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ORDERS OF REFERENCE

House or CoMMONS,
Fripay, October 26, 1951.

Resolved,—That a Special Committee on Railway Legislation, consisting
of 31 Members, to be named at a later date, be appointed to consider Bill No.
12, An Act to amend the Railway Act, Bill No. 6, An Act to amend The
Canadian National-Canadian Pacific Aect, 1933, Bill No. 7, An Act to amend
the Maritime Freight Rates Act, and such other railway legislation as may be
placed before it; and that the Committee be empowered to send for persons,
papers and records, to sit while the House is sitting, report from time to time
and to print such papers and evidence from day to day as may be ordered
by the Committee; and that paragraph I of Standing Order 65 be suspended
in relation thereto.

Tuespay, October 30, 1951.

Ordered,—That the following Bills be referred to the said Committee:—
Bill No. 12, An Act to amend the Railway Act.
Bill No. 6, An Act to amend The Canadian National-Canadian
Pacific Act, 1933.
Bill No. 7, An Act to amend the Maritime Freight Rates Act.

Fripay, November 2, 1951.

Ordered,—That the following Members comprise the Special Committee on
Railway Legislation as provided for in the Resolution passed by the House on
Friday, October 26, 1951: Messrs. Argue, Ashbourne, Benidickson, Brooks,
Cavers, Chevrier, Churchill, Cleaver, Diefenbaker, Gillis, Green, Helme, Higgins,
Johnston, Kirk (Digby-Yarmouth), Lafontaine, Laing, Low, Macdonald (Edmon-
ton East), Macdonnell (Greenwood), MacNaught, Macnaughton, McCulloch,
Mott, Mutch, Nowlan, Picard, Pinard, Riley, Stewart (Yorkton), Weaver.

Monbpay, November 5, 1951.

Ordered,—That the quorum of the said Committee be reduced from 16
members to 10.

Order—That the name of Mr. Wright be substituted for that of Mr.
Gillis on the said Committee.

Tuespay, November 6, 1951.

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Browne (St. John’s West) be substituted
for that of Mr. Higgins; and
.. _That the name of Mr. Gillis be substituted for that of Mr. Wright on the
sald Committee.

Attest.
LEON J. RAYMOND,
Clerk of the House.
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2 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

RAILWAY LEGISLATION

Moxpay, November 5, 1951.
Ordered,—That the quorum of the said Committee be reduced from 16
members to 10

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Wright be substituted for that of Mr.
Gillis on the said Committee.

Attest.
LEON J. RAYMOND,
Clerk of the House..

‘ TurspAy, November 6, 1951.
Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Browne (St. John’s West) be substituted
for that of Mr. Higgins; and

That the name of Mr. Gillis be substituted for that of Mr. Wright on the
said Committee. A

Attest.
LEON J. RAYMOND,
Clerk of the House.



MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

“House or CommoNs, Room 430,
: MonpAy, November 5, 1951.

The Special Committee on Railway Legislation met at 11.00 o’clock p.m.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Ashbourne, Benidickson, Cavers, Churchill,
Cleaver, Green, Helme, Johnson, Kirk (Digby-Yarmouth), Laing, Macdonald
(Edmonton East), MacNaught, McCulloch, Mutch, Nowlan, Stewart (Yorkton),
Weaver.

The Clerk of the Committee attended to the election of a Chairman.

Mr. McCulloch moved, seconded by Mr. MacNaught, that Mr. Hughes
Cleaver be elected Chairman.

No other nomination having been made, the Clerk declared Mr. Cleaver
elected Chairman.

The Chairman took the chair, thanked the members and invited nominations
for the position of Vice-Chairman.

On motion of Mr. Kirk (Digby-Yarmouth), Mr. McCulloch was unanimously
elected Vice-Chairman.

On motion of Mr. Macdonald (Edmonton East),

Resolved,—That the Committee ask the House to reduce the Committee’s
quorum from 16 members to 10.

On motion of Mr. Johnston,

Resolved,—That in conformity with the Order of Reference of Friday,
October 26, it be ordered that 700 copies in English and 200 copies in French of
the Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence be printed from day to day.

On motion of Mr. Mutch,

Resolved,—That an Agenda Sub-Committee composed of 6 members, in
addition to the Chairman, be appointed, and that the selection of the members
be left in the hands of the Chairman.

Whereupon, the Chairman announced that he had selected the following
members to act with him on the said sub-committee, namely, Messrs. Benidickson,
Gillis, Green, Low, MacNaught and Mutch.

After some discussion on the subject of the witnesses to be heard it was
generally agreed that the matter be explored by the Agenda Sub-committee,
who would subsequently report at the next meeting.

A further discussion took place on the question as to whether or not the
Committee, following a precedent in 1940, might consider extending invitation
to some members of the Senate to attend the meetings of this committee and to

participate in the examination of witnesses and in the debate on the various
bills referred.

After quite a lengthy debate thereon, it was agreed to let the matter stand.

At 11.45 o’clock a.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again at 11.00 o’clock
a.m., Tuesday, November 6.

3



4 ; 'SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Room 277,
Tuespay, November 6, 1951.

MORNING SITTING

The Committee met at 11.00 o’clock a.m. The Chairman, Mr. Hughes
Cleaver, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Ashbourne, Brooks, Cavers, Chevrier,
Churechill, Cleaver, Green, Helme, Johnston, Kirk (D:gby-Yarmouth), Lafontaine,
Laing, Low, Macdonald (Edmonton East), Macdonnell (Greenwood), Mac-
Naught, Macnaughton, McCulloch, Mutch, Stewart (Yorkton), Weaver, Wright.

In attendance: Mr. Hugh E. O’Donnell, K.C., appearing for the C.N.R. with
Mr. H. C. Friel, K.C., General Solicitor, C.N.R.; Mr. F. C. 8. Evans, K.C., Vice-
President and General Counsel, C.P.R.; Mr. K. D. M. Spence, Commission
Counsel, C.P.R.; Mr. C. E. Jefferson, Vice-President of Traffic, C.P.R.; all of
Montreal; Mr. J. J. Frawley, K.C., Edmonton, representing the Alberta Govern-
ment; Mr. George A. Scott, Director, Bureau Transportation Economics, Board
of Transport Commissioners; Mr. Leonard T. Knowles, Special Adviser and Mr.
W. J. Matthews, K.C., Department of Transport.

The Chairman reported to the Committee that the Agenda Sub-committee
had met immediately after yesterday’s meeting and had agreed that the Chair-
man communicate immediately with the Premiers of the Provinces, who had
made representations before the Royal Commission on Transportation. Also
with Mr.. Rand H. Matheson, Maritime Transportation Commission, Moncton,
and Mr. D. A. MacPherson, K.C., Regina.

Following this, he read copies of letters and telegrams he had forwarded in
conformity with the instructions of the Agenda Sub-committee. (See today’s
verbatim report of Evidence).

Mr. Hugh E. O’Donnell, K.C., appearing for the C.N.R. was invited to
address the Committee. He made a brief statement and retired.

Mr. Evans, Vice President and General Counsel, C.P.R., was afterwards
called. The witness made a lengthy statement and was examined thereon.

And the examination of Mr. Evans still continuing; the said examination
was adjourned to the next meeting.

At 1.00 o’clock p.m., the Committee adjourned to meet again at 3.30 o’clock
p.m., this day.

AFTERNOON SITTING

The Committee met at 3.30 o’clock p.m. The Chairman, Mr. Hughes Cleaver,
presided.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Ashbourne, Brooks, Browne (St. John’s
West), Cavers, Chevrier, Cleaver, Gillis, Green, Helme Johnston Kirk (Digby-
Yar mouth) Lafontame Low, Macdonald (E’dmonton East), Macdonnell
(Greenwood), MacNaught ’\/Iacnaughton McCulloch, Mutch, Stewart (York-
ton), Weaver.
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In attendance: The same officials as are mentioned in attendance at the
morning sitting.

The adjourned examination of Mr. Evans was resumed

And the examination of Mr. Evans still continuing; the said examination
was adjourned to the next meeting.

At 5.40 o’clock p.m., the Committee adjourned to meet again at 3.30 o’clock
p.m., Wednesday, November 7th.

ANTOINE CHASSE,
Clerk of the Commattee.

REPORT TO THE HOUSE

Monpay, November 6, 1951.

The Special Committee on Railway Legislation begs leave to present the
following as its

FirsT REPORT

Your Committee recommends that its quorum be reduced from 16 members
to 10.

All of which is respectfully submitted.

HUGHES CLEAVER,
Chairman

(The said report was concurred in by the House on the same day).

ORGANIZATION MEETING VERBATIM REPORT

House or Commons, Room 430,
Novemser 5, 1951.

Mr. Hughes Cleaver, upon being elected chairman, assumed the chair.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you, gentlemen.

Mr. MacpoNALD: Mr. Chairman, I would move that the quorum be reduced
to ten.

The CuamrMmAN: I wonder if you would mind waiting just one minute on that
motion. We should appoint a vice-chairman for the committee.

Mr. Kirk: Mr. Chairman, I will move that Mr. Henry McCulloch be the
vice-chairman of the committee.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any other nominations?

Carried.

We now come to your motion, Mr. Macdonald, that the quorum of this
committee be reduced to ten. All those in favour of the motion please signify?
Carried.

The CHarMAN: I noticed in the Senate debates of October 16 that a dis-
cussion took place in the Senate and it was suggested that we should invite
members of the Senate to attend our committee meetings and take part in the
examination and cross-examination of witnesses. A similar practice was fol-
lowed some years ago in the special committee dealing with the Unemployment
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Insurance Act. I wish members of the committee would think that point over
zlvhi_le_ we go on with the rest of the routine and then we will bring it up for
ecision.

As to printing: what quantities of printing do you think we should do? We
are empowered by the House to print.

Mr. Kirg: What is the usual number, Mr. Chairman?

The CuAarRMAN: Two hundred in French and seven hundred in English.
This being a slightly contentious subject I was just wondering whether the print-
ing should not be more than that. Of course, it is a specialized subject and not
of as much interest to the general public as other subjects we have had.

Mr. Jounston: Why not leave it at that for the moment, Mr. Chairman,
and then if we need to increase the number we can do so.

The CaaIRMAN: Mr. Johnston moves that we print two hundred copies in
French and seven hundred copies in English of the evidence. All those in
favour of the motion?

Carried.

We should appoint an agenda committee. It is usual to have a motion
appointing the committee and then to consult with the representatives of the
several parties as to their choice of individual membership on that committee.

Mr. Murca: I would suggest that we leave that to the Chairman after
we pass the motion appointing the committee.

The CuHARMAN: All those in favour of the motien by Mr. Mutch that the
agenda committee be appointed and that the names be reported at our next
meeting please signify? It could be done now. Mr. Green, I assume you can
speak for your group?

Mr. Nowran: Should we not fix the number first, Mr. Chairman?

The CuarMAN: What about the C.C.F. group?

Mr. Arcue: I would nominate Clarey Gillis.

The Cuamrman: What about Social Credit?

Mr. Jounsrton: I would nominate Mr. Low.

The CuAIRMAN: Is Mr. Low a member of the committee?

Hon. MEMBERS: Yes.

The CuArMAN: Gentlemen, you have heard the motion; that we appoint an
agenda committee composed of six members their names to be indicated by the
chair. All those in favour of the motion please signify?

Carried.

I will now indicate the names of the members of the committee: Mr. Mutch,
Mr. MacNaught, Mr. Benidickson, Mr. Gillis, Mr. Low and Mr. Green. And I
would like the agenda committee to meet immediately after our adjournment

today, if that is convenient.
Now, how often would the committee like to sit, twice daily?

Some Hon. MEMBERsS: No, no.

The CuamrMAN: This is the 5th of November and we have a big subject.
Mr. JounstoN: You are not going to finish it this session anyway.

Mr. Murcu: We can start with it that way.

Mr. Jounston: I do mot think we should sit while the House is sitting.

_ Mr. Green: Possibly we could decide that when we find out the work there
1s to be done.

‘The CrarMAN: I think that is a good idea. Perhaps we could leave it open.
I think, too, where we have out of town witnesses we might possibly plan to meet
their convenience and if they want to carry on twice daily no doubt that could
be arranged.
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- Mr. Green: Have any requests been received for permission to give evidence?

The CuATRMAN: No. What I had in mind on that, Mr. Green, was that we
would hear both railways first; that the agenda committee would canvass the
whole subject as to who should be invited to our sittings and that we should give
every responsible group advice and give them to understand that they will be
welcome, but that we should not solicit attendance.

Mr. Greex: Have there been any requests received for permission to appear
. and be heard?

The CuamrMaN: No. But I do think that notices should go out to all inter-
ested groups who have taken the trouble to give evidence before the commission
hearings.

Mr. ArGgue: Mr. Chairman, as the Board of Transport Commissioners is
the party responsible for carrying out this legislation when finally enacted do
you not think we should have representation from that Board before the com-
mittee to find out just what they have in mind?

The CualrMAN: I would suggest that all members of the committee would
pass on to their members on the agenda committee their fullest views on the
subject; and if you pass that on to Mr. Gillis, your representative on the agenda
f)o;nmi-ttee, then that committee in arriving at its decision will have your views

efore it.

Mr. Arcug: Yes. Of course, I mentioned calling the Transport Commission
because I think there should be a discussion on that point. ‘

* The CuARMAN: I was simply answering Mr. Green’s question; and I under-
stand, Mr. Green, that the railways will both be ready tomorrow; and I suggest
that we adjourn to meet at 11 o’clock tomorrow morning in this room.

Mr. MacNAvgHT: In connection with that, Mr. Chairman, there are parties
from the maritimes who are interested in this committee and who should be
present, but they would find it most difficult to be here tomorrow while the
railways are giving their evidence. I suggest they should be here while the
railways are giving evidence.

Mr. Murcu: If the expression of opinion given a moment ago is correct
that this is likely to be a lengthy business—

Mr. Jounston: I cannot hear you.

Mr. Murcu: If your suggestion given a few moments ago is correct, that
this is likely to be a lengthy business, then I think it would be impractical to
have those who wish to be here tomorrow while the others are making their
representations.

I am speaking to the point raised a moment ago by Mr. MacNaught. We
do keep a Hansard of these proceedings and it will be available to those who
are interested—those opposed or even those supporting the railways’ position
if there are some—and they might prefer to have the Hansard report of the
representations before they make their own presentations in any case. I do
not think it is necessary to delay in order to have all of those who might wish
to appear present and listening. That is one of the reasons, probably one of
the best reasons, for having a Hansard.

’ Mr. Arcur: Were you referring to members of the committee?

}, Mr. MacNaveaT: No, I was referring particularly to the members of the
Maritime Transportation Commission who I know are anxious to be here.
[ doubt that it will be possible for them to be here tomorrow.

Mr. Cavers: Would they wish to be here while the railway representa-
tives are giving evidence?

Mr. MacNaveHT: Yes.
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Mr. Arcue: 1 understand that representatives from Saskatchewan are
anxious to be here as well and, if my information is correct, tomorrow is just
a little too soon for them as well. I would think if we could hold off a day or
so we could get those interested parties here.

The Cuamrman: What do you think of the middle of the road suggestion
that we take evidence and reserve examination and cross-examination until a
later date? Members of the committee will then have the evidence in printed
form and it will be available to all those other folks who are interested—avail-
able in printed form before we cross-examine witnesses.

Mr. Argue: All we would hear then would be statements of the railways’
position from the railway representatives?

The CuairmMaN: Statements and whatever questions members wish to
ask at the time the statements are presented, arising out of the statements. We
would reserve the right to further questioning on call of the chair. I would
undertake to recall all of those witnesses for further examination.

Mr. MacNaveaT: That is perfectly satisfactory to me.
Mr. Murcu: It would save time.
Mr. MacNavegHT: That is fine.

The CuamrMaN: Now you have had a few minutes to think' over the
suggestion in regard to the Senate, what is the feeling of the committee?

Mr. Murcu: I did not hear that, I was away.

Mr. BenipicksoN: The suggestion is that we follow a precedent that was
followed in 1940 when a House of Commons committee was discussing proposals
for unemployment insurance. Mr. Chasse, the clerk of the committee, has given
me a copy of the resolution of that year to the House of Commons committee
which reads this way: v

Resolved that an invitation be extended to the honourable men_lbers
of the Senate to attend the meetings of this committee and to participate
in the examination of witnesses and in the debate on the various clauses.

I would be prepared to make a motion of that kind right now with respect
to this subject. There is, of course, no reason why the Senate could not have
1ts own committee, but you can appreciate that the work of a committee of this
kind is very laborious. I would be inclined to think if we can save repeating
the investigation through that means, that it would be to the advantage of
all concerned to do so.

. Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, as I understood the wording of that resolu-
tion it would enable any of the senators to come here and take part in the
cross-examination and in the discussion. It does seem ‘to me that that is
opening up a pretty wide field. .

We have a very limited time to deal with these bills and I would hope they
would go through the House this session. If we are to have eighty senators given
the right to come in here and cross-examine and take part in the debates it
seems to me this committee is going to be in a very difficult position. It will be
very, very difficult for this committee to finish its job. If the senators are
invited I think there should be a limit on the number. I do not see why they
cannot have their own committee. They will have to consider these bills anyway
in the Senate. They have a railway committee, an outstanding committee of their
own on railways, and I think there is a good deal to be said for letting us do
our job on these bills and then letting the Senate do its work rather than getting
the two all mixed up—especially as we are not in a normal session. If we had
months to do this work it might be different; but we have a very limited time
and I think we ought to get right down to brass tacks and get on with these bills
and let the Senate deal with them in the regular way.
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I am not taking sides one way or another but I am putting those thoughts
forward.

Mr. MurcH: Is there not a standing committee on railways or transportation
in the Senate? Certainly, if you give an invitation in my view it should be
restricted to the members of that committee. It does not require eighty senators.
I can think of a couple of them who, if they were asked, could keep us here
until next July.

Mr. Green: In any event there are many of our members who might like
to be on this committee but some parts of the country are not represented at all.
If we throw it open to the Senate it seems to be going too far.

Mr. McCurrocH: I certainly agree with Mr. Green.

The CuAmrMAN: On the last occasion it is my information that the total
number of questions asked by members of the Senate was twenty-four.

Mr. GreeN: Then why bring them in?

The CHAlRMAN: In answer to that, Mr. Green, I believe it might have been
felt in the Senate that if they had this opportunity to cross-examine our witnesses
it would speed up rather than delay—it might save the necessity of a full-dress
repeat Senate hearing of the work we have done. If the Senate had the right to
attend and to cross-examine witnesses the Senate might be content to pass this
legislation without hearing witnesses.

Mr. StewarT: How would it be to suggest to the Senate that they indicate
to us the number that they would have here representing them and then we will
deal with it at the next meeting.

Mr. Green: Had it been the intention of the government to have this matter
dealt with by a joint committee that would have been done in the setting up of
the committee—just as they are setting up a joint committee to consider the
question of resale prices. It seems to me if this is to be a joint committee then
let it be a joint committee in the regular way and we will all know where we are.
To have a sort of informal joint committee can only lead to complications.

The CuAmrMAN: We have had a reasonably full discussion by the committee.
Shall we leave our decision until the next meeting? Usually, when committee
members have had time to think over things we arrive at a pretty good conclusion.

Mr. Stewart: The Senate might indicate how many they want to have
present.

The CrAIRMAN: In the meantime I shall have a full discussion with them.

Mr. BenipicksoN: I would agree to the suggestion or amendment to my
motion indicating that only members of their committee on Transport and
Communications be invited.

The Cuaarrman: We will leave that matter just as it is at the moment. I am
told that this room will not be available for our meeting tomorrow so Mr. Cavers
moves that we adjourn to meet tomorrow morning at 11 o’clock in the railway
committee room. All those in favour?

Carried.

The meeting adjourned.
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EVIDENCE

NovemBER 6, 1951.
11:00 a.m.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, we have a quorum. I would first like to put
on the record the copy of a telegram sent to each of the provincial premiers,
who made representations to the royal commission, that is, all excepting Ontario
and Quebec; and also I would like to put on the record the copy of a letter which
has already been sent to the provincial premiers. Shall I dispense with the read-
ing, or wouid you rather that I read them?

Mr. JouNstoN: Read them into the record so we will know what they are.
The CuAlRMAN: The wires are as follows:

I am instructed by the House of Commons Special Committee on
Railway Legislation to advise you that the committee will commence its
hearings tomorrow at Ottawa. Letter is following giving you copy of
proposed legislation and further particulars. Please advise me if your
government wishes to make any representations in addition to those
already made to the Royal Commission on Transportation.

The telegrams are signed by the chairman. And the letter which has also
been sent reads as follows:

Pursuant to wire which I sent you today, I herewith enclose copy of
three bills which have been referred to the House of Commons Special
Committee on Railway Legislation.

The committee has decided that there is nothing to be gained by
repetition of evidence already given to the Royal Commission on Transpor-
tation and that the evidence to be now given should, as far as possible,
be confined to the effects, beneficial and otherwise, which will result from
the proposed legislation.

Assuming that your government will wish to be heard, I would
suggest that it will be helpful if your material is made available as
promptly as possible and, in any event, sometime this month.

Also, as instructed by the agenda sub-committee, I sent wires to Mr. Rand H.
Matheson and Mr. M. A. MacPherson which read as follows:

I am instructed by the House of Commons Special Committee on Rail-

way Legislation to advise you that the committee will commence hearing
evidence tomorrow.

Mr. JouxstoN: Mr. Chairman, in that letter which you sent to the provinces,
you asked that the material be forwarded as soon as possible. That does not
bar tl(;‘e}m from making personal representations and reading their briefs into the
recor

The CHAIRMAN: Oh no. We have with us this morning—since the committee
agreed yesterday that we ask the Canadian National Railways to proceed first—
we have with us Mr. H. C. Friel, K.C., General Solicitor of the Canadian National
Railways, and Mr. Hugh E. ODonnell, K.C., counsel appearing for the CNR.
Mr. Friel or Mr. O'Donnell may speak first.

. Mr. Huen E. O'Donners, K.C.: Mr. Chairman, I appear with my learned
friend Mr. Friel, on behalf of the Canadian National Railways.

11
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The CrAIRMAN: I wonder if you would care to come to the table where the
committee will see you a little better. It is quite all right for you to remain
seated.

Mr. O’'DoxNELL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen. This is a very difficult room to hear in.
We could not get room 430 this morning.

Mr. O'DoxNELL: Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I under-
stand from the chairman that all three bills are before the committee, that is,
bills Nos. 12, 6, and 7. According to my instructions I am to say that in prineiple
the Canadian National Railways have no objection to these bills, and have no
representations to make with respect to them at this point. The bills, I under-
stand, tend to reflect the recommendations of the royal commission; and at this
point we have no representations to make with respect to them.

The CAIRMAN: What about the other hills?

Mr. O’DonNELL: I grouped the three bills together, Mr. Chairman, because
I understood that the whole three were before the committee. It might be, of
course, that with respect to one or two of them, at a later point we might have
something to say. But, in principle, we have no objection to them.

The CrarMAN: We have before the committee, for the Canadian Pacific
Railway, Mr. F. C. S. Evans, K.C., Vice President and General Counsel, and
Mr. K. D. M. Spence. Mr. Evans, would you care to lead off?

Mr. Evans, K.C. (Vice President and General Counsel of the Canadian
Pacific Railway Company) :

Mr. Chairman, I have with me Mr. C. E. Jefferson, Vice President of
Traffic, and I would like to have him sitting at my right, if it is the pleasure
of the committee.

The CHAIRMAN: Very well.

Mr. Evans: Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee: First may I
say that my representations to you will have relation entirely to Bill 12, but
before I proceed, may I make some preliminary observations.

I saw in Hansard the wish of the minister which I respect, of course, that
there should be no attempt to repeat what has been said before the royal
commission. But I ask your indulgence to this extent that it may be necessary
to examine some of the recommendations of the commission to see whether
the language of the bills can be changed and still do justice to the principles

which the royal commission recommended. {
Now, my first general observation is that this bill contains a good deal more

than merely a provision for equalization. Canadian Pacific desires to be
understood as having no objection whatever in principle to equalization as far
as that can reasonably be achieved. There are, however, collateral provisions
in the bill to which we are opposed in principle, and it is with regard to them
that we will have specific suggestions to make.

With regard to those provisions to which we are opposed in prineiple, I desire
to make it clear that we are not here asking this committee to sit in appeal as it
were from the recommendations of the royal commission. Some of you may
have the impression that we have had our day in court, that the commission has
ruled against our contentions, and that we should take our medicine. That
impression, if it exists, would be a mistaken one in my respectful submission.
For the most part, the recommendations of the commission which we challenge
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in principle are among those which the commission itself made by way of a
compromise of conflicting views. These compromise measures were in some cases
not even discussed before the commission, and they are in my submission
measures which, had they been discussed before the commission, could, in my
respectful submission, be shown to have been unsound in many respects. This,
therefore, is our first opportunity of calling into question the desirability of
such amendments.

I would not want to leave the impression that we see nothing good in the
recommendations of the royal commission. In fact, there are many constructive
suggestions in them. Secondly, let me say as earnestly as I can that Canadian
Pacific is not here in any attempt to be obstructive. It would welcome any
solution of the controversy over the freight rate structure which is sound and
reasonable.

After all, Canadian Pacific has got to live in harmony with the people with
whom it does business. What is of benefit to Canada is of benefit to the
Canadian Pacific and to those who use its services.

Now then, it is therefore in my interests and in the interests of Canadian
Pacific to make to you only those suggestions which I believe are soundly
constructive and which will help this committee in reaching a decision as to
what should be in the bill. t '

Now then, there is another preliminary observation and it is that in my
submission we ought to approach the amendment of the Railway Act with
certain clear cut principles in mind. Parliament has put into the hands of the
Board of Transport Commissioners broad powers of regulation of the railways.
The scheme of the Act will be defeated if we specify with too great particularity
how the board is to proceed in exercising those powers. Indeed, the Chairman
of the Royal Commission, the Hon. Mr. Turgeon, said this at page 21543 to
counsel:

The usual thing with a board of that sort, generality is a better rule
to be governed by than particularity.

We ought not, I submit, let ourselves fall into the error of directing the board
in a statute to perform its duties in a particular way. The board was created
by parliament in order that there might be a body with the time and experience
to deal with the many problems that are involved in dealing with railway rates
with which in the very nature of things, parliament would be unable to deal.
An administrative tribunal should have broad discretions which can be adapted
to any circumstance. It is manifestly impossible to draft a statute which can
spell out how the board is to proceed in all circumstances.

My general submission therefore is: Do not amend if the power is already
there. If it is not, then amend in general and not specific terms so that the board
may deal with each set of circumstances as the facts of a particular case may
warrant.

Fourthly, Canadian Pacific is not against reform either in the rate structure
or in the Railway Act. It submits that reform need not be revolution and it
respectfully submits that revolution and not reform is the basis of many parts
of the bill now before you. And I am not talking about equalization.

A freight rate structure adapted to the needs of a complex economic system
such as that existing in this country must itself be complex, and any plan to
simplify the freight rate structure may well have most unsettling
economic results unless it is worked out with the greatest care.
While we are in full sympathy with the desire to simplify, our hope
is that this committee will not assume that Ilegislation of itself is
the answer to this problem. If, therefore, in the discussion of this bill we
seem critical of certain of these provisions, it is because with the help of
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those who have spent their lives studying the adjustment of freight rates to the
needs of traffic, we foresee some of the pitfalls in the proposed legislation. j

Finally I would like to say this: that one of the difficulties with all questions
relating to freight rates is that since they are complex, the superficial view is
quite likely to be wrong. I say that with the greatest respect. It is so easy
to criticize. I am not oné who thinks it is wrong to criticize. But I do say
that much of the criticism we have heard in recent years is mistaken and results
from a misunderstanding of matters relating to the function of the board and
the scheme of regulation under the Railway Act.

Now then the creed of Canadian Pacific with regard to this whole question
of regulation may be shortly stated to be this: It is certainly not in the Canadian
Pacific’s interest to be bucking the people, and I am going to suggest to you that
we are here trying to be constructive. Now, the other branch of my creed or of
my company’s creed in the matter of regulation is that the true objective of
regulation—or at least in my submission it. should be the true objective—is to
impose only that restraint upon management which is admittedly necessary to
carry out the use of any monopoly power that the railway company may have.

Now then, I am going to submit to you that the purpose of regulation—and
this is basic to understanding my later submissions to you—is that where there
is monopoly power existing, and it still exists in some parts of the country,
regulation steps in to take the place of competition. In other words, where
competition would be necessary to curb monopoly, regulation steps in to curb
that monopoly. But having done so, I am going to submit to you that regulation
ought not to be imposed so as to confer upon the public tribunal powers of
management, without the responsibility that goes with management. Power and
responsibility in my respectful submission can never be separated if the public
are to be adequately served.

Now then, I shall turn to the first subject on which I want to address you
specifically. There are three clauses in the bill which have as their main
function not equalization as such but the abolition of so-called standard tariffs.
Canadian Pacific is opposed to those clauses which are intended to give effect to
the recommendation of the royal commission at page 83 of its report, that the
standard rates be abolished, and I oppose them for the following
reasons which I propose, with your permission, to elaborate.

First, they are unnecessary for the accomplishment of the purpose which
the commission apparently had in mind. Second, the clauses as drafted are
unnecessarily complicated and involve rewriting in entirely new form the
sections of the Railway Act which have been understood by the railways
and by the board after many years of practical experience and decisions
under them. Third, the abolition of the standard rates by a process of
rewriting sections 328 to 331 inclusive of the Railway Act will leave a loophole
in the Act with the implications of far-reaching character which the commission
itself condemned in another part of its report.

The recommendation of the royal commission and the discussion of the
subject of standard mileage rates in the report do not, in my submission,
make clear the position either of the provinecial governments or of the Canadian
Pacific on this question. Moreover, I submit that the bill goes farther than
contended for by those whose complaints led to the recommendation. Standard
mileage class rates are the so-called ceiling rates which all railways are
required to publish and to have approved by the board under the provisions of
Section 330 of the Railway Act. And when I say “approved,” I mean they
are in a very special category and must have prior approval before they
can come into effect; and in fact, under the Act as it now stands, no railway
can make any charge to the public in respect to services without first having
filed and having approved a standard tariff. That is the law as it stands.
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Now then, the object which the commission had in mind was to do away
with these rates because practically no traffic moved on them, and because
they have outlived, as the commission said, whatever usefulness they may
once have had. It is true that very little traffic moves under these rates
at the present time. This means that practically all the traffic of the
railways in Canada moves at rates which are lower than standard rates.
One would have thought that it would be an occasion for celebration to
find that such a small proportion of the traffic moves on these ceiling rates.
But instead, the royal commission, mistakenly, I think, concluded that this
was a reason for abolishing such rates. J

Now, I want to put that before you because that is the only reason
the royal commission gave for abolishing these rates, and I want to show
you how the method which this bill contains for abolishing them may lead
to other difficulties.

Now, while I shall go in a moment to the very real need that exists for
retaining the standard rates in the Act, I would like first to point out how
simple a matter it would be for the present sections of the Act to be left
undisturbed, at the same time accomplishing the object which the royal
commission wanted to achieve. !

Later sections of this bill provide for equalization throughout Canada
of the class rates. When, under this plan, new equalized class rate scales
have been put into effect, it would be a very simple matter to use those
scales as the ceiling rates, and, whether you call them ceiling rates or standard
rates in my respectful submission makes no difference. There is no magic
in the word “standard” and T suggest to this committee that the provisions with
respect to standard rates in the Act can be retained and the name “standard”
or whatever substitute may be adopted, applied to these new scales when the
Board comes around to approving them. That can be done as far as this

particular aspect of the bill is concerned without a single amendment to the
Railway Act.

I make that proposal now and I suggest that what have proved to be very
difficult suggestions to draft are in no way necessary to give effect to the spirit
of the commission’s recommendations. If the new equalized or class rates
became standard rates then the reason given by the commission that practically
no traffic moved on them would no longer exist. In fact a very large amount
of traffic would move at the new ceiling rates because the sum total of traffic
moved at class rates is very much more than moves now at standard rates.
At. the same time there would be preserved in the Act the safeguard which now
exists against what we have come to call reparations. That practice is
used in the United States, and the practice of having standard rates is a very
necessary function in order to prevent this question of reparations arising.

I do not believe that this proposal conflicts in any way with the real
purpose that the western provinces desire to accomplish as expressed in their
submissions to the royal commission. Now, the commission, after having found

that the rates had, because of very little use, outlived their usefulness, goes
on at page 83 of the report to say this:

All the western provinces as well as other parties appearing before
the commission asked that in any event these rates be made uniform
across the country. Manitoba and Alberta went further and suggested
that they be abolished and that the traffic presently moving under them
be hauled under rates established by a uniform distributing or town
tariff scale, which would then become the “ceiling” rates.

95935—2
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That is the important part of that quotation. Manitoba and Alberta
thought that these new equalized rates would be the ceiling rates. Now there
is this further quotation, carrying on:

The carriers made no serious objection to the proposal to abolish
the standard mileage class rates. They did state, however, that these
rates ‘are the “key” on which other rates are based and that they are
necessary to preserve flexibility in the rate structure.

Now, that is the submission by the commission that I respectfully suggest
requires to be examined in some detail. In the first place it is true that the
western provinces asked for uniformity in these rates and, if uniformity means
equalization, the Canadian Pacific is perfectly willing that the rates be equal-
ized. In fact, it has already indicated this both to the Board of Transport
Commissioners and to the royal commission. However, the statement that
Manitoba and Alberta suggested that the standard rates should be abolished
must be examined in the light of their submissions.

It is my contention that they did not ask that the standard rates be
abolished the way it is done in this bill. Manitoba did propose the abolition
of standard rates in its brief but when it put forward to the commission the
amendments to the Railway Act it had desired to support, it offered amend-
ments expressly maintaining standard rates—and so did my friend Mr. Frawley
from Alberta. Similarly, Alberta in offering amendments made suggestions that
expressly retained the standard tariffs.

Now, in view of the fact that none of the provincial counsel, including
counsel for the provinces of Alberta and Manitoba, when asked to do so presented
an amendment abolishing standard tariffs, it is perhaps natural to find that no
particular argument was made by the railways on the point. Mr. Sinclair, who
presented the argument for the Canadian Pacific on that point, dealt with the
matter rather casually because, although it had been dealt with by counsel in
the original submission, and although Alberta counsel made a suggestion in
his argument that could be interpreted by the commission as asking for the
abolition of standard tariffs, the amendments proposed by them did not do so.

Under those eircumstances, it is my submission to you that the commission
in its report apparently was acting under a misapprehension as to what the
contentions were and as to the seriousness of the recommendations.

The CrarMAN: May I interrupt you just for a moment?

Mr. Evans: Yes, surely.

The CuamrMAN: I am wondering just how much farther you would like to
2o in your criticism and explanation of the grounds that led the Commissioner
to bring in his report, because if T sense the wish of this committee correctly
it is this: we are not sitting as a court of appeal on the report of the Royal
Commission on Transportation. We are interested in learning from you and
all others the impact or the result which will flow from the legislation referred
to this committee by parliament. If you intend to go much farther along that

line T would feel we would be opening the door and we would be unfair to those

who follow if we did not allow them to meet the arguments you are putting up
by way of appeal from the royal commission.

Mr. Evans: I agree but may I say this, Mr. Chairman: I am going to show,
sir, if T may, that had the royval commission had before it the thing which I
see in this recommendation I am .going to suggest that they would not have
made the recommendation they did, because the subject was not discussed.

The CuamMan: I wonder if we could not reach common ground and if
you cannot accomplish the same purpose without opening up all of this highly
contentious discussion. I am wondering if you cannot accomplish the purpose
you wish to accomplish by advising the committee on the ways in which this pro-
posed legislation will harm the C.P.R.
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Mr. Evans: I am in your hands.
The CuarrMAN: I wonder if you would do it that way?
Mr. Evaxns: I would be glad to.

The CramrMAN: It is not at all fair if we let you attack the proposals made
by Alberta or by Manitoba on the ground that the Commission did not hear you
in reply. We have then to let all these other bodies do the same thing.

Mr. Evans: I will stop that now. All I wanted.to say, and I was not attack-
ing what the provinces said—

The Cramrmax: I do not say you are offensively attacking them but you
are attacking them and we will have to let them answer. Parliament has referred
to this committee certain legislation and we want to know the impact of that
legislation on the economy of your company.

Mr. Evans: I would be very glad to give you that.

Mr. MacpoNNELL: Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question? Could I under-
stand what you mean by saying it is unnecessary to refer to all that was said
before the commission? That is all right, but it is very well for us who are trying
to understand this problem to have the background drawn to our attention and
to cover anything that might seem to be inconsistent in the legislation and the
report of the commission itself—provided the witness does not go behind the
written recommendations.

The Cuarrman: That is why I let the witness proceed along his present line
of reasoning, but I do think we have reached the point where we are either going
to do the work of the royal commission all over again or we are going to do the
work that parliament instructed us to do—to review this legislation.

Mr. MacpoNNELL: But the witness is not precluded from referring to it?

The CaamrMAN: No, but I think he should address his argument to the point

where the economy of the C.P.R. is going to be harmed by the legislation
before us.

Mr. Low: May I suggest that when anybody in this committee speaks they

speak up so we can hear. It is not a private conversation between you and
Mr. Macdonnell.

The CramrMmAN: I apologize and I will try not repeat the offence.

Mr. Evans: I apologize, and I do not intend to do this very much, but I felt
in that particular case I had to show that we could carry out the spirit of the
commission’s recommendations without doing what this bill does.

I am coming to the principal point in the argument. The reason for main-
taining_standard rates or ceiling rates which must have prior approval is very
important. Those of you who have read the commission’s report will recall 1t
had before it a recommendation regarding the Board awarding what has come
to be known as reparations. Reparations may be described as damages for
breach of duty to maintain just and reasonable rates—damages awarded against
a railway company.

The Canadian Pacific submits that prior approval of ceiling or standard
rates is protection against such claims and should still be required. The remedy
of reparations is available in the United States if ordered by the Interstate
Commerce Commission; and when a shipper is able to demonstrate to the com-
mission that the rate is unreasonably high the commission may fix the rate at
a reasonable level and, if it sees fit, order the railway company to pay damages
to the shipper for past periods when the shipper paid charges at the higher rate.

I need not deal at length with this because the legal questions are somewhat

involved but primarily it is legalized rebate and is subject to abuse.
95935—23
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The royal commission at pages 119 and 120 of its report deals with the

subject in the following words:

The importation of such a practice into our railway law would not
be a beneficial one. There is no room in our rate structure for the imposi-
tion of something which virtually amounts to retroactive rebates. There
would be a danger of great instability in the whole mechanism of our
rates if such a practice were instituted in Canada.

That is what the royal commission said after considering this question of
reparation. |

Now, the standard rates provide a barrier to such claims in Canada. This
is because standard rates cannot be put into effect without prior approval to the
Board, and having been put into effect cannot be changed without such approval.
Now, prior approval of the Board is equivalent to a finding that the rates as
approved are just and reasonable and they cannot be held unjust and unreason-
able retroactively. The Board, of course, can change them and declare them to
be unreasonable for the future.

Now, the whole question of reparations is, if you do not have prior approval
of something which is just and reasonable, who is to say how far back the
claimant will want to go to get these rebates. Under the amendments now
proposed prior approval of any ceiling rates is abolished. Thus, no rates filed
by the railway can be said to be approved as just and reasonable and, if at
any time in the future the Board should require the railways to reduce them
on the ground that they are unreasonably high, it may be possible for a shipper
who has paid the higher rates in the past to sue the railway and recover damages
on the prior charges. ,

The seriousness of this is beyond question. The railways in the United
States today are facing suits for reparations which, if granted, would require
the railways to pay some $2 billion, and that judgment, needless to say, would
bankrupt all the railways in the United States. That kind of litigation, going
back in the past and having damages awarded because the rates were too high
in the past is, in my submission, wrong and in the commission’s view also wrong.
Either the rates are just and reasonable or they are not. If they are not just
and reasonable the Board can decide if they are to be reduced. If they are to
be reduced that is a sufficient remedy in the view of the Canadian Pacific and
apparently also in the view of the royal commission. Therefore, I say to you
the abolition of the standard tariffs accompanied by failure to substitute need
for prior approval of the ceiling rates may give rise to the very kind of thing
the royal commission decided would be improper.

Now it may be argued that in any case the Board would not have the
authority to award reparations, but whether that is so or not the courts would
have power. My submission to this’'committee is, it is unnecessary to amend
the Railway Act at all in order to abolish the present ceiling rates.

The CuarMAN: Would you mind giving me the section reference of the
legislation before us which. in your opinion empowers anyone to award
reparations?

Mr. Evans: There is no such section but what I would say to you, sir, is
this: it removes Section 330 from the Railway Act—the section under which
the standard rates must have prior approval.

Now, what I am saying to you, sir, is that having removed that section
which requires prior approval and substituting for it other sections which make
no provision for prior approval, we have nothing in our tariffs or orders of the
Board which precludes someone coming forward and saying those rates are
unjust and unreasonable—and, if the Board finds that is so, it may find they
have been unjust and unreasonable for five years past.
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The 'CuarMaN: Even should they find that, where is the section of the
Act that allows anyone or any court to award reparations?

Mr. Evans: There is no such section but it is an inherent jurisdiction of
the court to award damages for breach of duty. The theory on which it proceeds
in the United States is that the railways are under a duty at all times to have
just and reasonable rates and if they fail in that duty then damages can be
awarded for failure. In the Interstate Commerce Commission Act there is a
section which authorizes the commission to do that.

The CuarmMaN: We have no such section?

Mr. Evans: No, we have no such section but whether the Board could do
it or not the courts might, and my fear is if this is left as it is the courts may
award this kind of reparation against the railways. I am going to make some
alternative suggestions to you but the point I want to make is that the com- .
mission quite obviously never intended that the question of reparations should
be open and in fact it recommended against it—and that is why it makes it
so difficult for me to live within your ruling. I doubt if the commission thought
of the possibility, and if it had been argued we would have told them. In my
submission that loophole is there.

The Cramrman: 1 do not want to interrupt you unduly but am I correct
in assuming that there is no express legislation allowing any court or any
commission to award reparations, but you fear that may occur?

Mr. Evans: Yes, sir.

Mr. JounsTon: How are you going to change over to the recommendations
if you abide by your ruling of a moment ago; aren’t we then getting a little
far away from that at the moment?

Mr. Laing: Mr. Chairman, could Mr. Evans pinpoint the two or three
sections to which he referred? I think he referred to three of them as being
the objeet of his objections. Could he do that for us now? ,

Mr. Evans: Yes, they are in clause 7. As you will see, clause 7 repeals
sections 328 to 332 of the Railway Act; and sections 328 to 332 of the Railway
Act are the sections that deal with the present kinds of tariffs that the railway
is authorized to issue.

The CramrMaN: The approved rates.

Mr. Evans: Well, not only the approved rates but all three kinds of
rates. I want to be as helpful as I ecan in this matter, I have absolutely nothing
to conceal—328 designates the three kinds of tariffs the railway may have;
and you will see there that there is a class rate, a commodity rate and a
competitive rate. 329 defines what these different kinds of tariffs are and 330
is the section or the provision under which prior approval of the Board is
required for the standard rates. Prior approval is not required for the other
kinds, there is only one of the three kinds requiring prior approval. But you
see my point is a very simple one; prior approval is just and reasonable as
long as the Act makes it impossible to have claims for reparation, by a process
which gives the board power to approve these rates; having approved such a
rate, that rate is just and reasonable until disapproved by the board; therefore,
no claim can arise.

Mr. Green: Is it your point that in the present section 330 of the Railway
Act there is this overall provision “Every standard freight tariff shall be filed
with the Board, and shall be subject to the approval of the Board”?

Mr. Evaxs: Yes.

Mr. Green: But that under the new section there is no nravision whatever
for similar—

Mr. Evans: Prior approval.
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Mr. Green: Prior approval?

Mr. Evans: There is no prior approval.

Mr. Green: That is your point?

Mr. Evans: That is my point. Now then, I have a somewhat extensive
argument on competitive rates. There are two aspects in this bill.

The CuHARMAN: I believe you said vou had some suggestions to make
in regard to the points you have just raised?

Mr. Evans: May I put it to you this way, sir: what I had intended to
do about that was to address myself generally to the provisions of this bill and
then when the bill is being considered clause by clause I would make specific
suggestions at the most useful time I thought to help the committee Wlth regard
to the amendment of specific sections.

The CHARMAN: I am in the hands of the committee but I do think it would
be helpful to have those proposed suggestions now so that he will have plenty
of time in which to consider them. ;

Mr. Low: Well, Mr. Chairman, while the argument is being advanced
would seem to be a very useful time to have that information before us.

Mr. Murcua: We are in a position where it may be some time before we
come to a clause by clause discussion of this bill. I think, therefore, we had
better have what they want in the record now.

Mr. Evans: That would take a very considerable time to do and I have
not arranged myself to do that.

;I‘he CHAIRMAN: Then on the general clause, what had you in mind on
that? '

Mr. Evans: What I had in mind was a very simple provision as far as
this particular point is concerned; to refain these sections of the Act as they
now stand, including the standard rates and the prior approval of standard
rates; but that is quite a simple suggestion.

Mr. Greex: Mr. Chairman, we are all fully agreed on this business. I
think perhaps it would be wise to let Mr. Evans go ahead with his submission
until at least we get a rough outline of the submission before us rather than
trying to make him follow a special procedure. He has a brief to read. I
think he should be permitted to present it.

Mr. MacNavguT: Mr. Chairman, I think it would be impractical for us
to wait for these suggested amendments until we reach the clause by clause
discussion stage on this bill. If possible I think we should have them before
us at an earlier stage so that we can study them and receive information about
them, and I think the railway should put them before us as soon as possible.

The CuaiRMAN: Perhaps it would be a fairer way of proceeding to allow
Mr. Evans to complete his representations, and perhaps I should not have
interrupted him, Mr. Green; but I do think, Mr. Evans, after you have con-
cluded your general presentation to the committee that you should then dis-
close to us the detailed amendments which you propose.

Mr. Evans: Whatever is most convenient to the committee.

Mr. MurcH: I do think, Mr. Chairman, in the presentation we should
stick as closely as possible to that which is before the committee. I have had
the feeling—I hesitated to say anything before you did—that we are covering
the whole field, and I think that we have a tendency to cover the whole field.
Without associating myself with Mr. Green in that respect, I doubt whether
either our terms of reference or competence permit us to review the whole field
which this brief apparently seems to place before us. I would like to see us
getting a little closer to the legislation before us.
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Mr. Evans: I am entirely in the hands of the committee. May I say
this, and I want to be perfectly fair about this, I have no intention of going
behind this Royal Commission but intend rather to confine myself strictly
to the matter which is before the committee. I.was before the Royal Com-
mission for 135 days and I was on my feet for a great many days at a time;
and I know it would be quite impossible and I think would be presumptuous on
my part to make any attempt to do that. But what I do most earnestly suggest
to you is that if you are to consider this legislation flowing from the recommenda-
tions of the report you must then necessarily know what those recommendations
involve because until you do, then you can hardly say, in my respectful sub-
mission, whether it clarifies the recommendations or whether it does not carry
out those recommendations. May I assure you that in this whole matter I
am merely trying to be helpful.

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: I was just going to say this. The recommendations
of the commission we think are carried out by this bill and we have given it
pretty careful consideration. ,We have turned it over to a committee, a legal
committee, a technical committee, who have studied it, worked on it for some
months; and it is their view that this bill carries out the recommendations of
the commission. I think you can tell us without going back of the recom-
mendations if this bill does that. Perhaps I could go a step further. You have
been discussing the report and as you have gone along I was trying to recollect
some part of the report that dealt with that, and now I have found it.

Mr. Evans: Yes?

Hon. Mr. Curvrier: On page 126 of the report, paragraph 9 (b), the
commission recommends:

The establishment of one uniform equalized class rate scale through-
out Canada applicable on each of the two major railway systems,
expressed in mileage distances or in specific rates between all specified
points on each railway; the tolls in such tariffs to be specified in blocks
or groups by mileage or otherwise, and such blocks or groups to include
relatively greater distances for the longer than for the shorter hauls,
the level of this uniform equalized scale to be fixed by the Board.

Now, doesn’t that destroy your argument on reparations since the rate is
going to be fixed by the board? Then, where does the question of reparations
come in? :

Mr, Evans: Well, sir, the level of rates may do what you say it does but
what I think could be said is this: the Interstate Commerce Commission had
the power to fix rates and has the power to fix the level of rates; but what
happens under those conditions is that where a railway makes a change in its
rate structure, which it has the right to do without prior approval, it puts in a
new schedule of rates and makes a change in those rates—and that is a quite
common practice.

The CramMan: A little louder, please.

Mr. Evans: I am sorry—it has a continuing duty in the United States of
establishing rates that are just and reasonable. Now, the Interstate Commerce
Commission does not intervene at the outset, it leaves it to the railways to find
a just and reasonable level of rates. It does intervene in some cases, but not in
all cases. Now then, if a railway wants to put in a rate to get a particular kind
of traffic, take a special commodity rate and traffic moves under that rate for let
us say five years; now, somebody comes along and establishes to the satisfaction
of the board that the rate, which may be lower than the normal class rate, may
be lower than the equalized class rate scale we are talking about, is not just and
reasonable, that it is unreasonable, the board may say, yes, we agree with you and
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we will agree with you that it always was higher than it should have been for
that purpose. Now, a claimant goes to court and says, here is a commodity on
which the railway should have a just and reasonable rate. There is nothing in
this Act which says that any particular rate or scale of rates is just and reason-
able. The board now hold for the first time that this particular rate or group
of rates is unreasonably high; they say, we agree with you that they should not
have published that rate, but the fact is that nobody challenged it, or charged
that it was not reasonable. The court may say: yes, the railways committed a
breach of duty in respect of that commodity rate and we are going to award you
damages for their breach of it. T only want to say to you that I cannot offer you a
firm opinion that that type of claim would succeed; and there would be other
defences to it which might be available. But for all that, I respectfully suggest to
you, sir, that if there is that danger is it worth while to abolish that prior approval
if that is the only reason for abolishing that prior approval, because those rates do
not now have the amount of traffic they used to have.

Hon. Mr. Craevrier: The point I was trying to make was that if this bill
contains the recommendations in-that paragraph 9 (b), and certainly it does,
then there is not the danger which I think you anticipate. I may be wrong.

Mr. Evans: Well, I honestly believe there is that danger, sir. I can only
say that my view is that that danger does exist, and I would hate to have a
case develop after this legislation has been passed, because I am going to submit
to you, why not block that loop-hole if you see there is any possible danger there.

Mr. Arcur: As to your second reference, the matter of prior approval, the
first part of the old section reads as follows:

Every standard freight tariff shall be filed with the board, and shall
be subject to the approval of the board.

In the new legislation we find the first paragraph says:

Every freight tariff and every amendment of a freight tariff shall
be filed and published, and notice shall be issued thereof and of cancella-
tion of any such tariff or any portion thereof shall be given in accordance
with regulations, orders or directions made by the Board

and so, unless it’s disallowed by statute or postponed by the Board, “it shall take
effect on the date stated in the tariff as the date on which it is intended to take
effect”—and so on. It seems to me that the new section is very much the same
as the old section.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: That is it.

Mr. ArcuE: And the new section, to which I refer, will come into effect
unless it is disallowed by statute or postponed by order of the Board. It seems
to me that it is a matter which is subject to the Board.

The CHAlIRMAN: Shall we wait Mr. Argue? The witness has indicated that
with respect to this clause he is now making a general presentation and that he
will bring to the attention of the committee the -amendments which he believes
are necessary to block this anticipated loop-hole.

Mr. Evans: Yes, sir; I would be very happy to do that anytime the com-
mittee wants it, but I—

Mr. Arcue: My question is: does this not cover it?

The CuARMAN: There is just one point there, Mr. Argue; it may be there
is no provision in the new section 330 for express approval.

Mr. Evans: My friend Mr. Spence has just called my attention to the fact
that he recalls a case—he hasn’t got the reference to it with him—where the
Board has ruled that approval of a level is not a ruling that individual rates are
just and reasonable—we will look that case up because I want to be absolutely
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accurate before making any such statement. As I was saying, I have a rather
extended argument on competitive rates. I do hope the committee will bear
with me because the question of competitive rates is a complicated and difficult
one and I want to teﬁ the whole story but I do not want to bore anybody.

I am sure that none of you has been unaware in recent years of the situation
with which the railways are faced in regard to competition in other forms of
transport. Certainly a great deal of prominence has been given to the problem
provided by the competition of motor truck transportation. To a lesser degree,
you have no doubt been aware that the competition from motor transport which
has been a factor in the problem of the railways and the rate structure in varying
degrees throughout their entire history.

Let me make clear at the outset that the railways, at any rate my own
company, have no complaint against competition as such, nor would they have
any right to complain if the competition be fair and equal competition.

The complaint of the railway is, however, that the competition, particularly
motor truck competition, is unfair because the motor truck operator is relatively
free from regulation, while the railways are hedged about with regulation in
everything they do.

Now, this has a bearing, in my respectful submission, upon the various items
which the bill provides must be given to the Board in connection with competitive
rates.

And now, railways are regulated in every aspect of their operation. They
may not extend their lines except when authorized by statute or in the case of
branch lines not exceeding six miles in length, by the Board under the Railway
Act. They may not abandon an unprofitable line without the approval of the
Board; they may on complaint be required by the Board to increase a very
unprofitable service or be prevented from decreasing such services; they must
conform to a variety of regulations of every kind relating to almost every phase
of their operation.

The CuamrMAN: T am awfully sorry to have to be interrupting you so often,
but I am worried; is this within the section of the legislation referred to us?

Mr. Evans: Yes, sir; I have a point on the legislation.

The CuAIRMAN: You see, we must not constitute ourselves a court of appeal
on this commission report. We have no right to hear your evidence without

allowing the truck associations and the bus associations to come in and rebut it,
and all that kind of thing.

Mr. Evans: Well, sir, how otherwise can I make the point that you are
adding unnecessarily to the provisions of the Aet with regard to competition?
Now my whole point really gets down to this, that these two provisions—(1) as
regards the provisions under that new section 331, page 4 of the bill—we say that
these provisions are going, if I might use a word of the street, to hamstring the
railways, and I thought it would be helpful if I were to lay the basis for it by
pointing to the fact that the railways are already hampered in meeting
competition,

The CuammaN: Would you indicate to the committee in what way section
331 will harm the C.P.R.? You would certainly be within our scope of reference
in doing that.

 Mr. Evans: All right, sir. May I assume then I do not discuss what com-
petitive rates are, how they are met today, what purposes they perform, because
I do not know how I can make my points under this bill without telling you
something of how this question of competition—

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: May I say a word here in regard to what the chairman
has said? I need not tell you, because I am sure you know, that the truckers and
the bus operators fear legislation that will be harmful to them, and so the moment
you start discussing the competition of trucks on highways, which is not dealt
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with in this bill, you invite—you know how active they are—representations
from them, and there are many of them, in fact they are far more numerous than
the railways; and if this committee is going to sit here and hear representations
from truck and bus operators I do not know when we will finish.

Mr. Evaxs: I am not asking this committee to put anything in this bill to
regulate truckers.

Hon. Mr. CHevrIER: 1 know you are not, but in discussing competitive
rates of railways you must of course make some reference to water competition
and road competition; but could you not deal with it'in such a way that you
will not open the whole subject? That is really the point.

Mr. Evans: I had hoped I was going to, but I am entirely in your hands.

Mr. Laina: I take it we do not want to have truckers before this com-
mittee on these bills. I think if the subject matter is entered now we shall
have truckers in here.

Mr. Murcu: We have already had submissions or suggestions that they
be here.

The CuamrMaAN: Are you afraid the Canadian National will come along
with competitive rate schedules which will be harmful to the C.P.R.?

Mr. Evans: No, sir. . -

: The CHAmrMAN: Does the C.P.R. intend to come along with any com-
petitive rate schedules which will be harmful to the C.N.R.?

Mr. Evans: No, sir.

The Crammman: What do you fear as a result of section 331? That is what
is worrying me.

Mr. Evans: I thought that perhaps I could refer to the royal commission
report where they appreciated our problem— :

The CHamrMAN: I am sorry to interrupt a very interesting presentation
but I fear the results that would flow to this committee from opening the door
so wide.

Mr., Murcu: Covering too much territory.

Mr. Greex: Would the provisions of this new section 331, which requires
the filing of competitive tariffs and also the giving of quite a bit of information
in regard to competition, not apply to competition between the railways and
the truckers as well as between the two railways? It is not restricted to
competition between the railways alone. ‘

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Quite. It is not. What is more, it is not mandatory
legislation, it is permissive legislation. »

Mr. Green: For that reason I think he should be allowed to deal with
truck competition.

Hon. Mr. Cagvrier: That is exactly the point I was making. If he felt
he should, perhaps he might refer to it, but if he does go into it I do not see
how we can refuse truck and bus operators permission to come before us.
Certainly this legislation has nothing to do with them directly—it does by
virtue of the indirect method under section 331, but may I point out that this
is not mandatory legislation.

Mr. Evans: I propose dealing with that, sir.

The CuHamrMAN: Do you fear that the board may ask you to bring in
competitive rates that are not profitable?

Mr. Evans: No, sir, but I am afraid that the machinery will get so
complicated that it will be almost impossible to justify these competitive rates.
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The CHAmRMAN: Who outside of the board has power to ask you any
questions about competitive rates?

Mr. Evans: No one, sir. Z

The CuaRMAN: Well then, you fear that the board may demand competitive
rates that are unsatisfactory to the company? _

Mr. Evaxs: No, sir. May I answer the minister’s point first? It is true
that this is not mandatory on the board, but I think we might assume that with
a long list of specific requirements in the section that if anyone were to say to
the board the railways should be required to produce this information the board
would automatically, practically under the mandate of this section, feel that
they should ask the railways to produce this information, and I am going to
show, if I can, how difficult and how almost impossible this information is
to obtain.

The CrATRMAN : But is the board going to ask you for any of this information
unless you come along with a competitive rate proposal?

Mr. Evans: Oh, no.

The CHAIRMAN: Then is it not in your own hands?

Mr. Evans: One of the difficulties I am under right here is that we have on
the one hand the provinces rather complaining to the royal commission that they
wanted more competition in their provinces, that they were not getting the
benefit of competition, and I see my friend Mr. Frawley smiling broadly because
one of the points he made was that he did not have enough competition in
western Canada, and T am not in the least perturbed by that. I think we will
have more competition in western Canada. Why hamstring the railways in
meeting it? This section will do so.

The CrAamrMAN: You are afraid the board will have the power to ask you too
much in the way of particulars before authorizing a competitive rate?

Mr. Evans: Yes, I believe it so strongly that I say to you not only is it
going to be difficult but it is going to be relatively impossible to live up to that
section.

Subsection 2 of the new section 331 is divided into (a), (b) and (c¢), and (¢)
is divided into eight parts, and all these subsections are unreasonable and I
think they should come out. May I deal with them separately?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Mr. MacNaveaT: Do vou object to every one?

Mr. Evans: Not every one.

Mr. MacNaveaT: The chairman asked you which ones you objected to.

Mr. Evans: The only ones I will say will give us no difficulty are the last two.

Mr., MacNavGHT: (¢) (vil) and (e) (viii)—you do not object to (vii) and
(viil) of (¢).

Mr. Evans: No.

Mr. MacNaveHT: All the rest you object to.

Mr. Mutca: Tell us the story on the others.

Mr. Evans: Let us take the first one if T may, the name of the carrier,

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: I take'it you do not object to subsection (2) (a), (b)
and (c).

Mr. Evans: I prefer not to have it in that form. I am going to make a
suggestion to you in due course.

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, let us have a look at this procedure for a minute.
This is a very important feature of the new legislation. It applies, for example,
to what is probably the biggest problem in the whole freight rate question, and
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that is that the rates in Ontario and in Quebec are not as high as they should
be because the railways feel they cannot charge the proper rates in those
provinces because of trucking competition. Now it may be that the western
provinces may complain and say that a competitive rate which the railway is
proposing to file is too low, that they should not be allowed to file such a
competitive rate, and there you get right into the question which has to do with
the railways. I do not seee how any representative here can make a proper
submission when he is being compelled to restriet his statements to one particular
section or one particular subsection before he has had a chance to lay the
groundwork. Now I am inclined to be a bit hostile, as a western member, but I
think there should be a fair hearing and I do not believe we are going to get a
fair hearing if the chairman is going to keep on trying to force the witness to
confine his remarks to a particular section or subsection before we have got the
story. I have been kicked around like that in court myself more than once, and
it makes it absolutely impossible for counsel to make a presentation. We are a
semi-judicial body and we should allow the witnesses to state their case and not
go after them in the middle of a sentence and ask them to go on with something
else. Mr. Evans has his brief prepared. Why not let him present it and then
when we have heard him we can sift out what we think is the grain from the
chaff. I think, Mr. Chairman, you are interrupting too much, that we would make
faster progress if we heard the submission, but as it is now are just being jumped
from one point to another and not getting anywhere.

The CuAlRMAN: Mr. Green, I am only trying to keep the inquiry of this
committee within the scope of the reference, and if I have been unreasonable in
trying to do that, I know the committee will very soon set me right. I will
certainly not let this inquiry become wide open and be a court of appeal on the
report of the royal commission without plenty of protest from the chair. The
witness is an experienced counsel and I do not think he will be put out of his
stride at all. If you have any complaints of the interruptions I wish you would
please make them from time to time, Mr. Evans.

Mr. EvaNs: Yes, sir. LiaRal.

Mr. Ginuis: Mr. Chairman, I am inclined to agree with the chairman. The
witness admitted he was before the Royal Commission on Transportation for 135
days and arising out of all of their deliberations there comes this bill. It is not
our prerogative to go back over the ground and examine why the commission
made the recommendations they did or why the government brought this bill in.
What I would like to hear the witness do is to examine that bill section by section
and tell us what should replace it. T believe that if he did that it would be more
informative to the committee. We would actually know- then what he wants.
I do not think we are authorized to make a rehash of the evidence that brought
about this bill. T would like to find out what their objections are to this bill
and what should replace it.

Mr. Laing: Mr. Chairman, could Mr. Evans tell us what proportion of his
company’s freight moves under competitive rates and what proportion of revenue
they get from it?

Mr. Evans: Approximately ten per cent of revenue.

Mr. LaiNg: And the volume?

Mr. Evans: T am not too sure on that, but revenue is ten per cent. Volume
would be slightly higher. The average return per ton of competitive traffic 1s
very much higher than the average of all traffic.

The Cuamrman: Is it agreeable then that we shall leave it to the witness to
object if he is interrupted too much?

Agreed.
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Mr. Evans: I am going to do it this way if I may. I am trying to be helpful,
and I do not think my entire presentation at this stage will take more than two
hours all told. Now I could not possibly get too seriously offensive in that time.

The CuAalRMAN: It is a question of opening the door to others.

Mr. MurcH: If you were to be the only witness there would be nothing
to it, but we know there will be others.

Mr. Evans: May I make this suggestion to you that we substitute for sub-
section two of the new section 331 the following provision:

(2) The Board may require a company issuing a competitive rate to
furnish at the time of filing the rate, or at any time, any information

which the Board may deem necessary in order to enable it to determine
whether such rate is reasonably necessary to meet competition and

. whether the establishment of such rate may reasonably be expected to
enhance the net revenue of the company.

Now, that is my suggstion for all of the present subsection two of section
331 of the bill, and I would like to examine, if I may be permitted to do so, why
I make that suggestion and why all the several headings, the numbered headings
are objectionable, and why— ,

Hon. Mr. CuEVRIER: May I ask you to, when you make these suggestion, to
let us have a copy?

Mr. Evans: I have had them mimeographed.

The CrARMAN: That appears to me to be much wider than the actual terms
of the bill.

Mr. Evans: Yes, and I did hope I would have the time necessary to show
you why it is better to have it in broad language than in specific language.

Mr. Murcu: How long would it take to secure a decision on that type of
generality ?

Mr. Evans: It should not take any time.

_ Hon. Mr. Cugevrigr: I think the witness should go along with his presenta-
tion and I will see that it is given consideration. We could not decide that imme-
diately in any event. I would want to give it some thought.

Mr. Evaxs: If I might examine each of these headings beginning with (c) (i)
—the name of the competing carriers. This sounds like an easy and simple
requirement. However, in practice it may prove difficult. It is easy to take a par-
ticular route and find the names of the operators of common carrier trucks which
are licensed for that route. However, many licensed truckers have so called con-
tract licences which enable them to operate to any points in a given area, either for
a single shipper or for a named group of shippers. They may operate under
contracts on fifty different routes and they may operate only when the particular
shipper calls upon them to do so. There are in addition, the so called private
carriers—

Mr. Laing: They operate under provincial statute?

Mr. Evans: Yes. There are also in addition, the so called private carriers,
who carry only their own goods. They are free to carry their own goods any
place and are not usually confined to routes. They are far more numerous than
the licensed carriers. All told, I can think of routes in Ontario and Quebec
which might have literally hundreds of truck operators who in greater or less
degree are competing with the railways. It would put a tremendous burden
on the railways to have to list the names of all these carriers every time they file
a competitive rate or change an existing competitive rate.

Now, then, the second requirement, (ii), the route over which competing
carriers operate. Many competing carriers have no defined routes and this is
particularly true of so called contract carriers. and private carriers.
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The third requirement, (iii), the rates charged by the competing carriers
with proof of such rates as far as ascertainable. Now, the railways can never
in most cases offer proof of what the competing carrier is charging. In most
cases-the rates are not published even by the common or route carriers. The
railways are often told by shippers that they can get a given rate from a trucker
and that if the railways are prepared to meet it, they can hope to participate in
the traffic. In other cases, the railways have to estimate the cost of carriage by
motor truck and to quote rates to meet that cost. Now in such a case the
shipper’s trucking cost varies with his operation, his facilities, his type of traffic,
the size of his trucks and the extent to which he gets full loads. Some private
truckers can load one material in one direction and another on the return
movement. Others cannot because being unable to carry for hire, they must
return empty. All this affects their costs. The rate fixed by the railway must
in large measure be one of agreement with shippers and an exercise of judgment
by traffic officers. How then can the railways satisfy a requirement that they
must prove what rate is charged by their competitors. Even the qualification
“as far as ascertainable” imposes the obligation to make every effort to obtain
the information which may, in many cases, be a heavy burden.

(iv) The tonnage normally carried by the railway between points of
origin and destination. A

What does “normally” mean? It would seem to mean under normal con-
ditions, when truck competition did not exist. What possible use would it be
to give the tonnage carried by the railways at some time years ago when the
competitor was not operating? If it does not mean that, what does it mean?
I am simply unable to say what it does mean. Perhaps it means what tonnage
was being carried before the competitive rate was established. If so, what
period would be called normal? Perhaps at one time the railways carried all the
traffic and at the time the rate was established they were carrying none.

In any case, the taking off of tonnage figures for a truly representative
period would be a tremendous burden if it has to be limited to particular points
of origin and destination and to particular commodities for the many hundreds
of origins and destinations which are frequently involved in a competitive tariff.

(v) The estimated amount of tonnage that is diverted from the
railway or that will be diverted if the rate is not made effective.

Here we come to a nearly impossible requirement. The only way this can
be done is to know the tonnage being carried by all the competitors and by
all the railways between given points. Then when you have that, how can you
determine whether some of it may have been diverted and some of it new
traffic that never moved by rail?

Then too, how could a railway estimate how much of its traffic will be
diverted if the rate is not made effective? To ask the question is to answer
it. It is anyone’s guess. Why? Well, the guarantee is there that the rate
will stop the diversion ‘until it becomes effective and how could the board
decide any better than railway traffic officers whether the rate will be right
or needs to be higher or lower to retain the traffic or to get new traffic? After
all, the purpose of getting information of this kind is as the commission says, to
“provide the board with data from which to judge the strength of the competi_ti_on
and the necessity of taking dction to suspend or disallow any competitive
rate”. (See p. 87)

It really gets down to this. The making of competitive rates is largely a
matter for the judgment of the traffic officers of the railway company. This
judgment is either good or bad, depending upon the individual who makes
the decision. Good traffic officers have good judgment. Poor traffic officers
have poor judgment. Certainly the board is not likely to be as closely in

¢
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touch with the situation and the supplying of such information €an never put
it in the position to exercise its judgment. In any case we are not, I hope, in this
country as yet going to displace the skilled judgment of traffic officers who have
been for years in daily contact with these problems and substitute for it the
judgment of the board. I am quite content, however, that the board should be
able to determine whether the judgment of the railway officers has been
exercised in good faith. That is what the purpose of my amendment to
subsection 2 is. v

Mr. Laine: Does the general power to do this rest in the board now?

Mr. Evans: It does. And I suggest that the board can do now exactly what
this amendment proposes that they should, if it is necessary that they should
do it. But I am coming to one of the things whiech goes even beyond all
this, and which I think is the crux of my objection.

(vi) The extent to which the net revenue of the company will be
improved by the proposed changes.

Note the language here, “the extent”—and I ask you to observe the word
“extent”—“‘to which net revenue will be improved.” This involves all of the
other information obtained under items (iv) and (v) and an analysis of the
railway cost of operation so as to determine how much net revenue will be
obtained if the new rate becomes effective. Here again it is purely a matter
-.of judgment and not of exact calculation.

Now then, as I say, it also involves an analysis of railway costs of operation
because if you do not know what the railway cost of operation was in a particular
area where this rate was put into effect, you could not tell how much net revenue
was going to be derived. There again, the railway costs of operation are never
exact enough to permit any analysis or calculation of the extent of the net revenue
improvement. It is to be noted that this requirement is much more onerous
_ than is the requirement with regard to agreed charges under the Transport Act.

I want to stop for a moment to examine what those differences are because—
and here again I hope I am not transgressing on what the commission intended
to say. They wanted to have information supplied similar to that which is now
supplied in connection with the approval of a agreed charge. So I have to go
into the question of what an agreed charge is.

An agreed charge is a special contract rate made by agreement and not by a
tariff; and it is made by virtue of the provisions of the Transport Act. In that
Act, where a railway company makes an agreement with a shipper by which the
shipper is to have an agreed rate, in return, that shipper undertakes to deliver to
the railway the whole or a specific part of his traffic; and the railway company
1s only required to show the effect of the agreed charge upon the net revenue, not
the extent to which the net revenue may be improved, but the effect upon the net
revenue.

Mr. Laing: Must there be a publication?

Mr. Evaxs: The agreed charge must be published, and anyone who is
affected by this rate can come to the board and ask for a charge to be fixed.

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: Is there a difference between what the railways have to
do with respect to an agreed charge and what you have to do under section 331-1
of the Act? :

Mr. Evans: Yes sir.

Hon. Mr. CHEvRIER: What you are required to do under section 331-1 is
pretty much what you are required to do with respect to an agreed charge?

Mr. Evans: On this particular point you have to show in connection with an
agreed charge what the general effect will be on your revenue. You do not
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have to show‘the dollar effect, but you do have to show what the general effect is.
But under this provision you have to show the extent to which the net revenue
will be improved.

Hon. Mr. CrevRIER: No. You have not got to show the cost. You may be
required to show the extent, but that is an entirely different position. It says
here—and such information as you are speaking about. If the board deems it
practical and desirable, the board can say that since you as a railway cannot
furnish (e), (f), and (g), which you say you cannot furnish, you are not
required to furnish it.

Mr. Evaxs: Well, sir, I can tell you now that it would be impossible in any
case to show the extent, and, if it is impossible to show in any case what the
extent is, why then have power in the Board to demand that we show it?

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: My answer to that is the Royal Commission on Trans-
poration, after having given it careful consideration, has so recommended—after
Laving heard evidence all across the country, and there it is on page 86 of the
report.

Mr. Evaxs: I want to be entirely fair.

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: I am not a technical man and do not know the details.
All T can say is there it is in the report. _

Mr. Cavers: Might it be that the company might not be entitled to this
competitive rate unless they qualified under the different sections set out in 331.

The CuArMAN: I think that is the inference. g

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: I think the argument you are making is a perfectly
logical one to make before the Board but not before us—but I am not going to
interrupt any further.

Mr. Evans: I am most anxious that I should not give offence. I have no
desire to do so but may I earnestly say to you this: these are things that were
never discussed before the royal commission. I have not had a chance to express
myself on them before. These are ideas of the royal commission itself, made by
way of compromise to various proposals. They rejected other proposals by the
provinces and they never discussed this kind of thing. Had they done so I would
have been making this argument to the royal commission, and I am perfectly
certain in my own mind I could have convineed them that it was better to take
my draft than this—because I most honestly and earnestly believe that these
provisions are going to hamstring the railways in meeting competition, or I would
not be here.

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: But must the commission discuss all of the recom-
mendations it makes with the parties affected?

Mr. Evans: I am not complaining—

Hon. Mr. CuevriEr: The commission hears evidence and it makes recom-
mendations to the best of its understanding. I am sure there are a number of
things which are helpful to the railways which they did not discuss with the
the railways and to which you are not objecting.

Mr. Evaxs: I am not objecting to the principle of this recommendation
and I am not saying that we should go behind the thing that activated the
royal commission. I am asking this committee to accept the principle that
the royal commission goes for and to do it in somewhat different terms. I
would not think that is going too far because, had I had a chance—I am not
complaining because the royal commission did not discuss this with me; I
had every opportunity to be heard—but they came to write their report with
these provisions which had not been discussed, and I hoped that I would be
able to say what my views were and to offer not a rejection of the principle but
a substitute which has not got those objections. It strikes me as being an
eminently fair way, but I am in your hands.
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The CuimrMan: I think you have made your point very clearly.

Mr. MacpoNNELL: May I ask a question? It is prompted by a remark
made by the minister. What I want to ask is this: first of all I understood the
minister to state that these various headings of subsection (c) of 331 are
contained in the report. Am I correct in that—that they are contained in
the Turgeon Report?

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: Yes.

Mr. MacponNELL: Then I understood the minister to say because that
was so they were more or less untouchable?

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: No, no.

Mr. MacponNELL: Well, perhaps I took too much. ]

Supposing we came to this conclusion here—or that the government came
to this eonclusion without our assistance—that they wanted to alter this clause,
the government would not be inhibited in any way by reason of the fact the
commission had suggested these particular headings?

Hon. Mr. Cuevrigr: I do not think so.

Mr. MacpoNNELL: Then I misunderstood you. :

Hon. Mr. Cuevrigr: The point I was trying to make was first of all that
a great deal of the information required under 331 is already required of the -
railways under agreed charges and, in answer to a point made by Mr. Evans
who was complaining about the fact that he was not heard on this point of
competitive rates, I said the royal commission had recommended these changes
and that is why they are in the Act.

I am not an expert on traffic or technical matters and neither is the govern-
ment, but it felt that these recommendations should be put into effect. It
raises also the point made by Mr. Green—and I am in the hands of the com-
mittee just like anyone else and subject to its decision—as to whether or not
we are going to hear in appeal what was heard before the royal commission.
If we are, all right, T will sit—but I do not think we should.

Mr. Green: Well, T submit that we should hear the objections to this
section. It does not matter at all what the royal commission recommended.
If the witness believes there are defects in this amendment we want to know
about those defects.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: I am fully in agreement with that. This is a sug-
gestion which the witness has and all I want to do is to kave an opportunity of
reading this to see whether it is acceptable.

Mr. Green: I would like to hear what other objections the witness has
to these provisions.

The Cramman: We will have them, Mr. Green, and as I understand
the point the witness is making it is that there is a small misstatement of fact
on page 88 of the Commissioner’s report where he says: Before an agreed
charge can be agreed upon the applicant must show the extent to which the net
revenue of the railway will be improved.

Mr. Evans: It does not quite do that,

The CramrMmAN: The actual wording is: the extent to which the net revenue
of the railway will be met. I understand you to argue that that information
is not required; as to the approval of agreed charges.

Mr. Evans: In my submission the legislation does not quite bear that out.

The CrAmrMAN: No, I turned it around. The minister has already worded
1t much better. :

95935—3
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Mr. MacNavcar: Could I ask a question of the witness, Mr. Chairman?
I would like to ask, in what manner he says his suggested amendment limits
or broadens the proposed section. To my mind it makes it broader.

Mr. Evans: It does broaden the power but it does not contain the inference
that the Board should ask for particular information. You see what I am
saying in this proposed subsection, as I have drafted it, is this: the Board may
ask what is reasonable and necessary to establish that a rate is necessary to
meet competition and whether it may reasénably be expected to enhance the
net revenue of the railway. Now, that is in effect saying that the Board may
test the bona fides, the good faith of the judgment of our own traffic ofﬁcers in
putting the rate into effect.

Hon. Mr. Caevrigr: The Board could under that heading decide that it
is necessary for you to give all the information, a, b, ¢, d e, f, g, that you
object to now.

Mr. Evans: If they were provided with the ‘machinery, as you say, that
could be done, yes. I come back, Mr. Minister and Mr, Chairman and gentlemen,
to the one principle which we are talking about. I am not afraid of the Board
of Transport Commissioners having diseretion. I think it is wrong in principle
to spell out these things which they are required to do; and if it does spell them
out, although the Act uses the word “may” they will determine on complaint that
the Act contains something they are required to act on. I say, and I think I am
being perfectly fair, the extent to which the net revenue can be improved is
impossible to indicate in all cases. I am making this suggestion to you that
the effect on net revenue is perfectly possible to obtain and very reasonable
and we can supply all that. 1 do not thing we should be hedged about too
much; the whole idea of hedging about management in these competitive rates
is the assumption that management. cannot be trusted to operate the railways. 1
have no objection to an attempt to test the bona fides and good faith of manage-
ment. What more regulation could be necessary? I want to be reasonable
about this thing. I say to you, sir—please do not think I am trying to be
obstructive—I want to maintain the discretion basically resting in the Board. I
can then go and present my case to the Board and if I cannot succeed I have
no complaint. But I do think that if you set out in the statute specific headings
of information, the inevitable result will be that when my friend Mr. Frawley
comes forward the Board takes the easiest way out and says: Here is what the
Act contemplates would be provided and here is what we are going to ask you
to provide. That is just the first example of that. I was going on—but I am in
the hands of the committee—I want to explain why it would be easier for the
railway to show the extent of the improvement in net revenue in the case of an
agreed charge as- compared with the case a competitive rate. And I want to
make this point: an agreed charge is a contract and there are damages
provided under that contract for a breach of the conditions of the contract. The
eontract also provides that he, the shipper, must supply the railway with some
specified portion of his traffic, that he must supply all or some specific portion of
his traffic to the railway for transport. And now, the railway can come along,
they know how much traffic he can dffer because they have bargained for it.
They can estimate his output. They can estimate how much the railway is
going to earn in net revenue far easier than they could under the other. And
I say further that because we have to publish that tariff, that tariff is open to
anyone who wishes to use it. - Unless one has a contract which will provide and
insure that they get a certain proportion of the traffic they are not going to be
able to estimate what the improvement in net revenue is going to be. Unless
‘they have such a contract how -are the railways going to be able to say that
their situation is going to be improved? It isn’t possible. If they cannot say
how much of the traffic they are going to get how can they work out what net

1
i
i
!
|
|
!
!
i
|
1
!
i

L



4 Foe 8 L TS TR T 2T Y S —r
iz Ay g t i
e

RAILWAY LEGISLATION 33

revenue they are going to have? I say if you ask me if that is a reasonable

" possibility, I am certain it is not. I think the railway officer should say
whether in his judgment that is so and then the Board could test his judgment
to see whether what was done had been done in good faith. If you say you must
show in dollars how much it will be, I say that is impossible.

Mr. Arcue: The section does not ask any of the railways to produce in
dollars the increase in net revenue; it says, the extent. Would not that be a
reasonable estimate?

Mr. Evaxs: I think it would be reasonable. You have to make an effort.
You have to be able to say, “now we analyze this situation as so and so and
we expect a thousand tons of traffic”, but how can a traffic man or an accountant
go into the witness box and say we expect a thousand tons of traffic. We do
not know; we cannot know, Under a contract like an agreed charge we can,
but under a competitive rate any one of a thousand shippers can use it and they
can use it one day and not the next, and if a shipper wants to play the railway off
against a trucker he goes and gets them to quote a rate, and then asks the trucker
to meet that competitive rate. You have no way of telling if you are going to
get traffic out of that. You can only use your judgment, and I say the judgment
of traffic officers is the judgment of people who are in this business day after day,
year after year, and who have had experience, and you cannot expect any board,
no matter how good that board is, to use judgment that is better than that of the
traffic officers, if you have qualified traffic officers. What you can do and what
I have no objection to your doing is to permit that board to say, does that
traffic officer rexercise his judgment in good faith and with good reason, and
beyond that the regulatory tribunal has no function, in my humble opinion.

Mr. Arcue: Under your proposed amendment would it not be possible for
the board to obtain from the railways the same kind of information they might
obtain under this new section? In other words this cuts down a whole lot of
provisions in the new section. I am ready, for one, to leave it to the Board of
Transport Commissioners to fight it out with the railway companies as to what
information they think is practicable and desirable.

Mr. Evans: Mr. Argue, I say this to you—if my experience is worth any-
thing to you—if you put a lot of headings down in a statute you come to find a
tribunal takes the easy way of requiring you to live up to all those headings.
Now if you give them broad general powers and give a chance for the railways
to come before them and to say that this Board can exercise its discretion in
the general way that the section intends, then the railway has a chance to make
itself heard. But as soon as my friend Mr. Frawley comes before the board I can
hear him saying, there is a list of the things that the board is enabled to have
the railways produce.

Mr. Arcue: You want that taken out?

Mr. Evans: Yes. ;

The CuamrMAN: Shall we get on with the next point?

Mr. MacNaveHT: It is one o’clock.

Mr. Low: Mr. Chairman, what is the proposal now with respect to the length
of sittings?

The CaamrmaN: I expect the committee would want to reconvene at three
o’clock. T think we should get on to the record as quickly as we can the sub-
missions of the railways and then when that is done the committee should recess
for four or five days to study their representations.

Mr. Arcue: I wonder if we can speed up the printing of the record?

The CuarmaN: Yes, we are going to do that.
95935—3%
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Mr. Low: It appears we are just now at the poin e w j
till 3.30. I would s&l)) Ix)nove. : : p . e

Mr. LaiNg: Mr. Chairman, before adjournment, I have an idea I would like
to sell to this committee. I think we are already of the opinion that this is one
of the most complex studies that any committee could have placed before it.
Mr. Evans has spoken of the traffic officers, and I want to speak of a group in
Canada known as the Canadian Industrial Traffic League, and I think that this
committee should have some of these men brought before it to advise it. As far
as I can find out—

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Laing, if I may, I still convene the agenda or steering
committee and allow you to make your representations before them. .

Mr. Laing: That will be satisfactory.

The CaARMAN: We will adjourn till 3.30 this afternoon.
Agreed.

AFTERNOON SESSION

The committee resumed at 3.30 p.m.

The CuamrumaN: Gentlemen, we have a quorum. Shall we carry on?

Mr. Evans: Mr. Chairman, may I go back to cover a point that I did not
cover in my rush this morning, about competitive rates. I am not trying to get
mto controversial ground, but I do want to draw attention to two things that
are in this bill that I humbly suggest ought not to be there.

There are two kinds of rates, competitive rates, which are not intended to
be covered, as I read the report of the royal commission. One is the rail carrier
competitive rate, and the other is the market competitive rate. With regard to
market competitive rates, the royal commission’s report is clear that it did not
zlntend its recommendations to cover them. Yet the legislation apparently

0es so.

At page 86 of the recommendations of the commission, the first sentence
reads as follows:

The following recommendations are concerned only with carrier-
competitive (and not market competitive) tariffs.

My suggestion is that the bill, since it does not exclude from the provision
of section 331 market competitive rates, probably overlooks that sentence in
the commission’s report.

Now, with regard to rail competitive rates, there is one special category of
rates that I think was not in the minds of the commission and certainly not int
the minds of the draftmen of the bill. Those rates are the rates which are put
into effect by one railway in order to compete with the so-called short-line mileage
of another.

I want to give you an illustration of what I mean. Between Toronto and
Sault Ste. Marie, Ontario, the mileage by way of the Canadian Pacific is 439
miles. That is the route via Sudbury and direct to Sault Ste. Marie.

On the other hand, the Canadian National route is via Sudbury to Oba,
where it connects with the Algoma Central, and then goes south to Sault
Ste. Marie. The mileage on the Canadian National and Algoma Central, to get
to Sault Ste. Marie from Toronto via that route is 780 miles, or 341 miles greater
than that of the Canadian Pacific.

Now then, since the rates are established on a basis of mileage, the normal

rate on the Canadian Pacific, reflecting its shorter mileage, will be very much
less than the normal rate on the Canadian National-Algoma Central route, with
its greater mileage; and these will apply to all commodities on all classes of traffic.
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If the Canadian National and Algoma Central are to participate in the large
amount of traffic moving between Sault Ste. Marie and Toronto, they must charge
the same rates as the Canadian Pacific is able to charge for its reduced mileage.

I suppose you are wondering why I am here trying to support the position
of the Canadian National. What I am telling you is that these cases are special
cases where it is in the interests of everybody that the rates should be fixed by
reference to the short-line mileage.

Now then, the rates put in by the longer mileage line, being on the lower
basis due to shorter mileage of the short-line route, cannot be applied to inter-
mediate points because, if they were, this whole rate structure on the long line
would be determined on the short-line mileage of the other route which is not
competitive except at the point of destination.

To carry that point further, this rate, via Canadian National is much lower
than it would be on the basis of the mileage. The intervening points on the
route will be charged rates on their normal mileage, even though the traffic passes
through those points to the ultimate destination at Sault Ste. Marie.

You see, there is no Canadian Pacific short-line to the intervening points.
There is only the Canadian Pacific line to the Sault Ste. Marie.

Now, if the Canadian National, in order to meet the Canadian Pacific’s
short-line mileage to Sault Ste. Marie were compelled to put in a low basis of
rates to the intervening points where there is no competition with the Canadian
Pacific, you see, they would be charging the intervening points a lower rate
than would be attributable to that mileage; and if they keep a lower rate than
is referable to their mileage, then every other place in Canada would be dis-
eriminated against if they also did not get rates lower than would be attributable
to their mileage. So that the scheme of these competitive rates is that you make
them applicable only to the point of destination where the comipetition exists,
and it is only because some other railway has a route which reaches that point
by a shorter mileage.

Now that is only one of many examples. Further examples may be found
in the fact that the Canadian Pacific has the shortest route to Calgary from
Vancouver, whereas the Canadian National must reach Calgary via Edmonton,
which is a much greater distance.

Similarly, the Canadian National’s route to Edmonton is somewhat shorter
than that of the Canadian Pacific which must reach Edmonton via Calgary. ‘Each
railway meets the rate of the other having the shorter mileage. No one is
diseriminated against, whereas the industries involved have the benefit of the
competition of both railways as well as the services of both.

The board are very familiar with these cases and the practice which has
been followed from the very beginning of time in this country; and I am
submitting to you that there is no need whatever to require the railways to
supply all this material with regard to these routes, because the board knows
ali about them and knows exactly why that condition is met as it is; and yet I
submit this amendment in its terms includes competitive rates established by
one railway to meet the short-line mileage of the other, and I suggest that the
amending section be amended so as to exclude from its operations those kinds
of competitive rates.

The CuarmaN: Have you got that proposed amendment ready for tabling?

Mr. Evans: What T am suggesting to you is that the one amendment T
have offered eliminates that difficulty; but 1 am suggesting to you that if the
wish of the committee should be opposed to the submission T am making, they
will have to be—if I may suggest so—very careful to see that these kind of
rates are excluded because,it would be, I think, useless to include them.

The CrARMAN: Just to elarify it, for I do not understand very much about
freight rate: Do I take it that if a shipment is going from Toronto to, let us say, a
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point on the Canadian National 25 miles north and west of Sault Ste. Marie,
that shipment would be charged a much higher rate than it would be charged if
it went from Toronto to Sault Ste. Marie via the Canadian National?

Mr. Evans: Normally it would be because the route is longer. But they
do not pay a higher rate. They pay the normal rate. b

The CuatRMAN: Well, a higher freight rate.

Mr. Evans: It would be a higher rate than would be payable to Sault
Ste. Marie because Sault Ste. Marie can get its rates fixed by the short-line of
the Canadian Pacifie, whereas a point on the Canadian National would have to
pay on the normal mileage rate due to its location. That has been the intent
which has received the full confirmation of the board ever since it began; and

it is about the only way that industries at these competitive points can have the

benefit of the competition of the two railways.

Mr. MacNaveHT: I suppose an analogous situation would be the
transcontinental competitive rates.

Mr. Evans: I would not think so. They rest on a little different position.
I am not sure that I quite understand you, but I want to.

Mr. MacNaveHT: The transcontinental rates from Atlantlc ports to Pacific
ports, let us say Vancouver.

Mr. Evans: I see your point. You mean there is some analogy because the
two transcontinental lines are not of the same mileage, and the short-line mileage
will fix that rate? That is common practice here and in the United States. And
then again, our rate to Saint John is based on our short-line mileage, and the
Canadian National, having a longer route to Saint John, probably want to meet
our rate to Saint John, N.B.

Mr. MacNavcHT: I refer also to competitive water rates which exist.

Mr. Evans: As to the competitive water rates, I have a little different
approach to them and I am going to have something to say about them under
another heading. But I do want to make this other point about market com-
petitive rates. I have two points about them: First, that the royal commission
itself apparently desired to exclude them; and I want to show you why they
should be excluded.

I might give you an example of a market competitive rate. The railways
maintain a rate on tin-plate from Hamilton to Vancouver. That rate was
established to enable the producer of tin-plate at Hamilton to meet the com-
petition of the producer of tin-plate in the United States, located in the
Pittsburgh area. It is primarily intended for that purpose, although it does gain
traffic for the railways. I admit that.

But the main purpose is that the producer in Hamilton can get into the
Vancouver market and sell his tin-plate. That is, on the basis of the markets,
they have a rate. In other words, the railways, by making a special rate from
Hamilton to Vancouver enable the producer of tin-plate in Hamilton to compete
with the producer of tin-plate in the Pittsburgh area. Therefore you call it a
market competitive rate.

Now then, to give you an indication of the kind of rate—I want to make
my point as clear as I can—there is a rate on cast-iron pipe from eastern Canada
to the Pacific coast. That rate on cast-iron pipe is established for two purposes.
First, it enables the producer of cast-iron pipe in eastern Canada to sell his pipe
in Vancouver in competition with the English producer. The English producer
has two routes to go by. He can send his cast-iron pipe to Vancouver entirely by
water, or he can ship it to the eastern sea-board and have it transhipped or
transported by rail to Vancouver. Now, that is a rate which is put in to enable
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one producer to get into the Vancouver market. It enablés the producer to
compete with the foreign producer and it also enables the railway to compete
with the water route via the Panama Canal.

That is the kind of rate—the rate on tin-plate is the kind of rate—that the
royal commission says is not to be included in the same grouping with these
other competitive rates. I think it is obvious they are in a very different category.

Now, if I may turn again to the subject of equalization. At the outset I said
to the committee that there was very much more in this bill than merely equaliza-
tion. I have discussed a number of things and I have yet one more principal topic
to mention that in my view is not necessarily allied to equalization as such. They
are subjects that are collateral in the legislation and are not allied directly with
equalization. :

Clause 7 of the bill proposes to amend the Railway Act by adding a new
section—that is 332A. This is the equalization section and under it is established
what is henceforth to be the policy of Canada with regard to that subject. I
venture to suggest that section was not an easy one to draft.

The other section of the Act, up until this new section was proposed, was not
strictly speaking an equalization section at all—that was Section 314 of the
Railway Act. Under that section we had equalization only if certain conditions
were met and equalization under that section involved a showing that somebody
was injured and that there was unjust discrimination. But, this section now in
broad sweeping terms declares it to be the policy of Canada to have equalization
of freight rates.

It is hereby declared to be the national freight rates policy that,
subject to the exceptions specified in subsection four, every railway
company shall, so far as is reasonably possible, in respect of all freight
traffic of the same description, and carried on or upon the like kind of
cars or conveyances, passing over all lines or routes of the company
in Canada, charge tolls to all persons at the same rate, whether by
weight, mileage or otherwise.

Now, the first observation I want to make. about that is that there are
literally thousands of industries in this country, big and small, which may be
affected one way or another by any policy of equalization. I want to be fair
about this thing. T am for it; I always have been for it; and I was for it
before the royal commission; but I would not want anybody to go away with
the view that I think perfect equalization is possible in this country.

As a practical man and having had some experience in these things, I
believe that it is only possible to go a certain distance. You cannot have
equalization by a stroke of the pen. There are too many industries in this
country whose businesses have been built up on existing markets to do in one
stroke an equalization job on a rate structure that has been under way or
has been growing, perhaps like Topsy, for fifty, sixty, seventy years.

So, if I may make this suggestion to you: Do not please run away with the
idea that because I put some qualifications on my view as to the desirability
of equalization that I mean that I am against it. I am not. But there are
limits and proper limits beyond which we must not, T hope, look for complete
equalization. I am going to suggest to you that subsection (1), as I have read
it, is far too sweeping. Subsection (1) in terms says: “...as far as is
reasonably possible.” Now, anything is “reasonably possible” but what is
“reasonably possible” may not be in my humble submission the desirable
thing. And so, what I am going to suggest to you is a slight modification or
ql}xlahﬁcation of that, but before I do I would like to tell you something about
why.
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It is true that the section does give broad powers to the Board and it sets
out specifically certain exceptions which you will see in subsection (4) and
also there is in the final paragraph of subsection (4), a rather sweeping power
of the Board to make other exceptions. As I ‘argued this morning in connec-
tion with another section—with the broad sweeping language used here, coupled
with subsection (2) which says that the Board may, with a view to implement-
ing .the national freight rates policy do these things that are listed in (a),
(b), and (c)—my fear is that pressure might be brought upon the Board that
the Act has spelled out things the Board must do although it says “may”;
and that the Board would feel that it was the wish of parliament that they
try the impossible. It is because of that fear that I make the submission to.
you that I do.

Now, I notice that in subsection (2) the Board may, with a view to
implementing the national freight rates policy require any railway: (a) to
. establish a uniform scale of mileage class rates applicable on its system in

Canada, such rates to be expressed in blocks or groups, the blocks or groups
to include relatively greater distances for the longer than for the shorter hauls.

I venture to suggest that requiring a single uniform scale throughout
Canada as compared with say two scales may prove to be a mistake. The
present Act, in dealing with the standard rates, contains a discretion in the
Board to allow more than one. I am not asking the committee to say I am
right and that there should be two, nor am I asking the committee to decide
now that the Board should authorize more than one.

The section of the Railway Act that deals with the standard tariff reads
this way, and this shows you the discretion the Board has. Section 329,
subsection (1) says:

The standard freight tariff or tariffs where the company is allowed
by the Board more than one. ..

Now, whether you call them “standard” or whether you call them the
“uniform class rates scale” which is to come through equalization, my sugges-
tion is that it is wise to leave to the Board the question of whether there
should be one or more. If after the Board has investigated this question they
decide there will be one, well, there will be one. What I am saying is there
may be more reasons than I can make plain to you today why the Board should
decide there should be more than one. .

Let me indicate what might happen with regard to long haul traffic
established between eastern and western Canada, including the maritime
provinces. At present, when traffic moves between western Canada and eastern
Canada the rates are combined—that is a term of common usage in traffic cireles
—the rates are combined on Fort William. By that I mean if a shipper ships
anything from Ontario to western Canada, or if a shipper in western Canada
ships anything to eastern Canada, the rate west of Fort William has added to
it what we call a basing arbitrary.

Now, that basing arbitrary is an arbitrary amount which is based on some
average mileage but is the same amount per hundred pounds, whether it goes
to Montreal Toronto, Windsor, or vice versa. Whatever you may say about
the arbitraries, there is no doubt about the royal commission believing they had
an integral part in the rate structure. They said so. They were dealing with
the maritime arbitrary in the discussion but they said arbitraries were an
integral part of the rate structure.

What T am saying to this committee is the way I see this legislation it
eliminates that arbitrary, and it does more than that. A further step in my
example would be this. If a shipper in the maritimes is reaching western Canada
he has his rate combined on both Montreal and Fort William. His rate consists
of the rate west of Fort William which will be the class rate, or whatever the
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rate is; the basing arbitrary for the distance from Fort Wllha.m to Montreal;
and then for the distance east of Montreal, what is known as the maritime.
-arbitrary.

Now, the maritimes are very keen on this arbitrary with some reason, for
it is a very low arbitrary.

Whatever you may say about arbitraries they are part of our structure
and industry generally has relied on them and continues to rely on them. I am
afraid that this legislation, by requlrmg a single uniform class rate scale, may
do away with those arbitraries. That is only my view. I am sure your minds
will be on it and T am sure you will be anxious to preserve those arbitraries.
When we were asked to make proposals for equalization to the Board of
Transport Commissioners this summer, we had not any definite proposals to make
at that time but we put to the Board two studies we had made—without taking
responsibility for them.

The first of them was based on the assumption this legislation would be
passed and we would have a single uniform scale. The second was a modification
of that scale introducing the idea of arbitraries.

What I want to say to you is this: in my view, for what it is worth, if
you tie the hands of the Board to a single uniform qcale you may find more
disturbance with these arbitraries than if you permitted the Board as it now
may do to adopt more than one scale. T make that submission in all sincerity
as my considered view—that it is desirable to leave it to the Board and not tie
the Board to a single uniform scale.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Well, you will have four classifications of freight
rates instead of three, will you not under this legislation?

Mr. Evans: Yes, you have.

Hon. Mr. Curvrier: So it is uniform to that extent.

Mr. Evaxs: Perhaps I have not made my point clear, sir.

If we are talking in terms of the class rates, your commodity rates come
in exactly the same category—I do not want to get into details of those rates
but this subsection (2) says:

(a) to establish a uniform scale of mileage class rate;

Then, if you go into (b) you establish for each article or group of articles
for which mlleage commodity rates are specified a uniform scale. Now, my point
is, if you are going to have a uniform scale you may be tying the hands of the
Board who may find the only way possible to preserve this pnnmple of
arbitraries is to have them adopt a scale in the west and a scale in the east.
I am not asking vou to decide that. All I am asking you to do is to let the
Board decide whether it should be one or more; and that is my suggestion with
regard  to that.

Mr, Brooks: You spoke about arbitraries for the maritimes, did you mean
the Maritime Freight Rates Act?

Mr. Evans: No, sir. The Maritime Freight Rates Act— do yvou mind if
I digress for a moment?

Mr. Brooks: Let him go ahead, Mr. Chairman.

The CaAmRMAN: All right.

Mr. Evans: I would like to answer these questions.

The CaAtRMAN: Go ahead.

Mr. Evaxs: The Maritime Freight Rates Act is a very different thing. The
Marltlme Freight Rates Act—now, I don’t want to get into any argument
about it—as to movements on whatever the rates would normally be—

t.he§e movements within the maritimes and westbound under the Maritime
Freight Rates Act get a 20 per cent reduction. Now then, the maritime arbitrary
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is an arbitrary amount which is added to all rates. It applies east-bound
and west-bound. When a movement is west-bound the reduction under the
Maritime Freight Rates Act will apply for the preferred territory which does
not go to Montreal. There is no involvement of the Maritime Freight Rates
Act in it at all. All I am saying is that the railways make the rates by the use
of these arbitraries, by adding the arbitraries to the western rate.

Well, I do not ask you to decide in my favour or to accept my view. I
do ask you to say that the board may have the discretion, if they decide that
I am right, to authorize more than one uniform scale and with initially more
than one uniform scale of commodity mileage rates. Those are the principles
relating to arbitraries. _

Mr. Arcue: With the arbitraries you mention it means that the rate from
various points on the prairies are higher than they are elsewhere.

Mr. Evans: No.

Mr. ArGUE: You said that the arbitrary is a straight addition to the rate.

Mr. Evans: This is a very interesting discussion for me. I do not mind
it at all. If you have two points of origin and destination a long way apart
and you have a single mileage scale which operates between those two points,
what you have is that for the first mile in that scale higher rates than you have in
the succeeding mileages. In other words what you would have would be a
tapering off of rates where you have that single scale rate from coast to coast.
What they do, instead of that, is to take the western scale to Fort William and
western Canada and instead of carrying that scale through and tapering it
they add what they call arbitraries. These arbitraries do not relate directly
to mileage.

The CHARMAN: They are flat rates?

Mr. Evans: They are flat rates. But they arrive at the same tapering
result in rates as though you had a continuous flat rate scale; and, in my sub-
mission, they will be found to have a greater effect that way in favour of the
maritimes than any single class rate scale would have. I am not trying
to be controversial about that but I say: Let the board decide that; do not tie
their hands about it; have the board decide whether it should be one scale or
two scales so these arbitraries may be used.

The CuHARMAN: And these arbitraries will apply to the west just the same
as they do to the east, is that the point?

Mr. Evans: Oh, quite.

The CaARMAN: You are talking to a western member.

Mr. Evans: Oh yes, well quite obviously they would apply all over the
dominion.

The CaarmMAN: I just wanted to make that clear.

Mr. Evans: Oh yes, they would be applicable in all directions.

Mr. Low: Where do these blocks which you mention come in?

Mr. Evans: I have something to say about those too.

The CuHamRMAN: Shall we leave that until then, Mr. Low?

Mr. Green: Have you it in mind that (a) should read, to establish one or
more uniform scales?

Mr. Evans: Yes, that is all it calls for, and that would apply to both (a)
and (b), I am quite willing to take the time, if the committee wants it, to
answer that question.

The Cuamrman: I think your general presentation perhaps comes first.

Mr. Brooks: Well then, Mr. Chairman, it will stand over for further
consideration? !
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The CHAIRMAN: Surely. I am not closing it off.
" Mr. Evans: There is one thing that I do want to say to the committee and
1 want to be perfectly fair about it. I have observed a very considerable amount
of fear expressed about the proposal put forward by the railways to the board.’
I want to say with respect to what we put forward that we studied the question
and we did not propose this as final, or even our considered view. We put
forward something that would indicate the way each of the various plans would
work in here; but it must be remembered that it was only referable to the class
rates. /
Now, in order to put this thing in its proper perspective I should tell you
this, that the Royal Commission found—and you will find this information, the
first figure I give you, on page 28 of the report and the other one on page 33 of

. the report—the royal commission found that of the traffic originating in the

maritimes 93 per cent is moved on commodity rates and not under class rates.
Now, it would not be putting this in proper perspective if I did not tell you this;
7 per cent only of the maritime traffic moved under those class rates about which
so much concern has been expressed. With regard to the prairies, 90 per cent
moves on commodity rates. Now, I also want to say this; that as between eastern
and western Canada by far the greatest differences in the rate scales are in the
class rates and not on the commodity mileage scales. There are just as many
of the commodity rates which are lower in the west as there are such rates lower
in the east; and I could give you a list of them. T did give them to the royal
commission and I did give them to the board. So that we must not judge the
results of equalization solely by reference to class rates which apply only to 7 to
10 per cent of the traffic. The differences as between the eakt and the west are
very largely centered in the class rates.

Mr. Ginuis: For my benefit, Mr. Evans, would you mind explaining the
difference between commodity rates and class rates? :

Mr. Evans: I would be glad to, sir. Class rates are basic rates. As you

. probably know, the railways have to carry all traffic for everybody of every

description, and this is what the railway does. When it sets out to do business
it has to take all the commodities that can be listed and try to classify them.
It classified those commodities according to value and roughly the cost of carriage
and the ability of the particular commodity to bear the rate; and with those
general principles in mind it develops a freight classification. And I would like
just to say this, that we have a uniform freight classification in Canada, which
is something that the United States has never had as yet; so that we are not so
far behind them in this country. Now then, all articles are classified and under
the various columns you find the class rate. Sometimes the class is different,
it usually is different, with respect to a carload as compared with less than
carload shipments. It may be different if it is shipped in certain ways; if it is dis-
assembled knocked down, it would have a different classification; if it is built up
and bulky it will have a different classification; but every commodity somewhere
in the classification as a class assigned to it. Now, if you want to find the rate it
moves as you go to the class rates tariff—and this tariff does not mention com-
modities at all—but it has the rate for different mileages for different classes; and
when you find your mileage you find your commodity and eclass, and then you go
to the class rates tariff and you will find the rate in that tariff; and the com-
modity mileage rates are quite different, since they apply to specific commodities
without reference to classes.

I don’t want to make a speech, sir; I do not want to take all this time on a
matter of this kind.

Mr. Brooks: It is very instructive and very interesting.

Mr. Evans: I am trying to help everybody who wants to be helped.

Mr. Brooxs: You are doing fine.
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Mr. Evans: Commodity mileage rates specify the commodlty rate or rates
which are applicable to the commodities named in the tariff. You will also find
that there are certain classes of commodities which have their own rates because
of their bulk; for instance lumber, sand, pipe and so on. Grain moves on a
mileage scale. Brick and tile move on a mileage scale. Those scales are speecial
scale rates lower even than the class rates applicable to those commodities.
A lot of these commodity mileage rates are of general application and are not to
be confused with specific commodity rates which are made to meet local con-
ditions. These rates move considerable traffic in this country.

Mzr. Gruuis: What is the difference between the mileage and the class rate?
Would the class rate generally be higher?

Mr. Evans: By and large the class rate would be higher. We have two
kinds of class rates, the standard and the distributing class rates, which are lower.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any class rates within the commodlty rates?

Mr. Evaxs: I do not think so.

Mr. Jomnston: A little louder, Mr. Chairman; we want to hear that
conversation.

The CramrMan: I was askmv him if there were any class rates within the
commodity rates.

Mr. Evans: There are cases where a special commodlty rate is determined
and published by reference to the classification; for instance instead of taking
the regular fifth class it will provide that a commodity takes seventh class.

Mr. MacpoNNELL: Could T ask a question there? I think you have made -
very clear the commodity mileage rate and the commodity special rate. I
wonder if you could give me an illustration of the class rate. I am not quite
~sure that I have got that yet. Could you give us an article that moves on a
class rate?

Mr. Evans: I suppose, canned goods; is that fair? In that ease you Iook
in the classification and you find canned goods assigned to the fifth class, and
then you look in your tariff to find out what the class rate applicable to that is.

Mr. Jouxsron: Could you give us an example, let us say, of eanned goods
moving from Calgary to the maritimes and from the same table the class rate
for moving the same commodity from the maritimes let us say to Calgary?

Mr. Evans: We would be glad to get that for you.

Mr. Jounston: Would the rate be exactly the same both ways?

Mr. Evans: The maritime freight rates act reduces the proportion of the
rate referable to the maritime preferred territory west-bound.

Mr. Jounston: There would be a difference in the rate?

Mr. Evans: Yes, the west-bound rate would be lower.

Mr. MurcH: It would get the benefit of the 20 per cent réduction under
the Maritime Freight Rates Act?

Mr. Evans: That is right.

Mr. Brooks: You don’t sell any canned goods from the maritimes in
Calgary, so don’t worry about that.

Mr. Jouxston: I was just wondering if the rates would be the same?

Mr. Murca: In the class rates it is based on what the traffic will bear.

Mr. Evans: All rates, I think it is fair to say, are on that basis, not all
that the traffic will bear, because the board sees to 1t that we cannot get beyond
a certain amount of money in toto, and that burden is distributed on what the
traffic will bear, relatively.

Now I have one remaining point I would like to talk about, the trans-
continental competitive rates, which are dealt with under section 332(b) of the
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bill. Now this section contains an elaborate provision intended to give effect
to the recommendation of the royal commission at pages 100 and 101 of the
report.

Mr. Cavers: A little louder, please.

Mr. Evans: Pages 100 and 101 of the royal commission report. In sub-
stance it is a recommendation under which, if the railways either have established
or desire to establish competitive rates between eastern Canada and the Pacific
coast points to meet water competition via the Panama canal, they must
establish rates to all intermediate points, and indeed all intermediate territory
in western Canada, on the same commodities not more than one-third greater
than the transcontinental competitive rate. I feel bound to say to you that we
are opposed to this section. I submit if it is enacted it may result in a break-
down of the entire rate structure, may cause substantial losses in revenue to the
railways and may lead to a defeat of its purpose because it will not any longer
be possible to maintain the same low basis of transcontinental rates to meet
this competition.

Now, at first glance the recommendation of the commission may seem to be
reasonable and I would like the indulgence of the committee while I examine the
problem that was facing the royal commission when it made that recommenda-
tion. The problem is one of some difficulty to the railways. The problem is
essentially this, and this is amply borne out by the royal commission report,
because I am not stating anything controversial. The royal commission points out
in-its report that the railways are particularly vulnerable to competition because
of the way they make their rates, and my principal objection to the application
of these transcontinental rates increased by one third to intermediate territory
is that it does not seem to me to be possible to accede to that principle and not to
apply a similar principle to all our truck competitive rates, in which event all
territories, all rates might have to come down to a competitive level.

Now, the reason we are vulnerable in these cases is that we have an obligation
to carry all traffic. The high grade traffic provides relatively greater margin over
the cost of carriage than does the low grade traffic. Now, then, if you are going
to make competitive rates the standard of reasonableness of other rates, which 1
submit is basically the proposition, what you do is you either prevent the railways
from meeting competition by lowering rates where they have to, because they
have to apply it to other places, and other commodities, or you are going to
prevent them meeting it at all, because they cannot afford to. Now, one of the
things in this bill, the one that I discussed this morning, had to do with the things
that we must do to satisfy the board that we are meeting competition, that our
rates are no lower than arc necessary to meet the competition, so that we cannot
be accused of discrimination. Now, when we turn to the transcontinental rate
question, if we make a transcontinental rate under this legislation to meet com-
petition, and assuming it is no lower than is necessary, assuming we have
satisfied the board under section 331, that it is no lower than is necessary to
meet the competition, if we have to apply that rate or something slightly in
excess of that rate to the whole western territory how can we satisfy the board
that we are going to enhance the revenue of the railway? The answer is we could
not satisfy the board if in the process of meeting competition we had to give
the benefit to the whole territory. Now, what this section does is this—if T may
digress for a moment—in the United States, in the Interstate Commerce Act there
is.a declaration of policy and the declaration of policy involves a declaration
which is designed to protect the intercoastal water carriers operating between
the east and west coasts of the United States. As a result of that policy the
American railways are limited in their ability to meet that competition, and they
have what is known as an intermediate point rule, and that rule is merely this,
that the railways may not publish rates between eastern United States and

)
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western United States to meet that competition unless they are prepared to
apply that rate to other points on the same line. Special circumstances may
intervene, and in special circumstances on a showing by the railways that these
conditions exist the Interstate Commerce Commission is empowered to give relief
against that provision; but by and large, with regard to the transcontinental
rates, the rallways do not get relief from that rule. They do not get it because of
the declaration of policy in the Interstate Commerce Act under which it is the
policy of the United States to protect the water carriers between the coasts.
Now, the problem that the royal commission was facing was: should we
adopt the policy of the United States? They said “no”; they said they would
not do that. This is what you will find in their statement on page 100 of the
- report. They said this: it would probably result in the cancellation of some
transcontinental rates. They were dealing there with whether they would adopt
the United States policy. I read:

The railways might not desire to apply low coastal rates to the
intermediate points (especially if the traffic were in greater volume to
such intermediate points) and might in the face of a prohibitory inter-
mediate rule decide to cancel the low rates to the coast.

Now, that was the suggestion that they were really throwing aside. My
friend Mr. Frawley from Alberta put that to the commission and the com-
mission held against it; I opposed it, and I opposed it for the same reason,
substantially, that the commission gives, that if you are going to tie the hands of
the railways and force them to go through a lot of procedural difficulties to get.

The CuairmAN: Would it interfere with your presentation too much—could
you give the committee now the volume involved?

Mr. Evans: Of transcontinental traffic? :

The Cmamrman: Of transcontinental traffic.

Mr. Evans: We will get that for you.

The CuarMAN: And I take it that in the total of transcontinental traffic
the acute problem in regard to the ceiling of the one-third mark-up will only
occur, again, in a percentage of the cases. Could we have that percentage so
we will have the true import, the weight of the problem?

Mr. Evaxs: Yes, but may I make this elear to you, while I am going to
give you an example of the difficulty under this section I want to put this to
you, that if you adopt that principle your problems will only begin. Let me give
you this illustration right now.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Before you leave that, to add to what the chairman
has asked, I, too, would like te know what volume of traffic moves on a trans-
continental rate plus what volume of traffic moves to intermediate points on
the transcontinental rate.

Mr. Evans: I am afraid I cannot give you that in a time short of two weeks.

Mr. MacponaLp: The witness has suggested that'the railways may have to
abandon this transcontinental rate, so it may be inferred that they must
have the information. i

Mr. Evaxs: It is very difficult. The minister asked the dmount of move-
ment on the transcontinental rate—I think I can give it to you with a reasonable
latitude. But when you come to taking the volume to all intermediate points
I have a problem that will take some weeks to solve. I will take it up with
our traffic people immediately, though.

Mr. Laiva: Could Mr. Evans give us his interpretation of rate plus one-
third for intermediate points? It is not clear in the report. Is it straight line
intermediate points? '
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Mr. Evaxs: All the territory in western Canada.

Mr. Laixa: Including Dawson Creek?

Mr. Evaxs: Yes. I am going to give you that example. I picked on canned
goods because it is an extreme case. Transcontinental competitive rate on
canned goods is now $1.57 per hundred pounds. The present rate on canned
goods to Calgary and Edmonton is $2.97 per hundred pounds. The rate to
Dawson Creek is $3.81 per hundred pounds, and the rate to Brandon, Manitoba,
is $2.15 per hundred pounds. Under the proposed amendment, if the trans-
continental rate is not increased or cancelled the rates to all inland points in
western Canada on canned goods shipped from eastern Canada would be reduced
to $2.09, that is one and one-third times the transcontinental rate of $1.57. Thus
the Dawson Creek rate will be reduced by $1.72 per hundred pounds, which is
more in amount than the competitive rate, and the Brandon rate would be
reduced by six cents. Now, these points would have the same rate despite the
fact that the haul is 1200 miles longer to Dawson Creek than it is to Brandon,
and the loss in revenue per car of 70,000 pounds destined to Dawson Creek would
be $1.204 per car, and the loss on a car to Calgary and Edmonton would be $616.

Now that does not end it because, you see, what happens is that Brandon
gets a reduction of six cents and Dawson Creek gets a reduction of $1.72. But
Brandon says, we are 1,200 miles nearer to our source of supply than Dawson
Creek; why do we not get a little lower rate, because we are nearer? If you
think that is just conjuring up a difficulty, let me quote the Regina Leader-Post,
because after I prepared myself to come here, T was shown an article in the
Regina Leader-Post. :

The Caamrman: I do not want to be arbitrary, Mr. Evans.

Mr. Evans: I just want to show you what others are thinking about it
because it seems to me to be vital.

The CuamrMan: I think you have already shown us without newspaper
comment.

Mr. Greex: Well, it might be quite helpful, Mr. Chairman.

The Cuarrman: All right.

Mr. Evans: This is what they are asking for:

Regina and Saskatoon are entitled to rates below that ceiling because
they are closer to the eastern points of origin.

All you do is to flatten out the rate all through western Canada to one-third
greater than the competitive rate, and then vou have the claims coming in from
Brandon, Regina, and Saskatoon.

Mr. Murcua: And from Winnipeg.

Mr. Evans: And from Winnipeg, perhaps. They will say: we are closer
to our points of origin; why should we not have the benefit of our geographical
nearness' to the points of origin? And then you start to break down, as you
have already broken down, and the next step is—and I am really being serious
about this—the next step is, how in the world can we avoid applying that principle
to other competitive rates, because it is only a question of time.

Mr. Low: What is broken down? You have canned goods going from

Toronto to Calgary for $2.68, and to Vancouver for $1.40, which is 715 miles
further?

Mr. Evans: It has broken down the normal rate and the board has said,
quite properly, if you are going to use competitive rates to justify or establish
the reasonableness of other rates, you break down your rate structure, and vou
should not have competitive rates where there is no competition.

We put in a competitive rate because if we do not put it-in we lose the
traffic. And who suffers if we do not get the traffic? If our line does not operate
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at full capacity and we let somebody else take the traffic, who suffers? It is the
fellow who is moving his goods on our line, because with competitive rates in
effect we are carrying them at lower freight rates, but providing all the traffic
we can carry. But if we did apply that competitive rate to intermediate points,
then the railroad would be carrying all the traffic at less than it should be
carrying it for, and therefore the railways would be in bankruptey. You can
do one thing or the other. You can prevent the railways from carrying this
traffic at competitive rates, or you can allow them a reasonable latitude to
meet competition. But you can protect the public. You can protect them
against improper competitive rates. That is already being done by section 331
of the Act. In other words, the railways if required will have to justify that -
the competition exists and requires that rate to be established; and if that rate
is not compensatory, then the board will not allow it.

Now, if it is compensatory, is it not proper that we carry it at_a small
margin, if we can get that traffic by no other way? The~answer is that all
rates would have to go up if we did not carry it. I am just as interested as you
are in seeing that there 1s a reasonable latitude in the way of restrictions upon
meeting competition as we meet it. :

Mr. Jonxstox: Do you consider the rates charged there now, as Mr. Low
has indicated with respect to canned goods and so on, the best you could do °
to assist us in the prairie provinces? You will read about it in the newspapers
because it very definitely affects them. ;

Mr. Evans: I am not a traffic man but I shall say this: that the railways
are not making any money today. There are rumours to the contrary, but the
fact is that they are not. ‘

Mr. Jounsrox: That question is debatable, of course.

Mr. Evaxs: It has been debated, and I think it is quite clear that we ar
not making money, not enough money. ‘

Mr. Low: That is not the reason why certain areas in the country should
pay for lower rates in other areas.

Mr. Evans: No. The only reason to justify that rate is-the fact that you
cannot get that traffic unless you are willing to give that low rate to meet the
competition.

Mr. Low: But when you make a lower rate to meet competition on the one
hand you put it up in the intermediate areas to make up for any loss.

Mr. Evans: No. You do not put it up. That is exactly the reverse of what-
is true. If we did not meet this competition, if we did not carry this traffic, and
if we let the competitor have it, my opinion is that the rates would be a lot
higher to those other points because, let us suppose your margin on this traffic
to Vancouver is 10 cents. Let us say that is your margin of profit. If you had
to carry all your traffic at a margin of 10 cents; the probability is that you
could not afford to carry it and you would find yourself in bankruptcy because
you would not have a big enough margin to carry your costs and expenses. But
as between long terms, when you can contribute something to that margin by
carrying that traffie, is it not more profitable for the fellow who is paying a high
rate at the intermediate points? i

Mr. Low: This is not taking into consideration the $7 million subsidy that
is to be applied.

Mr. Evans: Oh, no. The consignee will get the benefit of that. :

Mr. Low: It ought to be reflected in these rates and particularly in the
intermediate rates. ‘

Mr. Evans: It ought' to be reflected in the rates but' it would not be:
reflected in the competitive rates because if you lower them more than is
necessary to meet your competition that is diseriminatory.
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Mr. MurcH: I think there has been a certain casualness about competitive
rates particularly in the eastern areas, because if they lose a little money on
them, they can take it out of the rest of us in the east and west who cannot do
anything about it. ‘ :

Mr. Evans: You will not find any comfort for that story in the royal
commission’s report.

Mr. MacponaLp: Was any of this material presented to the royal commission?

Mr. Evans: This particular remedy? No. Mr. Frawley’s remedy, yes, but
the royal commission ruled against it.

Mr. MacpoNaLp: What about the submission you are making with regard
to transcontinental rates and their application eastward?

Mr. Evans: Not that we know of. I argued against Mr. Frawley. Here
is something in this bill that was not advocated by Mr. Frawley, by any of the
provinces, or by anybody before the royal commission.

Mr. MacpoNALD: But it is advocated by the royal commission?

Mr. Evans: Now, yes, but on what basis I do not know. I do not know
where it came from.

Mr. JounstoN: Is it not true that Mr. Frawley made that submission
before the royal commission?

Mr. Evaxs: Not this one. He wanted to have the American rule applied;
but the commission said “no” because it would probably cancel a lot of the
transcontinental rates.

Mr. Low: There is one thing I do not quite understand. Do I gather that
Mr. Evans intimated the possibility that the railways would have to abolish the
present favourable transcontinental rates if this one-third ceiling over the
transcontinental rate is going to apply to intermediate points?

Mr. Evans: We might have to increase them so that we would not have the
one-third rule apply.

Mr. Low: Even if you consider the $7 million subsidy?

Mr. Evans: I do not think it will go to the relief of the competitive rates.
So far as that subsidy is concerned, it might be that it would affect the finter-
mediate rates and it might serve to reduce that gap, whatever the gap was. We
would have to close that gap in a great many of these rates; and as we could
not, afford to meet competition on this traffic, if we closed the gap, I do not know
what would happen to the traffic. It might dry up, or the boats might start
again to operate between east and west via the canal. 1 cannot venture to
prophesy.

Mr. Arcue: But this formula, if it is approved by the House and becomes
law, will reduce the freight rates on certain goods to people living in the prairie
provinces?

Mr. Evans: As long as the transcontinental rates are kept at the level
they now are. If we are going to meet that competition and if we have to give
that low rate to meet it, it will have the effect of reducing the rates.

Mr. Jounston: You are referring solely to water competition going around
by the Panama Canal when you speak of competition?

Mr. Evans: Yes, or potential water competition.
Mr. MacpoNNELL: Not to American competition?

Mr. Evans: No, but I can give you rates which are affected by American
competition. One would be the lumber rate from British Columbia. They are
always attempting to apply the Seattle basis to British Columbia lumber.
I think there has been some kind of an agreement made recently which would
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restore the Seattle basis. And there are other factors. But the transcontinental
rates so-called are those where competition with water is actual or potential,
I mean water competition.

Mr. MacponNNELL: I take it that it is assumed that it pays the railways to
carry goods to the coast at that competitive rate, and if they lose that business,
they would have to increase their other charges. In other words, it is based on
the supposition that it is profitable to you.

Mr. Evans: Yes, but it does not get as much profit in it per unit.
 Mr. MacpoNNELL: But there is some. , ;
Mr. Evans: Yes, as long as it has got some, it is of benefit to everybody.

Mr. MurcH: If there is any profit at $1.40, there must be a substantial
profit for a 700 mile haul at double the price. '

Mr. Lainag: Would this not mean that the loss of revenue to the intermediate
points would necessitate raising the transcontinental rates? It would be inter-
preted as one and one-third; that brings it up.

Mr. Evans: If we increase that canned goods rate to the rate, let us say,
from the east to Calgary, just taking it out of the air, then it is not more than
one and one-third times greater than the present rate, that is, the one we would
have under this section.

" Mr. Laina: The base rate would have to be increased?
Mr. Evans: Yes.

Mr. Jounston: Is it true that you are making a profit on the $1.40 rate to
Vancouver?

Mr. Evans: Yes.

Mr. Low: Then why do you say it would be necessary to increase the base
rate under the one and ene-third formula?

Mr. Evans: That is not an easy question to answer but I shall try. If you
are carrying, let us say, “x” million tons of freight, and that “x” million tons
has to provide a certain requirement in overall net profit to keep the railway
operating, is it better or is it not, to have some extra hundreds of thousands of
tons, let us say, so as to provide a profit? Does it not reduce the sum total
that must be contributed to by other traffic? It is just as simple as that.

The reason we are interested in this is that' we do not carry our traffic solely
on the basis of cost. The high grade traffic contributes largely to profits, while
the low-grade traffic does not. The only way we can carry out our obligation
to carry all traffic is that we have to move the low-grade commodities at low-
grade rates, where there is practically no profit in them; and we have to get
more profits from the high-grade traffic. But the unfortunate part of it is that
the competitor, be it the water or the truck competitor, can take the high-grade
traffic away because he has got a margin and he can take it away, whereas we
have to carry all traffic; he can carry it and make money because he does not
have to carry the low-grade commodities. It only means one thing. When we
reduce the margin on high-grade traffic, we have got to increase our margin on
low-grade traffic. There is the rub; and the royal commission were quite with
us on it when they said that we were very vulnerable to that sort of thing. But
at the same time they said in effect that it was the right basis for C.a.n?,da,
because they rejected British Columbia’s proposal to do it on a cost principle.

Mr. Low: I do not think Mr. Evans would argue that there is any immediate
likelihood of their having to raise those base transcontinental rates.

The CuaeMAN: I wonder if it would not help the committee if you could
make available to us a break-down in percentages of your costs? You have to
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maintain your road-bed, whether you are hauling freight over it or not. Could
we have the cost of road maintenance and the running costs and the cost of
general overhead, or some sort of break-down? . ;

Mr. Evans: I do not think it would help you, but I would be glad to give
you whatever you want. The difficulty is to get it tied into a particular move-
ment. .

Mr. Murca: Is it not a fact that neither of the railroads has any idea of
their actual unit costs? Is it not a fact that neither of the railroads has ever
been able to set forth their actual unit costs? ;

The CuARMAN: No. I asked for a general breakdown of costs? I think the
railways must surely know what it costs them to maintain their road-bed?

Mr. Evans: I think I can give you that.

The CuAlRMAN: And for their total running costs in a given period of time
and for their total general over-head within a given period of time. My friend
from the west finds it very difficult to understand why you could not haul the
canned goods at $1.57, which is the new rate, the transcontinental rate, and
make a profit; and why you should make an unreasonable profit if you charged
$2.97 to Calgary?

Mr. Low: 750 miles less.

The CuArMAN: If we could have that general break-down, I think perhaps
it would help us.

Mr. Murca: We not only cannot understand it, but we doubt it.
Mr. Evans: The answer to that is simple. Even if we are making an un-

reasonable profit in toto, we would be told by the board to reduce the rates.
But the board has found that we are not making any profit.

- Mr. Low: The fellows in the west who are not able to shout loudly enough
to get a reduction are having to take-it in the neck.

Mr. Evans: But those conditions are even more pronounced in eastern
Canada because we have more competitive rates. We have a lot more com-
petitive rates and there are a lot of people, because of the competitive rates,
get lower rates than their neighbours. It is just as bad in eastern Canada. The
more competition you have the more difficulties you have.

Mr. Murca: I think Mr. Evans put his finger on it a moment ago when
he said: “if their profits were too large in the aggregate”—but we.who live in
the west are not too much interested in the aggregate profit. We are interested,
-hovyever, if we have to pay two cents too much for a can of goods in Winnipeg
or in Brandon—in proportion to the service the railway is performing for us.

I think I speak the mind of a large number of western people when I say
we find it hard to believe that we are not being rimracked on intervening rates.
We not only cannot understand it but we believe we are being rimracked. There
1s a gap somewhere between eastern Canada and Vancouver. There is a point
where at least I think we are paying too much. It is not shown and nobody is
prepared to do anything about it because in the aggregate the profit may mnot
be too large. I do not care whether the profit is large or small but we, as
individuals in western Canada, want to get a square deal. That is the problem
and we have not had too much luck with it either from the commission or here.

Mr. Evans: I would like to say this to you.

Mr. Low: We know you are under a handicap and our sympathies are
with you. '

Mr. Murcu: We are asking him questions but we do not let him answer.

Mr. Evans: You can pummel me as much as you like, as long as you are
not bored with the speeches I make. I want you to be free but I think with all
respect it is an extremely superficial view and I will say this.

95035—43
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We are carrying 50 per cent of all traffic from Saskatchewan, for example,
at rates that were made in 1897 and we are losing money.

Mr. Low: Have you shown that to the comm1ss1on‘?

Mr. Evans: We offered to.

Mr. Low: I have not been able to find it.

Mr. Evans: They would not let us. ‘

Hon. Mr. Crevrier: You are thinking of the Crow’s Nest rates on grain.

Mr. Evans: I am not being resentful but I say surely somebody has to pay
more than they otherwise would—

Hon. Mr. CuEvriER: But we have decided not to look at the Crow’s Nest
rate. ‘ :

Mr. Evans: And I am not asking you to, but you cannot accuse me of-
making too much profit out of a can of peas when you won’t let me make money
out of wheat.

Mr. MurcH: You are making a profit on a can of peas if I am paying
2 cents more than Mr. Green does in Vancouver—and yet I am 700 miles nearer
the factory. In the aggregate you may not be making too much money but if
~ you make one cent out of me in order to perform that service for me then I,
and all like me do not like it.

Mr. Green: Why do you not pay more on wheat?

Mr. Murca: Why not? I think we paid that already. Let us not get into
that. You and I will not live long enough to get back what we paid for that.

Mr. Jounston: That is not the point as I see it. We are discussing trans-
continental rates and Mr. Evans has stated that on the rate to Vancouver they
do make a profit.

Mr. Evans: Yes.

Mr. JouNsTOoN: It does not then seem unreasonable to suppose that we in
western Canada are paying not only a charge which would give you a reason-
able profit but we have to pay an excessive profit.

The CrairMAN: I take it you are supporting this legislation.

Mr. Jounston: We will see, Mr. Chairman, but it seems to me very
unreasonable to suggest, on the railways’ part, that western Canada should be
penalized over and above that amount which would give you a fair and a
resonable profit.

Mr. Evans: But it does not.

Mr. MurcH: In the aggregate.

Mr. JouNSTON: You said you were making a profit?

Mr. Evans: It contributes something—mnot profit but something—to the
overhead cost. d

All I am saying is I do not know what it is but we showed the royal com-
mission all these competitive rates were yielding more on the average per car
mile than the traffic taken as a whole.

On this transcontinental traffic, moving in this particular case canned
goods, they are in 70,000 pound lots. It is not every plaée in western Canada
that can use that much. We make these lower rates to put more in a car and
in this particular case you have to move 70,000 pounds to get the rate. Any-
body in western Canada who, under this legislation, wants to get the rate at a
third will have to put 70,000 pounds in the car.

Mr. Murca: We may be able to afford it when we get this rate.

Mr. StewarT: Have you estimated on that whether or not there would be
-ankincrease in your business in the west commensurate with any loss you might
take? :
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Mr. Evans: We have not, no, but I do know that we have had traffic people
around our place for a great many years and their judgment—

Mr. JouNsTOoN: Maybe they are getting too old?

Mr. Evans: Their judgment, and the board’s judgment support us. Their
judgment is it is a wrong principle to introduce and it is certainly a principle
which the royal commission rejected.

Mr. Jounston: I think Mr. Stewart has brought out a good point—that if
the rates were reduced, say to the prairie provinces, the indication is, and the
commission points this out, that there would be an increase in production and in
manufacturing which would increase the business of the railways. That might
very easily, in fact I think it would, compensate you for any loss that you may
incur?

Mr. Evans: Well, sir, I cannot argue with you; all I can say is the judgment
of the railway traffic people is against you, and my own judgment for whatever
it is worth—and it is very limited in this case—is also against you.

Mr. Jounston: The commission report points that out very clearly?

Mr. Evans: It may do, but I do not know what part of the commission
report you have in mind. However, I would like to point to one part of the
report that supports me in the point I am making here. That is on page 86,

where this is what they have to say on competitive rates. This is at the top of
“conclusions”,

Competitive rates are an important factor in the rate structure. No
one who appeared before the commission advocated their abolition.

The railways should neither be denied the right to meet competition
nor, when once they have decided to publish competitive tolls in one
area, be forced by law to apply these same tolls to other regions where
competition between transportation agencies is non-existent.

Mr. Low: Of course, the legislation now before us does not attempt to
force you to use competitive rates or to apply competitive rates to the inter-
mediate points. They give you the leeway of a third?

Mr. Evans: Yes, they give us a leeway of a third but instead of applying
it to the intermediate points they apply it to the whole western territory—which
brgaks down that rate structure which, the Board has said, is fair and reasonable
today.

In the 1925 general inquiry this whole question was debated before the
Board of Transport Commissioners who said these transcontinental rates served
a useful purpose in the rate structure and that they were of benefit to everybody.

_ Now, I cannot give you any more than my own opinion and the board’s
opinion and that of the royal commission which says that we should be allowed
to meet competition.

Mr. Laing: Have not the rates to Alberta contributed to the development
of a very, very considerable canning industry there? Is it not correct that you
have a very large canning industry there?

Mr. Jounsrton: Despite the diserimination of freight rates.
Mr. Lane: Because of them, I would say.
Mr. Jounston: No.

Mr. Lainag: Your laid down cost in the east enables your canners to
compete?

Mr. Evans: As a matter of fact I would like to pursue that point because
I think you have something that is perhaps not generally understood.

We had a very considerable discussion at the royal commisgion about
the need for developing secondary industry in western Canada and one of the
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greatest arguments that was used against us was that the freight rates were
too high. However, if you stop to think about it the higher rates between
eastern and western Canada make it more difficult for the eastern producer who
has to get into western Canada and more easy for the western producer to
set up a plant in western Canada and to go into industry of a secondary nature.
So, it is not just quite as simple as saying that the rates are so high that it
prevents local industry from developing in the west.

_ Mr. MurcHu: Against that everybody who has thought about it realizes
that the potential market is concentrated in central Canada. A manufacturer,
in order to develop any sized industry has to be able to manufacture in quantity
and to compete with the eastern producer in spite of the disadvantage of freight
rates—and the eastern producer has a far wider market. We have a smaller
market in Manitoba than in the city of Toronto. Mass production being what
it is, your suggestion is of little value. More than that, you can take a bundle
of merchandise from Winnipeg to Toronto, and send it back, never having
taken it out of the bundle, for less money than it costs to send it down. When
you talk about encouraging industry in western Canada, unless you take into
account the difference in markets, the comparison has no meaning.

Mr. Low: There is also the very long l.e.l. haul that it takes to get to the
market. :

Mr. MurcH: Some of our manufacturers are in the Toronto market and
also in Montreal in the clothing industry, but it took a war and the grace of
God to get them there.

The Cuamrmax: Well, the witness has had a little rest now and perhaps we
can get on. ; ?

Mr. Macpo~narp: I wonder if we could get on to cast-iron pipe?

Mr. Murca: Do you know where there is any?

Mr. Evaxs: What do you want to know about cast-iron pipe?

Mr. MacpoNaLp: Well, the industrial aspect—

Mr. Gituis: May I ask a question?

You told us a moment ago that 93 per cent of the maritime freight moved
on commodity rates, and the figure was 90 per cent in the west. What
percentage moves on commodity rates in central Canada?

Mr. Evaxs: I think it is less than either of those but I will look it.-up for
you. My friend, Mr. Spence, tells me it is 80 per cent in central Canada.

Mr. GiLuis: 80 per cent?

Mr. Evans: Yes.

Mr. Ginuis: There is another question I would like to ask you. There
was a discussion a moment ago regarding that 70,000 pounds of freight moved
a certain distance at a certain rate. How does that rate in western Canada
compare with the Quebec and Ontario rate for the same amount moved an
equal distance?

Mr. Evans: My friend, Mr. Jefferson tells me the fifth class rate for
canned goods is higher in eastern than in western Canada for an equal distance.

Mr. Gruurs: It is higher? :

Mr. Evans: Yes.

Mr. Giuuis: What I would like to know is how much higher? So we will
get some idea what the diserimination is. A lot of statements are made from
time to time which sound pretty bad and I think this is the proper time to get
them ironed out?

Mr. Evans: I will be quite happy to do that.

{
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Mr. Gmuuis: You gave us a concrete example for western Canada and I
wonder if you could put on all fours beside it exactly what the situation is in
the central provinces?

Mr. Evans: What we have been dealing with is not the situation in western
Canada. I am dealing with the rates from eastern Canada to western Canada
or the reverse. They are transcontinental rates and they are not tied up to
the rates locally in western Canada or in eastern Canada. I have not been
dealing with rates in regions at all.

I want to be helpful and I will say this to you: we had a witness in one of
the earlier rate cases,. a Mr. Moffatt from Manitoba. I have very high respect
for his ability. Mr. Moffatt tried to assess the problem in a very ingenious,
although in my submission at the time a somewhat erroneous process. He tried
to assess the difference between the east and west in terms of, first, having regard
to what traffic moves; in other words, he started off by trying to find out what
eastern traffic would cost moving at western rates or what western traffic would
costymoving at eastern rates; and the first time he presented that in the 21 per
cent case he found a difference of approximately 13 to 14 per cent; that is, he
found the balance was against the west. Now, in that he had all the competitive
rates in eastern Canada taken into account, and he found that the difference
was 13 to 14 per cent. Now, when an overhaul of freight rates was undertaken,
which was immediately after price control was removed, there has since been
a continuous increase in competitive rates, and people do not realize how extensive
that has been. That same process, with all its faults, showed an approximate
equality in rates as between east and west; and there is an approximate equality
in the royal commission study—there was an exhibit filed for the purpose. I
take no responsibility for Mr. Moffatt, and I said with respect to his study that
it was in my opinion defective in certain respects; but what was shown to be a
difference of 13 to 14 per cent has now become an equality, or it had become
an equality in 1950.

Mr. Gmuis: Does that add up to the fact that generally freight traffic was
heavier in Ontario and Quebec_and that contributed largely to the equalization?

Mr. Evans: I am not sure that I understand you, but there is no doubt
about the equalization in that respect at the present time.

Mr. Griris: What T mean is this, the 21 per cent authorized at that time
would apply to east and west and was not applied to central Canada?

Mr. Evans: Oh, it was made the same.

Mr. Giuris: Then your short haul would make up the difference.

Mr. Evans: Yes, the short haul makes up the difference.

Mr. Gmuuis: And it is a big difference.

Mr. Evans: Yes. :

Mr. Giuuis: These two provinces are the main centres of population and

that is where your main markets are and the shipper in the central provinces
controls the market because he is close to it.

Mr. Evans: Quite.

Mr. Gruuis: And it is much more difficult to get anything from the east or
the west into your main market for that reason.

. Mr. Evans: I think that must inevitably be so, and I venture to hope we
will never get in this country to the point where we put on the railways the
burden of equalizing that.

Mr. Gruus: I thought this morning that you made a first class argument
for a national transportation policy that would bring within the Board of
Transport Commissioners equality of competition so that all difficulties in regard
to marketing might be considered and brought under one head.
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Mr. Evans: That was not the point of my argument.

Mr. Grus: Well, it was a first class argument anyway.

Mr. Evans: No, I was not getting into that field although I think there were
some members of the committee, including the chairman, who thought that I was.
The first point is that you do not want to tie the hands of the railways. I was
not making any suggestion that it should be dealt with in such a way; but I say,
while we have this condition, don’t tie the hands of the board so we will not have
the right to meet that competition if it is fair competition. If it-is fair com-
petition we can meet it on equal terms all right and if it is not fair competition
and nobody can do anything about it then let us have the right to meet it within
reasonable means.

Mr. MurcH: That will hinge on what constitutes fair competition.

Mr. Evans: I agree.

Mr. MurcH: Is anything which cuts down your profit unfair competition?

Mr. Evans: No.

Mr. Jounston: But don’t you have the right now within this legislation to
meet any competition because of your agreed charges as provided for in this
legislation?

Hon. Mr. CuaEevriER: No.

Mr. Evans: No.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Your point is covered; you are quite right in your
argument, in 331.

Mr. JounsToN: Yes, sure.

Mr. Evaxs: That is the exception to the transcontinental rate—I would
be inclined to argue that that is not a point for revision of the Transport Act.

Hon. Mr. CaEvRIER: No.

Mr. Evans: I do not think it was intended. We have to have prior approval.

Mr. JounsTon: Oh, you have to get it.

Mr. Evans: Yes.

Mr. ArGuE: Did not Mr. Evans in his submission to us this morning in
connection with this point refer to the fact that they had the opportunity of
bringing competitive rates to meet competition and that they should not be handi-
capped in any way in doing that? That being so, I wonder why the railways
have not been able to meet the competition of trucks at points such as London,
Windsor, Hamilton and so on.

Mr. MurcH: Let’s not start a discussion on that.

Mr. ArcuE: Just a couple of years ago—I do not know just when it was—I
saw these large car-carrying trucks carrying four or five automobiles out west.
We didn’t previously see them; cars used to come out by rail; but the situation
now is that you do not see automobiles on the railways at all. Now, what was
the basis for that.

Mr. Evaxs: I don’t know. That has been a serious development here and we
are trying hard to meet competition of that kind.

Mr. JounstoN: Then we should not be worried about truck competition.

Mr. Murcu: This morning we did not allow Mr. Evans to bring the truck
industry in and I do not think we should do it now.

Mr. Arcue: I did not intend to bring the trucks into it only we had been
discussing water and truck competition most of the day.

Mr. Low: Mr. Chairman, I do not get this business of the transcontinental

rate. If I understood Mr. Evans when he first started to talk about equalization
he indicated that if he followed the third scale as outlined in this bill, section 332
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—if that is adopted it is possible that the railways likely would have to increase
the transcontinental rate from what it is at the present time. I do not know
whether that was his point or not.

Mr. Evans: It was not intended as much.

Mr. Low: It was anyway an indication of what they would have to do. On
page 101 of the committee report there is a schedule showing tariff rates to inter-
mediate points as well as the present transcontinental rates to Vancouver. With
respect to canned goods, for instance, I understand that the present transeon-
tinental rate is $1.57?

Mr. Evans: Yes.

Mr. Low: Which is a jump from $1.40.

Mr. Evans: There has been an increase since then.

Mr. Low: Yes, I understand that, and that the present all-rail rate is $2.97.
Mr. Evans: Yes.

*  Mr. Low: All right, Mr. Evans stated that under the $1.97 rate he calcu-
lated that the railways could show a profit, let me put it that way.

Mr. Evans: A margin or a profit—no, it is not a profit, there would be
overhead costs and they have to be met as well as anything else; but it would
contribute something to a reduction of our overhead. Profit is something you
have after you have paid for everything.

Mr. Low: Well, that is a technical point; it shows something different over
what you had before.

Mr. Evans: In the overall picture, yes.

Mr. Low: Now, if that is true, would the people not have a right to demand
from the railways that the railways should continue those rates if they are
specified?

Mr. Evans: No, sir, because we are not compelled by law to meet competi-
tion. We can let the traffic go.

Mr. Low: Oh, you don’t have to meet it?

Mr. Evans: We might have let it go. If you are going to lose money on it
you are not going to try to meet it.

Mr. Low: I cannot imagine you dropping traffic that is making you a
profit, or helping you to meet your overhead. I think the public might well
demand action on the part of the Board of Transport Commissioners to require
you to operate that way.

Mr. Evans: You would have to change the legislation if you wanted to do
that. Heaven forbid that you should do that, because you would certainly ruin
us very fast if you did. The board has consistently held that the railway can
meet competition if it chooses so to do so long as it does not go below cost; but
it cannot be compelled to do it, it can stop meeting it whenever it wants to.

Mr. Low: It can stop meeting it?

Mr. Evans: Oh, yes. There have been people who have protested to the
board saying we can’t object as long as we are getting the normal rate the same as
anybody else. If the railway does not want to meet this competition it does
not have to. Nobody is hurt. Take, for instance, this Vancouver rate; if the
boats thought that we were not going to be in this traffic at a favourable rate
they would go out after that business. We are getting the traffic for the reason
which I gave you in connection with the example of iron pipe. I am perfectly
certain that cast-iron pipe would get to Vancouver, it would come from the English
producer by water. We have to assure the pipe manufacturers a rate which will
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move that traffic from their centres to Vancouver, and in doing that we have to
meet the competition from abroad because the Vancouver buyer can get it in
England delivered to Vancouver at a certain price.

The CuamrMAN: Mr. Macdonald has the floor; he has been trying to ask a
question. g

Mr. Macponarp: Did I hear you properly when you said that you would
not, object to a one-third mark-up over the transcontinental rate to points like
Edmonton providing it was only applicable to intermediate points on the direct
line of transit?

Mr. Evans: I did not say I would not object. I said, I would have less
objection. ’

Mr. MacponaLp: Oh, I see.

The CrHAIRMAN: Mr. Johnston.

Mr. Jounston: Respecting this Vancouver rate, the old rate was $1.40,
and that has been increased to $1.57; how much higher can you go and yet meet
competition? :

Mr. Evans: That is a matter which I would have to ask Mr. Jefferson to
answer.

Mr. Jounsron: Because I imagine that $1.57 rate is still below the com-
petitive water rate; otherwise, you might not'get the business.

Mr. Evans: No, they are a little higher than the competitive water rates.

Mr. Jounston: But you are still getting the business.

Mr. Evans: We try to. We have got competition -and they are making a
profitable thing of it.

Mr. JounstoN: How much higher can you go?

Mr. Evans: That would depend on whether the wages of crew members on
ships were increased tomorrow, or yesterday; and whether the price of coal in
turn has increased; and on whether the cost of maintenance of their ships has
gone up or down; and on whether they can still carry the commodity and make
money on it. As soon as a profitable cargo offers these tramp steamers will
start moving it back and forth, and you will even have companies in Canada
perhaps building more ships to make these trips because they are assured of a
profitable traffic, but they cannot be so assured as long as the railways can
meet them and can give a better service, even though the railways charge a
somewhat higher rate than the ships charge.

Mr. Murcu: If the traffic would stand $1.60 instead of $1.57 you would
charge the $1.60?

Mr. Evans: Sure.

Mr. Jounston: Well, you were making a profit on the $1.40 and you make
a better profit on the $1.57, and that puts the railways in a better financial
position than they were in before.

The CuamrMaN: We shall adjourn in ten or fifteen minutes and I would
like to learn the wish of the committee now—is the witness willing and is the
committee willing to sit tonight? ~

Some Hon. MEMBERS: No, no.

The CuarMAN: Mr. Evans, could you give us a reasonably accurate estimate
of how long it will take you to complete your presentation?

Mr. Evans: I have nothing of a general nature to make except the section
by section desecription.

The CHAIRMAN: About how long will that take?

Mr. Evans: It depends on how much discussion there is. Mr. Spence is
going to help me on that.
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The CrarMAN: We all have a caucus tomorrow morning, which will mean
we will not have the morning sitting. I would like, if it is humanly possible, that
we finish with the C.P.R. presentation by tomorrow night so that we can then
have the record printed and perhaps convene again next Tuesday, and in the
meantime, give plenty of time to everyone, including the provinces, who want
to make representations, to check over the evidence already in. Now, if we
cannot finish by tomorrow night without sitting tonight I would rather urge
we sit tonight.

Mr. Evans:.I do not think I would be more than another hour if I do
not have questions to answer. Mind you, I am not saying I should not answer
questions.

- Mr. MacNAuGHTON: Let us sit tonight and finish with it.

The CuamrMaN: If Mr. Evans is not too tired.

Mr. Evaxs: I am pretty tired.

Mr. MurcH: I think in fairness we ought to sit tomorrow afternoon.

The CuamrMAN: And if we have to sit tomorrow night, Wednesday—

Mr. MurcH: The House is not sitting tomorrow night, however.

Mr. Greex: Could T ask Mr. Evans a question? As I understand it, the
position is this, that the transcontinental rates are competitive rates and there
are many other competitive rates particularly in Ontario and Quebec. While it
may be a different type of traffic, still they come under the heading of com-
petitive rates. Now this proposal about which you are complaining in section
332(d), puts a restriction on your competitive rates in so far only as such rates
are transcontinental. In other words there is no such restriction at all on
competitive rates in central Canada.

Mr. Evans: No, but I am afraid if you do the one you will lead to the
other. :

Mr. Green: I see, and if this legislation is ‘passed in its present form there
will be that restriction on transcontinental rates but not on any other competitive
rates. '

Mr. Evans: No.

Mr. Green: What suggestions have you for changing section 332B (2) (b),
or is it that you want it taken out of the bill entirely, or do you wish it amended?
What are your suggestions?

Mr. Evans: In all humbleness I hope this section will not pass.

Hon. Mr. CuEvriErR: May I add a word to what Mr. Green has said? This
is a competitive rate, and the exception that is being made to the transcontin-
ental rate will affect the intermediate territory only and not the Pacific coast
territory, so that if the railway is affected at all—I am assuming that it is for
the moment—it will only be affected in that part of the transcontinental rate
which is for intermediate points.

Mr. Evaxs: That is perfectly true; if as I said we find it impossible to
maintain our competitive rates at that level it then becomes a completely new
problem of whether you can afford to meet competition on those terms; if you
can afford to meet it on those terms, British Columbia is not affected, but, if
you cannot, British Columbia is affected in this way that it will have to rely on
ships and not on the railways.

The Cramman: Is it fair to compare transcontinental rates with other
types of competitive rates? Is it not true that your reduction in transcontinental
rates, r’pgde on account of water competition, is very much greater than your
competitive rate reductions, say, on account of trucks?

Mr. Evans: I do not think you can generalize, but I would not think so.
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Mr. Greex: A little louder, please.

Mr. Evaxs: I would not think that the reduction in the transcontinental
rates is any greater than it is in the case of some truck competition.

Mr. Murca: When we speak of competitive transcontinental rates and that
the competitor is shipping by water, before that has any validity for me, at any
rate, as a real competitive rate, I would have to know where the bulk of the
stuff which is shipped westward on the transcontinental lines arises. If it arises
in the Toronto area, and a substantial part arises in the Montreal area, I am
open to conviction, but I am frankly doubtful whether or not water trans-
portation presents any real threat to the railway at all except in certain bulk
commodities which are very heavy, and I am aware, too, of the fact that the
ships do not exist—that is of Canadian registry—and even the supply of
tramps is somewhat limited for the shipping of merchandise which British
Columbia normally buys from the area. If you are thinking in terms of a haul
from Halifax to Vancouver, then I think there is a good deal of validity in
using water rates as a firm basis for the competitive rates, but I am sceptical
about the water rate, at any rate.

The CuARMAN: What is the question?

. Mr. MurcH: There is no question. If you like, Mr. Chairman, it is a
speech and that is not unusual with me, but the question comes to this: could
we be told, even approximately, the percentage of shipments through the west
which go on these so called competitive transcontinental rates from an area
-between Toronto and Montreal, which is one-third of the way across the
continent to start with, and what percentage of that is actually the type of
merchandise where water shipment makes any competition at all?

Mr. Lamng: I was hoping that the question by the minister presaged the
resumption of service by the G.G.M.M. to Vancouver.

Mr. Green: Is there any logical reason why the Pacific coast should be
put in the position of facing the loss of benefits of this transcontinental rate,
whereas the people in Ontario and Quebec are to be in no such position under
this present legislation because their competitive rates cannot be changed by
this one and one-third rule? Isthere any logic in treating the Pacific coast one
way and the two central provinces in another way in regard to competitive rates?

Mr. Evans: I have no regional thinking whatever on it, but I say if you
introduce the principle into one group of competitive rates it is only a question
of time till that principle is introduced into other competitive rates. If you are
going to be logical you cannot limit the application of the principle to one group
only, but the royal commission certainly thinks we should be free to meet
competition.

Hon. Mr. CHEvVRIER: Is not the answer also to be found in section 332 (2)
which seeks equalization? - If it is so that the rates in western Canada are higher
than the rates in eastern Canada, having regard to the Crow’s Nest Pass rates
agreement and so forth, then this bill should equalize this rate.

Mr. Evans: I hope it is not the scheme of this bill to equalize competitive
rates.

Hon. Mr. CuEvrIER: It cannot be the object of this bill to equalize compe-
titive rates because you have in section 332 (4) of the bill a clause which protects
the railways on that, but I think it is the intention under 332(A), that the
given classification of goods moving one hundred miles in eastern Canada, should
have the same rate as that movement in any other region of Canada. That is
my understanding of 332 (A), and that is certainly what the royal commission
had in mind.
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- Mr. Evans: I think, subject to one qualification and I do want to address
some further remarks on that subject to the committee, and they will not be
long—but I think there are some limitations.

Hon. Mr. CHEvVRIER: You say subject to limitations? What is the limitation?

Mr. Evans: Put it this way. I believe you can equalize class rates. I
believe you can equalize commodity rates, rates that I call commodity mileage
rates, which are a general application of the tariff rate. I do not believe you
can equalize specific point to point commodity rates because they are put in to
meet local conditions and local industry, and if you try to equalize them you
are going to disturb a lot of industries whose rates are made for particular
purposes, and I do not think you should attempt to equalize those rates; and
I think that is why this bill specifically points to the equalization of the class
rates and the commodity mileage rates and leaves the other rates in a general
category for the jurisdiction of the board; because if you start equalizing all
these specific point-to-point rates then you are in a hodge-podge that is going
to overlook the reason why these rates were established.

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: So with the exception of these point-to-point commod-
ity rates you think it is possible to equalize commodity rates under this bill?

Mr. Evans: I do, sir, and -we are in favour of it.
Mr. BrowNE: What percentage of these rates would be point-to-point rates?

Mr. Evans: I wish I could tell you. All the division that we have got is
the division between the class rates, the commodity rates and the competitive.
I do not think there is an analysis that goes deep enough to differentiate between
the commodity rates and the point-to-point rates,

Hon. Mr. CuevriEr: May I help this question asked by Mr. Browne, if I
can. It is that about 50 per cent of the traffic moves under the exceptions
mentioned in 332 (4) (b)?

Mr. Evans: Without talking about the joint international rates which
obviously cannot be equalized because they are rates between here and the
United States, roughly, international rates return to the C.P.R. something in
the order of $70,000,000 a year. Now, our total freight revenues are $306,000,000,
so about one-fifth would come under that first category of international rates.
Roughly, one-quarter of our total revenue comes from international rates that
are in the first category. Now those rates are fixed in relation to the rates of

“the United States. They are, generally speaking, combinations either on the
border or through rates between Canada and the United States, and must follow
the scheme of things in the United States. When increases go into effect there,
they go on to those rates. Those rates are not increased by our board acting
independently.

Mr. BrowNEe: These were not the point-to-points you were speaking of in
answering Mr. Chevrier?

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: No. What I was trying to follow through was this:
one hundred represents all the traffic which moves on the railways, does it not?

Mr. Evans: Yes.

Hon. Mr. CaevriEr: Then how much traffic is represented by section 5 of
section 325, that is the Crowe’s Nest, Maritime Freight Rates Act, International
Joint Rates, Export and Import Traffic, Agreed Charges, and rates over the
White Pass and Yukon? Would they constitute about 50 per cent?

Mr. Evaxs: I would think so.
Hon. Mr. CrEvRIER: So, as to the remaining 50 per cent, that traffic is the

only part which can be equalized if at all; and as to the point-to-point, that
would be only a very small fraction of that 50 per cent?
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Mr. Evans: It might be a very substantial fraction. About 10 per cent of
the total traffic moves on class rates.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Could you find out what it is and let us know? p

‘Mr. Evans: I will do what I can.

~The CrAtrRMAN: Do I understand that you have a reasonable expectation of
completing in an hour or two tomorrow? If so, we shall adjourn now until
3:00 o’clock tomorrow afternoon? > j

Mr. Murcu: Better make it 3:00, and if we need the extra half hour to
finish, we can take it.

The CruArMAN: I find that 3:00 o’clock is not satisfactory to the minister
because he already has another appointment at that time. So let us make it
3:30 p.m.

The committee adjourned.










HOUSE OF COMMONS
SECOND SESSION OF 1951 (2)

SPECIAL COMMITTEE

ON

RAILWAY LEGISLATION

CHAIRMAN—MR. HUGHES CLEAVER

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS AND EVIDENCE
No. 2

RELATING TO
Bill No. 6, An Act to amend The Canadian National-Canadian Pacific Act,
1933;
Bill No. 7, An Act to amend the Maritime Freight Rates Act;
Bill No. 12, An Act to amend the Railway Act.

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 1951

WITNESSES:

Mr. F. C. S. Evans, K.C., Vice President and General Counsel, Canadian
Pacific Railway Company;

Mr. K. D. M. Spence, Commission Counsel, Canadian Pacific Railway.

OTTAWA
EDMOND CLOUTIER, C.M.G., O.A., D.S.P.
PRINTER TO THE KING'S MOST EXCELLENT MAJESTY
CONTROLLER OF STATIONERY
1951






| B

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

House or Commons, Room 277,
WepNesDAY, November 7, 1951.

The Special Committee on Railway Legislation met at 3.30 o'clock p.m.
The Chairman, Mr. Hughes Cleaver, presided. -

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Ashbourne, Benidickson, Brooks, Browne
(St. Johnw's West), Cavers, Chevrier, Churchill, Cleaver, Gillis, Green, Helme,
Johnston, Kirk (Digby-Yarmouth), Lafontaine, Laing, Low, Macdonald (Edmon-
ton East), Macdonnell (Greenwood), MacNaught, Macnaughton, McCulloch,
Mutch, Nowlan, Weaver. -~ '

In attendance: Mr. Hugh E. O'Donnell, K.C., Montreal, appearing on behalf
for the Canadian National Railways with Mr. H. C. Friel, K.C., General
Solicitor for the C.N.R.; Mr. F. C. 8. Evans, K. C., Vice-president and General
Counsel of the Canadian Pacific Railway Company with Mr. C. E. Jefferson,
Vice-president, of Traffic, and Mr. K. D. M. Spence, Commission Counsel, also
of the Canadian Pacific Railway Company; Mr. J. J. Frawley, K.C., Edmonton,
Counsel for the Government of Alberta; Mr. George A. Scott, Director, Bureau
of Transportation Economics, Board of Transport Commissioners; Mr. Leonard
T. Knowles, Special Adviser of Traffic to the Royal Commission, and Mr. W. J.
Matthews, K.C., Department of Transport; Mr. J. A. Argo, Assistant Vice-
president, Freight Traffic, Canadian National Railways.

The Chairman informed the committee that, in answer to his telegrams
sent the previous day, he had received wire replies from the Premiers of
Manitoba and British Columbia, also from Mr. W. P. Fillmore, representing
the City of Winnipeg and Winnipeg Chamber of Commerce, all indicating a
desire that their representations be heard before the Committee.

The Chairman then read a draft answer he had prepared which was
agreed to. (See today’s verbatim report of evidence).

Mr. K. D. M. Spence, Commission Counsel, the Canadian Pacific Railway
Company, was then called. The witness submitted a set of proposed amendment
to Bill No. 12, An Act to amend the Railway Act, each one of which he
explained at length and he was questioned thereon. During the submission of
Mr. Spence, the adjourned examination of Mr. F. C. S. Evans, K.C., Vice-
president and General Counsel of the Canadian Pacific Railway Company was
resumed for brief periods.

And the examination of both Messrs. Evans and Spence having terminated,

the witnesses were retired with the understanding that they would be available
for recall at a later date.

On motion of Mr. Johnston, it was ordered that the set of proposed
amendments of the officials of the Canadian Pacific Railway Company, on
behalf of that company, be printed as Appendix “A” to this day’s Minutes of
Proceedings and Evidence.

The Chairman, thereafter, read to the Committee a reply he had just

received from the Premier of Prince Edward Island. (See today’s verbatim report
of Evidence).
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The Chairman also informed the Committee that he had received word ,' 3

from the acting leader of the Senate (Senator Hugessen), who is also the
chairman of the Senate Committee on Transportation and Communications, to
the effect that their Committee desire to thank the House of Commons Com-
mittee for the tentative invitation to take part in these deliberations but did
not feel they should accept the invitation at this time.

At'5.45 o’clock p.m., the Committee adjourned to meet‘again at 3.30 o’clock
p.m., Wednesday, November 14.

ANTOINE CHASSE,
Clerk of the Commattee.




EVIDENCE
NoveMmBER 7, 1951
3:30 p.m.

The CualrMAN: Gentlemen, we have a quorum. In addition to the names
which I put on our record yesterday we have an attendance available for ques-
tioning from the Canadian National Railways: Mr. J. A. Argo, Assistant Vice-
President, Freight Traffic; Mr. W. J. Matthews, Director, Administrative and
Legal Services, Department of Transport; Mr. Leonard J. Knowles, Traffic
Adviser to the royal commission, and Mr. George A. Scott, Director, Bureau
of Transportation Economics.

From the Canadian Pacific Railway: Mr. C. E. Jefferson, Vice-President
of Traffic; Mr. K. D. M. Spence, commission counsel. :

Since we adjourned last evening, I have received telegrams from Hon.
Douglas L. Campbell, Premier of Manitoba, Hon. Byron I. Johnson, Premier
of British Columbia, and W. P. Fillmore, of the firm of Fillmore, Riley &
Watson, acting for the city of Winnipeg, and the Winnipeg Chamber of Com-
merce, all-indicating they would like to be heard.

I have drafted a reply which I would like to read to the committee for
your approval before it will be sent:

I acknowledge your wire received today. Our committee expects to
complete today representations to be made to it by the Canadian National
Railways and the Canadian Pacific Railway, and will then adjourn for
one week to permit a full study of these representations. Witnesses of
both railways are to return' for eross-examination on request. I would
expect that your delegation could be heard on the 15th or 16th or early
the following week to suit your convenience so long as I am advised.

Is that reply satisfactory?
Agreed.

We will carry on now where we left off yesterday.

Mr. Murca: Mr. Chairman, before you go on with that. All of the prov-
in(:}es were notified: are those the only provinces that have communicated with
us

The Cuamrrman: Up to date.

Mr. Murca: I understand if any of the other provinces signify an inten-
tion of coming they will be given the same attention.

The CaARMAN: A similar reply will be sent to them.

Mr. Murch: There has been one which communicated with us by telephone.

" Mr. K. D. M. Spence (Commission Counsel, Canadian Pacific
Railway) :

Mr. Chairman, I propose to make some comment and suggestions by way
of a section by section discussion of this bill No. 12, and I have had copies
made of the various amendments that are suggested by the Canadian Pacific
to certain sections of the bill, and those copies are in the hands of the com-
mittee. Now, as to the first three sections. of the bill we have no comments.
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] \i a J
I would like to start by referring to section 4 as to which we have no amend-
ments to suggest; in fact, the Canadian Pacific Railway supports the proposed
change in subsection 2 of section 52 of the Railway Act. " This section relates
to appeals to the Supreme Court of Canada. At present leave to appeal on a
question of law must be obtained from the board, but leave to appeal on a ques-
tion of jurisdiction can only be obtained from a judge of the Supreme Court.
We feel that it is much fairer to allow the court to decide whether an appeal
lies on a question of law just as it may already decide on a question of juris-
diction, and the proposed amendment will avoid much embarrassment to the
board and to the parties and will simplify procedure without any change in the
principle that an appeal lies only on questions of law or jurisdiction. ;

As to sections 5 and 6 of the bill, we have no comments. i

Turning to section 7, which proposes an amendment to section 328 of the
Act, it will be seén from the amendments that are in committee’s hands that
we have a proposal for amendment of subsection 2, subsection 3 and subsection
4 of the draft of section 328, and I should point out, Mr. Chairman, that the
underlining indicates changes that we propose from the wording of the bill.

The CuarMmAN: But it does not indicate the part you are striking out.

Mr. Spence: It does not indicate the part we are striking out, no, sir. Now,
the committee will recall that yesterday Mr. Evans argued that sections 328
to 332 of the bill were unnecessary in so far as they abolished the standard
mileage rates. Mr. Evans pointed out that the present Act can be left as it is
and the new equalized rates can be made the ceiling or standard rates, which
will of course avoid the disturbance of some very important sections of the Act
upon which a large body of jurisprudence has been built up by the board and
the Supreme Court. Tt will also retain, as Mr. Evans said, the requirement of
prior approval of the ceiling rate before it can go into effect, which is a safe-
guard against the reparations practice. So that, so far as section 328 is con-
cerned, we suggest that the Act is satisfactory as it is, and sections 328 and
the following ones that propose to do away with the standard rates are not
necessary. However, if that decision is not accepted by the committee, we
would suggest that there are at any rate some desirable amendments to sub-
sections 2, 3 and 4, and you will see that we suggest the following language.
Perhaps I should read subsection 2 first so that we can make a comparison:
328 (2). A class rate is a rate applicable to a class rating to which
articles are assigned in the freight classification.
Now, our only suggestion is that perhaps the following language more
clearly defines a class rate. We suggest that subsection 2 read as follows:
A class rate is a ratejapplicable to commodities according to the
class to which they are assigned in the freight classification.

Now, as to subsection 3, which defines the commodity rates, there are one
or two difficulties that I would like to draw to the committee’s attention. Com-
modity rates are of several kinds. All of them are applicable to particular
commodities or to a particular group of commodities and they differ from the
class rates which cover, usually, all commodities but do not name them in the
tariff. In order to find a class rate applicable to a particular commodity, one
must first look in the classification to find the class to which the commodity is
assigned, and having found the class you find the rate applicable to that class
in the class rate tariff. In the commodity tariff, on the other hand, the com-
modity or group of commodities is always found in the tariff. Now, in some
cases commodity tariffs are of general application between all points in a given
area ‘and the rates are based on mileage and do not restrict the points to which
they are applicable. These are the commodity mileage scales. Now, the first
difficulty with the definition in the bill is that there are cases where the rate is
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not named in the commodity tariff. For example, a commodity may be rated
fifth class in the classification and under the class rate tariff it would be charged
at the rate for the fifth class, but it has sometimes been found necessary to
reduce the rate of that partxcular commodlty, even though it is shown as fifth
class in the classification. Now, this can be done either by specifying the
reduced rate in the tariff or by merely assigning in that tariff a lower class rate.
In other words, in the case of iron pipe, for instance, iron pipe is a fifth class
commodity but under the commodity tariff it is shown as taking the rate
applicable to the seventh class. It has been necessary, although it is shown in
the classification as fifth class, to reduce that rate, and all that the tariff shows
then is iron pipe, seventh class. It does not actually name the rate in the tariff,
so that you have to go from the commodity tariff to the class rate tariff to find
what the actualfigures are in dollars and cents at that rate.

You will observe that this section as it is drafted says that a commodity
- rate is a rate applieable to an article described or named in the tariff containing
the rate. Sometimes the tariff does not contain the rates and that is the only
reason that we suggest that wording. At least, that is one reason that we suggest
the change in that wording.

There is a second point in connection with this subsection 3. The present
provisions of the Act, that is the Railway Act, specify that special tariffs and
competitive tariffs relate to rates lower than the standard rates, which are the
ceiling rates. You will see on the explanatory page opposite page three of the
bill, subsection 3 of section 329, which says:

The special freight tariffs shall specify the toll or tolls, lower than
in the standard freight tariff.—

The reason for this is obvious, because the right to charge lower rates in
special circumstances is at all times necessary, and it was thought important
in the old sections of the Act to make clear that the railways had the right to
preseribe or to publish rates lower than the standard or ceiling rates.

The committee will remember that the amendments now proposed include
a declaration of policy calling for equalization of rates in all cases whether
unjust discrimination under Section 314 is involved or not. It is, therefore,
more necessary than ever that the sections now proposed should make it clear
that commodity rates and competitive rates are lower than the normal class
rates. - So we suggest that subsection 3 as proposed be amended to read:

A commodity rate is a rate lower than the normal class rate and is
applicable only to the commodity or commodities named in the tariff.

For the same reason, subsection 4, which defines a competitive rate, should
be amended to show that it is a rate lower than the normal class rate, and we
propose to have that subsection read:

A competitive rate is a rate issued to meet competition and is lower
than the normal class rate or commodity rate.

As to subseection 5 of section 328 we have no suggestions to make.

Mr. MacpoNNeLL: Might T ask a question as to the wording in the bill
where it says—“(3) a commodity rate is a rate applicable to an article described
or named in the tariff containing the rate”, I presume that relates to the
commodity or commodities named in the tariff.

Mr. SpeENcE: Yes sir.

Mr. MacpoNNELL: The word “tariff” in that sense means—

Mr. Spexce: The tariff in which the rates on these commodities are set out.
There are, of course, class rates tariffs which do not name commodities; for
instance, the present standard mileage rate tariff—I have one here—has no
commodities shown in it at all; it only shows the classes and distances and
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the rate charged upon each class for each distance. However, the commodity
tariff names commodities and says the rates on those commodities shall be
so much for so many miles. k el

Mr. Brooks: Why would a commodity be named at a certain tariff rate
and take another? Say it might be given class 5 and reduced to class 7?

Mr. Seence: Perhaps I did not make myself clear. A commodity will
be named in the commodity tariff and the commodity tariff will show, instead
of setting out all the rates for all the mileages on that commodity, will
merely show that this commodity takes seventh class, although in the
classification it is shown as fifth class. Well, the fifth class rate on that
commodity would be a class rate, but when we want to give it special rates
or when it becomes absolutely necessary to give it a lower rate than the class
rate we might just say in the commodity tariff this article takes the seventh
class; then you would go of course to the seventh class and look at the
seventh class in your class rate tariff and find the rate on that commodity.
Whether I make myself clearer on that, I do not know.

Mr. HeLme: What would be the reason for transporting a commodity—

The CuarrMaN: A little louder, please.

Mr. Heume: What would be the reason for transferring an article in the
fifth class to a seventh class rate? .

Mr. Spence: There may be a variety of reasons as to why we need to
have a special commodity rate or a mileage commeodity rate on certain com-
modities. The reason may be that we find that at the rate at which it is
classified in the classification the traffic is not moving in proper volume.
The rate may be a little heavy for that commodity, an it is necessary in order
to move the greatest volume of traffic at the best return for the railway,
to reduce the rate on that commodity.

Mr. MacNavcaT: I think, Mr. Chairman, we should have a lecture on
this point.

The CuamrmaN: I think, perhaps, we should hear the representations for
the record. Much of this is over my head and I feel that it may be over the
heads of many other members of the committee and I think we should have
it in-the record.

Mr. SpENcE: Then perhaps, Mr. Chairman, I should go on to section 329.
Now, section 329 states what the class rate tariffs generally specify, and the
following points arise: “paragraph (a) of section 329” by its language, especially
~ when read in conjunction with section 332A (2), suggests that only one class

rate tariff on a mileage basis is permissible. You will see the wording of clause
(a) of section 329 in the bill, “the class rate tariff (a) shall specify class rates
on a mileage basis for all distances covered by the company’s railways”. The
old section 329, subsection 1, which you will see on the opposite page, on the
explanatory page opposite page 3, contemplated the possibility that there would
be more than one standard freight tariff or tariffs. That reads: “the standard
freight tariff or tariffs, where the company is allowed by the board more than
one standard freight tariff, shall specify the maximum mileage tolls to be
charged for each class of the freight classification for all distances covered by
the company’s railway.”

Now it was probably contemplated by the royal commission that there should
be only one class rate tariff on a mileage basis. On the other hand, it is clear
to me that the effect of this on the basing arbitrary, that is the arbitrary east
of Fort William that Mr. Evans explained yesterday, and the maritime arbitrary,
will be so serious that the board may well conclude, if left with a discretion as
wl(le submit it should be, that more than one class rate scale will have to be
allowed, '
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The clause (a) makes it compulsory that the distances in the class rate
tariff shall be expressed in blocks or groups and that the block or group shall
include relatively greater distances for a longer than for a shorter haul. In
the present section this provision appears and it is permissive only, and we
submit that it would be better that it should remain so.

 Now, this is an important matter and it is a complex one. Blocks or
groups mean that all points in the area, or groups of points, take the same
rate. This practice is now in effect to a limited extent in the class rate and the
commodity mileage rate. However, the unlimited application of the principle if
made compulsory by this bill might be essentially in conflict with the principle
of charging according to mileage; and, therefore, we submit that it should be
% matter for the discretion of the board rather than a compulsion upon the
oard.

Referring again to this standard tariff which I have in my hand, the dis-
tances are expressed in blocks or groups.

Mr. BrowN: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if we could have copies of that?

Mr. Spexce: I haven’t them here but I will be glad to obtain them. I
think perhaps it would be useful if you could see how this is set out because
these distances are expressed to begin with in blocks of five miles—they start
with five miles, ten miles, fifteen miles, twenty miles and so on until they get
up to 100 miles; then they run in 10 mile blocks or groups from 100 miles—100
miles, 110 miles, 120 miles, 130 miles and so on up to 500 miles; and then from
500 miles they run in blocks of 25 miles until they get to 1,500 miles; and from
1,500 miles they go in blocks of 50 miles. And now that means for instance,
that in the block of 1,500 to 1,550 miles the rates are the same; in other words, if
you send a shipment from Ottawa here to a point 1,525 miles away the rate
would be the same as if it was 1,501 or 1,549 miles, within that block or group
the rate is the same. And that is a means of simplifying the tariff very greatly
Zvolﬂ]l())'ut doing anyone any harm so long as the blocks or groups are not made

o big.
Mr. MacNaveaT: But you start out with a block of 5 miles?

Mr. Spence: * Yes.

: Mr. ArGuE: , If you make a practice to have a number of class rates it
might complicate matters and it would seem to me that is a matter which
should be left to the board. If these blocks or groups were made too large it
would have the effect of making equalization too difficult. Then, for instance,

we might have one rate for points in, let us say, Quebec and another class of
rates for the prairies.

Mr. SeENcE: Well, our contention is that the class rate tariffs will be equal,
and 1t is also our intention not to make groups too large in extent. What I
mean is .t-hls; you see, in the 1500 block or group your block or group extends
fpr 50 miles. I was not speaking of the kind of blocks or groups that you some-
times hear mentioned that encompass large industrial areas.

Mr. McCurrocH: So that in the case of a shipment going 1510 miles the
1550 group or block charge would apply?

Mr. Spence: The rate would be on the 1550 basis. And now, the difficulty
about this section that I see in this respect is this, that if you make it obligatory
for these l,)locks or groups to be larger for every larger mileage you cannot have
them run'in the way they do in the tariff at the present time. For example,
they run in blocks of 10 miles between 100 miles and 500 miles, each one of
those blocks is 10 miles, so that a block of 100 to 110 is the same size as the
block from 490 to 500. It is a 10 mile block. And now, if you say that every
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increased distance must hav.e a larger biock or group the man in the 490 mile
_area might say, I must have a larger block than the man who is only 100 to 110
miles away.

The board at the present time is well aware of this block or group system
and it allows a leeway which is a very practicable sort of leeway in the tariff;
and we suggest that it should still be able to permit that leeway so the tariff
will progress in a normal and reasonable sort of way without having the blocks
or groups made almost unworkable by having nothing to come and go on.

There is another point in connection with that; if the committee should
decide, or if parliament should decide that in adopting a plan of equalization, it
should not de away with the principle of arbitraries. This section would cause
difficulty in the way in which it is expressed, in the compulsory way in which
lt is expressed; because I point out that arbitraries are not expressed in blocks
‘or groups accordmg to mileage.

Now I answered a moment ago that a man who was 1530 miles from the
point of shipment would take the 1550 mile rate. Actually, he would take the
rate that comes into effect at 1501 and is apphed to all points from 1501 to
1550 miles.

Now referring again for a moment to the section, I suggest the following in
lieu of subsection (a) of section 329; I suggest that it should read:

329. Every railway company subject to this' Act:

(a) Shall file and publish one or more class rate tariffs as the board may
determine, specifying the normal class rates on a mileage basis for
all distances covered by the company’s railway, and such distances
may be expressed in blocks or groups and the blocks or groups may
lln()l}lde relatively greater distances for the longer than the shorter
1auls

Mr. Evans: Mr. Chairman, I have had a question addressed to me in writing
by a member of the committee and I de not want to get too far removed from
the subject before I answer it. It is from Mr. Macdonnell. It reads as follows:

Is there a separate tariff issued for each commodity or group of
commodities which are subject to a special rate?

The answer to that question is “yes”, if T understand the question correctly.

The CuamrmanN: Thank you, Mr. Evans.

Mr. SpENCE: As to section 329 (b) I have no suggestions, Mr. Chairman.
And as to section 330, I have no change to propose as to subsection 1. But
I do want to speak about subsection 2 of section 330. Y

Once rates are filed by the railway and not suspended or disallowed by
the board they should be deemed to have been just and reasonable. The
board, of course, should be free at all times to disallow them but until that
is done they should be deemed just and reasonable, as Mr. Evans pointed out
to us yesterday. It has to be remembered that no prior approval by the
board of any freight rates fs now to be provided for unless the sections that
we suggest should be maintained in connection with standard rates are
retained.

The CHAIRMAN: And that would answer your question as to reparations?

Mr. Spexce: Yes, that would answer our question as to reparations; and
of course Canadian Pacific would prefer that prior approval of the normal
class rates should be provided for in order to protect it against claims for
reparation. However, if that is not possible, the presumption of reasonable-
ness is necessary, in our submission.
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Now, in section 343 of the Railway Act, which is not shown in the bill,
there is such a presumption, but it is referable expressly to any prosecution
under this Act against the company or its employees. Perhaps I should read
section 343 to make this clear.

Section 343 is under the heading of “Presumption as to Legal Tolls” and
it reads:

343. If the company files with the board any tariff and such tariff

comes into force and is not disallowed by the board under this Act,

- or if the company participates in any such tariff, the tolls under such

tariff while so in force shall, in any prosecution under this Act, as

against such company, its officers, agents or employees, be conclusively
deemed to be the legal tolls chargeable by such company.

Now there are a number of penalty sections, 425 to 435 under which
prosecution might be undertaken against the company or against its employees.

The CuamrMAN: You say that is not wide enough to protect as against
reparations? ‘ e ;

Mr. Spence: No, it is not wide enough to protect us against reparations
because it only relates to prosecution under the Act, not to cases before the
board. Therefore we suggest that that might be enlarged, that section 343,
by striking out the words “in any prosecution under this Act as against such
company, its officers, agents or employees.” ;

I have included in the suggested amendment a proposal as to section
343, just to show the section with those words struck out. Now, as an alter-
native, the proposed subsection (2) of section 330 might be amended.

Perhaps it could be more simply explained by just referring to the sheet
that I have had headed “Proposal re section 330 (2)”.

And that seetion would then read, with our amendment, as follows:

(2) Where a freight tariff is filed and notice of issue is given in
accordance with this Act and regulations, orders and directions of the
board, it shall, unless and until it is disallowed, suspended, or post-
poned by the board, be conclusively deemed to be just and reasonable
and shall take effect on the date stated in the tariff on which it is
intended to take effect, and shall supersede any preceding tariff, or any
portion thereof, in so far as it reduces or advances the tolls therein, and the
company shall thereafter, until such tariff expires or is disallowed or
suspended by the board or is superseded by a new tariff, charge the tolls
as specified therein.

'Mr. GrEEN: That amendment is an alternative to an amendment of
section 343?

Mr. SpEncE: Yes sir.

Mr. Greex: But you would prefer to have section 343 amended?

Mr. SpEnce: We would prefer to have the standard rates maintained.
Secondly, I do not think as a second or a third alternative that we have very
much preference between them; but our primary preference would be for the
retaining of the standard rates as they are in the Act at present, because it
would cause less disturbance, and would retain the things which we think are
desirable to be retained.

Now, section 331. This section relates to the filing of competitive tariffs,
and Mr. Evans spoke at some length on this subject yesterday. I have no sug-
gestions for amendment of subsection (1); but yesterday we distributed—

The CrarMAN: Yes, we already have it.
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Mr. Spexce: A proposal for an amendment of subsection (2), andb I have
another copy included in the proposals which I have given you today.

Section 331

(2) The board may require a company issuing a competitive rate
to furnish at the time of filing the rate, or at any time, any information
which the board may deem necessary in order to enable it to determine
whether such rate is reasonably necessary to meet competition and
whether the establishment of such rate may reasonably be expected to
enhance the net revenue of the company.

You will recall that Mr. Evans suggested, in dealing with the subject of
competitive rates, that it was only necessary if the board’s powers are not already
deemed sufficient, to give it power to require the railways filing a competitive
tariff to give such information as the board may deem necessary to enable it to
determine whether the rate is justified. I think that that section as we proposed
‘1t is already in the record.

The CuAlrRMANX: It is.

Mr. SpeEncE: So I need not repeat it. Now, with respect to section 332, which
is one that Mr. Evans did not mention yesterday, I have some comments to make.
The wording is largely derived from subsection (3) of the present section 331 of
the Railway Act and that is quoted at the top of the explanatory page which
is opposite page 4 of the bill.

It will be observed, however, that whereas the present section 331 relates only
to special freight tanﬂ"s the proposed section 332 speaks of any freight tariff.
The section reads as follows:

332. Where an objection is filed with the board to any freight tariff
that advances a rate previously authorized to be charged under this Act,
the burden of proof justifying the proposed advance shall be upon the
company filing the tariff.

My only objection to the section is that in its present form it would apply
to compctltwe rates. If the railways are to be obliged, merely upon the filing
of objections with the board by some interested party, to ]ustlfy advances in
competitive rates, they will be very seriously hampered in carrying out the con-
tinuous process of adjustment that is necessary to meet changes in competition.

I might mention to the committee that I investigated the other day and I
found that up to date this year we have made over 5,000 alterations in competi-
tive rates.

The CuatRMAN: All these alterations I take it were voluntary reductions on
the part of the company, so you think that you should not be required to file the
same material with regard to standard rates? ;

Mr. Spence: Yes sir; and some of them are increases that are made when
the competition dlsappear they work both ways. Competitive rates are changed
as the competition changes, or at any rate they should change; and we try to
change them as the competition changes. Sometnnes they go up and sometimes
they must be put down.

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: Are objections filed as a rule to competitive freight
rates?

Mr. Spexce: No sir, not as a rule.

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: Are you not covered by another section of the Act, so
far as competitive rates are concerned?

Mr. Spexce: When we have a section that says where an objection is filed
with the board as to any freight tariff that advances a rate, the burden of proof
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justifyiﬁg the proposed advance shall be upon the company filing the tariff, I take
it that that would mean that even if we advanced a competitive rate, we would
have to justify the advance of that competitive rate. /

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Do you know, off hand, the section which deals with
competitive rates?

Mr. Spexce: You mean in the present Act?

Mr. Evans: Might I reply to the point, Mr. Chairman? The idea is really
this: that the board has said that the railways are free to meet competition or
free to cease meeting competition as they choose. Now then, if this gives the
right, let us say, to a community or to an industry in a community to come to
the board and say: “We have had the benefit of this competitive rate for some
time. What justification has the railway for removing it?”. It can force the
railway to retain that rate until the board has had a hearing; and then perhaps
infer that the board has the right to compel us to meet that competition if we
do not choose to do so. It therefore becomes a revolutionary change in the
making of competitive rates. The only protection we ask is that the
section should not be open in respect of competitive rates—because the whole
scheme of competitive rates is that you must not retain them in effect if the
competition—

Hon. Mr. CaevriEr: I do not think it was the intention to take that right
away under this section. I say that, subject to correction.

Mr. Evans: My respectful submission is that it does that. :

Mr. SpeExce: Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee. I come to Sec-
tion 332A, and you will find among the sheets distributed a proposal for
amendment to subsections 1 and 2 of this section. As Mr. Evans pointed
out yesterday in his submission, subsection 1, which is the declaration of a
national freight rates policy is very sweeping in the language used and could
be extended to the equalization of all class and commodity rates, and even
to the equalization of competitive rates. In effect it could perhaps be construed
as going far enough to require that all rates for similar commodities shall be
equal and that, therefore, only one rate scale would be possible.

Now, obviously of course, this was not intended. It so happens that there
is now in the Railway Act a pattern which might be used for the purpose of
equalizing rates, and this is to be found in Section 322 which provides for uniform
classification. You may be interested to know that it is under that section, 322,
that we have in Canada a uniform elassification throughout the country today.
It is also interesting to note that as yet in the United States they have not
achieved the degree of uniformity of classification that we have here in Canada.

Now, the language of Section 322 could be very well adapted to the
prop_osed new section 332A (1). Therefore, I propose the subsection could be
rewritten as follows: :

! (1‘) It is hereby declared to.be the national freight rates policy
that differences in rates as between various parts of Canada, although

not, amounting to unjust discrimination within the meaning of Section
314, shall be eliminated as far as may reasonably be practicable, having
due regard to all proper interests, and the Board is hereby empowered
and directed from time to time, to review the freight rate structure
within Canada, with a view to carrying out such policy and to make
such orders by way of revision of rates and tariffs or otherwise as it
may deem proper.

Mr. McCurrocu: That is under 332A?
Mr. SpeEnce: That is under 332A.
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~ Mr. McCurrocH: You mentioned 322A.

Mr. SpeNce: I mentioned 322 as the section of the present Railway Act
that provides for equalization or provides for the uniform classification,
You will see the words in 322, subsection (1):

The tariffs of tolls for freight traffic shall be subject to and governed
by that classification which the Board may prescribe or authorize, and the
Board shall endeavour to have such eclassification uniform throughout
Canada, as far as may be, having due regard to all proper interests.

Now, as to subsection (2) of the proposed Section 332A: this subsection
would in my view, and as Mr. Evans pointed out yesterday, whether in one or
the other alternativé forms now proposed, be unnecessary. However, if it is
required I propose that it might read:

(2) Without restricting the generality of subsection (1) the board

may require any railway company:

(a) to establish a uniform scale or scales of class rates applicable on
its system in Canada;

(b) to equalize as between different parts of Canada, any scale or scales
of mileage commodity rates applicable to the same commodity or
commodities;

(¢) to revise any other tariffs or rates which, in the opinion of the board
may reasonably be equalized as between different parts of Canada.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Mr. Spence, may I ask this question? If (2) were to
pass then you would not have a change, a substantial change, in the freight
rate structure of the country, because 322A (1) and (2) are the sections which
establish the new freight rate structure?

Mr. SpencE: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: And if (2) were to pass then you would not have a
new freight rate structure-

Mr. Spence: We would hope to be able to accomphsh equalization of the
freight rate structure.

Hon. Mr. Crevrier: I know, but that was not my question. My question
was that the freight rate etructure with certaln amendments would remain
the same as it is now.

Mr. Arcue: There would certainly be a lot. less change in it. This throws
equalization right out of the window in my opinion,

Mr. Evaxs: May I humbly differ with you, sir?

- The CuAamMmaN: If I may interrupt, the division bells are ringing so we will
adjourn for twenty minutes.

The committee adjourned for a division in the House.

—[Upon: resuming.]

The CuarMaN: Gentlemen, we have a quorum. We will carry on.

Mr. Evans: At the adjournment I was about to answer a question of Mr.
Argue and I think the purport of his question was whether the proposal we
now make for the amendment to the equalization section would not destroy
equalization; and my answer to you sir, is we say no. As a matter of fact in
our respectful submission we think it will facilitate equalization because you
can have equalization in theory so drastic in character that it will upset all of
the industries in this country. You can also have a character of equalization
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that will preserve those things which are good in the present structure and the
things which we saysare now valuable and should be retained are those
arbitraries. ) :

We think it is just as possible to equalize two scales as it is to have one
scale, equalized with nothing, if you like. I think equalization, essentially, is

“to equalize between regions and if you have two scales or three you can equalize

those scales between regions. But there is this third group of rates governing
traffic that*moves from one region to another—from west to east—and if you

‘have a single scale applicable to those, and in the process destroy those arbi-

traries, then you defeat your purpose. What we are trying to do is to preserve
then»and to equalize those things which are now unequal. Do I make that
clear

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: According to the argument that you are making now,
under Section 314 you say you can equalize the rates now?

Mr. Evans: No, sir.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Do you not?

Mr. Evans: No, sir.

Our amendment says: it is hereby declared to be the national freight rates
policy of Canada to equalize differences in rates, although not amounting to
unjust discrimination under 314, you see. That specifically says that this
section would operate where 314 would not operate. That is in the very language
of our section. It reads this way:

It is hereby declared to be the national freight rates policy that
differences in rates as between various parts of Canada, although not
amounting to unjust diserimination within the meaning of Section 314,
shall be eliminated as far as may reasonably be practicable, having due
regard to all proper interests . . . »

That we say goes far beyond 314.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: With all respect to you I do not know what that section
means. I do not understand it. ; )

Mr. JounsToN: Hear, hear.
Mr. Arcug: There are too many qualifications.
~ Mr. Evaxs: Well, sir, if you say “qualifications”—we have achieved “a

uniform classification under 322 and if you look at that you will find many
qualifications in that, in principle. We have achieved it under that section.

Mr. ArcuEr: It still is not equalization of freight rates?

Mr. Evaxs: I beg your pardon?

Mr. Arcue: It still is not equalization of freight rates if you leave it in
here. There will be discrimination—‘“as far as may reasonably be practical,

having due regard to all proper interests . . .” and so forth. I am afraid there
will be precious little change in the present Situation.

Mr. Evans: May I answer you this way? Is it the desire of the committee
to have equalization regardless of how it affects anybody in this country?
Mr. Arcue: There are exceptions in the bill, plenty of exceptions.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Well, Mr. Evans, it is not the desire of the committee
that the language of the bill intends to carry out.

Mr. Arcue: That is the point.

I'rIon. Mr. CHEVRIER: It is the recommendations of the royal commission and
that is what we are dealing with. I do not think it should be put in the language

“of whether it is the desire of this committee. It is the desire of this committee

to carry out the wishes of the royal commission.
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Mr. Evans: It is our desire too, and I think with all sincerity I can say we
are not attempting in any way to defeat that equahmtllon which we say is
possible.

Hon. Mr. CuEvriER: I do not want to take up undue time but as I under-
stand the report of the royal commission it stated this: that the freight rate
structure of Canada was obsolete; that'the time had come to change it; to make
it more modern and to streamline it. Everybody, even those representmg the
provinces, decided that was the thing to do and that is what this bill seeks
to do—and your amendment would defeat that.

Mr. Evans:. I am so sorry, sir, I cannot agree with that. I think this
amendment makes that very thing possible and I am going to suggest te you
that it makes it a little more possible, with respect.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: I will not argue with you because perhaps after all

. you are more conversant with this matter than I am and so who am I to argue
with you, an expert?

Mr. Evans: I do not ask you to accept me, only my sincerity, that is all.

Mr. JounstoN: May I ask Mr. Evans a question? In this proposal you
say:
It is hereby declared to be the national freight rates policy that
differences in rates as between various parts of Canada, although not
amounting to unjust discrimination . . .

Would it be fair to say you assume the present rate structure does not amount
to unjust discrimination?

Mr. Evans: What has been complained of is under Section 314, which
is the only equalization section in the Act. The complainants say the board
has consistently held differences in rates between different regions have not
amounted to unjust discrimination. When I use the words “unjust disecrimina-
tion” I mean as they are found to be under the Railway Act as it now stands.
In other words, if you have a rate between “A” and “B” in western Canada,
and a rate betweem “C” and “D” in eastern Canada, and there is a difference
between those rates, there is no remedy under section 314 unless some common
market can be found and unless it can be shown that the compalnant has been
damaged by a difference in rates in the other regions.

Mr. JornstonN: But up to the moment you would contend these rates
which now exist are not unjust?

Mr. Evans: Not unjustly discriminatory—and that is a term of art—a
legal term under the Act.

Some Hon. MemBERs: Oh, oh.

Mr. JounsToN: A very elastic term?

Mr, Evans: Yes, it is a nasty term.

Mr. Jounston: I said “elastic”. .

Mr. Evans: It is also nasty. It is a nasty term because unjust diserimina-

tion should not exist in this country, and the board has not permitted it to
exist.

Mr. Jornston: Therefore you would be of the opinion that since there
has under the present structure been no unjust discrimination there is not very
much sense in changing the law as it stands.

Mr. Evans: No, sir, I say the very reverse in that section; I say, where
the parties would have failed before on the ground that no unjust diserimination
existed under the Railway Act they will now become entitled under this pohcy
to have those differences equalized.
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Mr. JounstoN: Then you do contend that the way the Act stood before
did not permit you to level off the rates in such a manner that there would be
more equality than there is now and, therefore, the Act should be changed in
some respects.

Mr. Evans: If you put it that way you force me to say no. Let me make
it clear, as I do not want to evade. As it stood before, no one could succeed
'in establishing that a rate in western Canada higher than a rate in eastern
Canada was unjustly disecriminatory unless they could show damage to the
shippers who used the higher rate. Now, then, one of the complaints was
just that. It is not easy to show that damage. The board would not give us
relief, they said, because we could not show that damage. Now this section
comes along and says differences in rates as between regions not amounting to
unjust diserimination, as we have heretofore had it, will no longer be permitted.

Mr. GreeN: You mean as you have heretofore found it.

Mr. Evans: Yes.

Mr. Low: Has your company ever admitted that unjust diserimination
exists in the present rates? :

Mr. Evaxs: If you mean generally between east and west—

Mr. Low: I mean anywhere; T will give you lots of latitude.

Mr. Evans: It would be a miracle if we could not find cases of unjust
diserimination in our rates.

Mr. Low: Have you admitted that in your evidence before the royal
commission? :

Mr. Evaxs: I think so. When we have had complaints made have said
that we agree that a rate was unjustly discriminatory and the discrimination
ought to be removed, but if by your question you mean have we admitted that
the differences in rates between regions amount to unjust discrimination, I
would say no. This amendment, which is now under criticism takes away from
us any basis on which we can hide behind section 314 and claim that a
complainant has no case because he cannot make out this technical legal basis
of unjust diserimination, and I say that section goes far further than any
we have ever had before and it goes to the point of equalizing.

Mr. Low: But not as far as the bill?

Mr. Evans: I think it goes as far as the bill goes in principle, but I am
suggesting to this committee with respect, and to the minister with respect, that
what has been done in the bill may produce equalization in some respects but
at a very heavy cost to some parts of this country by the removal of these
arbitraries.

Mr. Arcue: To the railways, perhaps?

Mr. Evans: No, sir, the railways do not profit by diserimination, they
do not profit by regional differences, and we are saying here we will remove
these, but I do not know whether it is in the interest of the western farmers
any more than in the interest of the eastern industrialist to have this basing
arbitrary removed. T do not think it is good that this long standing basing
arbitrary should be removed because if the western farmer pays for the freight
he gets from eastern Canada he is going to be affeeted by it, he is going to have
his disturbance, too, and the maritimes their disturbance, too. You can have
thoroughly drastic equalization, and by that I mean you can have equalization
and have only ome scale of rates in this country. It will be equalization.
Everybody pays the same, but I venture to say the traffic in this country would
dry up and you would have economic chaos.

Mr. Arcue: Do you think that is what is going to happen from the bill?
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Mr. Evans: No, I do not. I think you will have more chaos, more dis-
location, if you have a single scale and remove these arbitraries than you will
have if you leave to the board—I do not say decide now—the possibility of
having more than one scale..

Mr. Gruris: Could you give us an example of how these arbitraries are
protecting now the maritimers and the western farmer?

Mr. Evans: Well, sir, the scheme of arbitraries is indicated by the use
of the word arbitrary. In other words, it is a flat amount on each different
class of each different commodity. That is fixed without regard to distance.
The maritime arbitrary is a very low arbitrary. The maritimes think so highly
of it that when they came to the royal commission they thought the royal com-
mission should recommend legislation that would prevent it being increased.
The royal commission held no, these arbitraries are an integral part of the
structure, and they should go along with other rates. 'Now I say to you, if
you have a single scale going from coast to coast you will have everyone paying
the same rate, but I suggest that the people of the extremities will be found
to be paying hlgher rates. That is only a suggestion. Nobody has settled on
a scale, but we are afraid that may be the result and we are saying, do not
tie the hands of the board, that is all. Let the parties come in and be heard.
If the parties can make a case for the arbitraries, let them dof it. I am not
making a case for them, I am only saying that it is better not to pre-judge but
to let the board decide after hearing the parties whether there should be one
or more.

Hon. Mr. Curvrier: There is nothing mandatory about 332A, and there is
nothing mandatory about 332A (2), which reads:

The Board may, with a view to implementing the national freight
rates policy, - . .

and ‘on that question you have been making some rather sweeping statements
here, Mr. Evans, that go right in the teeth of the royal commission report. One
atatement Whlch you made was that equalization may affect certain parts of
Canada very adversely and we had better be careful.

Mr. Evans: No, sir.

Hon. Mr. Craevrier: That is a note I took down.

Mr. Evans: May I correct it, then? If I gave you ‘that impression, I want
to correct what I said. I said it may do.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: But the board is still there. After all, parliament has
constituted the Board of Transport Commissioners as a rate making body in
this country.

Mr. Evans: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: And parliament does not, I am sure, want to take that
authority away from the board. It is still the rate making body in Canada, and
the royal commission recommended against any change in so far as that is
concerned. Now, will not the board by virtue of this legislation and by virtue
of the investigation of a freight rates equalization plan under P.C. 1487, still
remain the body -which will meet the objections that you have been raising here
from time to time.

Mr. Evans: Well, sir, if I thought the board’s hands were not tied by this
legislation I would agree with you. I want them to be untied, but this section—

Hon. Mr. Cuaevrier: The board’s-hands are not tied in so far as the equaliz-
ation sections are concerned, but the board is asked to require the railways to
have a uniform freight rate structure. In that sense the railways are tied, but
that is an entirely different thing, I think, from what you have been arguing.

Mzr: Evans: May I respectfully point out to you that if subsection 2 does
not mean that we are to have a uniform scale—
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Hon. Mr. CHevRIER: It does, I think. y
Mr. Evans: Well, it says, sir (2), “the board may, with a view to imple-
menting the national freight rate policy, require any railway company to
establish a uniform scale of mileage class rates . . .” oy
Now, if you said ‘uniform scale or scales’, that would be my point.
You see, what vou have done, sir, is that in the old Act it was specifically
provided that there might be more than one if the board allowed it, and you
have taken that section out and by taking out the words that give the board
power to have more than one, and by using the words “a uniform scale”, I am
suggesting that you have tied the hands of the board. That is all my point.
Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: But the section reads:
(2) The board may, with a view to implementing the national freight
rates policy, require any railway company to establish a uniform scale of
mileage rates applicable on its system in Canada . . .

1t does not say that it shall.

Mr. Evans: No, sir.

Hon. Mr. CHEvRIER: It need not.

Mr. Evans: Well, sir—

Hon. Mr. Craevrier: I do not want to enter into a legal argument with you
on the definition of this because I do not think we will get any place. All I am
trying to say is that this is the method by which a group of legal officers of
the Department of Transport thought the recommendations of the royal com-
mission could be carried out, and if your subsection 2 of section 332A is passed,
it will just knock that higher than a kite.

v Mr. Evans: With respect, I do not believe it will.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: That is why I say we cannot get any place in arguing
that. You say it won’t, and I contend that it will.

Mr. Low: Mr. Chairman, was not this very thing argued ad infinitum
before the commission?

The Cramrmax: I think, Mr. Low, subject to the wishes of the committee
of course, our best plan is to fairly hear all of the representations Mr. Evans
and his associates wish to make, have them in writing where they can be studied
by the interested parties, take an adjournment for a week, giving plenty of time
to study them, and then, Mr. Evans, we are going to ask you and Mr. Spence
to return later and be subject to the questions any member of the committee
wants to ask.

~ Mr. Brooks: There is one point there. Mr. Evans has created in my mind
a certain doubt relating to the situation in the maritimes, and’ if there is any
evidence to come before this committee I think we should have it now, because
our people are very much interested in just how this will affect our particular
part of the country. There is another point. The minister and others say Mr.
Evans is not agreeing with the royal commission’s report. Are we supposed
to take that report holus-bolus and net change our ideas in any way because
it says such a thing in the report?

The Cuamrmax: 1 repeat again, T think it will make for a more orderly
study of the subject if we receive every submission that either the Canadian
National Railways or the Canadian Pacific Railway wish to make and then
have time to study them. :

Mr.-MurcH: On the bill.

The CuamrMAN: On the bill. , ;

~ Mr. MutcH: It might not be out of order to say ‘it sounds like being offered
a big piece of black money for two'shiny dimes! i Erasg
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The CuAmRMAN: No comment!

Mr. Spexce: Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I come now
to section 332B, which deals with transcontinental rates and, as Mr. Evans

emphasized yesterday, we are opposed to the principle of this section and feel

that if it were passed it could not help but have undesirable reseults. We have
no suggestions for amendment. We hope that the section as a whole will be
rejected.

The CuarMAN: Which section?

Mr. Spence: Section 332B.

The CuamrMaN: Under that section, have you the material ready for tab-
ling that I asked for yesterday?

Mr. Spexce: We are working on it, sir, but I am afraid we have not had
an opportunity yet to get it all completed.

Mr. Evans: I can tell you, Mr. Chairman it is going to be practically
impossible, as I thought it would be, to get the traffic destined for the inter-
mediate territories that would be affected. I do not see that we can do that. I
have consulted with our traffic people but they tell me that it can be done over
a long period but could not be ready before the committee would make its
report. v

The CraarMAN: Then would it be possible to give the committee the three
way breakdown of costs: 1, your general overhead; 2, your cost of maintaining
your right of way, your trackage; and, 3, your actual running costs.

Mr. Evans: Yes, we can get that.

The Cramrmax: How soon could we have that?

Mr. Evans: T could get that for you by the next time we appear here.

The CuarMAN: Right.

Mr. SpENCE: As to sections 8 and 9 of the bill I have no comment.

Section 10 of the bill deals with section 336 of the Railway Act and adds
a subsection to section 336 relating to what are called interline rates. We have no
real objection to this section except that we submit that perhaps it is unnecessary.
All that that section means is that when a shipment must move over two rail-
ways instead of one to reach its destination and there is a complaint that the rate
is higher than it should be, or than it would be if shipment could move over one
line all the way, then the railway must prove that the costs of handling it by
two lines are greater. Now, I just want to point out that an enactment of that
kind might be valueless or it might be unnecessary because it is obvious the
railways would be able to discharge the burden of proof in every case; clearly,
it costs more for two companies to handle a shipment over a given distance
than for one company to carry the freight to its destination. And the
board has so found in cases. I mention an order of the board, number 28618, of
August 1, 1919, which held that to be so. In addition, of course, to switching
costs at the point of interchange in the case of carload traffic, and the shed
handling costs in the case of l.e.l. traffic, there are also two sets of employees and
officers involved, two sets of accounting entries that must be made; and, in fact,
two complete organizations instead of one that must function for the purpose of
handling the shipment; and so I say that the burden of proof could obviously
be discharged by the railways in every case, and perhaps the section is not
really necessary.

The Cuamman: Well, is it doing any harm?

Mr. Spence: I do not think it is doing any harm, no. It just means that
you have hearings before the board in which we have the burden of proof
of bringing out these facts.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: You have no serious objection to it?
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‘Mr. Spexce: No. We just draw attention to the fact that there should
be no need of it. Now, section 12. I have no comment on that. ;

Section 13—well, sections 13 and 14 relate to returns to be made to the
board on accounting matters, statistical matters that are to be furnished to the
board by the railways and other companies subject to the Act. When we come
to look at section 380B, which is at the bottom of page 8, we find the Board
directed to prescribe a uniform set of accounting for railways in respect of
their railway operations. It is only in railway operations that there is any call

- for uniformity of accounting, nor would the board have any concern with or

powers over other activities of a company, a railway company, which were not
included in its railway enterprise. A railway has a number of activities that
are not related, are not included in its railway enterprise. And section 380B
(1) contains in the last line of subsection 1 the words, “that relate to railway
operations.” :

Now, it would appear therefore that it is rail statistics only that the rail-
way companies should be required to report under sections 379 and 380. How-
ever, as the section now stands they would seem to require the railway companies
to report their entire corporate assets, liabilities, capitalization, working expenses
and traffic. Our proposal in connection with these sections is as follows:

379. (1) Every railway company in respect of its railway operations,
and every telegraph, telephone and express company and every carrier
by water shall annually prepare returns, in accordance with the forms
and classifications for the time being required by the board, of its assets,
liabilities, capitalization, revenues, working expenditures and traffic.

380. (1) Every railway company in respect of its railway operations,
and every telegraph, telephone and express company and every carrier
by water, if required by the board so to do, shall prepare monthly
returns of its revenues, working expenditure and traffic and all other
information that may be required. :

With respect to sections 15, 16 and 17 I have no suggestions to offer.

That brings me to the last section, section 18, which relates to payments
to railway companies for the cost of the maintenance. Now, at the outset I would
like to make it clear for the record that the Canadian Pacific is not in favour
of subsidies and has not asked for or even suggested the subsidy recommended
by the royal commission and provided for in this section. In our view subsidies
if granted should not be considered as subsidies to the railways and should
rather be dealt with as subsidies which are intended to benefit the users of the
railway service. We would have preferred, had parliament desired to establish
the principle of subsidising the freight shippers, that the subsidy be paid directly
to the shippers whom it was intended to benefit, and not that it be payable to the
railways themselves; since the tendency is, of course, to forget that the true
destination of the subsidy is not the railway but the freight shippers.

Now, there are several matters which in our submission might be considered
in connection with the drafting of this section. I put them to the committee
solely with a view to clarifying the language used so that difficulties may not
develop before the board when the board is carrying out its function of establish-
ing the cost of maintenance and its division between the railway systems. For
example, the section uses the word trackage without defining what is meant
by that term, and there is no definition in the Railway Act of the term
“trackage”. The board would accordingly be faced with the question as to
whether the maintenance of trackage included the maintenance of bridges and
punnels and rock cuts, passing tracks, sidings and yard tracks, and signal
installations and other structures of that kind. Tt would seem unlikely that
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the royal commission’s recommendation was intended to provide that only the
maintenance of the rails, or perhaps the rails, ties and ballast, should be taken
into account, and not the maintenance of structures which carry them or which
are directly involved in and make possible the use of the trackage. It seems
to me that the matter would be greatly simplified or clarified by adding a
subsection defining the word “trackage” as meaning the railway. “Railway”
is defined in one of the definitions sections in the Act, although perhaps
it goes a little too far for this purpose because it includes rolling stock, equip-
ment, stores and personal property, which I do not think the royal commission
intended should be included. But we perhaps might take advantage of the
word “railway”, the definition of the word “railway” which appears in the
Act and exclude from it the items which I have mentioned—rolling stock,
equipment and personal property; and that is the object of the subsection which
I have submitted:to the committee.

Mr. Low: Mr. Chairman, would it not be a good thing to have the clause
of the Railway Act to which Mr. Spence has just referred included in our
evidence at this point?

The CuARMAN: It is very short.

Mzr. Spexce: It is in subsection 21 .of section 2 of the Act, and it reads
as follows: :

(21) “railway’” means any railway which the company has authority to
construct or operate, and includes all branches, extensions, sidings, stations,
depots, wharves, rolling stock, equipment, stores, property real or personal
and works connected therewith, and also any railway bridge, tunnel or
other structure which the company is authorized to construct; and, except
where the context is inapplicable, includes street railway and tramway ;—

Of course that obviously would be inapplicable here—a street railway or
tramway. -
Our proposed amendment is as follows:
Proposal re Section 18.
Add as subsection (5)— :
(5) For the purposes of this section “trackage” shall mean railway

as defined in this Act but excluding rolling stock, equipment, stores and
personal property.

The CHalrMAN: Your suggestion is that either the proposed section should

be amended or that a definition of the word “trackage” should be included in
the Act?

Mr. SpeNcE: Yes, sir, just for the purposes of clarification so that we will
not have any trouble knowing what trackage means when we come to deal with
the section. g

A further matter arises in interpreting this section and it is as to the mean-
ing of the words in paragraph (b) of subsection 1 which are—“corresponding
in extent of the trackage mentioned in paragraph (a). You will see that the
section says this; there shall be paid to the Canadian National Railways an
amount equal to the annual cost of maintaining trackage of corresponding
extent to the trackage mentioned in paragraph (a); and the trackage mentioned
in paragraph (a) is the Canadian Pacific trackage.

The honourable the minister (Mr. Chevrier) is reported at page 527 of
Hansard, for Tuesday, October 30, as having indicated his intention to interpret
these words as meaning equivalent in terms of miléage. He indicated, however,
that the total mileage of the Canadian National involved in the area was not
very far short of double the main line mileage of the Canadian Pacific between
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Sudbury and Fort William. Now, the board is left under this section with no
way of determining what section of line is to be included by the Canadian
National in arriving at the equivalent mileage. It would undoubtedly be quite
difficult to make the meaning exactly clear in the statute but it does seem to us
that we may have some difficulty in determining what is meant when it comes
before the board unless an attempt is made to clear it up. One method which
strikes me, and I only offer this as a suggestion to the committee, is that the
full maintenance cost as determined by the board for the entire mileage might
be taken for the Canadian National mileage equivalent to that of the Canadian
Pacific; that is to say that total maintenance cost of the 952 miles of Canadian
National main line could be averaged at a cost per mile and then the per mile
average might be multiplied by 552, or whatever the board finds the mileage of
the railway of the Canadian Pacific to be between Sudbury and Fort William.

There is a somewhat more difficult question which may arise under this
section. I do not want the committee to feel that there will be any contest
between Canadian Pacific and the Canadian National about the relative
amounts spent on maintenance. It is a fact, however, that maintenance pro-
grams throughout a system as great as that of the Canadian Pacific or the
Canadian National vary greatly from year to year in respect to particular

~portions of the line. That is to say, the minimum amount of maintenance may

be done by one line in one year and when it becomes necessary, for example, to
renew a large number of ties or rails, a substantial propotion of that line may
have this kind of maintenance done in one year, and may not again require
it, at least so substantially, for several years.

In these circumstances we will find that in the way this section is drafted,
the railways will draw differing proportions of the total subsidy each year. This
will not be because either is trying to qualify for more of the subsidy or neces-
sarily that one railway is more efficient than the other. It is simply the fact
that maintenance is not uniform on each section of the line each year.

If the benefit is to be given to the freight shipper as the royal commission
intended, some allowance, arbitrary in amount, has to be taken off the rates
on the traffic which is to receive the benefit of the subsidy.

Canadian Pacific is the yardstick line, so-called, because it is on Canadian
Pacific results that rates have heretofore been fixed in Canada. It will be
practically impossible to measure from year to year by means of adjustments
in the tariffs, fluctuating amounts of the subsidy which may be payable year
by year. It follows, therefore, that with fluctuating afinual amounts of subsidy
received by Canadian Pacific, the direct effect of the subsidy cannot be trans-
lated into reductions in rates, except over a long term.

The CuammaN: Would you venture to suggest an average cost over a
number of years, and if so, over how many years?

Mr. Sepenxce: Well, that would be one way to approach it, certainly; but
we have no definite idea as to how it should be done. Of course, it is a matter
for the board to determine, but there is a great difficulty that we may fin
facing us. :

Mr. ArcuE: What is the cost of maintenance of that trackage now? Have
you any idea of the cost, just approximately?

Mr. Evans: T got the figure before I came without any knowledge as to
what might be involved. It ran something over $3% million. There were some
figures in it which might perhaps not be qualified and I cannot take the respon-
sibility for it. But the figure I had was about $3:8 million for our section.
However, I do not want the committee to accept that figure as my figure, or
as a proper figure. That may be very different next year, very much more or
very much less. I cannot tell you if that $3-8 million' figure is the one which
the board intended to be covered by that section.
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Hon. Mr. Cugevrier: It is the intention of the department to amend this
section, first in order to clarify what is meant by “traffic”, and also to amend
it in such a way that thls subsidy will be reflected in the freight rates, that is
east and west.

Mr. Low: That is the important thing!

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: There is an amendment which is ready now, I
believe. 1 think that when our people are called they will produce it. And I
am sure they will take cognizance of the evidence you have given as to the
difficulty which might arise concerning the definition of “trackage”, and on
other points which might arise.

Mr. Evans: May I speak to that matter? That has caused us some little
difficulty and I am going to suggest to you, without having seen your amend-
ment, that you do not try to define too clearly the traffic that will be affected
by it. I have not got anything beneath the cuff at all. What I am saying to
you is that probably transcontinental competitive rates should not qualify for
it, because they are on a -competitive level, and those rates are also at a level
which we think it necessary to meet competition. So, if you put it on competi-
tive rates, you will quite likely have a reduction in those rates which is not
necessary or justified.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: I think the matter should be left pretty much to
the board. ;

Mr. Evans: And' I agree.

- Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: The board is the rate fixing body and it decides in
accordance with the Maritime Freight Rates Act how the preferment or reduc-
tion is to be borne between the various railways, and I think the board should
do the same in this case.

Mr. Evans: 1 agree.

Mr. Arcue: It is not your intention, Mr. Chevrier, to bring in that amend-
ment until after all the discussions have taken place?

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: That is quite right. But I think the committee might
want to know at this stage what is in our minds.

Mr. Spexce: I have only one more comment to make to this. I was
speaking of the difficulty in determining how fluctuating amounts of subsidy
might be reflected in the freight rates, and I just want to say, but without
pressing the matter, that I suggest that this committee might consider whether
an equal division of the total subsidy should not be made between the two
railway systems. It would certainly save a great deal of difficulty and discus-
sion each year. And it seems quite likely that the total cost of maintenance
involved will usually exceed the sum total of the subsidy and that, therefore,
an equal 'division of $7 million or $3,500,000 to each of the two systems, would
be proper.

If, however, it is still desired that the board should inquire into the main-
tenance costs—and I have no objection to this—I would suggest that the section
be amended ‘so that when the board has determined the cost of maintenance,
the total amount of the subsidy thereby becoming payable will be divided
equally between the two railway systems. That is all I have to say about
these matters, Mr. Chairman.

The CuamrmAN: Thank you very much, Mr. Spence.
Is it the wish of the committee that we should add to our Minutes of

Proceedings of these hearings, as an appendix, the actual proposed amendments
as suggested by the witnesses, Mr. Evans and Mr. Spence?

Mr. Jounston: Yes, because there are some of us who have not got a copy
of them at all.




RAILWAY LEGISLATION : 83

The CHARMAN: Since the committee started this meeting this afternoon I
received a wire from the premier of Prince Edward Island which will be
answered; and I was also instructed by the committee to have an informal
dlscussmn with the leader of the Senate and the chairman of their transportation
committee to learn their views as to whether they would like an invitation to
sit in with this committee in connection with our inquiry. ;

I have now received word from the acting leader of the Senate who is also
the chairman of the Senate Railway Committee or Senate Transportation Com-
mittee thanking this committee for the tentative invitation but stating that they
did not feel they should accept our invitation at this time.

Mr. Browne: Would you mind telling us what the premier of Prince Edward
Island had to say?

The CuamrMAN: Shall T read the wire?

Mr. BrowNE: Yes.

The Cuamman: “Hughes Cleaver, Chairman, House of Commons Special
Committee on Railway Legislation, Ottawa Retel November 5. My govern-
ment does not desire to make representatlon further to that already presented
to the royal commission and more recently by Rand Matheson of the Maritime

Transportation Commission.
J. Walter Jones, Premier”.

Then, is it satisfactory if we adjourn? I might say that I have been in
personal contact with the King’s Printer and I hope to have pfinted copies
available for members of the committee and the public by Thursday of this
week—copies of all the evidence taken up to date.

Some hon. MEmMBERs: Tomorrow?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, tomorrow night.

Shall we adjourn then until Wednesday, and Wednesday being caucus day
I suggest Wednesday afternoon at 3.307

Agreed.

The meeting adjourned.
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Appendix “A”

SUBMISSIéN BY
CANADIAN PACIFIC RAILWAY COMPANY
relating to ; :
BILL NO. 12, |
“AN ACT TO AMEND THE RAILWAY ACT.”

PROPOSAL RE SECTION 328 (2), (3), & (4)

Section 328
(2) A class rate is a rate applicable to commodities according to the class
to which they are assigned in the freight classification.

(3) A commodity rate is a rate lower than the normal class rate and is
applicable only to the commodity or commodities named in the tariff.

(4) A competitive rate is a rate issued to meet competition and is lower °
than the normal class rate or commodity rate.

PROPOSAL RE SECTION 329 (a)

329. Every railway company subject to this Act:

(a) Shall file and publish one or more class rate tariffs as the Board may
determine, specifying the normal class rates on a mileage basis for
all distances covered by the company’s railway, and such distances
mav be expressed in blocks or groups and the blocks or groups may
.inClilde relatively greater distances for the longer than the shorter
hauls

PROPOSAL RE SECTION 343

343. If the company files with the Board any tariff and such tariff comes
into force and is not disallowed by the Board under this Aect, or if the company
participates in any such tariff, the tolls under such tariff while so in force shall
be conclusively deemed to be the legal tolls chargeable by such company.

PROPOSAL RE SECTION 330(2)
Section 330
(2) Where a freight tariff is filed and notice of issue is given in accordance
with this Aet and Regulations, Orders and Directions of the Board, it shall,
unless and until it is disallowed, suspended, or postponed by the Board be con-
clusively deemed to be just and reasonable and shall take effect on the date stated
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in the tariff on which it is intended to take effect, and shall supersede any pre-
ceding tariff, or any portion thereof, in so far as it reduces or advances the tolls
therein, and the company shall thereafter, until such tariff expires or is disallowed
or suspended by the Board or is superseded by a new tariff, charge the tolls as
specified therein.

PROPOSAL RE SECTION 331 (2)

Section 331 ;

(2) The Board may require a company issuing a competitive rate to furnish
at the time of filing the rate, or at any time, any information which the Board
may deem necessary in order to enable it to determine whether such rate is
reasonably necessary to meet competition and whether the establishment of
such rate may reasonably be expected to enhance the net revenue of the company.

PROPOSAL RE SECTION 332
332.

Where an objection is filed with the Board to any freight tariff that advances
a rate previously authorized to be charged under this Act, other than a competi-
tive rate, the burden of proof justifying the proposed advance shall be upon the
company filing the tariff.

PROPOSAL RE SECTION 332A (1) AND (2)>
Section 332A

(1) It is hereby declared to be the national freight rates policy that differ-
ences in rates as between various parts of Canada, although not amounting to
unjust diserimination within the meaning of Section 314, shall be eliminated as
far as may reasonably be practicable, having due regard to all proper interests,
and the Board is hereby empowered and directed, from time to time, to review
the freight rate structure within Canada, with a view to carrying out such policy
and to make such orders by way of revision of rates and tariffs or otherwise as
1t may deem proper.

(2) Without restricting the generality of subsection (1) the Board may
require any railway company

(a) to establish a uniform scale or scales of class rates applicable on its
system in Canada;
(b) to equalize as between different parts of Canada, any scale or scales

of mileage commodity rates applicable to the same commodity or
commodities;

(¢) to revise any other tariffs or rates which, in the opinion of the Board
may reasonably be-equalized as between different parts of Canada.
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or as an alternative to the whole of Section 332A, amend Séction 322 to read as
follows: - »
Section 322

(1) The tariffs of tolls for freight traffic shall be subject to and governed by
that classification which the Board may preseribe or authorize, and the Board
shall endeavour to have such classification and all tariffs other than tariffs nam-

ing competitive tolls uniform throughout Canada, as far as may be, having due
regard to all proper interests.

PROPOSAL RE SECTIONS 379 AND 380
379 .
(1) Every railway company in respect of its railway operations, and every

telegraph, telephone and express company and every carrier by water shall
annually prepare returns, in accordance with the forms and classifications for
the time being required by the Board, of its assets, liabilities, capitalization,
revenues, working expenditures and traffic.

380

(1) Every railway company in respect of its railway operations, and every
telegraph, telephone and express company and every carrier by water, if required
by the Board so to do, shall prepare monthly returns of its revenues, working
expenditure and traffic and all other information that may be required.

PROPOSAL RE SECTION 18

Add as subsection (5)
(5) For the purposes of this section “trackage” shall mean ‘railway” as
defined in this Act but excluding rolling stock, equipment, stores and personal
property.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

House or Commons, Room 277,
WeDpNESDAY, November 14, 1951.

The Special Committee on Railway Legislation met at 3.30 o’clock p.m.
| The chairman, Mr. Hughes Cleaver, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Ashbourne, Byrne, Brooks, Cavers,
Chevrier, Churchill, Cleaver, Gillis, Green, Helme, Johnston, Kirk (Digby-
Yarmouth), Lafontaine, Laing, Low, Macdonald (Edmonton East), MacNaught,
Macnaughton, McCulloch, Mutch, Pinard, Riley, Weaver.

In attendance: Mr. Hugh E. O'Donnell, K.C., Montreal, appearing on behalf
of the Canadian National Railways with Mr. H. C. Friel, K.C., General Solicitor
for the CN.R.; Mr. F. C. 8. Evans, K.C., Vice-president and General Counsel of
the Canadian Pacific Railway Company with Mr. C. E. Jefferson, Vice-president
of Traffic, and Mr. K. D. M. Spence, Commission Counsel, also of the Canadian
Pacific Railway Company; Mr. George A. Scott, Director, Bureau of Transporta-
tion Economics, Board of Transport Commissioners; Mr. Leonard T. Knowles,
Special Adviser of Traffic to the Royal Commission on Transportation; Mr. W.
J. Matthews, K.C., Department of Transport; Mr. J. A. Argo, Assistant Vice-
president, Freight Traffic, Canadian National Railways; Mr. Rand Matheson,
Executive Manager and Mr. F. D. Smith, K.C., Counsel, of the Maritimes
Transportation Commission, representing both the Commission and the four
Maritime provinces; Mr. M. A. MacPherson, K.C., representing the province
of Saskatchewan; Mr. J. J. Frawley, K.C., representing the province of Alberta;
Mr. C. W. Brazier representing the province of British Columbia; Mr. C. D.
Shepard, K.C., Counsel, Mr. R. S. Moffat, Economic Adviser, and Mr, F. C.
Cronkite, K.C., Counsel, representing the province of Manitoba; Mr. 8. B.
Brown, Manager, Transportation Department, The Canadian Manufacturers
Association, Toronto; and Mr. H. A. Mann, General Secretary, The Canadian
Industrial Traffic League Incorporated, Toronto.

The Chairman informed the Committee that Mr. F. C. S. Evans, Vice-
president and General Counsel of the Canadian Pacific Railway Company, in
attendance today, had indicated that he had answers ready to a few questions
which were asked of him at a previous meeting. On the other hand Mr. Rand
Matheson, Executive Manager, and Mr. F. D. Smith, K.C., Counsel, representing
The Maritimes Transportation Commission and the four Maritime provinces,
were also in attendance and ready to proceed with their submission.

Some discussion took place as to whether Mr. Evans should be recalled before

proceeding with the hearing of the submission by The Maritimes Transportation
Commission and the four Maritime provinces.

Mr. Green moved that Mr. Evans should be recalled first.

And the question having been put on the motion of Mr. Green, it was, on

%\I show of hands, resolved in the negative on the following division: Yeas, 5;
ays, 9.

Mr. Matheson and Mr. Smith were called.

Mr. Matheson presented the submission of the Maritimes Transportation
Commission and of the four Maritime provinces and he was questioned at length
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thereon. The witness filed with the Committee a statement of Schedule of rates
which was ordered printed as Appendlx “A” to the day s Minutes of Proceedmgs
and Evidence.

Mr. Matheson was assisted by Mr. F. D. Smith, K.C., Counsel for the
Commission and for the four Maritime provinces. During Mr. Matheson’s
examination Mr. Smith was questioned_ for brief periods.

Messrs. Matheson and Smith, at the conclusion of their testimony, were
thanked by the Chairman for their elaborate presentation and they were
retired.

Mr. F. C. 8. Evans, K.C,, of the Canadian Pacific Railway Company, was
recalled. The witness filed a number of returns in answer to questions asked
of him of his original examination at the previous sitting of the Committee.
And the witness was retired. ;

On motion of Mr. Ashbourne:

Resolved: That an additional 300 copies in English of the Minutes of Pro-
ceedings and Evidence, Volumes 1 and 2, be printed and that a total of 1,000
copies in English of the Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence of the Committee
be printed from day to day hereafter.

At 6.10 o’clock p.m., the Committee adjourned to meet again at 1.00 o’clock
a.m., Thursday, November 15.

ANTOINE CHASSE,
Clerk of the Committee.
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Novemser 14, 1951
3:30 p.m.

The CuArMAN: Gentlemen, we have a quorum. Mr. Evans has indicated
that he has answers ready to a few questions which were asked of him at a
previous meeting. Is it the wish of the committee that those answers be tabled
now, or shall we carry on with Mr. Rand Matheson?

Mr. Jornson: Is he just going to table his answers?

Mr, Evaxs: (Vice-President, C.P.R.): With a few minutes of explanation
of some of the figures.

The CuarMAN: I think we had better carry on then with Mr. Matheson.

Mr. Greex: Mr. Chairman, are those figures going to be tabled, or should
we not first have a complete statement?

The CuamrMAN: Mr. Evans has indicated that he wishes to make. some
explanation in regard to them. He is going to be constantly in attendance; but
these other folks have come from a long distance away.

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, we are not going to finish with this matter
today, no matter from how far they have come. Therefore, I would suggest that
we keep the record in order and that Mr. Evans put his answers in now.

Mr. MacNaveaT: What was the nature of the questions, Mr. Chairman?

The CuamrmaN: The questions were questions asked in regard to certain
operating costs, as I recall it. I do not think it would be serious to the contin-
uity of our record. We asked Mr. Rand Matheson to attend to give evidence

here today, and since he comes from so far away, I would hesitate to detain
him, Mr. Green.

Mr. Greex: Well, Mr. Chairman, there are representatives here from eight
of the provinces of Canada. They all realize, just as you realize and each *
member of the committee realizes, that this submission is not going to be
finished in a day or two. Therefore, I think that in the interest of order we
should get the railways story completed and then go on to hear Mr. Matheson.
Otherwise, when will we get it? In the middle of Mr. Matheson’s submission, or
after the Alberta submission? It just complicates the record. I do not see why
we should not finish with the one story first.

The CuAmRMAN: Let there be a show of hands on this question. Is it the
wish of the committee that Mr. Evans, Vice-President of the Canadian Pacifie,
should now table certain answers which he has ready? All those in favour
please indicate?*

The Crerk: Five.
The CuamrmaN: And all those opposed, please indicate?
The CrLerk: Nine.

The CrARMAN: Very well.” Let us call Mr. Matheson.
89
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Mr. Rand Matheson, Executive Manager, Maritimes Transportation
Commission, called: : ;

The CuARMAN: Mr. Matheson, you may either stand or sit, whichever
you prefer. v

Mr. Cavers: This is a very difficult room to be heard in, Mr. Chairman; so
I wonder if the witness would speak up so that we can all hear him?

The CHAmRMAN: Did you hear that, Mr. Matheson?
The Wirness: Yes sir,
Mr. Chairman, and members of this committee:

The Maritimes Transportation Commission appreciates this opportunity

to appear before your committee to present its position in connection with:

Bill 12—An Act to amend the Railway Act
Bill 6—An Act to amend the Canadian National-Canadian Pacific Act 1933
Bill 7—An Act to amend the Maritime Freight Rates Act.

The Maritimes Transportation Commission is an affiliate organization of
the maritime provinces board of Trade which embodies approximately 116
boards of trade in the provinces of Nova Scotia, New Brunswick, Prince Edward
Island and Newfoundland. This commission is also authorized and financially
supported by the governments of the four Atlantic provinces, and represents
also the four maritime governments in this submission.

Re Proposed Amendments To The Railway Act.

It is considered essential to a proper understanding of the position taken
by this commission respecting certain proposed amendments to the Railway Act
that your committee have before it a brief historical back-ground of the evolu-
tion of rate regulation in the maritime region, and also the maritime freight
rate structure. .

Gentlemen, you have a copy of our submission with regard to the evolution
of regulations, so I do not think it is necessary for me to read this particular
part. But I do wish to bring to your attention the appendix, because it
might be referred to in a few instances. However, I do not intend to read that
particular appendix. It is given just for your information and for the purpose
of making comparisons.

The Evolution of Regulations

The Railway Act, although effected in 1904, did not apply to the inter- -
colonial railways nor subsequently to the group of railways, including the inter-
colonial system, comprising the “Canadian government railways” until order in
council P.C. 115 was passed on January 20, 1923. Enabling legislation had
previously been provided by section 5 of the Railway Act and section 16 of
the Canadian National Railways Act 1919 (as subsequently amended by chap.
13 of the statutes of Canada 1928, and section 19 Canadian National Railways
Act, chap. 172 revised statutes of Canada 1927).

Order in council P.C. 115 entrusted the “Canadian government railways” to
the Canadian National Railway Company for management and operation only.
Railways owned and controlled by the Canadian Pacific Railways in the mari-
times were, however, subject to the board’s jurisdiction from the inception of the
Railway Act.

The Maritime Freight Rates Act 1927, which implemented certain recom-
mendations of the Royal Commission on Maritime Claims (hereinafter referred
to as the Duncan Commission) provided for special rates on freight traffic
moving within and out of the maritime region as defined therein. The speci?,l
enactment took precedence over the Railway Act to the extent provided in
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sections 3, 7, and 8 of the Maritime Freight Rates Act. Incidentally, the
agreed charges part of the Transport Act 1938 (part V) contains a section (37)
which also subjects agreed charges to the Maritime Freight Rates Act. The
proviso reads in part as follows: -
“Nothing in this part contained shall affect any right or obligation,
granted or imposed, by the Maritime Freight Rates Act. . . .”

When Newfoundland became a province of Canada on April 1, 1949, the
Newfoundland Railway also became subject to the jurisdiction of the board
perforce of section 32 of the terms of union, section 13 of the enabling legislation
of the statute law (Newfoundland) Amendment Act, and by order in council
P.C. 1454, dated April 1, 1949, pursuant to the provisions of the Canadian
National Railway Act.

I now direct your attention to page 3 under heading (ii) “The evolution of
the rate structure”.

The Evolution of the Rate Structure

The preamble of the Maritime Freight Rates Act succinctly sets forth the
basic findings of the Duncan Commission, while at the same time gives statutory
recognition to the policy as reflected in the rate structure from the completion
of the Intercolonial Railway in 1876 until 1912. The preamble reads as follows:

I think the following preamble should be read at this time because it brings
up to date the findings of the Duncan Commission as of 1927.

WHEREAS the Royal Commission on Maritime Claims by its report, dated
September 23rd, 1926, has, in effect, advised that a balanced study of events and
pronouncements prior to Confederation, and at its consummation, and of the
lower level of rates which prevailed on the intercolonial system prior to 1912,
has in its opinion, confirmed the representations submitted to the commission on
behalf of the maritime provinces, namely, that the Intercolonial Railway was
designed, among other things, to give to Canada in times of national and imperial
need an outlet and inlet on the Atlantic ocean, and to afford the maritime mer-
chants, traders and manufacturers the larger market of the whole Canadian
people instead of the restricted market of the maritimes themselves, also that
strategic considerations determined a longer route than was actually necessary,
and therefore that to the extent that commercial considerations were subordinated
to national, imperial and strategic conditions, the cost of the railway should be
borne by the dominion, and not by the traffic which might pass over the line;

“AND WHEREAS the Commission has, in such report, made certain recom-
mendations respecting transportation and freight rates, for the purpose of remov-
ing a burden imposed upon the trade and commerce of such provinces since 1912,
which, the Commission finds, in view of the pronouncements and obligations
undertaken at Confederation, it was never intended such commerce should bear;

AND WHEREAS it is expedient that effect should be given to such recom-
mendations, in so far as it is reasonably possible so to do without disturbing
unduly the general rate structure in Canada;

THEREFORE His Majesty, by and with advice and consent of the Senate
and House of Commons of Canada, enacts as follows;—"

The Duncan Commission was satisfied that up to 1912 the freight rate struc-
ture on the Intercolonial Railway reflected a “fulfilment by successive govern-
ments of the policy and pledges” incipient, with the railway. Evidently maritime
trade and commerce was able to bear the then prevailing rate structure. Sub-
sequent to 1912 and to the time of the commission’s report (1926) it was found
that the “Intercolonial rates have suffered an estimated cumulative increase of
92 per cent” (i.e., their 100 became 192), whereas “the estimated average increase
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of rates for the rest of Canada” was “55 per cent” (i.e., their 100 became 155).
This finding led to the following recommendation:

“That an immediate reduction of 20 per cent (so that 192 will become approxi-
mately 155) be made on all rates charged on traffic which both originates and
terminates at stations in the Atlantic Division of the Canadian National Railways
(including export and import traffic, by sea, from and to that division), and that
the same reduction be also applied to the Atlantic Division proportion of the
through rates on all traffic which originates at stations in the Atlantic Division
(excluding import traffic by sea), and is destined to points outside the Atlantic
Division.”

The Maritime Freight Rates Act of 1927 gave effect to that particular
recommendation.

It is not necessary to detail the events, pronouncements, and agreements
which led to the adoption of section 145 of the British North America Act 1867
which provided for the construction of the Intercolonial Railways, nor to the
rate policy that was into effect up to about 1912, since there exists ample
evidence and findings that the Intercolonial Railway is a “condition precedent”
and a “sine qua non” of Confederation without which there would have been
no union of the provinces in 1867, and that the rate structure until about 1912
did reflect a policy “to afford to maritime merchants, traders and manufacturers,
the larger market of the whole Canadian people instead of the restricted markets
of the maritimes themselves.”

Although the “Canadian government railways” were not subject to the
Railway Act and the jurisdiction of the then Board of Railway Commissioners
prior to January 20th, 1923, the rate structure of the railway was, as found
by the Duncan Commission, revised upwards from time to time in the period
1912 to 1924. These increases reflected either adjustments authorized by the
board on application of the railways subject to the Act, or pursuant to order
in council, or by voluntary action on the part of the management of the Inter-
colonial to equalize the rate structure within the maritimes and from the mari-
times westward to destinations in Canada.

The levelling upwards of the maritime rate structure reached its zenith
after the Intercolonial became subject to the jurisdiction of the Board of Rail-
way Commissioners in 1923. On May 10th of that year the maritimes standard
mileage scale was increased to the level of the Quebec- Ontarlo (central) scale
and approved by the board.

In other words, the scale was equalized with the Ontario and Quebec
scale.

The Royal Commission on Dominion-Provincial Relations and several
studies prepared for that commission made a number of references to the mari-
time freight rate structure and the increases that were effected in the period
between 1912 and 1927. A few of the conclusions in the report were:

That the rates imposed by the management of the Intercolonial
in 1912, and continued for fifteen years, were wholly commercial in
character is beyond question.—(Book 2, page 254).

The only ﬁagrant case of disturbing established differentials to
the injury of a region was the equalizing of maritime rates with those
of the Central Division in 1912. This was done by the management of a
railway under government control . . . . . —(Book 2, page 197).
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Similar findings were reached by Professor W. A. Mackintosh in his study for
that commission’ as follows:

Transportation rates have been modified to the advantage of those
regions least favoured by competitive influences. The chief, and impor-
tant, exception was in the period 1913 to 1923 when rate changes were
distinctly adverse to the maritime provinces—(Published Reports,
Appendix 3, page 97).

In the study prepared by Mr. R. A. C. Henry and associates for the same
commission there is contained this statement at page 85:
In the Maritime Tariff of March 1, 1898, the rates of the Quebec-
Ontario scale were adopted but not for the same distance . . . . .. This
procedure reflected the rate-making policy of the government on the
Intercolonial Railway.

From the foregoing it is abundantly clear that: , :
1. The freight rate structure in the maritimes had as its basis the
rates of the Intercolonial Railway, which in turn were predicated on
national policy and competition.

1 refer there specifically to water competition.

2. Between points on the Intercolonial system and stations on other
railroads outside the maritimes, even before the Board of Railway
Commissioners were established in 1904, the joint through rates were
partly influenced by the rate policies of other railroads.

3. Government policy, as reflected in the rate structure, appears to
have been reasonably maintained until about 1912.

4. Between 1912 and 1924, in addition to reflecting general increases
and decreases as prescribed by the Board of Railway Commissioners, the
maritime rate structure was subject to a “levelling-up” process so that
basically it became equalized, to a considerable extent, with the central
Quebec-Ontario structure.

Before 1923 the board’s considerations of rate adjustments involving traffie
between the maritimes and central Canada could be directed only to the regu-
lated C.P.R., although indirectly the low rate requirements of the Intercolonial
continued to exert a mollifying influence. The effect of the Intercolonial structure
on the short line C.P.R. was recognized by the board in a number of its judg-
ments. For example, in the Western Rate Case (17 C.R.C. p. 123 and pp. 163
and 164) the board, in referring to the revenue of the C.P.R. in the Atlantice
Division stated: ~ - ‘ :

The rates in the maritime provinces are low, not only as a result
of water competition, but also as a result of rates obtaining on the Inter-
colonial, whose operations have largely resulted in deficits.

_ Further reference to the necessary low rates of the Intercolonial in that
period is contained in several other subsequent judgments of the board. For
example, in the Eastern Rates Case (VI JJOR. & R. p. 133 and p. 207) the
following statement is found:

..... but it is certain that the Intercolonial was constrained to
arrange these rates in order to get its lumber traffic into Ontario at all.

’_l‘he gr-bitrary rate structure of the maritime provineces is also discussed at length
in this latter decision.

This system of constructing rates between the maritimes and other parts
of Canada was a logical product of the policy inherent in the construetion and
~operation of the Intercolonial. (An arbitrary structure is based on adding or
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deducting fixed amounts from a rate from one station to make a rate from
another, or a fixed amount added to or deducted from a rate to one station to
make a rate to another station).

The board again discussed the arbitrary structure of the maritime provinces
in the so-called 1922 Reductions Case. The following exerpts from the board’s
judgment in that case are important:

Following the opening of the all-rail route, the rates between mari-

time province points and territory west of Montreal were constructed
by the addition to the Montreal rate of a scale of arbitraries.

and

This system of rate making between the territories in question was
in effect long before the creation of the board and has since been care-
fully considered, particularly in the Eastern Rates Case in 1916, more
extended reference to which is contained in the judgment in that case;
it is an integral part of the whole class rate structure in eastern Canada
and could not be changed without involving disturbance of the entire rate
fabric in this territory.—(XII J.O.R. & R. p. 61 and pp. 68 and 69).

Then, again, the Board of Transport Commissioners in its judgment in the so-
called Newfoundland case, dated January 22, 1951 (XL J.O.R. & R. 351)
prescribed groups and arbitraries to be followed in the construction of class
rates between points in Newfoundland and points in Canada outside the select
territory as defined by the Maritime Freight Rates Act. These arbitraries were
derived from the arbitrary structure existing on the maritime mainland.

The Royal Commission on Transportation discussed the arbitrary structure
of the maritimes at pages 149 and 151 of the report and said:

..... the board has recognized the importance of these arbitraries
in the system of rate-making and over the years it has raised and lowered
them; .. ... —(Page 150)

and

As has been stated by the board, the use of arbitraries in the system
of rate-making is an integral part of the whole class rate structure.
—(Page 151) -

It is the general concensus that the Maritime Freight Rates Act had, at
least for a few years, the salutary effect of arresting the adverse trend in.the
maritime economy, and improving the competitive position of small scale and
marginal industries, even though the “broad measuring” adopted in reducing
the rate level that existed on June 30, 1927, did not re-establish, in many cases,
the relative position that had prevailed before the “levelling-up” process had
been instituted.

The Royal Commission in its chapter on the Maritime Freight Rates Act
emphasized the guiding principle as contained in the preamble as to the purpose
and intent of the Act, and subsequent to references to various controlling sections
said:

These sections appear to be exceptionally broad in scope and stringent
in application. They are not concerned with granting equality in treat-
ment between the select area and the rest of the country. On the contrary
they preseribe advantages in rates which persons and industries in this
area are to enjoy over those in the other areas. And they make it the
board’s duty not to approve or to allow any tariffs which may affect such
advantages.—(Page 229)

As has already been pointed out the reasons for the enactment of
the statute are expressed in its preamble. The object of the calculation
which led to the adoption of the 20 per cent reduction in rates was to
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restore the advantages of the rates, lower than those in force in the
other parts of Canada, which the maritimes had enjoyed prior to 1912.
—(Page 234)

The Canadian Pacific Railway proposed that the board be given
power to adjust or vary tolls under the Act as may, in its opinion, be
necessary to give effect to any general readjustment of rates in Canada.
—(Page 232). |

The railway pointed out....the Act might stand in the way of an
equalization proposal—(Page 232).

The Canadian Pacific amendment was—

proposed in view of the general freight rates investigation now being
conducted by the board. The order in council calling for this investiga-
tion, P.C. 1487, was issued in April, 1948, eight months before this
commission was appointed. One of its purposes is to secure the equaliza-
tion of freight rates, but it expressly excludes from this equalization such
rates as are now governed by statute. These are the Crowsnest Pass
rates and the rates established under the Maritime Freight Rates Act.
Shortly after order in council P.C. 1487 was issued the question of
possible amendments to legislation in order to make equalization more
effective was dealt with between the government and the board. Under
these circumstances it is best to leave matters as they stand and no
recommendation by this commission appears to be called for.—(Page 236).

When the Maritime Freight Rates Act became effective, the inroads which
commercial motor vehicles had been making on railway traffic, particularly in
the central provinces, had been causing considerable concern to the railways.
In fact, a decision had not been reached at that time as to what measures
should be taken to meet the growing competition. As the depression of the
’30’s and increasing competition of other types of carriers were reflected in the
operating revenues of the railways, they undertook to meet the situation by
drastically reducing rates to recoup some of the traffic. This policy was more
manifest in the central provinces where, for various obvious reasons, competition
was keener. As a consequence, some of the benefits that had obtained from
the Maritime Freight Rates Act were whittled away and, in some cases, the
relative position of maritime industries rate-wise was worse than before the Act.

A study of the competitive rate situation that developed resulted in the
following findings:

1. Competitive rate reductions have not only been more extensive but
also have been generally greater in the central provinces than in
the maritimes.

2. Competitive rates in the central provinces have been either lower
than rates reduced under the Maritime Freight Rates Act on
corresponding originating commodities in the maritimes for corres-
ponding distances, or, considering re-imbursements under the
Maritime Freight Rates Act, the revenue to the railways in respect
of competitive rates has been generally greater in the maritimes.

3. Competitive rates from the maritimes to the central provinces have
applied only on a limited number of commodities. Moreover, these
reduced rates—contrary to the situation in the central provinces—
generally obtain only during the season of open navigation.

4. From central Canadian points competitive rates also have applied
during the season of open navigation on a limited number of
commodities.

5. Competitive rate reductions in the central provinces have increased
the rate disadvantages of maritime industries in the principle markets
of Ontario. -
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6. Competitive rates on a number of commodities between the maritimes
and central Canada have, during the last few years, been withdrawn
or placed on a higher basis reflecting also general revenue inecreases.

7. Railway competitive tariffs while indicating almost daily adjustments
involving cancellations, additions, and other changes, still contain
a substantial number of competitive rates in the central provinces.

In summation, the maritime rate structure today is based upon national,
imperial, strategic, constitutional and legislative conditions, in addition to
competitive and other traffic conditions that obtain from time to time. More-
over, the structure applying between the maritimes and other parts of Canada
consists generally of a system ¢of rate groups and arbitraries which subordinate
distance to an arrangement that affords “to maritime merchants, traders and
manufacturers the larger markets of the whole Canadian people” and at the
same time reflects competitive influences. This system is recognized by the
Royal Commission on Transportation as an integral part of the rate structure
of this region.

I regret that I have not got extra copies of a map; I have just parts of
that exhibit which we had in a freight rates case that fortunately I have with
me at this time, but in trying to explain the arbitrary structure of the groupings
it is most confusing, and with the permission of the chairman I wish to have
this passed along and I can leave this set. with the committee and T will
endeavour to see if I can possibly get more for the various members of the
committee in due course. .

There are two maps here. One constitutes the eastbound groupings and
the other constitutes the westbound groupings only of the three provineces.
Unfortunately, I do not have a map to show the groupings in so far as New-
foundland is concerned.

I might say at this point that Newfoundland is divided into four groups,
that is to say, from North Sydney to Port aux Basques is one group, from Port
aux Basques to Humbermouth is another group, from Humbermouth to Bishop’s
Falls and from Bishop’s Falls to Saint John’s.

In the eastbound area there are a total of seven groups plus the four to
Newfoundland and westbound four groups plus the four to Newfoundland, giving
a total of eight. I think I should at this time also point out that on the west-
bound traffic the distance of the large group which is the so-called Halifax
group via Campbellton, New Brunswick, is 665-8 miles. That is the westbound
groups on traffic to stations—Montreal and west thereof in Quebee and Ontario.

Westbound to stations in western Canada the Halifax-maritime group
extends from Halifax to Quebec city; in other words, on a class rate within
that particular group the same rate applies from Halifax as applies from
Quebec to Winnipeg. Y

Eastbound—this large Halifax group is divided into two groups, the
so-called New Brunswick group or Saint John group and the Halifax group.
The Saint John group eastbound, taking from Montreal, for example, extends
from a place known as Millstream north of the border between New Brunswick
and Quebec and extends to a point known as Painsec Junction, which is a
short distance—around about fifteen miles out of Moncton towards Halifax.
And then there is the Halifax group on the eastbound which extends from Painsec
Junction into Halifax and down on the Sydney subdivision as far as New
Glasgow.

T am pointing this out at this present time to show the typical groups that
exist in the maritimes area and these large groups—while in some parts the
groups are-smaller in mileage than the large groups—the large groups have an
effect on the shorter groups, that is to say, the benefits accruing from the large
groups are naturally reflected in the smaller groups which obtain in other parts b
of the maritime area.
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With your permission, sir, I will pass these maps along.

The Maritime Freight Rates Act partially offset the “levelling-up” process
which, prior to the passing of the Act, had had an adverse effect on the mari-
times economy. The Royal Commission on Transportation points out that the
Maritime Freight Rates Act is “not concerned with granting equality in treat-
ment between the select area and the rest of Canada.” Indeed, the main
purpose of the legislation was to offset a rate equalizing process which other
royal commissions found to be adverse to the maritime economy. The Royal
Commission on Transportation refused to entertain a railway recommendation

“to amend the Act to enable the equalizing of certain rates.

Subsequent to the passing of the Act, increased carrier competition in the
central provinces resulted in nullifying some of the benefits flowing from the
legislation. This keen carrier competition still exists.

With the necessary background pertaining to the evolution of rate regu-
lation in the maritimes and the maritime rate structure, the next part under-
takes to deal with the position of the maritimes regarding the proposed

amendments, particularly section 332A—the national rate policy proposal. The
latter amendment is purposely left for discussion at the last. '

iii. In the Matter of the Proposed Amendments

This Commission has no comments to make respecting these proposed
amendments.

This Commission is in agreement with the repeal of subsections 2, 3,
and 4 of Section 52, and the substitution therefor of the proposed subsec-
tions 2 and 3 for the reasons set forth by the Royal Commission on Trans-
portation at page 80 of its Report. :

This Commission has no objection to the proposed amendment to
subsection 6 of section 323, providing that there is contained in the Board’s
regulations the same requirements respecting the filing and notice of
effective dates for increases and decreases of class and commodity rates
as stipulated in the existing section 331 of the Railway Act.

The proposed amendment to subsection 3 of section 325 is acceptable
to this Commission providing it is clearly understood that in acceding
to such a proposed change it is not to be interpreted as acquiescing to any
readjustment of rates that would adversely affect the Maritimes.

It is the belief of this Commission that there has long existed a need
to amend section 328 in order to place in the statute a clear definition
of the various deseriptions of tariffs of tolls in common usage.

I am not going to go over in detail these various parts inasmuch as you
have copies of the brief of the commission before you.

Mr. MacNaveHT: You had better read those sections, they are important.

The WiTNESS:

This commission is also in agreement with the proposed subsection
5 of section 328, particularly the enumeration contained therein since it
should remove any question as to the Board’s jurisdiction in considering
any changes in special arrangements that in any way would increase or
decrease the charges to be paid on any shipment or that would increase
or decrease the value of the service provided by the company. It is

recommended that “wharfage” be added to the list after the word
“cartage.”

Incideqtally we are not concerned about a word here or a word there in
the mechanical sections. In the main the mechanical sections appear to us to be
generally acceptable. There might be a few changes here or there.
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As to the addition of wharfage; it is to be pointed out that wharfage charges
are not defined in the Railway Act and that therefore it does not come within
the Board’s jurisdiction at present. The same thing applies with respect to
certain cartage charges. I thought I should mention that as there may be cases
arise which would involve the question of the construction to be placed on the
word “wharfage”. As special services are mentioned in there we suggest that the
word “wharfage” should also be added.

Since proposed section 329 constitutes a change in consonance with
the proposed elimination of standard- class rates and the substitution
therefor of a uniform class structure, it will subject to the same objec-
tions of this Commission directed against any changes which would
adversely affect the existing maritime structure.

That is to say, we have no objection to that particular section because after
all it is a mechanical section. But we do not want the few remarks we are going
to make to be taken as in any way as acquiescing to anything that might be
adverse in connection with our situation. ‘

While it may be taken for granted that the board by regulations will
give effect to the existing requirements of section 331 respecting filing and
notices of effective dates of present special tariffs in connection with the
proposed class and special arrangement commodity tariffs, this commis-
sion would prefer to have section 330 clearly stipulating the requirements
respecting filing and notice of effective date, ete., in a similar manner as
set, forth in existing section 331. »

But in regard to that we have no serious concern because we feel that the
Board of Transport Commissioners will more or less follow previous policy in
regard to regulations.

Clause 7 (Section 331)—
This commission is in favour of proposed section 331 except the word
“actually” contained in subsection (2) (a). There have been instances
in the experience of this commission where it could be restrictive to wait
until competition was actual.

Clause 7 (Seetion 332)—

This commission respectfully recommends that proposed section 332
be amended to read somewhat as follows:

332. Whenever there shall be filed with the board any class, com-
modity, or special arrangement tariff that advances a rate or charge or
charge previously authorized under this Act, the board shall have and, is
hereby given, authority, either upon complaint or upon its own motion
without complaint, to enter upon a hearing, on reasonable notice, concern-
ing the lawfulness of such rate, charge, regulation or practice; and pending
such hearing and decision thereon may suspend the operation of such rate,
charge, regulation or practice; the burden of proof justifying the proposed
advance or any new regulation or practice shall be upon the company
filing tariff. -

This commission considers that no incredse in class, commodity, or
special arrangements which the board has previously authorized should
be allowed to go into effect until after a hearing and a decision thereon
if there has been a complaint filed with the board or if it appears to the
board that an advance in rates or charges or new regulations or practices
resulting in advances might be unlawful.

Clause 7 (Section 332B)—

The new section 332B is noted with considerable interest as a proposal
with the object of remedying arbitrarily a grievance of long standing
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respecting the application of competitive transcontinental rates to the
intermediate territory of western Canada. If the objective intended by
the proposed amendment is attainable thereby and all related intermediate
rates are reduced as a result, this commission has no objection to the
amendment.

Clause 8 and 9 (Subsection 2 to Section 333, and subsection 1 of section 334
respectively)— t
Since these proposed amendments are merely to bring the existing
sections in line with proposed section 332A they are subject to any general
objection of this commission regarding the latter section.

(Perhaps that might appear on the surface to be a greater objection than
it actually is.)

At this point attention is drawn to the fact that there is no thirty
days notice required for increases in special passenger tariffs. It is
suggested that appropriate changes be made in the Railway Act so as to
provide the same period of notice as in the case of freight tariffs.

Clause 10 (New .subsection 4 to section 336)—
This commission has long advocated the greater application of joint
rates in the maritime region, and it therefore endorses this proposed
amendment as a step in the proper direction.

Clause 11 and 12 (Repeal of subsections 1, 3, and 4 of Section 342 and amend-
ment to subsection 4 of section 375)—

As this amendment constitutes a re-alignment to match previous

proposed changes, this commission has no observations to make thereon.

Clauses 13 and 14 (Subsection 1 of section 379 and subsection 1 of section 380)—

This commission concurs in these proposed amendments broadening
the requirements as to monthly and annual statistical returns.

Clause 15 (Sections 380A and 380B)—

These proposed changes are in consonance with recommendations of
this commission to the Royal Commission on Transportation and no
further comment is necessary.

Clauses 16 and 17 (Section 383 and paragraphs (a) and (b) of subsection 1 of
section 437)—
This commission has no comment to make at present regarding these
proposed amendments.

Clause 18—

This commission considers that assistance as proposed under clause
18, or any assistance of a similar nature, should be deductible from income
for tax purposes, and a permissive section to this effect should be incor-
porated in the new section.

And now, this would appear to be mostly a matter in which the western

provinces are interested, and that is the suggestion we were putting forward at
this time.

iv. In the Matter of Clause 7—Proposed Section 332A.
(a) Exception Respecting Maritime Freight Rates Act.

While it 1s provided in subsection 1 by reference to subsection 4, and
specifically in subséction 4 of proposed section 332A that the proposed
national freight rates policy respecting freight rate equalization as set
forth in subsections 1, 2, and 3, is subject to the Maritime Freight Rates
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Act, it is not clear what actually is intended to flow from this proviso.
Is it merely intended to mean that the maritime freight rate structure is
to be made uniform with the rest of Canada, so far as it is reasonably
possible, except that rates subject to the Maritime Freight Rates Act will
be reduced to the extent provided by that Act?

We have made a considerable study of this but not a complete study and as
a result of these studies we have come to the conclusion on the basis of the
information before us that by taking, by way of illustration, the schedule “A”
basis of rates in Ontario and Quebec and relating those to the maritimes on a
mileage basis and extending it to various points in Ontario and Quebec—
unfortunately we do not have the scale projected all the way to the west, but
that is still part of the study which has not been completed as yet—but in
projecting these rates in relation to the existing rates of the large groupings, and
not necessarily with reference to the railway study; but, taking schedule “A”
scale of rates in Ontario and Quebec there will result, generally speaking, an
increase in the rate structure in the maritime provinees if that uniform rate scale
were applied to and from the Maritime Provinces. ‘I have got only several copies
.of the study, but I am going to refer to a memorandum I have here and take a
few illustrative points. We will take from Toronto, Ontario, to Halifax, Nova
Scotia. The present schedule A rates are the basis of class rates that exist in
Ontario and Quebec, now taking the first class rate of this scale extended to
Halifax it would amount to $2.56 at the present level of the rates compared
with $1.94 from Toronto to Halifax at the present time. Let us take Sydney
From Toronto to Sydney, first class schedule A rate as increased and extended
to the Maritimes would be $2.81. The present class rate is $2.04 From
Montreal to Halifax, first class, $2.11, under the schedule A basis compared with
$1.69 as in effect.

Mr. Jounston: May I ask the witness is that in the table.

The Wirness: That is not in the brief here. I have only a few copies, but
we will leave a copy with the secretary.

The CuarrMAN: Would you mind—because I think perhaps other members
of the committee are also a bit mystified as well as I am—Ilaying a little ground
work to indicate how you arrive at these new proposed rates. Are you arguing
that under the existing rates you had some preferences in addition to and
entirely apart from the maritime 20 per cent, subsidy? .

The WirNess: That is right.

The CramrMaN: Well, under what provision of the Railway Aet did you
enjoy those additional preferences?

The Wrrness: The maritime structure is predicated on large groups...

The CrAmRMAN: Yes, but if I may interrupt, I just want to clarify this.
I do not understand your submission from now on at all. By referring to the
royal commission report at pages 150-151, is not the question of arbitraries
fully dealt with there, and do not the commissioners there state that the use
of arbitraries in the system of rate-making is an integral part of the whole
class rate structure? Why do you suggest that you anticipate any change? Is
there anything in the legislation before us to indicate a change?

The Wirness: Perhaps I had better read the rest of this and I think it

will be cleared up.

The CuameMAN: I am sorry. I cannot understand a word of what you are
saying now.

Mr. Jounsox: In view of the commissioners’ statement on page 151, No. 5,
it seems to me that is quite clear in the commission report.

The CramrMax: Perhaps, Mr Matheson, I should let you finish your sub-
mission and ask you questions later.
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The Wirness: Under section 332A—
The CualrMAN: What clause?
The WIiTNEss:

“332A. (1) It is hereby declared to be the national freight rates
policy that, subject to the exceptions specified in subsection four, every
railway company shall, so far as is reasonably possible, in respect of all
freight traffic of the same description and carried on or upon the like
kind of cars or conveyances passing over all lines or routes of the company
in Canada, charge tolls to all persons at the same rate, whether by weight,
mileage or otherwise.

(2) The Board may, with a view to implementing the national freight
rates policy, require any railway company
(a) to establish a uniform scale of mileage class rates applicable on its
system in Canada, such rates to be expressed in blocks or groups,
the blocks or groups to include relatively greater distances for the
longer than for the shorter hauls;”

In answer to your question, sir, and pointing out that we have these large
groups with relatively low arbitraries in the maritimes—with one group extend-
ing from some 600-odd miles to St. Charles, Quebec, and from there it would be
only about 500 miles to Toronto—if you were going to convert the Maritime
structure to a strictly mileage basis, on a block basis, it would have the
tendency to break down that large grouping that now obtains in the maritime
provinces in relation to this particular distance, and also, as Mr. Smith points
. out, in regard to our arbitraries. Does that answer your question, sir?

The CaamrMAN: I have the answer but I will reserve judgment as to whether
I understand it when you have completed your submission.

Mr. Guuis: I just want to see that we understand this correctly. I assume
now that the witness has left his written brief for a moment to put on the
record some examples of what will take place in the maritimes if an attempt
is made to bring about equalization of freight rates? )

The CramrMAN: If you do not mind the interruption, Mr. Gillis, my question
was directed at this point: Is there in the legislation anything which leads the
witness to believe that.

Mr. Gmuuis: I think he is quite clear on that point.

The CuarMAN: I have not heard anything yet, but perhaps in his future
submission we may get it.

Mr. Gruus: I think he is clear on that point, that if the board exercises
the powers given them under this bill to bring about an equalization of freight
rates across the country. and that equalization is applied to the rates in the
maritimes, it will disturb the whole structure and upset the benefits to the
Maritimes Freight Rates Act. That is his answer, as I understand it.

The CuamrmaN: No; the witness. shakes his head.

The Wirness: It will not upset the benefits, I want to make this clear
that the Maritime Freight Rates Act is still there, the 20 per cent reduction is
still applicable, but it does upset the grouping arrangement, and the arbitraries.
I think it is the opportune time for me to explain to you what I mean by these
arbitraries. The arbitrary structure in the maritimes is historical. It goes
back to 1876, when the railroad was constructed. Now, at the present time,
these arbitraries are an integral part of the rate structure, say, to Toronto
the maritime rates are based on arbitraries over Monteal. Now, what is
meant by that? We will take the rate between Montreal and Toronto. There
is the class rate between Montreal and Toronto for a distance of 334 miles.
95664—2
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There is a rate of $1.34 first class. That is part of the class structure I am
referring to. Now, from Halifax to Toronto there is a first class rate of $1.69
for a distance of around 780 more miles compared with the rate of $1.34 for
334 miles. On a distance of 780 miles you are paying for the Halifax to
Montreal proportion of the haul only 35 cents more.

By the Chairman:

Q. Is there anything in the legislation before us that takes away that?—
A. Our interpretation of this particular section is this, Mr. Chairman: you
“establish a uniform scale of mileage class rates applicable on its system in
Canada, such rates to be expressed in blocks or groups to include relatively
greater distances for the longer than the shorter hauls;”.

There, you are going on a strictly mileage basis.

Q. Well, does it say so? “. . . relatively greater distances for the longer
than for the shorter hauls.” I would think that would preserve your position.
—A. It will not work out, sir, in that way, and I am taking a specific illustra-
tion between Halifax and Toronto. You have got to keep in mind that there
is a distance from Halifax to Montreal of around 780 miles.

Q. Over which you have a flat rate of 35 cents?—A. There is an arbitrary
there of 35 cents in relation to the rate from Montreal to Toronto—just 35
cents, and for the distance of 334 miles from Montreal to Toronto the rate
is $1. 34 first class.

- So, i you are going to relate that structure to a strictly mlleage basis you
are going to run into this question of blocks.

Q. My worry is this: if our Board of Transport Commissioners, under the
existing legislation as it was then, worked out this 35 cent arbltrary for the
maritimes, why have you any right to expect that there is going to be any
change—if there is no change in the legislation?—A. Well, my reason for that
is there is now no declaration of an equalization policy. You now have here,
as I see it, a declaration of an equalization policy to be constructed by weight,
mileage, or otherwise—to establish a uniform scale of rates across the country.

Q. But have you not the right to anticipate that the Board of Transport
Commissioners will read the findings and conclusions of the royal commission,
along with the legislation, and if there is no expressed change in the legis-
lation will not the folk from the maritimes argue that their rates are unchanged?
—A. Well, Mr. Chairman, as we read this particular section we are con-
cerned about this method of a uniform block system purely on a mileage basis
across the country.

Q. Read 150 and 151 over again, please, and I would think that unless
there 'is express legislation taking away from the maritimes those additional
privileges they enjoy—

Mr. Brooks: Does not the next subsection say:

“ .. a unform scale of mileage class rates applicable on its system in
Canada . . .”?

The CuairmMAN: “. . . such rates to be expressed in blocks or groups . . .

Mr. Brooks: You would hardly call a 35 cent rate from Halifax to—
where is the place?

Hon. Mr. Curvrier: Montreal.

Mr. Brooks: .. .uniform with the one from Montreal to Toronto?

The CuamrMaN: If T understand the witness correctly I think that 35 cents
net flat rate from Halifax to Montreal is a net rate after taking off the 20 per
cent maritime preference. Is not that right?

The WiTnEss: Yes.

”
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" Mr. Brooxs: I think this was the point Mr. Evans was making the other
day. He thought that same section would do away with the maritime’s rate.

The CuARMAN: Perhaps I should not have interrupted.
The Wrrness: I am glad you did, because I want to get this definite.

By Mr. Green:
Q. Mr. Matheson, is it your submission that subsection of new 332A pro-
vides for a national transportation policy covering the whole of Canada, and then
in subsection 2 there is provision made for uniform scales of rates all over Canada?
For example, if the rate from Halifax to Montreal is 35 cents then the rate over
an equal distance from Winnipeg west would be the same rate. Perhaps a better
illustration would be the rate over the distance from Montreal to Toronto would
have to be the same as for any equal distance in any other part of Canada—or
thereby you would lose your lower rate from Halifax to Montreal?—A. We would
lose our large groupings. For example, let us assume that they made 100 mile
groups for distances of 3,000 miles, and when you get up to a distance of 3,000
miles your groups are extended to 150 miles, keeping in mind the grouping in
the maritimes is 650 odd miles, then on a shipment to Vancouver this grouping
would be broken down into 100 mile groups.
Q. The groupings would have to be the same all across Canada. You could
not have 600 mile groups when in the west they had 100 mile groups. Is that
one of the things that worries you?—A. That is what worries us. These large
groupings that we have would be destroyed. :
Q. It would make them the same as other groupings in other parts of
Canada?—A. Yes.

By Mr. Johnston.:
Q. Is it not true that you would still maintain your transcontinental rates
if you were shipping to Vancouver?—A. That is something else.
Q. They could not be affected under this section you are speaking
of ?7—A. These transcontinental rates are what they call competitive transconti-
nental rates and they are not involved in this particular section. '
Mr. Brooks: There would be no such thing as an arbitrary from Halifax
to Montreal. That would be wiped out entirely?
The Wirness: There would be some other block or arrangement substituted
for it as I see it.
The CramrmaN: What is there in the Act or legislation that leads you to
believe these arbitraries will be wiped out?

The WirNess: Because of 332A:

It is hereby declared to be the national freight rates policy that,
subject to the exceptions specified in subsection four, every railway com-
pany shall, so far as is reasonably possible, in respect of all freight traffic
of the same description; and carried on or upon the like kind of cars or
conveyances, passing over all lines or routes of the company in Canada,
charge tolls to all persons at the same rate, whether by weight, mileage
or otherwise. -
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Then, there is the detail specified in Section 2(a).

Hon. Mr. Cugevrier: Mr. Matheson, how can you say that anything will
disturb your rate groupings in the maritimes until such time as the Board of
Transport Commissioners has in effect equalized the rates?

The Wirness: Well, there is authority, Hon. Mr. Chevrier, directly, for
them to do that under Section 2. 4

95664—23
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Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: Quite, there is authority for them to equalize the rate,
but my question to you is: How can you complain now about disturbance
of rate groupings in the maritime provinces as they exist today until equalization
has actually taken place?

Mr. GreeN: It is too late then.

The Wirness: The door would be more or less closed.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: I am willing to follow that. It will be too late to
follow it up but there is now before the Board of Transport Commissioners,
under P.C. 1487, an investigation into the freight rate structure where I hope you
will appear—

Mr. Smita: We have appeared.

By Hon. Mr. Chevrier:

Q. Mr. Smith says you have appeared Is that not an investigation for the
purpose of doing the very thing you wish to do here, and will you not then
appear and tell the Board of Transport Commissioners: We think our rate group-
ings will be disturbed, and, will it not be up to the Board to make sure
they are not disturbed in their equalization policy?—A. Hon. Mr. Chevrier,
we in the maritimes do not want to be put in that position if there is any
possibility of having some proviso or some arrangement provided in this to
ensure that we are not going to lose those historical basic groupings. We would
prefer to have that rather than to take our chances before the Board- of
Transport Commissioners.

Q. You are protected under (4) as far as preference is concerned?—A. That
is fine, Mr. Chevrier, but we interpret that only to the extent of 20 per cent. In
other words, you put a uniform basis into it and then, bango, all we get is 20
per cent.

Q. Do I take it, and perhaps I am not putting it fairly—tell me if I am not—
that you are opposed to equalization?—A. In so far as the maritime provinces
are concerned—our basic rate structure of the maritime provinces in respect of
shipments between the maritime provinces and other parts of Canada, where it
would adversely affect us—yes. But we are not opposed to equalization west
of Montreal or wherever you want to put it.

Hon. Mr. CHEVRIER: In other words—

By Mr. Riley:

Q As T understand it, Mr. Matheson, you are not complaining that this
is going to happen; but you would like to have some assurance that it is not
going to happen, in order to eliminate the possibility that it would happen?—
A. That it wiil not be adverse in regard to our rate structure.

By Mr. Green:

Q. If it is in the Act, and it surely is in the Act, then the Board of Transport
Commissioners will have to follow the Act. They cannot set up some other sort
of policy.—A. That is correct. If it is in the Act, it is more or less a direction
to the board to follow it through on that angle.

There is another point I want to refer to as well. I mean eastbound arbi-
traries. I have referred to the westbound arbitraries to Toronto.

To Halifax from Toronto the present rate is $1.94; and from Toronto to
Montreal it is $1.34; the arbitrary there is 60 cents. The arbitrary is 35 cents
going west and 60 cents going east, and that reflects the extent of the application
of the Maritime Freight Rates Act.

Now, just one other point I want to stress again. In so far as shipments
are concerned to Winnipeg or to any point in western Canada on the class
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* basis, we find that there are these arbitraries from the Halifax group, first class
over Montreal, 20 cents westbound and 44 cents east bound. In other words,
from Halifax right straight through to Quebec City, we pays the same rate as

 Quebec City. That large group results from the application of the Maritime
Freight Rates Act. In other words, that is the distance from Halifax to Diamond;
it is around or about 800 miles for that particular group on class traffic going
to western Canada. -

Now, taking up the brief again at page 17, I read:

Whether or not this is the intention of the proposed amendment,
this commission, on behalf of the maritimes, strongly urges that subsec-
tion 4 be so amended as to indicate clearly that the proposed equalization
section is not to affect adversely, or result in inflating, the existing mari-
time rate structure. The inflation of the maritime rate structure, in the
period between 1912 and 1924, was strongly deplored by several royal
commissions, including the Royal Commission on Maritime Claims and
the Royal Commission on dominion-provincial relations as set forth in
the second part of this submission.

It is of interest to-observe that the railways’ proposed plan of
equalization recently presented to the Board of Transport Commissioners
assumes

‘that within maritime territory the class rates will continue to
be related to the Ontario-Quebec class rates, and as it is contem-
plated that the Ontario-Quebec rates will be extended to include Lake
Superior territory, the main basis of this study is confined to the
Ontario-Quebee and Prairie-Pacific rates’

and 1t would

‘eliminate the Toronto and Montreal rate groups and the basing
arbitraries east of the head of the lakes as well as the arbitraries over
Montreal to and from points in the maritimes.””

As Mr. Smith has pointed out, that is the only application that had been
before the board for equalization; and it is only, as I understand it, their sub-
mission at this time, and as an approach to this whole question of equalization,
it is not the final thing.

By Hon. Mr. Chevrier:

Q. May I say this: you are free, I take it, to submit a counter proposal
which will meet the arguments you are making now to the board—A. As I see
it, after the passing of the Act we can submit a contra-proposal it is true, but
we are up against this uniform basis, the mational policy basis across the
country, and that is where we are going to run into difficulties, keeping in mind
each group.

Q. But the royal commission’s report says that the recommendations which
it makes and which are contained in this Act are to be read concurrently with
P.C. 1487; so the board is therefore obligated to consider not only the equaliza-
tion investigation which it will make, but also the legislation—A. As I see it,
there will be legislation; the last statement of the last Act, the last statement
of policy.

Mr. Green: How can an order in council vary the terms of a statute?

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: The order in council does not vary the terms of the .
statute; but it does vary the document under which equalization is being made.

Mr. Green: The statute would certainly override it.
Mr. Brooks: What is the good of a statute if it can be overridden?
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Hon. Mr. Curvrier: No. They are being read concurrently.
The CrARMAN: The statute is so wide in its wording:
. and such distances shall be expressed in blocks or groups and the

blocks or groups shall include relatively greater distances for the longer .=

than for the shorter haulss. . .

Mr. Green: But under a uniform scale of mileage, you could not have
different blocks in different parts of the country. -

The CuairmMAN: No. But the length of the block will depend on the
length of the haul, will it not? . : ;

Mr. Green: No!
The CuAlRMAN: Oh yes!

Hon. Mr. Curvrier: There is not only section 332-A which carries the
intent of the recommendations of the commission, but there is also 323-B as
well as other sections from which benefit will be derived to the east as well as
to the west. ) ;

Mr. Green: Your national freight rate policy is defined in section 332-A,
and it also sets out the rate basis.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: The point you are going back to is whether or not
equalization is desirable. If it is agreed that equalization is desirable, I do not
know any method other than that which is contained in the bill. Moreover,
the royal commission did not know of any other method. Therefore, we have
adopted that suggestion. I do not know how you are going to equalize, if you
are going to protect this region, that group, this association, or some other group.
There can be no equalization that way. And in any event the only equalization
that is affected is, as Mr. Evans said the other day, about 50 per cent of the
traffic.

Mr. Green: The only protection the maritimes will have left will be the
20 per cent subsidy which is covered by the Maritime Freight Rates Act. Is
that not right?

Hon. Mr. CrevrIER: That is one thing. But what Mr. Matheson is con-
cerned about is whether or not this preference will be protected, and he is
making his submission to that effect. I have made my position clear in
the House of Commons as to whether or not it will be, and I cannot add to
what I have said.

By Mr. MacNaught: ’

Q. Mr. Matheson, I take it that you do not consider that subsection 4
of section 332-A is adequate protection?—A. That is right.

Q. You say you do not consider that it is adequate?—A. I do not consider
that it is adequate, and as I see it, as I shall mention later on, I think the
royal commission intended that we should be excluded and in fact they turned
down the proposal of the Canadian Pacific to amend the Maritime Freight Rates
Act in order to give effect to equalization.

By Hon. Mr. Chevrier:
Q. I am glad to hear you say that because I too think it was their inten-
tion.—A. But we are concerned that there will be some amendment which will

assure us of that protection under the Act.
Q. We think you are fully protected in the Act, but I do not want to
interrupt you further.

By Mr. Gillis:
Q. Before we leave that point, I would like to say I have read Bill 12 and
I would like to ask the witness if he does not think that subsections 2 and 3 of
the section under discussion, namely section 332-A, do not protect him against
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the very thing he is asking for? He claims that equalization is brought about
in the judgment of the commission and that the bill gives the commission the
right so to decide. Ty

Subsection 2 definitely states that the commission has the right to require
any railway company to set up groups and blocks in order to establish the kind
of rate that might be necessary to bring about some equalization. And then,
later on in subsection 3, it gives protection by retaining the Maritime Freight
Rates Act preferences. Do you not think as to subsection 2 of the section we
are discussing, that all sections of the railways will be required to set up a kind
of block structure that you might think would be desirable?—A. It will be, as
we see it, a different kind of grouping basis than what we obtain at the present
time and it would be the grouping basis that would apply right across from Saint
John’s, Newfoundland, to Victoria, British Columbia—a uniform basis, and I
doubt very much if you would have an instance where you would have a group
as we have at the present time with a distance almost up to Diamond of 666 miles.

There is just one point. I went through this royal commission report to see
just exactly what kind of groups they had in mind when the railways’ proposal
came out with their maximum group of 25 miles. True, it is not the final answer
so I find on page 111 of the royal commission report in connection with a recom-
mendation in regard to groupings, the following statement:

No legislation is recommended on the subject of rate-grouping; but.
it is suggested that the situation which has led to the demand for larger
rate-groups may be one which the board can deal with by the use of a
uniform scale of rates involving distance grouping, including, in the case
of very long hauls, large rate groups of 100 or even 200 miles in extent,
in addition to the rate groups of 10, 20, 25, 40 or 50 miles which now
exist for shorter distances.

Now, note ‘“uniform scale of rates”. This is the only instance I have found
there and it appears to be the only information as to what thought might have
been in the minds of the royal commission as to their grouping arrangements. It
is found in the royal commission report.

By the Chairman:

Q. Would you please try to harmonize that with page 151 where the con-
clusions are summarized:

As has been stated by the board, the use of arbitraries in the system
of rate-making is an integral part of the whole class rate structure.

How do you summarize those two statements?—A. This is the section which
deals with arbitraries and then when we come over to the equalization section—

Q. Well, isn’t it clear that the royal commission intended that arbitraries
are still to be a part of our freight rate structure?—A. Mr. Chairman, from my
interpretation of the royal commission report in relation to our structure, it is
my interpretation that they wanted us to be excepted from any equalization plan
that might be adverse to us.

Mr. AsuBourng: That is a very important point, Mr. Chairman, especially
when you realize that Newfoundland is quite a distance from Halifax and the
rates down there are going to affect us in that easterly extreme position.

By the Chairman: .
Q. Isn’t the material that you read from page 111 of the report directed
-at rate grouping?—A. Well, it is directed—
. Q. Grouping within the area, within the region—that is the heading that
1s given, “rate grouping”.—A. You see, what gave rise to this question of rate
grouping was, I think, Alberta and some of the other western provinces were

desirous of having larger rate groups in connection with their rate structure
between Alberta and the east.
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Q. That is my point.—A. And this was the recommendation of the royal
commission in regard to groupings, but it is tied up, as you will notice, to the
uniform scale of rates. '

Q. Yes.—A. And the farthest they go here is not over 100 or 200 miles.

Q. That is, within the individual region, within a given region.

Mr. Green: Where does it say that in the report?

By the Chairman:

Q. But when he deals with arbitraries as he does on page 151, I think the
commissioner is quite clear in what he intends.—A. Well, my answer to that,
sir, is this, that there is a eonflict there in connection with this particular section
of 151 in relation to the equalization, recommendations as to the blocking and
uniformity and also in my opinion to page 111.

Q. But we have legislation on that, have we not?—A. Well, Mr. Chairman,
as I see the legislation and as I read it—

Q. You are fearful>—A. We are fearful, right; and we are fearful it will
be adverse and if we can be excluded in any way that we will not be adversely
. affected that is the answer.

By Mr. Mutch: :

Q. If you succeed, what shall we call it then instead of equalization? Some-
body must be going to get more and somebody less or there is no purpose in
equalization. It is a perfectly understandable and laudable approach which a
little later on I shall take with respect to my own region which is adversely
affected by some of the things in this bill. But it seems to me that there is no
levelling process possible whereby some people do not go up and others down
and if we in this committee do not look at this thing from something approaching
the national concept, who will>—A. Well, if it is going to affect our whole
freight rate structure adversely, as the Maritimes Transportation Commission
representing the four provinces we cannot go along with it in that respect.

By Hon. Mr. Chevrier:

Q. You cannot say that until the equalization is completed.—A. That is
correct; in other words, we are fearful under it at the present time, sir. All we
see at present is the legislation. Now, there may be something flow from this
equalization that in some few instances may be of benefit.

Mr. Murcu: That is what we are looking for.

By Mr. Ashbourne:

Q. Mr. Chairman, as I see it, we feel that it would be advisable to have
something there which would safeguard our existing rates; is that right, Mr.
Matheson?—A. That is the interpretation.

Mr. MurcH: On its present basis it is something that would safeguard any
approach to equalization. Equalization cannot be down for everybody. I am
not arguing for the moment that the rate should be raised in the maritimes; I
hope we will find out while we are here, but one cannot give lip service to
equalization and then suggest that everyone who does not benefit from equaliza-
tion should not be for it. ‘

Mr. AsuBourNE: Well, don’t we first want to know that equalization is
going to be a good thing?

Hon. Mr. Cugevrier: The royal commission said it would be a good thing.
The provinces, T think, asked for it and the royal commission recommended it
and this legislation is putting it into effect.

Mr. RiLey: Subject to certain exceptions?
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Hon. Mr. Cupvrier: That is right—subject to certain exceptions.

: The Wrrness: Mr. Chairman, on that particular point, when we appeared
before the royal commission the four provinces and our commission took a
strong stand against equalization as we saw it in so far as our rate structure at
that time was concerned. We had seen the situation and what .it had meant.
Was it true equalization which was impossible, of course, or was it just a partial
equalization? :

I understand, of course, that there was a statement when the provinces
appeared before the cabinet in connection with equalization—a general state-
ment. Unfortunately, at that particular time—I do not know if I should say
unfortunately or otherwise—I was not able to be up here during the particular
session and I do not know exactly what happened, but in the subsequent appeal
to the cabinet in the 21 per cent case pursuant to the conferences of the prov-
inces there was drafted this section dealing with equalization in the petition—
the part reads as follows: :

Equalization of rates between western Canada and eastern Canada
(Ontario and Quebec)—

That was the agreement at that time—as between the counsel for the various
provinces and that was the way that this was drafted. We are not opposed to
equalization from Ontario and Quebec vis-a-vis the western provinces at all, and
they realized the situation at the time and that is the way that this particular
statement dated Sepember 27, 1948, to His Excellency the Governor General in
Council was worded, and that is the way it was put and agreed upon at our
session prior to the preparation and submission of this particular brief. It is my
belief, Mr. Chairman and honorable sir and members of the committee, that that
is the position as of today in so far as our relations with the provinces are
concerned.

By Hon. Mr. Chevrier:

Q. Anyone listening to that brief at the time could not come to any other
conclusion but that all the provinces were in favour of equalization. It is certainly
the conclusion I came to when I listened to it.—A. There was the economic aspect
put to it and unfortunately I think that economic aspect got mixed up with the
rate aspect.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Mr. Matheson, is your stand correctly set out at page 124 of the report
of the royal commission where we find the first statements:

.The maritime provinces said that they did not “subseribe to or support
so-called equalization of freight rates” and stated “rate equalization is
impossible of achievement.”

A, That was our stand, sir, but I might qualify in regard to'that and I refer
to it later on in this brief.

By Hon. Mr. Chevrier:

Q. Might I ask a question following up on that? That was in connection with
the application for an amendment made by the Canadian National Railways and
© on that particular point the maritime provinces took the position as set out in
this paragraph on page 124?—A. Yes, that is the position that we have taken
generally, honourable sir. As a matter of fact, you see we also asked at that time,
keeping in mind the story I have been talking about, about the arbitraries and
our grouping, we stressed before the royal commission that the arbitraries should
be maintained.
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We also stressed before the Board of Transport Commissioners the same
thing. However, both the royal commission and the Board did not accede to
the maintenance of the arbitraries against rate increases.

By Mr. Gillis: :

Q. Would you care to suggest an amendment, Mr. Matheson, that might
fully protect you?—A. Mr. Chairman and Mr. Gillis, we are at the present time
giving some theught—Mr. Smith and myself—to this thing and we have not yet
finalized what we consider a suitable draft.

By the Chairman: :

Q. Well, if without any legislative authority the Board of Transport Com-
missioners over the years through a series of decisions gave you certain—shall we
call them—common law rights, have you any reason to believe that the same
Board of Transport Commissioners will not follow the same practice in the future
when there is no legislative authority directing them to change it?

Mr. F. D. Smrrs, KC. (Counsel for the Maritimes Transportation Com-
mission and appearing on behalf of the four maritime provinces): Might I

answer that, sir? Our fear, if I may put it so, Mr. Chairman, is that there is a *

declaration of policy. Now, either that policy means something or it means
nothing, and if it means what we think it does—and I do submit as a lawyer of
some experience that it is clearly susceptible of that interpretation—there is, in
my opinion, as I think, to use an expression of the honourable the minister, a
directive to the board to put into effect a policy. Now, what is that policy?

The policy is, as I understand it, that there be uniform systems of freight
rates in ‘Canada:

(1) Tt is hereby declared to be the national freight rates policy that,
subject to the exceptions specified in subsection four, every railway com-
pany shall, so far as is reasonably possible, in respect of all freight traffic
of the same description, and carried on or upon the like kind of cars or
conveyances, passing over all lines or routes of the company in Canada,
charge tolls to all persons at the same rate, whether by weight, mileage
or otherwise.

And now, Mr. Chairman, as I see it that is a general directive; and then, it
is true, the next subsection is permissive, the word “may”’ be used; and it provides
that “the board may with a view to implementing the national freight rates
policy, require any railway company”. And now, that is an over-riding obliga-
tion, as I see it, to bind the board to effect a national freight rates policy. And
now, what are they to do? They are:

(a) to establish a uniform scale of mileage class rates applicable on
its system in Canada, such rates to be expressed in blocks or groups, the
blocks or groups to include relatively greater distances for the longer than
for the shorter hauls;

» And that bears out, I do submit, the passage on page 111 of the report, A'nd,
similarly they are “to establish for each article or group of articles for which
mileage commodity rates are specified, a uniform scale of mileage.commodlty
rates applicable on its system in Canada, such rates to be expressed in blocks or
groups, the blocks or groups to include relatively greater distances for the longer
than for the shorter hauls;

It is true there is a following paragraph, “to revise any other rates charged
by the company”. And now, I do not know how far we are going to be‘hux.'t,. but
I cannot, for the life of me see anything but that our position will be prejudicially
affected. And now, I do realize that this is a permissive section; but what I do
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say, and perhaps I put it very badly, is that here you have a declaration of
policy and Mr. Justice Kearney, the chairman of the board, would have to follow
that declaration of policy; and as I see it, the words there are a clear directive
to abolish all the statutory rates and all the arbitraries, and the abolition of the
system of groupings such as we have; which is not the system of grouping which,
I do submit, the Royal Commission had in mind. And now, if there is any doubt
about that situation I suggest for the economy of the four provinces which I
represent that should be put beyond peradventure; and it is not, perhaps I should
not say it, but it is not good enough for us to be told that the board will look
after you. I do submit, Mr. Chairman, that the authority and jurisdiction of the
board is so circumseribed and limited by this declaration of policy that we will
have to have something in there for our protection.

Mr. Murca: Might I ask a question there, Mr. Chairman? Does the witness
fear then that Bill 12 removes the possibilities of arbitraries, to begin with?

Mr. Smita: I do not.

Mr. MurcH: Does it remove the possibility of arbitraries; do you think it is
precluded from using them by this bill?

Mr. Smrta: I would suggest that it is susceptible of that interpretation; and
in so far as our own particular object is concerned I say I cannot spell out any
other interpretation.

Mr. Murcu: Well then, what about section (b) to clause 329:

(b) may, in addition, specify class rates between specified points on
the railway which rates may be higher or lower than the rates specified
under paragraph (a)?

Mr. SmitH: Those are point to point rates, I take it. They are not arbitraries
but point to point rates, rather than schedule “A” rates.

Mr. Murcu: Isn’t that protection enough?

Mr. Smita: I do not think so. Those are point to point rates, not what is
known as arbitraries.

Mr. Murca: It seems to me that they are designed to accomplish the same
thing. As I see it there is the possibility under that section of taking care of
your situation.

Mr. Smita: I do not pretend to be an expert on rates.

Mr. MurcH: Neither am 1. -

Mr. Smrra: Nor on tariffs either; but I do suggest, Mr. Chairman, that the

board would firid it very difficult to retain us in the same position as we were
before.

The CrAtRMAN: You do not think that “exceptions”, in (4) would be of any
use to you?

Mr. Smrrs: I think, Mr. Chairman, that is all covered by the national policy,
that everything must be read with the over-riding provision in section 332 (a)
for a national freight rates policy which provides for a uniform system. I think
these other sections are in there because where the board thinks an exception
should be made from the operation of the section it would be quite limited in its
application by reason of the over-riding policy declared in the Act. But I am
afraid that is not sufficient to cover us.

The CrAIRMAN: You would think that in order to take care of your situation
there you should have another subsection under (4)?

Mr. Smrta: Including—
The CrAlRMAN: —Arbitraries, in the four eastern provinces.

Mr. Smrra: Well, I will put it, excluding the rate subject to the Maritime
Freight Rates Act.
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The CrarMAN: You have already got that.

Mr. Smira: No,—subject to the Maritime Freight Rates Act—excluding
from the application all rates which are subject to the Maritime Freight Rates
Act and also excluding east bound rates because the Maritime Freight Rates Act
is based on the east bound rate schedule less 20 per cent. But I could, if I were
allowed, draft an amendment and submit it to you for consideration.

Mr. MurcH: Do not the representations which the witness has just made

really amount to this, that what the witness is calling for is an amendment to
clause 4 which will ensure that the amendment declaring the national freight
rate policy shall not be applied contrary to the interest of the four provinces
which he represents? I think what he is concerned about is the application by
the board of this so called national policy. If there is any better explanation of
it than that I should like to have it.

Mr. MacNaveHT: That was the intention of the legislation.

The «CrAIRMAN: The other members cannot hear this conversation, gentle-
men; would you please speak a little louder?

Mr. MacNaveHT: I said, Mr. Chairman, it appears to me that that was
expressed in the legislation, the order in council setting up the commission said so.

Hon. Mr. CuEvRIER: No, it did not; the order in council setting up the com-
mission said that there should be a saving on the Maritime Freight Rates Act.

Mr. MacNaveHT: That is right.

Hon. Mr. Caevrier: What these two gentlemen are seeking goes far beyond
that. I do not think there is any doubt about that.

Mzr. Murcu: They want to have it excluded in their case.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: I think they are satisfied that this legislation protects
~the Maritime Freight Rates Act. Perhaps they would like to have it made
stronger, put in stronger language. They want protection for arbitraries and for
rate groupings, which is an entirely different picture; and if that is going to be
the basis, then I do not know how you can equalize rates.

Mr. Smrru: I do suggest, Mr. Chairman, that the advocates of equalization
of rates—

Mr. Green: Would you mind speaking up a little louder, please?

Mr. SmitH: I was saying, Mr. Chairman, the emphasis on the equalization
of rates is in the western provinces and has been for some time, and I suggest
that those advocates have no serious objeetion to the position which we have
endeavoured to support. And now, if they are the people wanting equalization
and are getting equalization and are content with” the situation, I cannot see
who is getting gored.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Well, of course, we will-have to see that from what
they say when they come here. I doubt if they will go as far, but perhaps
they will.

Mr. Murcu: If they do, and conceivably they might, it boils down to this,
that what we are considering is not an equalization problem but setting up
some more regions enjoying some more advantages within their own areas.
Perhaps that is what we ought to have.

Mr. CHAIRMAN: Mr. Smith, are you finished?

Mr. Smrra: I am finished, Mr. Chairman. Perhaps I have taken too long?

Hon. Mr. Caevrier: No, you have made it quite clear.

The Wirness: I was referring, when I digressed, to the railways proposal.

Mr. Green: What page?

The Wrrness: Page 18. I quoted from their submission to the Board of
Transport Commissioners.
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Whether or not this is the intention of the proposed amendment, this
Commission, on behalf of the Maritimes, strongly urges that subsection 4 be
so amended as to indicate clearly that the proposed equalization section is not
to affect adversely, or result in inflating, the existing Maritime rate structure.
The inflation of the Maritime rate structure, in the period between 1912 and
1924, was strongly deplored by several Royal Commissions, including the Royal
Commission on Maritime Claims and the Royal Commission on Dominion-
Provincial Relations as set forth in the second part of this submission.

It is of interest to observe that the railways’ proposed plan of equalization
recently presented to the Board of Transport Commissioners assumes

that within Maritime territory the class rates will continue to be related
to the Ontario-Quebec class rates, and as it is contemplated that the
Ontario-Quebec rates will be extended to include Lake Superior Territory,
the main basis of this study is confined to the Ontario-Quebec and
Prairie-Pacific rates i

and it would

eliminate the Toronto and Montreal rate groups and the basing arbitraries
east of the Head of the Lakes as well as the arbitraries over Montreal
to and from points in the Maritimes. : s

On this basis the only application of the Maritime Freight Rates Act, as infer-
preted by the railways, would be to the extent of the 20 per cent reduction of
the railways’ proposed uniform class rates within the maritimes, and 20 per cent
of the preferred area proportion of the rates from the maritimes to points
outside the “select territory”. It follows that any proposed uniform commodity
rate plan would be similarly treated. .

Order in council P.C. 1487 of April 7, 1948, which instructed the board
to proceed towards equalization of freight rates, contains the following last
paragraph:

The committee, accordingly, advise that the Board of Transport
Commissioners for Canada be directed to undertake a general freight
rates investigation along the lines indicated in the preceding paragraph
subject to such special statutory provisions as affect freight rates.

Particular reference was made in the discussion of the royal commission
to that part of order in council P.C. 1487 which subjected the general freight
rates investigation to “such special statutory provisions as affect freight rates.”
* Attention has already been drawn in the second part of this submission to the
conclusion reached by the royal commission respecting these statutory exceptions.
This conclusion justifies repetition:

Under these circumstances it is best to leave matters as they stand
and no recommendation by this Commision appears to be called for.

It is important also to emphasize again that the royal commission in reaching
this decision disposed of an amendment proposed by the Canadian Pacific
Railway Company to Section 3, subsection (2) (c), of the Maritime Freight
Rates Act which would have given the board the power to adjust or vary tolls
under the Act as may, in its opinion, be necessary to give effect to any general
readjustment of rates in Canada.

(b) Maritimes Opposed to So-called Rate Equalization

This commission, in its argument before the Royal Commission on Trans-
portation, said as follows:

This commission has not advanced nor does it subscribe to or support
any proposal of so-called equalization of freight rates. It is the belief
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of this commision that so-called rate equalization is impossible of achieve-

ment. Proposed equalization is particularly objectionable to this

commission, inasmuch as it would set in operation the same process which

took place in connection with the maritime freight rate structure between

1912 and 1925. . . .

The position as taken by this commission on the equalization question
before the royal commission had reference principally to complete or true
equalization which, in that sense, is impossible of attainment (even without
statutory exemptions). In other words, equalization, as applied to freight
rates, connotes the same basis of class and commodity rates throughout Canada,
regardless of national, legislative, constitutional or traffic conditions that may
obtain. This commission believes that it is possible, however, to achieve partial
equalization in Canada without including the rate structure governed by, and
directly related to, the Maritime Freight Rates Act. In the case of such partial
equalization excluding the maritime rate structure there may be required some
modifications to bring the inter-territorial maritime freight rates into conformity
with some of the provisions of the Railway Act where not inconsistent with the
Ma,ritime Freight Rates Act.
It is important at this point to direct attention to several of the findings

of the Royal Commission on Transportation.

At pages 125-6 the royal commission said as follows: 3

The objective of equalization is something which can only be attained
after considerable study by the Board and by the railways. Undoubtedly
many serious problems are involved, for example the effect that the
proposals may have on railway revenues, on established industries and on
trade and market patterns. All of these things are matters of the utmost
importance. Having regard to the large number of rate changes which
will be involved, the problem is one peculiarly for the Board to resolve
finally after the general freight rates investigation and after all parties
who may be affected by the propospals have had an opportunity of being
heard.

As already mentioned the royal commission on referring to the group and arbi-
trary structure of the maritime provinces said at page 151:
As has been stated by the board, the use of arbitraries in the system
of rate-making is an integral part of the whole class rate structure.

And Commissioner Dr. H. A. Innis at page 307 of the report made this significant
observation:

No scheme of equalization can be devised which will overcome the
effects of competition in the St. Lawrence region as reflected particularly
in competitive rate. An obsession with equalization will obscure the
handicaps of the maritimes and of western Canada and perpetuate their
paralyzing effects.

Nowhere is there a recommendation of the royal commission that the
Maritime Freight Rates Act be superseded for the sake of so-called rate equali-
zation. Rather, as above indicated, the royal commission in dealing with the
amendment to the Act as proposed by the Canadian Pacific Railway Company
has taken the contrary position, and has observed further that the Maritime
Freight Rates Act is
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...not concerned with granting equality in treatment between the
select area and the rest of the country.*

The railways’ equalization proposal, or any uniform class rate structure
scheme, will result in the scrapping of the existing group and arbitrary system
inherent in the existing maritime rate structure between the maritimes and
other parts of Canada. Examples of the substantial increases that will flow
from the railways’ recent proposal respecting equalized class rates are contained
in statements attached to this submission.

As I mentioned already this is not the final basis that will possibly flow
from the general freight rate investigation. In any event it is a proposal
which has been put before the board. Now, just let us take for example between
Halifax and Toronto. ..

Mr. Green: It that in-your appendix?

The WirnNess: Yes, it is in there, it is about 15 pages from the last
sheet. From Toronto to representative points in the maritimes.

Mr. GreenN: Oh yes, I have it here.

The Wirness: On page 2. I have been using Halifax as an illustration.
The present rate from Toronto, first class, to Halifax is $1.94. The proposed
rate of the railways in their pro tem equalization plan would result in a rate
from Toronto to Halifax of $4.23.

Mr. Jounxston: Whereabouts are you speaking from?
The Wirness: Page 2. :

Hon. Mr. CaEvRIER: Do you think, Mr. Smith, that this is a proper thing
to do at this time? We have been pretty fair to the witness.

Mr. Smira: Mr. Chevrier, I quite appreciate your point. If the chairman
considers that this matter is sub judice, if the Board of Transport Commis-
sioners are to be considered a court of record, perhaps it is not quite proper,
without permission, to refer to matters which are pending before that court.
I did think, however, that possibly Mr. Matheson could point up his argument
by just referring to one or two instances just to indicate to the committee the
possibilities that there would be in an increase in the freight rates structure
of the maritimes, but I am entirely in the hands of the chairman. Might
I say that it is true that the board is a court of record and perhaps the rule
applies about referring to matters that are sub judice—prejudicing matters
under litigation.

In so far as this board is concerned this is a study that has been filed with
the board. It is known all over Canada, and the press have given it all the
publicity they can. I really do not think that either the railways or the country
or the freight payers would be prejudiced by disclosing information of this kind,
but I am entirely in your hands. _

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: The reason I objected to this question is not because
of that. While that is a good reason, and the chairman can decide after
consultation with the committee, the reason that I think it is not a proper
thing to do is this. T see no difference between that and a court for instance
hearing one side of a lawsuit and not hearing the other—for instance, a writ
being issued for $10,000 and the court adjourning after hearing the plaintiff’s
case but not hearing the defendant’s case.

* Former Chief Justice Duff of the Supreme Court of Canada in the so-called Interpretation
case respecting the Maritime Freight Rates Act in the judgment of the court said in part
as fo]lo"ws: “The board’s duty in applying the enactments... is to give form and substance
to the intent of the Act as expressed in ss. 7 and 8, which we repeat exclude in explicit
Ianguage‘th(_a two principles expounded by the chief commissioner, that of the reasonableness
of rates in itself and that of “uniformity” of rates as between different localities.”—41 C.R.C.
p- 56 and p. 73.
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Your case has not been heard and I do not think that this committee -
should be given a plan which the railways have no hope of ever getting approved

by the Board of Transport Commissioners—and which I hope they will never

get approved, because that certainly was putting the best foot forward.
Mr. Smrra: Or the worst foot forward.

Hon. Mr. Curvrier: Or the worst foot forward. So that when this is
suggested as what is going to be done by equalization—

Mr. Smita: I do not think Mr. Matheson went that far.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: No, I am not suggesting that he has, but I do say to
you that you have been presenting your case very fairly today and I hope
that it can continue along those lines.

Mr. SmitH: As my friend Mr. Evans says: “I want to be fair.”

The CramrMaAN: Well, the chairman also wants to be fair and my ruling
would be inclined to be to give any figure which the witness considers is a correct
figure, and one which he would accept. If you, Mr. Matheson feel that these
figures you are now going to refer to are ones you would accept in arguments
before the Board of Transport Commissioners as your own figures, I would
take them. If they are not then I think they should not be given. ‘

Mr. Greex: Mr. Chairman, on that point of order. As I understand it the
position is that the railways have filed a plan of equalization. It is a plan of
equalization as called for, following up the order in council which directed a
general freight rate inquiry.

Now, surely, there is nothing wrong in referring to the figures given in
this plan of equalization because it will show very clearly the interpretation
that the railways place on an equalization plan. T mean it shows what effect
they think will follow. It is not a matter of whether these figures are fair or
not, or whether they are decided not to be fair, because here is a general equal-
ization plan and I do not see how it can be considered beyond the power of this
committee to deal with that plan which has been submitted.

The CaATRMAN: You see, Mr. Green—

Mr. Green: They have set out a tentative plan.

The CuAalrRMAN: Two points have been raised: the one point is that it is
not proper—that while a certain matter is under review by a court of record
we should sit in judgment on evidence that is given to that court.. The other
point raised is that the witness says-he wants to use those figure to substantiate
and to elaborate his argument.

I say very well, under the circumstances, if you feel you have to use some
figures to elaborate your argument only use figures that you believe are correct—
and not any extravagant figures a litigant would advance—just ones you think
are correct. ,

Mr. Greex: But that is the identical question of order that was raised
in the House and his honour, Mr. Speaker, ruled against the minister and that
those figures should be given. You will find them in Hansard.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: No, he did not rule against the minister. I objectqd
and simply asked a question of Mr. Nowlan—I do not know whether he is
here today—whether he should proceed and put on Hansard these matters
which were already sub judice. Other members did and the Speaker did not
object.

Mr. Green: The point was raised again when Mr. Higgins of St. John
was mentioning figures and was allowed to put them on the record. Surely a
ruling by the Speaker on this very point should govern this committee.

The CraamrMaN: I am not ruling at all on the first point, Mr. Green, but I
have that in mind. T say the committee would only be needlessly misled if
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extravagant and distorted figures are cited to us, and I am asking the witness
to confine himself to figures which he believes are subs’oanrt,lally correct Now,
is there anything wrong with that?

Mr. Green: Yes, I think so, because the House was just as muech in danger
of being misled as this committee, in fact a great deal more—because we have a
chance here to cross-examine the witness and make him explain just how the
figures apply and in what way he is using them.

The same arguments could have been made then and the Speaker ruled it
was in order to give these figures. Now, why should we have a different ruling
here.

The CuarrMAN: I have found that up to date Mr. Smith has been very, very
fair, and very lucid in his presentation to this committee but I am going to put
it at his doorstep where I think it belongs

Mr. Smrta: I think that is perhaps very kind of you, sir, but I do not want
to be placed in an invidious position.

The CuamrMaN: Should you not only use figures which you believe to be
reasonably accurate to advance any of your arguments?

Mr. Smita: Well, I do not know—am I a witness or am I making a
presentation as an advocate? Sometimes in fact often, I have seen people who
were both advocates and witnesses. I will try to be an advocate in this case.

The CrAmrMAN: You are here to try to help this committee arrive at a
conclusion. Now, if you use distorted figures—

Mr. Smita: Well the gravamen of the charge against this bill, if T may put
it that way, is a very real possibility of the board considering they are bound
by the declaration of policy in this Act and, are therefore, going to abolish what
we consider is dear to us.

There has been presented a study by the railways showing—the railways
were asked to make the study—certain figures, and what Mr. Matheson was
doing was merely using some of those figures to point up that there is a possibility
of the rate structure being greatly increased in the maritimes. I do not think
he is tying himself down to those identical figures or anything of that kind but
I think it would be fair at least that he say to this committee that the railways
have submitted something which would involve an increase in the rates—and
adversely affect the rate structure.

Mr. Murca: May I ask a question?

The CrAmMAN: If I may—Mr. Mutch. You know yourself that litigant
in a motor car accident expecting to recover $5,000 will sue for $20,000 damages.

Mr. Smita: I quite appreciate that; in fact, I have done it myself.

The Caamrmax: Yes, well would it not be fair then to this committee, and
would your presentation not carry a great deal more weight if you quoted figures
which you know to be reasonably accurate?

Mr. Smita: Well, we do not know—that is the very point.

The Caamrman: Well, I give you credit for more than that.

Mr. Smita: I do not think we can tie ourselves down to figures, but I do
not think, speaking eandidly for the clients I represent, that I cannot accept the
railway figures as being accurate. I must say that frankly.

The CaamrMaN: Then it would be much more helpful to the committee if
you would cite figures which you believe to be correet?

Mr. Smita: I do not know whether that is possible for us because we have

not the equalization study that was made—the waybill study. Perhaps
Mr. Matheson—

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: You intend to present to the board a counter proposal
to that of the railway, which will show considerably lower figures?
95664—3



By B

118 ' A SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Mr. Smita: I hope so.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: You know that?

Mr. Smite: We would not go there unless we could.
The CaarMAN: Carry on, Mr. Matheson?

The Wirness: Perhaps I can add a word. Frankly, I would not accept
the railway figures because I do not think they are in line with the royal com-
mission findings. I have already referred to where the Royal Commission sug-
gested maximum groupings of 100 and 200 miles. The maximum railway
groupings as proposed are only 25 miles.. What I would suggest is that I leave
a statement of what the resulting effect would be with what is known as Schedule
A distributing rates of Ontario and Quebec, as extended to the maritime provinces,
I have already discussed this and I think those figures I have used—reflect what
a mileage basis would do to our groupings although, even with these figures, I
want to be fair that there could result larger groups in connection with
equalization. Even though the maximum mileage is only 40 miles, that again does
not compare with the figures of the recommendation, as I see it, in the royal com-
mission’s report. But I will say this: that, generally speaking to the extent that
it will affect and scrap our rate groupings and put them strictly on a uniform
mileage basis, the tendency will be to augment our rate structure within the
maritime area. Therefore, without quoting any further figures I shall proceed
with the brief.

Generally, some of the proposed rates will be approximately twice the
existing rates, and about three times the rates as on April 7, 1948, when the
General Freight Rates Investigation was ordered.

I refer, of course, to the railway basis.

The proposed inflation of the Maritime freight rate structure, particularly
on long haul traffic to regions outside the ‘“Select Territory” (including traffic
between the mainland and Newfoundland) ecan hardly be instituted in consonance
with the “guides” contained in the preamble of the Maritime Freight Rates Act
on which the Royal Commission on Transportation placed considerable weight.
Then, too, it must be borne in mind in relation to any proposed inflation of the
Maritime rate structure that the competitive transportation situation in the
central provinces had had the effect of lessening the advantages provided by the
Maritime Freight Rates Act.

The railways’ plan of rate equalization contemplates that should the uni-
form structure fail to maintain the revenue position of the Canadian Pacific
Railway Company as the yardstick “the result may be to require readjustment
of the level in a further revenue case.” This means that if the existing Maritime
rate structure could be embodied in any equalization plan, further increases
in the scale would be possible in the interest of so-called freight rate equaliza-
tion. Even if the Maritime rate structure is exeluded, it would be vulnerable
to increases if railway revenues fail to meet costs of operation. The same
would hold true for any modified plan. :

That is to say, under section 32-B of the Maritime Freight Rates Act, if
the revenue position of the railways is insufficient, then under that particular
section they could obtain an increase to make up for any loss which might
result from an equalization plan.

Great damage to the Maritime economy can be anticipated if the plan out-
lined in the railways’ proposal, or in a modified form, were effected. The uniform
rate plan is based strictly on mileage. It would completely ignore the various
important conditions that apply to the Maritime structure, and on which many
Maritime industries have been developed.

In the Maritimes, most markets are far removed from the source of
the commodity being marketed. Consequently, the freight rate structure was
originally designed, although disturbed to the injury of the Maritimes before
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the passing of the Maritime Freight Rates Act, to afford persons and industries
in this territory the larger market of the whole Canadian people. That is to
say, the rate structure was originally tailored to the marketing needs of various
commodities—be it lumber, coal, steel, potatoes, apples or fish. What is more,
and not an insignificant factor to consider by any means, is that any adverse
disruption in the Maritime structure, indeed in any other part of Canada, would
undoubtedly force a greater volume of traffic to competitive means of trans-
port, and already the competitive position of the Maritimes has been worsened
by such diversions. Therefore, to the extent railway revenues will suffer
by such diversions there will result further demands for revenue increases
on traffic outside the pale of competitive influences. This would adversely affect
long haul traffic, and particularly basic and primary commodities dependent
upon long rail hauls to outside markets.

It is therefore respectfully urged that Section 332A be so amended that
it will leave no doubt whatsoever that the Maritime freight rate structure will
not be adversely affected by any equalization plan that may be authorized.

At this point, Mr. Smith reminds me that we propose to prepare some charts
setting forth our freight rate structure as extended to various points throughout
Canada and also applying thereto various scales which would be based strictly
on mileage, and also with various blocks, to show the effect of disruption of the
groupings in so far as the maritime area is concerned.

Now, that concludes Bill 12. Would it be in order for us to file that mate-
rial with you? I shall have to get busy on it. It will take us a few days to get
those charts in shape.

The Cuairman: Whatever time, within reason, you require would be quite
all right, Mr. Matheson.

The Wirness: Now, as to the other two bills, Bill 6 and Bill 7.

This commission has repeatedly advocated the strengthening of the Canadian
National-Canadian Pacific Act 1933. The proposed amendment in Bill 6
apparently has as its object a greater surveillance than at present over the require-
ments of the Act. This commission is in agreement with the proposed amendment.

The proposed amendment to subsection 1 of section 4 of the Maritime Freight
Rates Act was recommended by this commission to the Royal Commission on
Transportation. Consequently no comment is necessary as the purpose of the
change is fully covered in the explanatory note.

As to the repeal of section 6, this commission has no objection to this proposal

provided the repeal of this section will not derogate from the application of the
Act in any manner whatsoever.

The CuAamrMAN: Mr. Matheson and Mr. Smith, I believe it would be the
wish of the committee that I should thank you both for the care you have taken
in preparing your argument and for your very helpful presentation to this
committee.

The Wirxgess: We thank you.

The Caammman: Now, it is twenty minutes to six. Would you, Mr. Evans,
believe that 20 minutes would cover the tabling of those questions you have?

Mr. Evaxs (Vice-President of the C.P.R.): Oh, yes, I can table them well
within that time.

The CrAmRMAN: Shall we hear then from Mr. Evans now?

Agreed.
95664—3}
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F. C. S. Evans, K.C., Vice-President, Canadiah Pa(;iﬁc 'Railway‘, recalled:

The Wirness: Mr. Chairman, on page 42 of the transeript Mr. Johnston
asked for an example of the rates on canned goods from Calgary to the maritimes
and from the maritimes to Calgary and I produce, with copies for the members
of the committee, a table entitled, “Rates on Canned Goods, Carloads, All Rail.”

CANADIAN PACIFIC RAILWAY

RATES ON CANNED GOODS, CARLOADS
ALL RAIL ‘ |
(Question by Mr. Johnston, Page 42) 1‘

From : To Rate levlgl’;}';:n 3 Tariff Authority ‘j
$
Calgary, Alta.......... Halifax, N.S........ 3.45 24,000 Ibs. [5th Class—C.F.A. 4-F
Halifax, N8, 5 s Calgary, Alta....... 3:32 24,000 1bs. |5th Class—C.F.A. 4-F
Calgary, Alta.......... Halifax, N.S........ 3.16 70,000 li)s. - Vancouver Combination

Calgary to Vancouver—
$1.40 5th Class W.160-E
Vancouver to Halifax—
$1.76 C.F.A.—101-H
Total $3.16

Halifgx NIB; oo 0% Calgary, Alta....... 3.10 70,000 lbs. Vancouver Combination -
Halifax to Vancouver—
$1.70 C.F.A-1-K
Vancouver to Calgary—
$1.40 W.160-E
Total $3.10

Montreal, Que.,
November 9, 1951.

Now then, I want to explain that in the two latter items you will see there
the “Vancouver Combination”. These are rates on canned goods between
Calgary and Halifax and there is a rate shown under the heading “Vancouver
Combination”.

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. What page in the report is that?—A. The question was asked on page 42.
Now, I just want to say this about the combination. There have been suggestions
which make it necessary for me to explain to you that because the rate is
combined on Vancouver it does not mean that the traffic moves, say, eastbound
from Calgary out to Vancouver and back, or vice versa. Now, the “Vancouver |
Combination” merely means that the traffic does not move that way but where |
the rates combined on Vancouver would be lower, then they apply the Vancouver
combination. k

Then, I also want to point out for the record that the differences between
the eastbound and westbound rates are entirely due to the maritime provinces |
on the westbound movement.

Then, on page 44 the chairman asked: for figures showing the volume of |
the transcontinental traffic involved. Now, we have had considerable difficulty
with this because the board’s waybill study does not show the traffic moving
at transcontinental rates as distinet from traffic moving at other rates.
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Accordingly, in order to be of assistance to the comniittee! we had recourse
to cards supplied by the board to us, showing the traffic destined to points oa
the Canadian Pacific lines. From these cards we developed the statement which
you have before you entitled, “Carload all rail traffic from eastern Canada

to prairie territory and to Pacific territory—based on 4 days of board’s waybill
study—year 1949”.

-

CANADIAN PACIFIC RAILWAY

CARLOAD ALL RAIL TRAFFIC FROM EASTERN CANADA TO 1
PRAIRIE TERRITORY AND TO PACIFIC TERRITORY—BASED ON 4 DAYS OF BOARD’S
WAYBILL STUDY — YEAR 1949

(Questions by Chairman and Hon. Mr. Chevrier, Page 44)

FROM EASTERN CANADA
Fup To Prairie Territory : 3
(Manitoba, Saskatchewan To Pacific Territory Total
and Alberta) (British Columbia)
Estimated Estimated Estimated
4 Days Full Year 4 Days Full Year Full Year
$ cts. $ $ cts. $ $
At Competitive Rates. .. ..... 3,399 56 224,997 20,644 87 1,548,365 1,773,362
At Normal Rates............. 206,685 93 15,501,445 64,337 12 4,825,284 20,326,729
4 e 210,085 49 15,726,442 84,981 99 6,373,649 22,100,091

Montreal, Que.,
November 12, 1951.

Now, this statement, if you have it before you, shows that for the four
days covered by the board’s study there was carload traffic from which Canadian
Pacific derived revenue of $20,644.87 destined to Pacific territory at competi-
tive rates. You will see that in the third column “To Pagific Territory”—
four days, $20,644.87.

It also shows that there was carload traffic for those four days destined
to prairie territory at normal rates. You see, the second line has the normal
rates amounting to $206,685 odd.

Then, if you take the four days as typical and assume 300 working days,
you can multiply the four days’ table by 75 and get an approximation of the
year’s traffic.

On that basis it would appear that the traffic moving westbound to prairie
territory from eastern Canada produced revenue of approximately $15,500,000.
You will see that in the second column, “Estimated Full Year at Normal Rates.”

Q. That four days—was that four days taken at random?—A. They took
one day out of each three-month season in order to get the fluctuations in traffic
with the seasons and that means that they took every waybill that moved
traffic on all the railways in Canada—that is, intra-Canadian traffic—and
examined it and found what rate it moved on, and what tariff, and where it
moved to, and the amount of money involved and the weight.

Now then, you will see also that if you apply that same idea to the traffic
moving on competitive rates to the Pacific territory you get a total estimate
for the year of $1,548365. That appears in the fourth column on the first line.

'
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Now, the conclusion that can be drawn from these ﬁgures—and this is
what I think the chairman wanted when he asked me the question—is that if
the prairie territory intermediate to the Pacific coast should get the benefit of
the one-third basis proposed under section 332B of the bill, the $15,500,000, all
the traffic shown in the second column on the the second line is exposed in
greater or lesser degree to being affected by the bill; that amount of traffic is
exposed in order to allow the railways to protect the $1,500,000 of traffic moving
at competitive rates to Pacific territory. That is in fact the best I can do.

Q. How much would it be exposed? Would it be reduced by half?—A. I
would like to be able to help you but I cannot. All I can say is that some of that
traffic moves shorter distances and some longer distances.

Q. Would you care to estimate it at today’s competitive rates?—A. I tried
to get our traffic people to do so and they could not.

By the Chairman:

Q. Have you taken off an estimate as to what loss in revenue there would
be with respect to this whole year’s traffic to a midway point which totals $15
million odd in a year? Now, that is your total revenue?—A. Yes.

Q. All right, with the application of the one-third ceiling over the trans-
~ continental rate what resulting loss of revenue would there be?—A. I cannot
give it to you. I would like to be able to but I cannot. That is the best thing
I can do. I can tell you that there will be more or less degree of effect on that
$15,500,000 of traffic westbound—in order for the railways to be able to protect
$1,500,000 of Pacific traffic moving to Pacific territory.

By Mr. Green:
Q. The inference is that it may not be worthwhile maintaining the rate
in order to protect that traffic to the coast‘?—A That is a statement I made
to you the other day.

By the Chaiwrman:
Q. The only loss that you could take would be a fractional loss of this $15
million?—A. It would be a fractional loss.
Q. And you do not know what the fraction would be?—A. T do not know
what it would be.

By Mr. Low:
Q. Let us hdve this very definite: No action of the board would prevent
you from cancelling the rate to the Pacific coast in any event, is that right?—
A. I do not think so; I cannot conceive of that happening.

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. Isn’t it true also that the competitive boat rates would prevent you
from cancelling those?—A. I do not think the board would prevent us cancelling
those rates if we desired to do so.

Q. But if you did cancel those rates those from the Pacific coast would use
water rates?—A. Yes.

Q. So, you are not liable to cancel those rates?—A. We would lose the traffic
to the water.

Q. Well, if you did you would be converting it over to your own ships?—
A. No, we do not operate ships between the east and west coasts of Canada.

Q. Are there no Canadian Pacific boats at all between Halifax and Van-
couver?—A. No.

By Mr. Mutch:

Q. There are not very many sailing from Toronto to Vancouver and that is
where a lot of the stuff is shipped from?—A. The only other thing I want to
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- say to you about that statement is that that is westbound traffic. The eastbound
traffic would have taken a little longer to develop because it is on a basis of
destinations and there are more destination railways in the east than in the west,
but the result might have been a little greater on the eastbound traffic for this
period.

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. It is very difficult to hear you here.—A. Sorry. What I am saying is that
had we been able to pick out the eastbound traffic on the same basis as this
statement the result would have been somewhat greater, that is to say, the
eastbound traffic for this period was greater than the westbound traffic.

By Mr. Green:

A Q. Would the proportions be about the same, that is, the business which
would be endangered and the transcontinental?—A. T would think that is a fair
assumption, Mr. Green, but I would not like to give it as final.

By the Chairman:

Q. What is the date that your transcontinental rates were last revised?—
A. This year. We applied the 12 per cent increase to them and we have made
a number of revisions from time to time. ‘

Q. How recently has a study been made of the cost of water shipment to
see as to whether your transcontinental rates have moved up in the proper
proportion to the cost of water shipment?—A. I do not think a study of the
cost of water shipment has been made but there have been from time to time
odd ships making a movement and when we saw what those ships were charging
we looked again at our transcontinental competitive rates.

Q. And if you found that you were losing some of that traffic you, of
course, would take steps to meet that competition?—A. Yes.

Q. Isn’t it true that the $7 million subsidy over the desert area will be
helpful to you?—A. Well, sir, I would say, as I said the other day, that I would
not expect and I would hope that the subsidy would not be used to reduce
already low competitive rates. T do not think it has a bearing on this question
of whether we are meeting competition or not via the Panama canal.

By Mr. Mutch:

Q. You spoke of some ships having sailed and you took a look at the rates
they charged. Could you tell the committee from what ports the ships that you
looked at sailed from? Were those moving from Halifax to Vancouver?—A. Mon-
treal, Three Rivers, Quebec and Sydney.

Mr. Laing: Can you give us a rough breakdown of your revenue at the
lakehead and the west?

The Wirness: Well, we have developed that in response to requests from
the board on what we consider to be an arbitrary basis, and if the committee
would like it I would have it done on that basis. Would you like to have it for
the whole of the system or just from the head of the lakes west?

Mr. LainG: Just a breakdown from the head of the lakes west.

The Wrrness: Yes. Then, down at the bottom of page 48 and continuing
at the top of page 49, the chairman asked for a breakdown of costs by per-
centages, in three categories; that is, the cost of road maintenance, running costs
and general overhead. I am producing a statement entitled “Revenues, expenses
and net railway operating income” (basis in use by Board of Transport Com-
missioners for rate making purposes). For the five years 1947 to 1951 inclusive;
and I have shown not only the revenues and expenses but also a lot of other
items. Now, I must say in presenting this I do not think it is going to be very
. helpful to the committee for the point they are interested in, but I am producing
- 1t in response to a request. :




CANADIAN PACIFIC RAILWAY COMPANY N-2
REVENUES, EXPENSES AND NET RAILWAY OPERATING INCOME
(Basis 1N Use BY BoARD oF TRANSPORT COMMISSIONERS FOR RATE MAKING PURPOSES)
s Year % of Year % of Year % of Year % of Year 1951 % of
1947 Total 1948 Total 1949 Total 1950 Total | (Estimated) | Total
$ $ § $ $
Revenues—
T Rl TSR L s SR D 250,894, 000 78-11 287,148,000 | 80-83 293,249,000 | 80-73 307,158,000 | 81-13 | 353,558,000 | 82-65
LT L e T M e S ety St iehd K 40,323, 000 12-55 38,273,000 10-77 38,204,000 10-52 35,173,000 9-29 37,013,000 8-65
L2078 i e e S R et R Ry N Y e 30,006, 000 9-34 29, 829, 000 8-40 31,799, 000 8-75 36,246, 000 9.58 37,222,000 870
Railway Operating Revenues............. 321,223,000 | 100-00 | ~ 355,250,000 | 100-00 | 363,252,000 100-00 378,577,000 | 100-00 | 427,793,000 | 100-00
Expenses—
Maintenance of Way and Structures......... 51,784,000 18-16 64, 566, 000 19-82 68,536,000 | 20-45 65,993,000 | 19-77 83,003,000 | 21-10
Maintenance of Equipment.................. 57,005, 000 19-99 65,282,000 | 20-04 70,527,000 | 21-04 67,834,000 | 20-33 81,885,000 | 20-82
e S s DI W QO o ¥ e 7,073,000 2-48 7,760,000 2-38 8,180,000 | 2-44 8,789,000 2:63 | 9,376,000 2-38
AN EROIEAION L o5 TR i v v s s 133,953,000 | 46-97 154,069,000 | 47-29 153,961,000 | 45-94 149,164,000 | 44-69 170,887,000 | 43-45
Miscellaneous Operations................... 7,225,000 2:53 7,620,000 2-34 , 583, 000 2-26 , 136, 2:14 , 789, 1-98
(6 73 O S e e ST R S e S Y 14,208, 000 4-98 15,842,000 4-86 17,396,000 5-19 18,001, 000 5-39 19,176,000 4-88
Railway Operating Expenses.............. 271,248,000 | 95-11 315,139,000 | 96-73 326,183,000 | 97-32 | 316,917,000 | 94-95 | 372,116,000 | 94-61
Provincial Corporation, Municipal and Mis- 2 :
cellaneous Tax Aceruals................... 4,173,000 1-46 5,525,000 1-69 ' 6,051,000 1-81 6,987,000 2-09 7,267,000 1-85
Dominion and Provincial Income Tax
T st L U R B R e A R - 7,120,000 2-50 2,500, 000 0-77 565,000 0-17 10, 240,000 3-07 13,623,000 3-46
Hire of Equipment—Net................... Dr. 1,443,000 0-51 |Dr. 1,552,000 0-48 |Dr. 1,336,000 0:40 |Cr. 1,641,000 0-49 |Cr. 952,000 0-24
Joint Facility Rents—Net.................. Dr. 1,194,000 0-42 |Dr. 1,076,000 0-33 |Dr. 1,022,000 0-30 {Dr. 1,259,000 0-38 |(Dr. 1,259,000 0-32
Fotal ExnenBes. . ..o .. fan s tins oosvte s 285,178,000 | 100-00 | 325,792,000 | 100-00 | 335,157,000 | 100- 333,762,000 | 100-00 | 393,313,000 | 100-00
; Ratio of Expenses to Revenues. ............ 88-78 91-71 92-27 88-16 91-94
Net Railway Earnings..................e... 36,045, 000 29,458, 000 28,095, 000 44,815,000 34,480, 000
Fixed Charges, Dividends and Surplus ;
Requirements as allowed by Board....... 49,366, 000 49,353, 000 47,975,000 46, 386, 000 45,882,000
Deficiency in Net Railway Earnings...... 13,321, 000 19,895, 000 19,880, 000 1,571,000 11,402-.000

124}
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By the Chairman.:

Q. Take that item, transportation: $133,953,000?7—A. Yes.

Q. Is that running costs? —A. Those are running costs—they are the cost of
operating the trains, put it that way.

Q. And the cost of maintaining equipment would have to be added to that
$133 million odd?—A. It depends on what you want to get, Mr. Chairman; I
think what you wanted to get—

Q. I wanted to find if you are making any profit on your transcontinental
rate. You see, you have to maintain your trackage and all that kind of thing
whether you run trains over it or not, so that your only real net cost related to
this low competitive rate is your running cost.—A. Well, not quite. I know
exactly what you want to get at, but you won’t get it this way. The only thing
I can give you is this: There are two bases of approach. The Interstate Commerce
Commission made a specific study of what costs are in relation to traffic; actually
they made two studies. These studies showed on the one hand, 70 to 80 per cent
of operating expense over a long term period on traffic; and the second study went
higher and showed them to be 80 to 90 per cent. That was only operating expense
and it did not include such things as fixed charges and ballast and so on; there-
fore, in trying to get those figures, they would not include fixed charges and that
sort of thing. And now then, if you want to do anything more extensive than
that, you have to make a specific study in relation to the specific incidence of
traffic; but we have not done that for our transcontinental traffic. Taking it by
and large, if you add the fixed charges, dividends and surplus to the other opera-
ting expenses I think it would be fair to say that you would have about 40 per
cent of the total cost. The overhead and costs were constant and the other 60 per
cent probably vary over the long term with your traffic.

Q. Well, if I were to add the figure of maintenance of equipment, $57,000,000-
odd, to the figure of transportation, $133,000,000-odd, I get $190,000,000, and
allowing for the 10 per cent error that the Interstate Commerce Commission has
indicated, taking off 10 per cent, would I be reasonably close?—A. No, sir. You
would have to take the total operating expenses to use the Interstate Commerce
Commission percentage. They have a different percentage for each one of these
various accounts and I think it is quite impossible for us to use those figures to
get that except by a rule-of-thumb basis, and T would say if you wanted to get
an approximation of what varied with the traffic, you can take 80 per cent of the
total operating expenses, the $271,000,000 in 1947; approximately 80 per cent of
that would vary with the traffic and the balance would not vary with traffic, but
each individual movement may be different, the line over which it moves may

- be different, and if you wanted to make a particular study to find out what you

were out of pocket in handling a particular kind of traffic, you would get a differ-
ent result from that 80 per cent.

Q. Well, in your transcontinental traffic T take it you do not refuse any type—
you take all types of traffic.—A. Yes, but our rule of thumb roughly is this: First
we find out how far we have to go to keep the traffic, then we look at how much
per car mile and per ton mile that will yield. If the yield per car mile and per
ton mile is in excess of the average of all traffic, that is prima facie evidence that
we are meeting the cost. If it is less, then we have to look at it. That s in
evidence in the royal commission.

The CrarMaN: Thank you very much.

The Wrrness: At page 52 of the minutes of evidence, Mr. Gillis asked for
the fifth class rate on canned goods in eastern Canada and in western Canada
and I am producing a statement entitled “Rates on eanned goods carloads”. Now,
I would like before I explain that statement to point out that I am incorrectly
reported in replying to Mr. Gillis and I would like to have that corrected because
1t is on a rather critical and unpopular subject that T am misquoted. I am quoted,
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near the bottom of page 52, in this language: “My friend, Mr. Jéﬁerson, tells me k.
the fifth class rate for canned goods is higher in eastern than in western Canada
for an equal distance”.

Mr. GreeN: It makes quite a difference.

The Wirness: Quite, but T do not want to mislead the committee.

The CuARMAN: In any reprint of these proceedings I will ask the clerk to
have that corrected. It would be very helpful to us if you would read the trans-
seript before it goes to the printers.

The Wirness: We did skim over it but we were under some pressure and
we missed some points, but I wanted to point this particular one out.

CANADIAN PACIFIC RAILWAY

RATES ON CANNED GOODS CARLOADS
(Question by Mr. Gillis, Page 52)

- Present
From To Miles 5th Class
. Rate
¢
Winnigeg: IMaw.. .3 per i 0% S b {Brandon. Manics ST e e S 134 54
V| Begna: Bask - fnn il ST G iR s bl 35? 92
Chatham Ont. i et it e 144 49
Rotarbare, 0. . Lany ol et ey hite 117 49
Bellaville, Onty . £ 4 T pama v 153 . 53
Haiilton, Onb. 2 ¢t i stk fohy 41Grenville, Qe o o 343 69
LaChute, R, 2 e 0, s s e e 371 69
Vandieuil, R8sl 0 BSOS 349 . 69
Montreal, Que........ e r SO SR LS 373 69
Macean, No8Y L 7 G RS LW 5 133 40
Malagash, N.8.. 0t o0, a oo 139 40
Sable RiversIN.S a0 o S bt B 143 41
Hahfax N B, i Al vl oo 1
Plaster Roek; DNBE 7051 v s s 356 63
Caraguet; NoB . o iy fas sl g e s 357 65
Charlo, N.B S 357 59
Bathurst N B e 8 i R e A cas 313 54

Now, that statement which I am filing contains the fifth class rates asked for
by Mr. Gillis and I want to have it clear that there are, in addition to those rates,
competitive rates from Hamilton to Montreal that are not shown on that state-
ment. For the other points shown on the statement there are no competitive rates,
but the competitive rates from Hamilton to Montreal that are not shown are
water competitive in the summer and truck competitive in the winter, and the
water competitive in the summer are somewhat lower than the truck competitive
and both are lower than the fifth class rate by a substantial amount.

I do want to point out, too, in regard to this statement, that since there are
fifth class rates the equalization proposal would equalize those rates; they would
not equalize the competitive rates.

Now, then, the honourable minister at page 59 asked for a division of the
total traffic as between that which moves at rates included in the exceptions listed
in subsection 4 of section 332A of the bill and that which moves at other rates. The
minister suggested to me that approximately 50 per cent of the total traffic would
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be represented by these exceptions. Our traffic people have developed a figure
‘from estimates that have been made before the Board of Transport Commis-
sioners and I find that approximately 41-1 per cent of our revenue in the year
1950 was derived from the traffic included in these exceptions, and the amount of
the revenue involved in these exceptions that year was $126,000,000. I also had
our people make an attempt to estimate the balance of the traffic as divided
between that moving at class rates, that moving at mileage commodity rates,
and that moving at point-to-point commodity rates.

Now, we have a reasonably good figure for class rates from the waybill
analysis, and our people tell me that about 18-5 per cent'moved at class rates.

By Mr. Green:

Q. What of the exceptions?—A. I first said the exceptions in the bill included
a total of 41-1 per cent.

Q. Instead of the 50 per cent? You gave us 50 per cent the other day.—A.
That was the minister’s figure and I told him I would check it. I found it was
41-1 per cent and he was not too far out for a first guess.

Taking the balance, the 58-9 per cent, I find that 18-5 per cent of the total
traffic moves at class rates, as nearly as I can gather, and approximately 15 per
cent of the total traffic moves at mileage commodity rates, and 25-4 per cent pays
point-to-point, commodity rates. I have very much confidence in the 18-5 per
cent figure but I have less confidence in the division of the commodity rates.

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: Does that account for the 58-9 per cent?

The Wrrness: I think it does.

Mr. Green: What was the last figure?

The WirNess: 18-1 per cent and 25-4 per cent. It is a little more than that,
and my arithmetic was wrong, but I think those figures will be found to add up.

Mr. Browne, at page 67 of the transcript, asked me to bring copies of the
standard tariff so the committee could see what they looked like. I distribute
those now.

There is one other thing and T am through. The reporter in reproducing one
of our amendments underlined the wrong words. That appears at page 85. It is
in our proposal for Section 332A, subsection (2). You will see there “to establish
a uniform scale or scales . . . ”. The underline should have been under the words
“or scales” and not under the words “scale or”.

The CuamrMAN: Thank you, Mr. Evans.

Before we adjourn, gentlemen, there are two matters I wish the committee
would deal with. The clerk informs me that he has already exhausted our full
printing of the English part of our votes and proceedings. Could I have a motion
authorizing the printing of an additional 300 copies in English?

Mr. AsasoursE: I would g0 move.

The CuAmRMAN: All those in favour?

Carried.

In regard to our meeting, this being Wednesday the committee will not want
to sit tonight—or I assume the committee will not want to meet tonight.
Some Hon. MEmBERS: Hear, hear,

The CuamMAN: That being so I would ask members of the committee to
hold tomorrow evening open in case we have to sit for a short time to complete
evidence where we have partly had the hearing of a witness who may wish to
leave on a late train or something of that sort. So, do as much as you can to
keep tomorrow night clear.

Mr. Murch: Before the committee does rise I would like to suggest for the
consideration of the committee a change from this 3.30 sitting. We have
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monkeyed around with the hours in the House sufficiently to satisfy anyone,
I think, and the House is sitting until 6.15. It seems to me that from 4 o’clock
until 6 o’clock is about as long as anyone can sit here and pay much attention—
at least it is for me. I suggest that we have our afternoon sittings from 4
o’clock until 6 o’clock as heretofore.

The CralRMAN: We can perhaps have a round table discussion on that. To
be perfectly frank I think 3.30 to 5.30 would suit me fine.

Hon. Mr. CHEvRIER: I prefer that.
Mr. Murca: I will amend my suggestion and say “a two hour sitting”.

The CuarMAN: We will keep it at 3.30 to 5.30. Many of us want to sign
mail and get it out.

We will meet at 11 o’clock tomorrow morning in this room.

The meeting adjourned.
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 Appendix “A”

STATEMENT OF SCHEDULE “A” (NORMAL RATES), PRESENT CLASS
RATES, AND PROPOSED UNIFORM MILEAGE CLASS RATES;
AND DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PRESENT CLASS RATES
AND PROPOSED UNIFORM MILEAGE CLASS RATES
FROM MONTREAL, P.Q., AND TORONTO, ONT.,

TO ILLUSTRATIVE MARITIME

DESTINATIONS '

(Rates in cents per 100 pounds)

A—Schedule “A” (Normal) Rates; including 129% interim increase effective
July 26, 1951.

B—Present, Class Rates; including 12% interim increase effective July 26, 1951.

C—Proposed Uniform Mileage Class Rates; including 12% interim increase
effective July 26, 1951.

D—1Increase: Proposed Mileage Class Rates over Present Class Rates.

From:
MONTREAL, QUE.

CLASSES
To: Miles
1 2 3 4 5 6 i 8 10
SaintJohn; N.B. .+ . .50, 488 | A 169 | 149 | 129 | 106 86 80 60 65 59
B 164 142 122 102 82 76 59 60 56
C 243 206 170 133 110 97 85 73 66
D 79 64 48 31 28 21 26 13 10
Montton, NiB...iin. .55 585 | A 183 157 137 114 90 86 65 67 60
B 164 142 122 102 82 76 59 60 56
C 278 | 236 195 152 125 111 97 83 75
D 114 94 73 50 43 35 38 23 19
Charlottetown, P.E.I........ 711 A 199 176 149 127 100 94 67 69 65
B 169 149 129 106 86 80 60 65 59
C 316 | 269 221 174 142 127 111 95 85
D 147 120 92 68 56 47 51 30 26
REebitay: W8 ol i il 774 | A 211 184 157 133 106 100 74 76 69
B 169 149 129 106 86 80 60 65 59
C 329 280 | 231 181 148 132 115 99 88
D 160 131 102 75 62 |- 52 55 34 29
Beduey - NB. o sa.800 927 | A 234 | 204 176 147 116 110 82 86 80
B 183 157 137 114 90 86 65 67 60
C 376 320 263 207 169 150 132 113 102
D 193 163 126 93 79 64 67 46 42
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From:
TORONTO, ONT.

Baint John, W.B: .1 i

Moncton, N.B...............
Charlottetown, P.E.L........
Hablfax! NBsl 0 il sas

Bydney, NiB, o0 ks

&

916
1,042
1,105

1,256-6

gams gaws gaws gaws gows»

204
190
164
320
156

203
164

- 315

151

220
169
343
174

224

169

360
191

244
177
394
217

112

176
129
255
126

* Short Line Mileage via Canadian Pacific Railways.










HOUSE OF COMMONS

Fifth Session—Twenty-first Parliament
1951

(Second Session)

SPECIAL COMMITTEE

ON

RAILWAY LEGISLATION

CHAIRMAN—Mr. HUGHES CLEAVER

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS AND EVIDENCE
No. 4

IN RELATION TO

Bill No. 6, An Act to amend The Canadian National-Canadian Pacific Act,
1933;

Bill No. 7, An Act to amend The Maritime Freight Rates Act;

Bill No. 12, An Act to amend The Railway Act.

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 15, 1951

WITNESSES:

- Mr. C. D. Shepard, K.C., Counsel, for Manitoba;
Mr. M. A. MacPherson, K.C., Counsel, for Saskatchewan;
Mr. J. J. Frawley, K.C,, Counsel, for Alberta.

OTTAWA
EDMOND CLOUTIER, C.M.G., O.A., D.S.P.
PRINTER TO THE KING’S MOST EXCELLENT MAJESTY
CONTROQLLER OF STATIONERY
1951



Argue,

Ashbourne,

Benidickson,

Brooks,

Browne i
(St. John’s West),

Byrne,

Cavers,

Chevrier,

Churchill,

Diefenbaker,

SPECIAL COMMITTEE

on
RAILWAY LEGISLATION
Chairman: Mr. Hughes Cleaver '
Vice-Chairman: Mr. H. B. McCulloch

and
Messrs.

Gillis, ? Macdonnell (Greenwood),
Green, MacNaught, .
Helme, ; Macnaughton,
Johnston, Mott,
Kirk (Digby- Mutch,

Yarmouth), Nowlan,
Lafontaine, Picard,
Laing, Pinard,
Low, g Riley,
Maecdonald Weaver, -

(Edmonton East), Whiteside,—31.

(Quorum 10).

ANTOINE CHASSE,
Clerk of the Committee.



ORDERS OF REFERENCE
RAILWAY LEGISLATION

Monpay, November 12, 1951.

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Byrne be substituted for that of Mr. Mott
on the said Committee,

Tuurspay, November 15, 1951.

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Whiteside be substituted for that of Mr.
Stewart (Yorkton) on the said Committee.

Attest.

LEON J. RAYMOND,
Clerk of the House.

131






MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

Room 277, House of Commons.
TugespAy, November 15, 1951.

The Special Committee on Railway Legislation met at 11.00 ‘o’clock a.m.
The Chairman, Mr. Hughes Cleaver, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Ashbourne, Brooks, Byrne, Cavers, Chev-
rier, Churchill, Cleaver, Gillis, Green, Helme, Johnston, Kirk (Digby-
Yarmouth), Lafontaine, Laing, Low, Macdonald (Edmonton East), MacNaught,
Macnaughton, McCulloch, Mutch, Riley, Weaver.

In attendance: Mr. C. D. Shepard, K.C., Counsel, with Mr. R. S. Moffatt,
Economic Adviser, Mr. W. T. MacDonald F.C.A., accounting consultant and
Mr. S. A. Laing, C.A., also accounting consultant, representing the province of
Manitoba; Mr. M. A. MacPherson, K.C., with Mr, F. C. Cronkite, K.C., Dean of
the Faculty of Law, University of Saskatchewan, Counsel, and Mr. George
Olivier, Economic Adviser, representing the province of Saskatchewan; Mr. J. J.
Frawley, K.C., Counsel, with Mr. K. J. Morrison, F.C.A., Accounting Adviser on
Freight Rates representing the province of Alberta; Mr. C. W. Frazier, Counsel,
with Mr. M. Glover, Economic Adviser, representing the province of British
Columbia; Mr. Hugh E. O’Donnell, K.C., with Mr. H. C. Friel, K.C., General
Solicitor, and Mr. J. A. Argo, Assistant Vice-President. Freight Traffic, appearing
on behalf of the Canadian National Railways; Mr. F. C. S. Evans, K.C., Vice-
president and ‘General Counsel of the Canadian Pacific Railway Company, with
Mr. C. E. Jefferson, Vice-president of Traffic, and Mr. K. D. M. Spence, Com-~
mission Counsel, also of the Canadian Pacific Railway Company; Mr. George A.
Scott, Director, Bureau of Transportation Economics, Board of Transport Com-
missioners; Mr. Leonard T. Knowles, Special Adviser of Traffic to the Royal
Commission on Transportation; Mr. W. J. Matthews, K.C., Department of
Transport; Mr. H. A. Mann, General Secretary, The Canadian Industrial Traffic
League Incorporated, of Toronto.

The Committee resumed the hearing of representations concerning Bills 12,
6 and 7. ;

In this respect, Mr. C. D. Shepard, K.C., Counsel for the province of Mani-
toba, was called. The witness read a submission and was questioned thereon. Mr.
R. S. Moffatt, Adviser, assisted the witness and at the conclusion of his testimony
Mr. Shepard was thanked by the Chairman and was retired.

Mr. M. A. MacPherson, K!C., Regina, Sask., Counsel, for the province of
Saskgtchewan, was called. The witness made representations on behalf of that
province. He was assisted by Mr. F. C. Cronkite, K.C., and Mr. George Olivier.

~ And the examination of Mr. MacPherson still continuing, the said examina-
tion was adjourned to the next meeting.

At 1.00 o’clock p.m., the Committee adjourned to meet again at 3.30 o’clock
p.m. today.
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J

AFTERNOON SITTING

The Committee met again at 3. 30 o’clock p.m. The Chairman, Mr. Hughes
Cleaver, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Ashbourne, Brooks, Byrne, Cavers Chev-
rier, Cleaver, Gillis, Green, Helme, Johnston, Kirk (ngby-Yarmouth) "Lafon-
taine, Lain'g, Low, Macdonald (Edmonton East), MacNaught, Macnaughton,
MecCulloch, Muteh, Riley, Weaver, Whiteside.

In attendance: The same officials as are mentioned in attendance at the
morning sitting with the addition of Mr. Rand Matheson, Executive Manager,
and Mr. F. D. Smith, K.C., Counsel, of the Maritimes Transportation Commis-
sion, and also representmg the four Maritime provinces.

The Committee resumed the hearing of representations concernmg Bills Nos
12,6 and 7.

The examination of Mr. M. A. MacPherson, K.C., was resumed and con-
cluded. At the conclusion the Chairman thanked the witness and he was retired.

Mr. J. J. Frawley, Counsel, for the province of Alberta, was called. The wit-
ness read a submission for and on behalf of that province and he was questioned
thereon. At the conclusion of his testimony Mr. Frawley was thanked by the
Chairman and he was retired.

At 5:20 o’clock p.m. the Committee adjourned to'meet again at 11:00 o’clock
a.m., November 16. :

ANTOINE CHASSE
Clerk of the Commattee.



EVIDENCE

NoveMmBER 14, 1951
11.00 a.m.

The CuairMAN: Gentlemen, we have a quorum. We have with us today
Mr. C. D. Shepard, K.C., counsel appearing for the province of Manitoba; Mr.
R. E. Moffat, economic adviser to the province of Manitoba; Mr. W. J. Mac-
donald, F.C.A., accounting consultant, and Mr. S. B. Laing, C.A., also accounting
consultant for the province of Manitoba. Mr. Shepard?

C. D. Shepard, K.C., Counsel for the province of Manitoba, called:

The WiTness: Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I think it might
be well in opening this submission to mention that the group appearing before
your committee today constitutes most of the group that worked on behalf of
the Manitoba government both before the Royal Commission on Transportation
and also on behalf of that government on the various freight rates hearings
before the Board of Transport Comimissioners since the end of World War II.

In opening this submission, with reference to bill 12, being an Act to amend
the Railway Act, it is perhaps appropriate to say on behalf of the government
of Manitoba that the opportunity of being heard on this important matter is
much appreciated. ;

Manitoba is in full support of the main principles of the bill. We do how-
ever wish to ask for the elimination of one section and for a few other relatively
minor changes.

As you are no doubt aware, the government of Manitoba has, for many
years past, intervened as the voice of the people of our province to protect their
interests in the many proceedings that have occupied the Board of Transport
Commissioners. More recently, since the end of World War II, the Manitoba
government has actively opposed the several freight rate increases applied for
by the Railway Association of Canada, and has also made extensive submissions
to the Royal Commission on Transportation.

_Throughout thése various proceedings, Manitoba has consistently taken a
position that may be broadly summarized by three brief statements:

1. Manitoba recognizes that Canada’s railway service must be main-
tained if the economy is to continue to prosper and expand.

2. Maintenance of railway service is dependent upon adequate rail
revenues.

3. Adequate rail revenues must not be obtained in greater degree
than is absolutely essential from any one area of Canada to the economic
detriment of that area and the economic advantage of any other area.

Within these limits Manitoba has supported and still supports the principle
of equalization of freight rates. !

Proposed Section 332A—E qualization

Referring now to certain sections of bill 12 your attention is invited first

tolgection 332A dealing with equalization and declaring the national freight rate
policy.
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Manitoba supports the passage of this section. I am, however, instructed
to advise your committee that the technical advisers of the Manitoba govern-
ment do not consider that the equalization plan filed by the Railway Associa-
tion with the Board of Transport Commissioners is either fair or equitable. We
recognize however that your committee is concerned only with the general
principle of equalization as set out in the proposed statute. With that we are
in full agreement. :

The proper forum to hear submissions as to proposals for implementing the
principle is the Board of Transport Commissioners. Hearings as to such plans
are to start on January 10th before that board and Manitoba will make detailed
representations to the board at that time.

Proposed Section 331—Competitive Rates

We in Manitoba are pleased to note that by proposed section 331 the Board
of Transport Commissioners has been given mandatory policing powers with
respect to competitive rates. '

The unsupervised fixing of competitive rates by the rail carriers has in the
past resulted in an increase in the non-competitive rates in order to maintain
the overall revenue requirements of the rail carriers. This of course results in
heavier transportation charges being borne by those people who live in the areas
of Canada where rail competition does not exist to the same extent as in other
areas.

There is no doubt in the minds of any of us that in the past a great number
of low rates were introduced by the railways as competitive rates and were
allowed to remain in effect long after the competition had been reduced or dis-
appeared. In fact, we feel confident that in many cases the competition was
more apparent than real even at the outset. These low competitive rates have
always been particularly numerous in certain parts of Canada and we of
Manitoba have always felt that we paid more than our share toward covering
the revenue losses which resulted from these concessions in other areas. We have
therefore consistently taken the position that competitive rates should be per-
mitted by the Board of Transport Commissioners only if competition really
exists and that such rates should be strictly and relentlessly supervised by the
Board of Transport Commissioners. If the board is not required to do this, it is
surely failing to carry out its most important function, which is, of course,
protect the public interest. '

Mr. F. C. 8. Evans, K.C., Vice-president and General Counsel of the Canadian
Pacific Railway Company gave the best possible illustration of why we in Mani-
toba have this view, when he said before this committee on November 6, (p. 26
of Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence, No. 1):

It really gets down to this. The making of competitive rates is
largely a matter for the judgment of the traffic officers of the railway
company. This judgment is either good or bad, depending upon the indi-
vidual who makes the decision. Good traffic officers have good judgment.
Poor traffic officers have poor judgment.

Without reflecting on the integrity or judgment of any railway traffic officer,
surely if there is room for poor judgment having an adverse effect on any section
of the public, the Board of Transport Commissioners should be empowered to deal
with the matter.

It is for this reason that Manitoba strongly supports the proposed new
section 331.
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~ Proposed Section 332B—1% Rule
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Another section to which your attention is invited is proposed section 332B
which introduces what may, for convenience, be referred to as the 1% rule.

Section 332B is the one section in the bill to which the Manitoba government
is opposed and it is submitted wth respect that your committee should recommend
the deletion of this section from the bill.

 As a preliminary comment on this section, it is noted that the recommenda-
tion of the Turgeon Royal Commission (p. 100 of the report) on which the section
is presumably based, was not advocated by any person or organization appear-
ing before the commission, The railways did not suggest it as sound from a
rate-making point of view. The provinces and other interested groups did not
suggest it as sound from either a rate-making or economic point of view. In
short, the suggested 114 rule is entirely arbitrary in character, unsupported by
any representation before the Turgeon Commission.

The basis of Manitoba’s opposition to proposed section 332B is that if it
is passed, it will have a decidedly detrimental effect upon the province of Mani-
toba and in particular a number<of businesses in the city of Winnipeg. In other
words, it will make it more difficult for certain Winnipeg firms to maintain their
position in certain markets which they now serve in centres west of Winnipeg.
This in turn may well have the effect of reducing employment in the province of
Manitoba. The city of Winnipeg and the Winnipeg Chamber of Commerce will
be represented here (I understand they will be here next Monday) and will give
your committee specifie illustrations of the impact of the 14 rule.

The reason for our opposition to section 332B becomes apparent from con-
sideration of one illustration. Assume that a Winnipeg wholesaler or jobber
ships to various points in Saskatchewan or Alberta—which he has done for many
years in the past. One important factor in his ability to compete in the prairie
market is freight rates.

For example, his all-rail rate today from Hamilton to Winnipeg on certain
iron and steel products (angles, bars, beams, channels and pilings) is $1.64,
while his rate on distribution from Winnipeg to, say, Battleford, Saskatchewan
is $1.10. So that goods can be brought to Winnipeg and distributed from there
into Battleford at a total freight cost of $2.74 per one hundred pounds. The all-
rail rate on the same goods from Hamilton to Edmonton is $2.91. Thus today, and
for many years past, the Winnipeg distributor has had a competitive advantage
from a freight rate point of view over the Edmonton distributor in supplying
the area around Battleford and for some distance to the west of Battleford.

This has created work in Winnipeg warehouses; it has become part of the
stable bread and butter economy of the city. It is an important factor in
Winnipeg's welfare, and because of the fact that Greater Winnipeg’s population
1s nearly half of the total population of the province, Winnipeg’s continued wel-
fare is of importance to the welfare of the entire province. '

The rate on the same product from Hamilton to Vancouver (a so-called
transcontinental competitive rate) is only $1.48. Tt is therefore easy to see the
effect of the 14 rule on the existing competitive situation. If the Edmonton rate
should be limited to 14 of the transcontinental rate, it would become $1.97
instead of $2.91 or only 33 cents higher than the Winnipeg rate of $1.64. In other
words the railways would receive only 33 cents for hauling 100 pounds of these
iron and steel products from Winnipeg to Edmonton—a distance of 793 miles

~ Since the rate from Edmonton to Battleford is only 63 cents, the Edmonton
distributor could have his goods shipped to Edmonton and back to Battleford
cheaper than a Winnipeg distributor could have his goods shipped from Toronto
to Battleford through Winnipeg.

. The actual figures on that comparison would be shipping them, say, in
carload lots or large quantities to Edmonton at $1.97 plus the 63 cents for the



138 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

back haul on small lots back to Battleford or a total of $2.60. Whereas for
the V;;n;lipeg distributors to lay down the same goods in the same place would
cost $2.74. y

Not only will this have a serious effect on existing business in the province
of Manitoba, but it could result in the railways hauling goods a greater distance
for less revenue than they are now doing—surely a most uneconomic operation.

This situation with respect to transcontinental rates is merely a special case
of the competitive rate situation. There are literally thousands of competitive
rates in Canada and in our view the proper principle to be followed in dealing
with them would be as follows. A rate structure should be established which is
uniform for all parts of Canada and applicable where no special circumstances
are involved. This is to be done under sections 329 and 332A of the proposed bill.

Those sections, as you know, provide for a single uniform scale of mileage
class rates and mileage commodity rates. Once that structure has been laid
down special concessions to a particular type of traffic or a particular area should
be granted only when good reasons exist in terms of a competitive situation.
This is to be done under section 331 of the proposed ‘bill which deals with
competitive rates.

We think it is fundamental however that special concessions of this type
should be granted only where the conditions of section 331 are fulfilled. We
think that section 832B is wrong both in principle and in practice because it
would give to a restricted area a special low rate which is not justfied by the
competitive tests of section 331 or by the national freight rates policy of .
equilization as set out in section 332A. The effect would inevitably be to reduce
railway revenue in that area below the level which is reasonable and proper
under an equalized rate structure with the result that other areas would be called
upon to pay slightly higher rates to make up the necessary revenue. For that
reason we support the enactment of sections 329, 331 and 332A without the
restriction and distortion introduced by section 332B. ‘

The illustration just outlined will explain why our friends from the provinces
west of Manitoba may well support the 1} rule found in section 332B. We do
not criticize their self-interest in the matter, but we do submit that two factors
cannot be answered in terms of logic or justifiable self-interest. The two
factors are: g !

1. The disturbance of existing and long established competitive positions
of businesses in the various centres of western Canada. This factor
will be developed in detail through the representations to be made
on behalf of the city of Winnipeg and the Winnipeg Chamber of
Commerce.

* 2. The distortion of a sound set of principles laid down in seetions 329, 331
and 332A by the special concession to a particular area on a particular
type of traffic as set out in 332B.

Now, that is all that we propose to say on the subject of section 332B.
There are several matters which were brought out in the C.P.R. evidence
on which we desire to make certain comments.

Abolition of Standard Freight Tariffs

In discussing the abolition of standard freight tariffs which results from
section 7 of bill 12, Mr. Evans (at p. 16 of Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence,
No. 1) states that before the royal commission, Manitoba while proposing the
abolition of standard rates in its brief, offered amendments to the Railway Aect
expressly retaining standard rates.

While that is true (and we are not denying that it is true) the explanation
of this apparent.contradiction is a difference in terminology. The substance of
our request has always been that there should be one uniform class rate scale
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(that is now provided in this bill) and that that scale should be well below the
existing standard class rate scale. In our submissions to the royal commission
we requested that the existing standard class rate scale be abolished and replaced
by such a uniform scale. When we submitted a draft amendment we chose
the term ‘standard freight tariff’ to describe the new scale which we proposed.
This is quite consistent with the scheme set out in proposed Section 332A and
for that reason we are in complete support of that Section.

Whether a uniform class rate scale is called by one name or another, is, we
feel, unimportant.

Arbitraries

The C.P.R. witnesses also dealt with the importance of arbitraries and made
the suggestion that the Legislation should permit one or more class rate scales;
(beginning at p. 38, Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence, No. 1 and beginning
at p. 66, Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence, No. 2).

As we have already pointed out, Manitoba’s proposal has always been that
there should be one uniform class rate scale and we are therefore opposed to the
C.P.R.’s suggestion that provision should be made for more than one such scale.

On the question of arbitraries, it is submitted that Bill 12 in its present form
does not preclude the continuance of the use of arbitraries in the Canadian
freight rate structure, if the Board of Transport Commissioners should determine
that their continuance is advisable.

Your Committee is referred specifically on this point to two sub-sections
in the Bill. Firstly, Section 332A (4) (f) provides that the Board may in any
case that it considers proper make an exception from the requirements laid down
in the Section for the establishment of uniform mileage class and commodity
rates. In our view this provision is wide enough to permit the Board to make
use of arbitraries in appropriate cases. Secondly, Section 329(b) provides that
class rate tariffs may specify class rates between specified points on the Railway,
which rates may be lower than those set out in the mileage scales. Here again
it is our view that this provision is sufficiently broad in its wording to permit the
Board to make use of arbitraries.

What we have asked for is a uniform class rate scale across the country with
no rates above that scale and with rates below that scale allowed when, and
only when, the Board of Transport Commissioners think they are justified.

Mr. Jounstox: Where are you reading from now?

The Wirness: This is a comment I am putting in because of a discussion
that took place before the committee. I will tell you when I get back to the brief.

Mr. Green: Could we have that again?
Mr. Mutcu: They were not listening?

The Wirness: The comment T am interjecting at this point, Mr. Chairman,
is this—I will repeat it:

What we have asked for is a uniform class rate scale across the country
with no rates above that scale and with rates below that scale allowed when,
and only when, the Board of Transport Commissioners think they are justified—
in other words a level scale across the country as a ceiling, with departures
below that when they are shown to the Board of Transport Commissioners, the
proper forum, to be justified. We think that is the ;general principle of the
proposed bill. We think that arbitraries below the uniform scale could be
authorized under the proposed bill by the board if the board decides that is
proper. If, however, to make assurance doubly sure, the maritime representatives
wish to add a provision—and that is as far as we go in the matter with them—
if they desire to add a provision specifically stating that the bill does not require
the abolition of arbitraries, we would have no objection to such a provision. We
would not go any further than that in our position in regard to the matter.
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Hon. Mr. CuevriER: You still think that 332A (4) (f) covers the proposed
exceptions of the maritimes yesterday? .

The Wirness: It is our view, but it is only our view and it could be wrong.
However, if our friends from the mantlmes feel, to make assurance doubly sure,
that somethlng should be put in by way of clanﬁcatmn we would not favour
taking from the transport commissioners the discretion that must be justified
before it. The only provision we would favour would be an amendment stipulating
that this section does not mean arbitraries or rate groupings are necessarily
abolished. '

Hon. Mr. Cuevrier: That means a rearrangement or rewording of (f)?

The Wrrness: Or another subsection.

- Mr. Greex: You do not ask that the maritimes lose their present rate
structure?

The Wirness: We do not ask that they lose it. I cannot speak for the
maritimes, naturally, but I think they would be prepared as we are, to go before
the Board of Transport Commissioners and take their chances on justifying
what they consider to be proper as a new deal on freight rates in this country.

By Mr. NacNaught:

Q. Would you say you gathered that from the representation made yester-
day?—A. Well, T have no wish to express myself as to just what I gathered from
the representatlons yesterday.

Some Hon. MemBERS: Hear, hear.

The Wrrness: I do feel that there were parts which were not entirely clear
to me but we have discussed the matter between ourselves overnight and we will
let the maritimes say whether they would be satisfied with what I have just
expressed to your committee. I would rather not say what I thought of them or
what they think of me at the moment—but we are still good friends, I can
assure you of that.

By Mr. Mutch.:

Q. If it is a fair question, and I do not want to embarrass you, I have
understood there was a broad field of agreement between the province. of
Manitoba and the maritimes in their request. Do you feel that the request stated
yesterday to this committee went beyond what was hitherto the field of agree-
ment?—A. In answer to that, Mr. Mutch, I would say that as far as I was con-
cerned at the end of yesterday’s meeting of this committee I did feel that the
maritimes had perhaps gone a little further, maybe just in the heat of the
discussion, than we had indicated we were prepared to support them. What I
“have now done is to come forward with the suggestion that we have no opposition
whatever to an amendment which will ensure that the existing maritime situation
will be taken into consideration by the Board of Transport Commissioners when
they are giving effect to these general principles set out in the bill and which
we are most anxious to have on the statute books.

By Mr. Brooks:
Q. May I ask Mr. Shepard this? Would you like to see a uniform rate

across Canada?—A. Yes. :
Q. And any changes in that rate would have to come from the Board of

Transport Commissioners?—A. Yes.

Q. Would that not mean the elimination of the Maritime Freight Rate Act
as we have it today?—A. I should have been more specific. We are not
quarrelling with any of the exceptions spelled out in the section now. We do
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feel theére may be other exceptions which should be considered and have
merit, and which can be considered before the board. We do not want to
have the door closed to any party going before the board to justify exceptions
that are not spelled out now in the section. Shall I go on?

Mention should also be made, apart from the matter of arbitraries, of
another aspect of the wording of Section 329(b).

Now, Mr. Chairman and members of this committee, it is not a very long
section and I think perhaps my point will be made more rapidly if I read
Section 329. It is the section in Bill 12 which states what class rates are to
specify. It reads:

329. Class rate tariffs ] 3

(a) shall specify class rates on a mileage basis for all distances
covered by the company’s railway, and such distances shall be expressed
m blocks or groups and the blocks or groups shall include relatively
greater distances for the longer than for the shorter hauls, and

(b) may, in addition, specify class rates between specified points on
the railway which rates may be higher or lower than the rates specified
under paragraph («).

Now, the two words I shall make a few comments on are ‘“higher or” in the
second last line of 329— . . . higher or . . .” but not “lower”. The word “lower”
is all right, but we do question the words “higher or”.

It is noted that this provision would permit the fixing of class rates at
a higher level on a point-to-point basis than those fixed on a mileage basis.
In our view it is fundamentally wrong that any rate should be approved
on a level higher than the mileage class rate scale.

In other words the mileage class rate scale should constitute a ceiling.
Unless there is some valid reason not apparent on the face of this provision
{)ordthe inclusion of the words “higher or”, it is submitted that they should

e deleted.

Section 18—$7,000,000. Subsidy

With respect to Section 18, which is the subsidy section, we had intended
making a somewhat lengthy submission, asking that it be amended in such
a manner as to ensure that the benefit of any subsidy is credited to the long
haul traffic east and west. We now see (from p. 82, Minutes of Proceedings
and Evidence, No. 2) that the Honourable Mr. Chevrier has informed the
committee that his department intends to amend the Section so that “this
subsidy will be reflected in the freight rates, that is, east and west”. We have,
therefore, decided to withhold any comment on the matter until the wording
of the amendment is available, at which time it may be that our comments
will prove unnecessary.

Hon. Mr. Caevrier: We hope.

The Wirness: Yes, we hope.

East-West Differential in Freight Rate Levels

There is one further matter which we do not feel is of substantial impor-
tance to the considerations before your committee, but which we feel must, be
commented upon in order to remove an erroneous impression created by
Mr. Evans.

I say that with great respect, because I have a very high regard for
Mr. Evans. }

At page 53 of the Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence, No. 1, Mr. Evans
refers to the evidence submitted on behalf of Manitoba by Mr. Moffat, who
is sitting with me today, the Economic Adviser of the province, on the difference
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in the level of freight rates in eastern and wstern Canada. Mr. Evans indicaetd
that in the 21 per cent case—which was the hearing in 1947 finally decided
in March of 1948—and that evidence indicated that the general level of
rates was approximately 13 per cent to 14 per cent higher in western Canada
than in the central provinces.

He then added...and I am quoting Mr. Evans:

what was shown to be a difference of 13 per cent to 14 per cent
has now become an equality, or it had become an equality in 1950.

What Mr. Evans did not add is that since the 1950 study was made, a
substantial part of this difference has been re-introduced by the railways.
This has come about because of the fact that since September 1949 the railways
have been authorized to increase rates by 20 peér cent, and then an additional
12 per cent; a total of 34:4 per cent.

That total percentage is obtained by taking the rates prior to the 1949
increase as 100 adding 20 which gives you 120 and applying 12 per cent to
that which is 14-4—so the total is 34-4. :

That increase of almost 35 per cent has been applied to all non-competitive
rates under the jurisdiction of the Board of Transport Commissioners and has
not been applied generally to competitive rates. The result is that increases in
western Canada have been substantially greater than in eastern Canada and
the differential against the west has been re-introduced. The 12 per cent
increase has been effective only since July 1951 and consequently it has not
been "possible to make any calculation on the basis of the rate levels
at the present time. As I have already stated, Mr. Moffat is present today and
he will be glad to amplify these comments should your committee so desire.

In conclusion the Manitoba government has instructed me to voice its
appreciation of the fact that the federal Parliament has acted promptly and in
our view effectively on certain of the recommendations of the Turgeon Royal
Commission. The introduction of a national freight rates policy, more adequate
control over competitive rates, uniform accounting and adequate statistical
procedures, are all measures which will, if properly applied and interpreted, do
much to alleviate the sectional differences which have come to exist under- the
present piecemeal freight rate structure.

By Mr. Weaver:

Q. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Shepard said at the beginning of his presentation
that Manitoba supports the passage of the equalization section—that is 332A.
Later on he objected to the 14 rate in connection with competitive rates. I
wonder what his position would be on 332A if the 14 rate were to stand?—A. I
take it, Mr. Chairman, that what Mr. Weaver 1s asking is this: That if
Manitoba’s submission that 332B should be deleted is not given effect then what
would we say about the bill generally?

Q. That is it.

Mr. Low: May I take you back just a moment.

Hon. Mr. CHEvVRIER: May we have an answer to Mr. Weaver’s question?

The Wirness: I was just restating the question to make sure I understood it.

Mr. Low: I am sorry.

The Wrrness: I think my answer to that would be that we still maintain
that our objections are well taken and the suggestions we have made are sound.

Our position is that we are primarily interested in having implemented the
main items in Bill 12 and if the only way to get those would be take Section
332B with it—I speak personally but with some experience and with the
Manitoba government man at my side—I would say we would take the bill in
that form.
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Our view is it is important to us in the west and we think it is important
from a national standpoint that the national freight rates policy should be
implemented and introduced. We think control of competitive rates is vital
to our interests as we see them. We think proper application of the $7 million
subsidy is a third vital matter in the bill and we feel that the provisions relating
to uniform accounting are of substantial importance. If we can get those four,
while we still insist we are entirely correct in our objections to 332B—and I
hope the committee will understand I am answering the question on a hypo-
thetical basis—we would take the bill as is rather than lose those substantial
benefits we feel are in it.

By Mr. Low:

Q. Now, may I ask Mr. Shepard this: Can I take you back to page 5
of your submission? That is the place where you are giving an example of
alleged unfairness to the city of Winnipeg through the application of the 1§ rule.
I think you stated that the rate from Edmonton to Battleford is 63 cents?—
A. That is my understanding.

Q. Is it not true that the rate from Winnipeg to Battleford is $1.107—
A. We have it in here, Mr. Low. ;

Q. When you compare those two rates would it not be true to say that
Battleford is in the natural distribution area of Edmonton but not of Winnipeg?
—A. I would not quarrel with that if you are considering the distribution of
products that are not imported from eastern Canada. If you are considering
the distribution of poultry that is grown in the area I would say yes definitely.
Battleford would be in the Edmonton area of distribution then. But where you
are bringing in steel goods from Hamilton and going right through Winnipeg up
to Edmonton I would not agree with you.

Q. Are those steel goods produced in Winnipeg?—A. No, they come from
Hamilton.

Q. Then would it not be quite proper to say that distribution to Battleford
through Edmonton in this case would only be gaining something that really
belongs to Edmonton?—A. I do not think you can get me to agree to that.

Q. Would there be anything wrong with Edmonton attempting to regain
that?—A. Nothing whatever. Competition is perfectly justified and, if they can
regain it, the more power to them.

The CHARMAN: Mr. Shepard, would this prejudicial aspect affect the
Winnipeg distributor in carload shipments? Would not the prejudice be confined
only to lec.l. shipments?

Mr. Low: We can hardly hear you, Mr. Chairman.

The Wirness: I think the chairman’s question was: Would the application
of the 14 rule harm carload shipments out of Winnipeg or would it not be
confined to the possible harming of l.c.l. shipments?

Mr. MurcH: That is the question?

The Wirness: I think perhaps that is right. My economic adviser hands
me something which says: “Also the fabricators.” In Winnipeg, presumably
they would be put at disadvantage.

The CrAmMAN: As to the fabricators in Winnipeg, would not a slight
extension of the “in transit” rule help you out on that problem?

Mr. MurcH: No.

The Wirness: I think it would have to be more than a slight extension of it.
The “in transit” rule, as T understand it—and I do pretend to be an expert on it—

would have to be stretched very far to permit fabrication by a manufacturing
process en route.
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By the Chairman.: ;
Q. Well, T know that raw lumber being brought down from the north in
Ontario the rules allow it to be milled into mouldings and so on. Why could not
the same thing apply to steel?—A. Well, if it would that might be something
that should be considered. I have in mind one Winnipeg business that I happen
to know something about that fabricates furnaces. They start with steel sheets
and end up with a furnace. I would say that would be a fairly substantial in
transit privilege if they would be allowed to do that.

By Mr. Mutch:

Q. I would like to ask Mr. Shepard if he would care to comment on what
I at any rate conceive to be a danger of rate increases both to the Pacific coast
and to the intermediate prairie points if this 1§ rule continues in the bill arising
from a possible hiking of the so-called competitive rates now in existence to
Vancouver. It seems to me we had it laid down in the committee yesterday,
I think it was, that there would never be any objection by the Board of Transport
Commissioners to the railways raising a competitive rate, at any rate up to the
ceiling of the established rates. Would that not be immediately reflected even
under bill 12 in a rise in the first instance to the Pacific coast, to Vancouver?
Would it not then be reflected across the board everywhere west of Winnipeg?—
A. As far as being reflected across the board west of Winnipeg, Mr. Mutch,
I think my answer would be this: If the transcontinental rates were increased,
which is the starting point of your discussion, then it might be that the railways
would lose some of that traffic because if they increased them beyond the point
where their competitors would carry it, they would lose the traffic. In that event
and assuming that that competitive traffic had been compensatory, that is, it
had paid the actual cost and a little more, then that little more would be lost and
that little more, to protect the over-all revenue position of the railway, would
have to be obtained elsewhere, which would result in those rates other than the
transcontinental rates having to go up. I do not know whether that answers
your question or confuses the issue.

Mr. Green: I understood Mr. Shepard to say that if the transcontinental
rates went up that increase would affect not only the Pacific coast but would also
affect the rates right across the prairies.

By Mr. Mutch:

Q. It would be 14 times 1, and 1 would be higher than it would be formerly.
It looks to me like simple arithmetic.—A. That is quite right. :

Q. Without adding to the arrangement which we suspect existed, namely,
that we pay the losses in the prairies or have done, would this not be a method
under this bill without going to the Board of Transport Commissioners? Could
not we get conceivably a general increase first in the competitive rate to
Vancouver and then add one-third of that increase to the rest of us?—A. Well,
I think perhaps I might not understand you, Mr. Mutch, but I do not think the
11 rule would have the effect of forcing your intermediate rates up 1} times
the transcontinental rates in any event. ;

Q. In other words, that would be the limit but it would not necessarily
follow?—A. There might be some rates to intermediate points and I think right
now to Winnipeg, which do not amount to 134 of the transcontinental rates.
Those rates would not go up to 13 of the transcontinental, not under these
provisions.

Q. But west of Winnipeg they could?—A. Well, they would not go up.
They would either stay where they are or go down to 14 of the transcontinental
level.

Q. In the first instance when this bill becomes law?—A. Yes.

N
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Q. But if subsequent to this bill becoming law the competitive rate to
Vancouver would rise, we will say, 20 per cent—that is about the normal asking
increase—then what I am concerned about is, would that 20 per cent be reflected
in the rates to the rest of those points?—A. I see your point. If the 1% rule
was put in at the present level and the transcontinental rates were not changed,
- then intermediate traffic would be'limited to 14 of those present rates?

Q. Yes—A. And then transcontinental rates go up 20 per cent and as at
that moment the railways would be free to raise intermediate rates to a higher
limit. It would still be 1% of the new transcontinental rates.

Q. And I am correct in my supposition, am I not, that there is nothing
to prevent the railways immediately bill 12 becomes law, or any time thereafter
they may so desire, from raising a competitive rate?—A. That is right. I think
Mr. Evans made that clear yesterday.

Q. That was my understanding; I wanted to be sure I was right.—A. That
is quite right.

Q. To see whether or not that is not only the immediate effect of bill 12
but if the 11 remains, a potential threat to that area certainly which arises
~ west of Regina?

Mr. Green: You did not get an answer to that.
The Wirness: I am agreeing with it.

By Mr. Laing :
Q. Is it your contention that the railways in order to maintain competition
in the prairies would have to raise their transcontinental rates by use of this
factor of 14; in other words, if it were operating today under transcontinental
rates and multiplying their intermediate places by 14 they would lose a great
I deal of revenue, is that so?—A. I do not know how much they would lose;
¢ they would lose some. I think Mr. Evans was asked that yesterday and he
could not answer it and I certainly cannot if he cannot because I have not got
the resources of the railways at my disposal.
Q. It would be very interesting to know if it is available—A. It is bound
to be some, from illustrations that are in the royal commission’s report.
Q. Then, certainly we could have a figure or an estimate?—A. I am sorry
I cannot give it to you because I have not access to the railway figures.

Q. Would it be as much as the $7 million that we are paying?—A. Any
answer that I might make to that would be absolutely a wild guess.
Mr. Murcu: We have enough guesses in the rate structure now without
putting in any more.

By Mr. Argue:

Q. Mr. Mutch said if the 14 provision came into effect it might decrease
the railway revenue subsequently to where they would need a 20 per cent
. increase in those other rates. But, according to the two illustrations that Mr.
Shepard has given us, the people in Edmonton even if that happened would
- still be better off than they are now?—A. That is absolutely right.

. Q. Because the rate to Vancouver is $1.48 and the rate to Edmonton is
$2.91?—A. That is right.
‘ Q. Roughly right?—A. Yes.

Q. So that the 14 provision even though it reduced revenue to some extent
and subsequently resulted in a general increase of all the rates would still help
 a certain area in western Canada?—A. On certain products, that is perfectly true.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Mr. Shepard, about these transcontinental rates, I understood you to say
that the Board of Transport Commissioners would have no control whatever over
95038—2
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the raising of the transcontinental rates providing that raise did not bring them
up to the ordinary class rates—above the ordinary class rates, so that the raising
of competitive rates or the doing away with competitive rates is in effect entirely
in the hands of the railways?—A. It has always been so and it must be so, I
think, even though I do not always agree with the railways, because if it is
otherwise, the railways are not free to meet competition.

Q. And the present transcontinental rates are based on competition?—A. Pre-
sumably. That is why we want the Board of Transport Commissioners to be
given the power to inquire into it.

Q. Do you believe that they are?—A. Personally, no, but my personal opin-
ion, I do not think, is worth too much in these circumstances.

By Mr. Mutch:
Q. At any rate it would be a consolation to you to know that a great many
of us think so too?—A. Yes.

By Mr. Green:

Q. If this arbitrary ceiling of one-third over transcontinental is brought into
effect there is nothing whatever to prevent the railways either increasing their
transcontinental rates or wiping them out altogether?—A. That is quite right, Mr.
Green.

Q. The railways are obviously going to lose revenue if this provision becomes
law?—A. I think that is so.

Q. They will naturally have to make up that revenue in some way or
another?—A. T would expect so.

Q. So we have every reason to expect that the transcontinental rates will
either be raised or wiped out?—A. That is one solution and I think it is one that
I am sure the railways will look at very carefully. The other solution is, to
raise our rates in Manitoba.

By Mr. Laing:

Q. What do you have to say, Mr. Shepard, about section (3) of 332A concern-
ing the powers of the board on that particular point? They seem to be excep-
tionally broad.—A. You mean you feel that perhaps the wording of subsection 3
would permit the board to exercise some control over competitive rates?

Q. Almost any powers, I would say.—A. I agree with you and that is what
we want but it is spelled out in some detail under section 331, and we are very
much in favour of that section. We want the board to supervise competitive rates
and supervise them as closely as they can.

Q. A large increase in transcontinental rates would be contrary to the
national freight rate policy?—A. I would not think so, sir, because the national
freight rate policy is pretty closely defined as meaning an introduction of a
uniform class rate mileage scale and that is something quite apart from any
competitive rate in the rate structure.

Q. These generalizations are sometimes more beneficial than when you
separate the things?—A. I am inclined to agree with you on that.

By Mr. Cavers:

Q. Are you of the opinion that under 331 the competitive rates might not be
necessary unless the party applying were able to satisfy the board that all the
clauses in subsection 2 were complied with?—A. My answer to that is—and T
have read what the Canadian Pacific Railway had to say on that section—the
section is permissive; it says “may,” and it does not seem reasonable and I do not
think it would commend itself to yvour committee that the board is going to ask
anybody to do something that is impossible. The thought that those are there
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gives us heart out in the west and we would not like to see them wiped out at

all. We would like to feel free to come in and argue even under a permissive

- section. If it is not possible I am certainly not going to dispute the railways. If
they can demonstrate that it is not possible they should not be required to prove

an impossibility.

The CuAlRMAN: If there are no further questions of Mr. Shepard—

Mr. Greex: Mr. Chairman, T would like to ask a further question.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Mr. Shepard, is there any other provision under the bill apart from 332B
which places a statutory ceiling on competitive rates?—A. No. I would not say
that 332B places a statutory ceiling on competitive rates.

Q. Well, a 13 ceiling?—A. The 14 aspect does not apply to competitive
rates; it applies to intermediate traffic.

Q. Well, perhaps I have not worded it correctly, but is there any other
ceiling of that type placed in the bill?—A. Not in this bill before the committee.
The CuHAIRMAN: The ceiling, Mr. Green, is just on the one-third, it is not
on the transcontinental rates. It is just on the one-third mark-up.

Mr. GreeN: Yes, that is true.

By Mr. Green:
Q. Where are the bulk of the competltlve rates in effect?—A. Well, there
again I can give you a general answer, Mr. Green.
Q. Well, you state on page 3 of your brief:
These low competitive rates have always been particularly numerous
in certain parts of Canada.

Now, you are delightfully vague about that in your brief. I would like to know

what those parts of Canada are?—A. It would require fairly exhaustive economie

evidence but I can tell you that there are far more competitive rates moving

tgaﬁic in total tonnage in Ontario and Quebec than there are in other parts of
anada.

By Mr. Mutch:

Q. All the rest of Canada?—A. All the rest of Canada, probably. That is
about as far as I can go in a general way.

By Mr. Green:

Q. There is to be no provision affecting those competitive rates similar to
the provision which is now being suggested to carry rates to the Pacific—is that
right?

The CrARMAN: Oh, no, Mr. Green.

Mr. GreeN: Let the witness answer. You do not need to interfere in it.

The CuarrRMAN: That is not a correct statement of facts. You made a
statement of facts.

Mr. GreeN: Let the witness say it.

The WitNEss: My answer to that, Mr. Green, is that section 332B, which
I am opposed to and which I presume British Columbia may be from the questions
you have been asking me, does not place any different restrictions on competitive
rates than already exist for other parts of Canada since the transcontinental
rates are the second largest group of competitive rates in Canada, the largest

one being in Ontario and Quebec and next in bulk being in transcontinental
traffic.

95938—2}
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By Mr. Johnston.:

Q. I would just like to get a point.cleared up. From Mr. Green’s questions
to you he seemed to fear that Vancouver would lose the unreasonably low rates
which they enjoy now through the transcontinental rates, but isn’t it a fact that
even though the 1% rule is applied that wouid not stop the railways from increas-
ing the transcontinental rates at all, would it?—A. No.

Q. In that respect, then, it would not stop the railways from increasing
their revenue even on the transcontinental rates?—A. No, it might encourage
them to take a pretty close look at them, though.

Q. Well, that might be a good thing.—A. I think it might. .

Q. Because Vancouver has enjoyed an unreasonable position in regard to
transcontinental rates and Mr. Green is afraid they will lose that.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Perhaps there will be some similarity between the transcontinental rates
and the Crow’s Nest Pass rates in Alberta?—A. The transcontinental rates are,
of course, not statutory.

Mr. Arcur: Mr. Chairman, I have one final question before Mr. Shepard
leaves. :

By Mr. Argue: 5

Q. If we assume that the stand taken by the maritimes yesterday, who
agreed to put the Board of Transport Commissioners in a position in general to
see that their lower arbitraries are maintained and if the committee should agree
to your suggestion that the 1% provision be removed from the bill, then I would
take it that freight rates in Canada to that extent in the future would settle that
much more equally the present rates; in other words, what you would be doing in
that way would be increasing the exemptions to equalizations—you would be
maintaining the low drbitraries for the maritimes, you would be maintaining the
very high rate to Edmonton as compared to Vancouver and to that extent you
would defeat the national freight rate policy as set out in 332A?—A. I cannot
agree with the way you have stated that. You say the very high rate to
Edmonton as compared to Vancouver. You are not comparing like with like.
You are comparing a mileage rate which is what we have in Manitoba, for
example, with a rate fixed due to the competitive factor, and if you compare
Edmonton rates today with Winnipeg rates today you will find that they are
not higher than they should be in view of the longer mileage, and we are not
complaining particularly about our rates. We do want a national freight rate
policy as spelled out in this section, and we do not consider that what we have
suggested with regard to the maritimes is going to have any serious effect on
the implementation of the policy which we have been fighting for—if I may use
that word—for some years.

Q. But it would still leave lower rates in the maritimes and I am not
objecting to that now, but it would still leave the lower arbitraries in the mari-
times as compared to freight rates in other parts of Canada?—A. T would agree
with you on that on this basis, that if the Board of Transport Commissioners can
find that the existing freight rate set-up, so far as the maritimes is concerned,
is justified, then I agree with you, but if they say it is not justified by proper
rate-making standards, then I cannot agree with you.

Q. All T am getting at is, if we are going to give exceptions to this bill
then we are going to defeat the purpose of the bill which is a general equalization
of freight rates?—A. I understand your point, but I do not share your fears.

By Mr. Byrne:
Q. I am very impressed by the witness who gives very strgigh.tforwq,rd
answers, but he has given a personal opinion on one specific question. in which
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he says that the transcontinental rates, in his opinion, are not affected by com-
petition, that is, that competition does not dictate the individual rates. Now,
if that is a personal opinion, how would you justify that opinion and, if so, on
what basis’are the transcontinental rates set?—A. Well, there is a historical
background, of course, with which, I think, we are all familiar. The opening of
the Panama Canal did encourage shipping from Montreal and Halifax, princi-
pally, to Vancouver through the canal, and at that time the railroads in order to
meet the competition, to keep from losing a substantial portion of their traffic,
had to introduce transcontinental competitive rates, and we have no quarrel
with that. :

Subsequently, and bringing it right up to the moment, my understanding—
and it is only general information—is that there is no shipping available in any
quantity for that purpose today.

Now, before the royal commission a ship was produced that someone said
had sailed and we had a good deal of fun over that ship. We called it the
phantom -ship from Montreal to Vancouver, and the consist of this ship was
produced in the court room in Vancouver and the only two items on it I
remember were toilet paper and bird seed. There were others, of course, and
my friend Mr. Frazier will be speaking later on the actual water competition.

By Mr. Mutch:

Q. No squirrel food?>—A. But the competition, gentlemen, seemed to be
very much lower then and I do not think it will get any greater. But there is
one thing I think your committee has to give consideration to, and that is the
transcontinental competitive traffic in the United States. There are ports in the
United States, both on the east and west seaboards, and the railroads that span
the country down south are permitted by the Interstate Commerce Commission
to compete ratewise with that ocean shipping, and in some places that trans-
continental traffic comes right up through the United States and the Canadian
railways obviously must be in a position to compete with the American carriers
out of Vancouver to Seattle and east on the American lines and in at Windsor.
They must be placed in that position or they will lose substantial traffic. So
even though all the water competition which originally existed does not exist
to any extent today, it still does exist further south, which has a tendency to
depress American transcontinental rates. :

This is a matter which we say should be investigated by the Board of Trans-
port Commissioners as provided by section 331 in this bill to make sure the rates
are justified.

By Mr. Byrne:

Q. It has beeen suggested here that Vancouver is receiving unreasonable
rates. In your opinion how much benefit comparatively speaking does British
Columbia derive from the Crow’s Nest Pass rates as compared to Alberta and
Saskatchewan?—A. I am sorry I cannot answer that question. Tt is a little
bit technical for me. I do not know if Mr. Moffat would attempt to answer it.

The CuAmRMAN: Perhaps one of the railway witnesses would be able to
answer that question.

By Mr. Gillis:

Q. Before Mr. Shepard leaves, I would like him to answer one question for
me. He says he agrees with the principle of this bill to bring about a national
freight rate policy in this country—equalization of rates. Now, I would like to
ask this: While our flow of trade is east and west, is equalization of freight rates
in this country a practical proposition or just a good talking point?—A. Well,
we think it is practical, Mr. Gillis. I think—and I am speaking personally
again rather than “we”-—but I do think that there have been tremendous
misunderstandings and unhappiness created in the two edges of our economy.
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In the maritimes they feel that they have got a just cause and we in the
west feel that we have a just cause. Now, if a uniform mileage class rate scale
could be developed instead of splitting the country in half in our freight rate
structure—spelled right out in that rate structure—I think this is a very great
advantage for national unity and I think we have to consider that because it
is a national problem.

Q. It is not possible of achievement?—A. No one with any experience would
say that it is possible of achievement, but it is possible to a far greater degree
than in the past.

Q. Well, isn't it true, then, that what this bill means is that rather than
equalization as such it is designed to remove diserimination and provide a more
equal rate throughout the country?—A. You are quite right.

Q. I think all this talk of equalization is not quite correct?—A. I agree
with you.

The CramrMAN: Mr. Shepard, I would like to thank you on behalf of the
committee for your very helpful presentation.

The Wrrness: Thank you very much.

The CuarMAN: We now have before us the Saskatehewan group composed
of Mr. M. A. MacPherson, K.C., general counsel; Mr. F. C. Cronkite, K.C. and
Mr. George Oliver, their economic adviser. Mr. MacPherson?

M. A. MacPherson, K.C., General Counsel for the Province of
Saskatchewan, called:

The Witness: Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I have no
written brief. I will be speaking to the record and may I say in opening that
on behalf of the government of the province of Saskatchewan consideration has
been given to the amendments to the Railway Act that are proposed in bill 12,
and may I say at the outset that we are asking for the deletion of no section
and that we will be asking for certain amendments to one section to which I
will refer.

I think the committee will realize the great task that the Royal Commission
had before it and will realize that the report of the Royal Commission was
dictated by common sense and the results of their efforts is represented in the
recommendations that they have made. Perhaps following up a question that
was directed by Mr. Gillis as to equalization I might say in the first place that
when you use the term “equalization” there are two senses in which the term
can be used. The term can be used in a sense that has a mathematical connota-
tion, that is, the suggestion that throughout Canada, in every part of Canada, all
commodities would move at the same rate over the same distance.

Now, that has never been the position taken by the province of Saskat-
chewan. We quite realize that such an interpretation of the term “equalization”
would be quite unrealistic. Very naturally you must divide the freight traffic
into classes, and once you divide the freight traffic into classes then it will follow
that more in one class at a higher rate probably will move in a certain area than
will move in another area. In that case you immediately find that your mathe-
matical exactitude is destroyed and, furthermore, in so far as the freight rate
structure is concerned we must be realistic enough to recognize that we must
have competitive rates. Once you have competitive rates and recognize the
necessity of competitive rates in a freight rate structure, then of necessity it
is mere pretence to say that you can have absolute equalization.

But there is equalization in a broader sense—an equalization which I think
is being attempted here and that means that you are going to have a struc-
ture, a freight rate structure which is modified by certain factors. I think this
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committee will realize, as I am sure the royal commission realized, that having
regard to the great sprawling character of our country that Canada is not
a very easy country to govern or provide legislation for, I think consequently
when we consider equalization that it is necessary for us to consider the factors
which will give the broad meaning to equalization, I think when we consider
the broad meaning we find that one of the factors will be a factor which was
stressed yesterday by the maritimes—historical events as they affect the area.
And then I think you must figure also in the broad sense—in the broad
definition of equalization—the unequal impact of the national policy on various
areas as well as on the national economy. Then you must also give consideration
in arriving at the broad and resulting definition of equalization geographical
handicaps of an area as they will best fit into the national economy. And all
of these will destroy the mathematical concept of which I spoke at first, and
make it essential that devices be introduced and be used as they have been
used and probably will be used by the Board of Transport Commissioners again,
such as arbitrary mileage, arbitrary rates and other devices such as we find
compensating an area such as the Maritime Freight Rates Act today and
as in section 18 of the bill here there is an effort being made to compensate
a particular portion of the country.

Now, may I say this to the committee, that in Saskatchewan we realize
this, that when the bill is passed—if it is passed, and we strongly support its
being passed—if it is passed then the work really begins. The Board of Transport
Commissioners has a job of great magnitude to do, and it is important to
Canada, to every part of Canada that the board be a very strong and a very
competent board. It is most important that the board have available to it
technical assistance of every type. I noted what was said in parliament relative
to the technical assistance today. We realize in what measure the economic
branch has been extended. We are not satisfied, Mr. Chairman, that the
accounting branch has been sufficiently strengthened or that the traffic experts
are as numerous as they should be. We realize that there are some very good
men in the department as experts today, but the routine work with which they
are engaged and calling for their time in the board would mean that it would
be exceedingly difficult for the board competently to be advised to deal with
such a terrific problem as they will have to deal with in the general freight
rates inquiry.

Now, I just want to say to this committee: We are concerned primarily
with freight rates and T do not think that the average Canadian realizes the
load that freight has to carry. The railways will in this year of grace 1951
probably lose $50 million or more in passenger traffic.and freight has to carry
the load. If there are other railway services that are being given at a loss,
freight must carry the load and consequently it is a matter of primary concern
to us who live in the fringes, far removed from the sources of supply and
markets—those of us who have to be concerned with the long haul traffic, that
the question of freight rates receive the most serious consideration both by
parliament and of the Board of Transport Commissioners as well.

Yesterday we heard from the maritimes and I agree with my friend Mr.
Shepard of Manitoba that we felt that so far as they were concerned their
position was secured by the bill as it is. As I understand it and as you, sir, have
stated it, this committee is in no sense sitting as a court of appeal from the
royal commission, but I think it would be interesting, therefore, for the committee
to look at page 151 of the royal commission’s findings, and particularly its
recommendations on arbitraries.
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There was some reference to pages 150 and 151 yesterday, but the recom-
mendation was not read. This was the recommendation of Chief Justice
Turgeon: .

It is not advisable (after dealing with arbitraries) to amend either
the Railway Act or the Maritime Freight Rates Act to provide for
constant arbitraries over Montreal. Each case concerning arbitraries
should be decided on its own merits under existing legislation.

Consequently, if this committee is concerned with carrying into effect the
recommendations of the royal commission that recommendation is very much
in point and would indicate that the royal commission felt that there was no
necessity for any amendment to either the Railway Act or to the Maritime
Freight Rates Act, that each case concerning arbitraries should be decided on
its own merits under existing legislation. :
Now, that is the position as we felt it to be. I think again we have a
situation where the proposal of the railways as filed with the Board of Transport
Commissioners under P.C. 1487 had this very definite result that it alarmed
the maritimes and alarmed Winnipeg and Vancouver and various other parts
of the country—a proposal which it was indicated by the maritimes yesterday
they did not accept, a proposal which Mr. Shepard indicated this morning he
did not accept, and a proposal which, I suggest, we do not accept. At the
same time it has resulted in the maritimes feeling that there is occasion for
alarm and quite in accord with Mr. Shepard if it will take care of the
situation throughout the maritimes, carry out that recommendation of the royal
commission, then so far as Saskatchewan is concerned Saskatchewan would
have no objection to that being done, realizing as we do that in the maritimes
there is another regional problem, a regional problem such as we have to face
ourselves and that naturally puts us in the position where we say that applying
the broad definition of equalization to which I have referred where you are
concerned with these various factors that I indicated, then this matter can be
disposed of by the Board of Transport Commissioners and by the Board of
Transport Commissioners as the proper, authority to deal with it. 4

By Hon. Mr. Chevrier:

Q. Mr. MacPherson, might I interrupt you? I was going to ask if you
cared to make any observation on the fear which the maritime provinces have
concerning rate groupings as well as the arbitraries?>—A. Well, we do not think
that their fear is justified. We feel that their fear is not justified but at the
same time I can understand why business men would be alarmed, having
regard to the proposal they found on their desks.

By Mr. Brooks:

Q. Might I ask, would you have any objection to the amendments as
suggested by the maritime representatives yesterday being inserted in the bill
to cover that point?—A. When you ask if T have any objection to an amendment
I want to see the amendment first before agreeing to it.

Q. We had it in general terms.—A. I would have no objection to such an
amendment as I have indicated as being consistent with the Report, which I
think would absolutely protect the rights of the maritimes and which is con-
sistent with the report of the royal commission upon which you are not sitting
in appeal. Our position is the same on grouping as on arbitraries.

One other thing I want to say in connection with section 332, the equaliza-
tion section. We have now under the Railway Act section 314, which is a very
important section. The committee must bear in mind that the board has been
in existence for a great many years and that there have been some very able
men sitting on that board. While it is an administrative tribunal and con-
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sequently while the principle of stare decisis, that is, being bound by your
own judgments, does not apply, they have built up a very wide jurisprudence
of their own. : :

Now, under section 314 you will find that—

All tolls shall always in substantially similar circumstances and
eonditions in respect of all traffic of the same description and carried in
or upon the like kind of cars or conveyances passing over the same
lines—

Now, under 332A those words “same lines” is changed to “passing over all
lines.” That is certainly throwing out the whole jurisprudence that has been
built up on the question of discrimination.

I could quote to you from decisions of the board as to the position that
the board because of its own jurisprudence has found itself in on the question
of disecrimination. May I just read a few words which will make my point
clear, from the decision of the board on March 30, 1948, the 21 per cent case,
and where it says: ;

A difference in rates may be discrimination, but not unjust diserimina-
tion of the character forbidden by the Railway Act. The interpretation
of the Act in this respect, on the position taken by the board on the broad
issue of unjust discrimination, has been set out in a great many decisions
of the board and may be summed up by the following citations from two
or three cases—

And he cited Chief Commissioner Mabee:

The Railway Act, as I understand it, authorizes and justifies dis-
crimination. It is only a undue, unfair, or unjust discrimination that the
law is aimed against.

Now, we feel that so far as the section as we have it now will eliminate
much of that jurisprudence. Parliament will have spoken and that is one reason
why, Mr. Chairman, on behalf of Saskatchewan we ask you to accept the section
as you have it here in the bill rather than the section as suggested by our friends
of the Canadian Pacific Railway. Because it might be argued that that section
as introduced with amendments would provide for a continuation of a juris-
prudence which we think has outlived its usefulness and which is one of the
reasons why we support the principle of equalization as we find it.

Now, dealing with some other points, I think it is interesting for the
committee to know something of the mileage—of the two great railway systems
in Canada. The Canadian Pacific Railway has total mileage of 16,336. Of this,
5,672 is east of Fort William, and 10,664 is west of Fort William, that is to say,
practically twice the mileage of the Canadian Pacific is west of Fort William.

The Canadian National has a mileage of 22,150 of which 11,739 is east of
Fort William, 10,419 west of Fort William, that is, slightly more Canadian
National mileage east of Fort William than west of Fort William. I give these
figures because I think they will have a bearing on what I will have to suggest
in connection with some of these sections.

Now, taking section 328 on standard freight tariffs, we are quite in agreement
with Manitoba in that regard that the standard freight rate tariff should be
abolished. Actually, the movements on these tariffs of traffic were not heavy
and one of the purposes that I always felt and urged that they served was that
the railways under the present Act had a playground on which they could operate
and that the mere raising of rates was to extend the area of itheir playground.
So far as standard freight tariffs are concerned I do not think it is going to hurt
the railways any should they be removed, but I notice what Mr. Evans said on
the matter of reparations. Well, certainly so far as Saskatchewan is concerned
it is not anxious to see any rash of reparation actions against the railways and
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they are actions which we feel are not justified. If there is anything to that
then we should not object to any amendment to protect them from reparations
actions such as that. ‘ :

- Now, in 329 the suggestion of the bill is the imperative “shall”’. Our friends
of the Canadian Pacific suggest the permissive “may”. We suggest the imper-
ative “shall” and we suggest that very definitely.

Then, you have in 332A our friends of the Canadian Pacific suggesting that
it be “a scale or scales,” that is, they do not want one scale, as suggested by
the section, but they suggest “scales,” and I think it may be of interest to the
committee to realize why. Self-interest cannot always be quite eliminated.

Just yesterday in answer to a question of Mr. Gillis the Canadian Pacific
gave certain figures on canned goods carloads which the committee will have
before it and you will note there that the present fifth-class rate from Winnipeg
to Regina, a distance of 357 miles, is 92 cents. The rate from Hamilton to
Montreal, a distance of 373 miles, is 69 cents. That is, the western scale is
above the Ontario-Quebec scale—92 to 69. -

Now, I can understand why our friends of the Canadian Pacific want
“a scale or scales” appearing in that bill, bearing in mind that twice their
mileage is in western Canada, but I am suggesting that so far as the province
of Saskatchewan is concerned the province of Saskatchewan wants one scale
and does not want the alternative which would permit any of these inequities
to exist.

Now, taking that same mileage, the present position is that the prairie
distributing scale is above the Ontario-Quebec schedule A on class 1 today
41-6 per cent; above class 2, 36:7 per cent; above class 3, 29:4 per cent;
above class 4, 14 per cent; above class 5, 29-4 per cent ;above class 6—and this
concerns us very much in the west, agricultural implements, 19-4 per cent. And
it is only when we get down to sand and gravel—the 10th class, sand and gravel
and lumber and various items that are carried under the 10th class that we
are in a position where there is any advantage in the western scale over the
eastern scale. And, consequently, we say that in so far as the two sections
that are before the committee are concerned that without hesitation we ask
you to accept the section as in the bill.

Now, I come to 332B, which has been discussed. I must disagree with my
friends from Manitoba in this, and we are going along with the section. We
find that Mr. Evans, while he watered it down later at page 48 of the record
in answer to Mr. MacDonald, admitted that the rates now in force were profitable
and if they are profitable to them then there seems no reason that any inter-
mediate point should pay more that one-third more. Consequently so far as
we are concerned we are going along with the section and asking the committee
to recommend it.

Now, we come to sections 379 and 380. These are two sections that our
friends on the railways wish amended and we wish to say to the committee that
we want the phraseology adopted in the bill that is before the committee. It is
a very simple amendment they want; they want the board only to have an
opportunity of looking at the railway operations of the Canadian Pacific Railway.

Now, Mr. Chairman, back in 1881 when the Canadian Pacific came into
being it was a railway company and it was so incorporated. At the time that
it was supported by moneys and by 25 million acres of land it was a railway
company -and today you have a situation where it either owns or controls
100 companies. It is in a sense a sort of a transportation drug store.

In that position, there is bound to be a conflict of loyalties between the
corporation at one time in its capacity as a corporation and in its position as
providing a rail service to the country. While there may be no need to require
it, bearing in mind the practice of the railways to maintain a common pot, as
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they say themselves, the Board of Transport Commissioners should have the
right to look at all its operations as is provided in the sections 379 and 380 of
the bill. We ask that it be left as it is rather than that it be restricted to rail
operations.

Now, I come to that section, Mr. Chairman, where we feel that there must
be an amendment, and that is section 18 of the bill. That has to do with
payments to railway companies.

I am reminded, Mr. Chairman, that in going through the sections I did not
refer to 331, that is in connection with competitive rates, and we very strongly
support the section as it is in the bill. We feel that the railways are unduly
alarmed at what will be required of them under that section and we feel that
with the section as it is, what. we are convinced were abuses particularly during
the period of the depression will not occur again. We feel that what is set out
there is set out as a recommendation of the royal commission after much
argument and much evidence before it and that this committee should not take
lightly that particular recommendation. The royal commission had a great deal
of evidence given to it on the question of competitive rates and a great many
suggestions made to it. This is the Commission’s considered opinion and we
ask your committee to recommend that considered opinion to parliament.

Now, as to section 18, which is the section dealing with the $7 million, we
feel that there are defects in it. We note that the minister has realized that, in
that an amendment is in course of preparation. In the first place I want to say
this, that I think that it was the view of the royal commission that the whole
sum of $7 million would be available for this purpose.

That brings forth the issue as between the Canadian National and Canadian
Pacific railways. We do not know; we would judge that probably it will be
divided equally between them, but if $3,500,000 is paid to the Canadian Pacific
Railway, then that $3,500,000 having regard to income tax—and you gentlemen
know something about income tax the same as the rest of us—that $3,500,000
will not go as $3,500,000 to the benefit of the freight users as it was intended it
should go. There will be a deduction and we are suggesting that there be an
amendment to that section which will make it clear that the whole $3,500,000
goes without any incidence of income tax so that it will not be treated or regarded
as income which is subject to the application of income tax, that the freight user
will get the benefit of the whole amount.

By the Chairman.:

Q. Might I interrupt you just there, Mr. MacPherson? If the entire
$3,500,000 subsidy to the railway company is immediately reflected in a re-
duction in freight rates, would not then the net profit position of the company
be exactly the same as it.was before and without this question of income tax
arising at all?—A. Well, I think it does arise, Mr. Chairman, for the reason
that the royal commission has recognized that some device must be employed
to reduce rates to the people of the west. Now, as it is paid to the railway we
do not want it to be paid to the railway so that we only actually get half the
benefit of it with the income tax rate being 48-6.

Q. Of course not; but is it not true that taxwise a company only pays
corporate income tax on the net income?—A. That is right.

Q. Well, that being so, if the entire $3,500,000 is immediately reflected in a
reduction in the freight rates would not the net income position of the companv
remain unchanged?—A. Well, Mr, Chairman, this is the position we are in with
income tax, that in respect of income on rail earnings the Canadian Pacific pays
no mcome tax; the freight payer pays it. A formula is applied by the Board of
Tran§p9rt Commissioners in determining requirements. If income tax is increased
then it is not paid by the Canadian Pacific Railway but it is paid by the freight
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payer of this country on net rail earnings in freight rates and there is another
hidden tax and another new imposition on him. For instance, the surtax of $7
million, an increase in respect of rail earnings tax which they would have to pay
in 1951 they are asking us as freight payers to pay this as well. I mean they
are in a position different from the individual in that somebody else is paying
their taxes and that is the freight user.

Q. Well, shouldn’t we see to it that the net revenue is not increased and
that the benefit goes to the proper beneficiaries?—A. That is exactly what we
want. We want this $7 million to go to the beneficiary for whom it was intended
and in that respect we are making what we think is a reasonable proposal to this
committee.

Q. Then may I ask one more question and I do not want to be unreasonable. -
If parliament makes it certain that the proper beneficiaries will receive the full
$7 million subsidy is it not then true that this tax feature does not crop up at
all?—A. T think that would be true. ;

Q. Well then, should not that be our goal?—A. That should be your goal,
but what I am thinking of, Mr. Chairman, is this—further argument before the
Board of Transport Commissioners. We have had them before, but certainly
the goal at the moment is the question of the $7 million, the full $7 million
without deduction directly or indirectly for income tax going to the beneficiaries
and the beneficiaries, as you have alluded to them, would be the freight users
who are intended to be assisted.

By Hon. Mr. Chevrier:

Q. You want that statutory?—A. I want that statutory, yes. And what is
more, Mr. Chairman, I want written into the section a guarantee that this money
is to go for this purpose, that is to say, that it will there be set out who the
beneficiaries are. '
| Q. Well, can that not be accomplished without the use of the words “free
of income tax”?—A. What I have suggested in the matter of income tax would
be a special section of the bill.

Q. Well, even if it were a subsection of the bill I am sure that you realize
immediately the position in which it would place the government with reference,
for instance, to the Maritime Freight Rates Act. There is there a preference
paid to the Canadian National and the Canadian Pacific where in due time there
would be a demand for a tax free amount of that 20 per cent?—A. Supposing
there was—and I can see a reason for urging that that be true and that that
be treated as a tax free item in the same way—

Q. Well, it would be.—A. Why should it not be? Why should we, if that is
by way of subsidy, why should we as freight payers be required to pay the income
tax on that 'when it is really a subsidy and should be treated as something
apart?

Q. T am not suggesting that you should, but what I am suggesting is that
if you were to put in the bill that this should be free of income tax it is making
the position very difficult for the government because I am thinking that the
day may come when we will have to ask the Canadian National Railways to
pay income tax, and then that places an entirely different colour on your
argument, I think.—A, Not strictly on the question of the income tax. My whole
argument in this connection is based on the fact that in the Board of Transport
Commissioners rates are fixed at the moment with the Canadian Pacific Rail-
way as the yardstick and we have argued that as of the moment the Canadian
National Railways cannot be taken as the yardstick. The day may come when
the Canadian National will pay income tax when the question of a yardstick
will change, but what we are thinking of is the situation we are faced with now,
and that is why we say that the whole question of income tax is one not only
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in respect of this subsidy but in respect of all utilities. When we are called upon
to make up a deficiency we have to provide almost in freight revenue double.
the amount of the deficiency. ’

By the Chairman:

Q. But you do concede that if parliament achieves what we want to achieve,
namely, that this whole subsidy goes back to the proper beneficiaries, you must
then admit there is no change in the tax position of the company?—A. The net
would not be increased, but what we are concerned with primarily is that the
$7 million go to the beneficiaries.

Q. There could be a reduction in freight rates of $7 million, exactly paral-
lelling the subsidy?—A. Yes.

Q. Then, isn’t that where we should hit the ball?—A. Yes.

Mr. MurcH: Except this, that you might get an increase in freight rates
to compensate for it.

The Wirness: That is exactly the position we are in.

By Hon. Mr. Chevrier:

Q. Then, may I say this: You have been arguing all along—and I agree
fully with you—that the recommendations of the commission should be carried
out and that this Act does carry that out, but nowhere in the recommendations
is it stated that the $7 million should be tax free—A. No, knowing the good
judgment of the commission I think they intended that, but I cannot find it.

The CuamrMaN: I think it is up to parliament to make sure that it all goes
back to the people who are intended to benefit.

By Mr. Gillis:

Q. Is a subsidy to a corporation shown on their balance sheet as income?—
A. It would be income, yes.

The CuamMaN: It would be income, Mr. Gillis, and if there was no cross
entry of a reduction in freight rates it would be taxable income, but my point is
if a parallelling reduction in freight rates occurred then there is no change in the
tax position and I am interested to see that that reduction does go back to the
folk who are intended to receive it.

Mr. Giuits: Mr. MacPherson is arguing—and I think so too—that there
is not any guarantee that that $7 million will not be shown as income by the
Canadian Pacific as taxable.

The CramrMAN: No, gross income is not taxable; it is net income.

Mr. Gruuis: Well, the $3,500,000 will be reflected in the net income.

The CramrmAN: Not if there is a corresponding rate reduction.

: Mr. Gruuis: If there is a reduction and it is the “if” that Mr. MacPherson
is arguing on.

The Wirness: What I am proposing is—I will leave income tax alone,
but I have suggested an amendment to the chairman which would make provision
for this question of income tax and it would contain a guarantee that the chair-
man has referred to that would result in relief to the beneficiaries.

The CuAaRMAN: It is now 1.00 o’clock and if it is convenient to all to
break off now we will adjourn until 3.30 and you may leave all your papers on
the desks, if you wish, because the room is locked up.

The eommittee adjourned.
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AFTERNOON SESSION
The CuarMAN: I apologize for being late, gentlemen.

M. A. MacPherson, Esq., K.C., General Counsel, Province of Saskat-

chewan

The WirNess: Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I do not think there is very
much more that I have to add to what I said this morning. I will refer again
to section 8 of the bill to which I referred at some length this morning and
reiterate that so far as Saskatchewan is concerned it feels that there should be
that language used in the bill which would make it clear that it is not the
bridge so called that is being subsidized, but the men and women, the people

- west of there, who are using it. Under the Maritime Freight Rates Act, of

course, consideration is given in respect of freight coming out, not in respect
of freight going in. Under the suggestion here it would be the freight in or out.
I have no instructions from my province in any way to oppose that suggestion.
I emphasize again that the mere fact that there is that so-called bridge referred
to in the commission report, and referred to in debate and discussion as a bridge,
that it is not the bridge that is being subsidized, it is the users and I am concerned,
and my province is concerned that the section as ultimately drawn, and the
section &s it will ultimately find itself in the Railway Act will represent that
view. . ‘

The CualRMAN: You believe that it should be considered as a toll free bridge,
do you? ; '

The Wirness: Yes, to put it that way; I think I do, but it is not the
bridge that receives the subsidy.

Now, I think there is nothing mqre that I have to add, unless some member
of the commission has any questions to ask me.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any questions?

Thank you, Mr. MacPherson. On behalf of the committee I would like to
extend to you and to your associates our thanks for your very helpful presentation.

Gentlemen, we now have from Alberta, Mr. J. J. Frawley, K.C. and Mr.
K. J. Morrison.

J. J. Frawley, Esq., K.C., General Counsel, Province of Alberta, called.

The WirNess: Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I am appearing
on behalf of the province of Alberta.

I want to put first things first. Alberta is in favour of this Bill. If the
Canadian Pacific and some others had not come forward to criticize this legislation
and recommend some alteration in it, I would have been content to have said
no more than that I was content to have this Committee recommend its enact-
ment. But in the face of the ecriticism that has been levelled against some
parts of the Bill, parts which, after forty years of injustice, bring some relief
to Alberta, I have some observations to make by way of answer to the submissions
of the Canadian Pacific, and I must add, in answer to the submission made this
morning by Manitoba. With respect to my friend from British Columbia—I
would have to anticipate to some extent what he will probably say. Of course,
1 have heard it so often and so many times in so many places.

Now, the first thing that I want to deal with is the

Report p. 83, 126

ABoLITION OF STANDARD TARIFFS—NEW SEcTIONS 328, 329 AND 330

1. Mr. Evans complains that Sections 328 and 330 will be repealed
and with them will go what were called the standard freight tariffs.
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Why does Mr. Evans wish to retain these standard tariffs which, it is
admitted, carry less than 1 per cent of the total traffic?

Perhaps I should say in passing that I do not recall in how many places
these arguments have been presented before. In any event, Mr. Evans says
to the committee that he wants a revision of these standard tariffs to protect
himself from claims for reparations; claims for reparations in the courts, not
claims for the reparations under the Railway Act; because it is admitted that
there are no such claims. :

Now Mr. Evans argues that the railways will be exposed to actions
in the courts claiming reparations—claims by shippers that they be reimbursed
for freight rates paid under tariffs which the Transport Board has held to
be unreasonable. Mr. Evans at p. 19 of this Transeript says that the principal
point in his argument for the retaining of present sections 328 to 332 is—

(1) Section 330 requires prior approval of the Board for standard tariffs.
(2) “Prior approval of the Board is equivalent to a finding that the
rates as approved are just and reasonable”. (p. 18)

(3) Therefore, those rates cannot be held unjust and unreasonable retro-
actively, and so,

(4) The railways could successfully defend on action for reparations.
Drumbheller to Sudbury Jet. CNR W180-H CTC W-2075.
Sudbury Jet. to Toronto CNR C18-4 CTC E-3983.

To convince you how completely unimportant these standard rates, other-
wise known as the maximum mileage tolls, are, let me give an instance of one
of them. The standard mileage class rate on coal from Drumheller to Toronto,
a distance of 1,995 miles, is $1.94 per cwt. or $38.80 per ton. Now, Canadian
Pacific wants the standard tariffs retained because, they say, such rates carry
a presumption of justness and reasonableness which will enable the railway to
successfully defend itself against a reparations claim in a court of law.

I suggest to the Committee that to retain in the rate structure rates which
carry 1 per cent of the traffic, which have outlived their usefulness and which
show a coal rate of $38.00 per ton to move Alberta coal to Ontario—I might
say in passing that the actual rate today is about one third of that and still
we think it is too high, although it is about one third of the standard rate—
merely for the purpose of providing the railway with a defence against a
common law claim for a breach of duty (which Mr. Evans wasn’t at all sure
would succeed), is exceedingly far fetched, to put it not too strongly.

If any protection is required—and in my submission no case has been
made out for such protection—let some simple provision be put into the Act
taking away any right of action in the courts.

I should not like to leave the question of the abolition of the standard
tariffs without telling you that in my view an additional very good reason for
removing the standard tariffs from the rate structure is to get rid once and
for all of the proposition that these ‘obsolete rates, merely because they have
received a perfunctory prior approval of the Board, are just and reasonable
rates. That proposition has always made it very difficult for a complainant to
establish that a scale of rates lower than these maximum rates is unjust and
unreasonable. In my submission this streamlining of the rate structure was
long overdue.

May I say again, with respect to the coal rates from Alberta, which are
on a scale lower than the maximum mileage rate, that I haven’t any doubt that
at some time and place we will be told that they are less than the standard

mileage rate and therefore it is pretty difficult to prove that they are not just
and reasonable.
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Let me make a further observation at this point. In by view, the Canadian
Pacific counsel really wishes to retain the large Windsor-Sudbury-Montreal
rate group and that is why he argues for the keeping of the group rates, and
that involves retaining the Fort William basing arbitrary. I want to make that
observation in passing. I will have something more to say about it at a later
stage. May 1 also say, by way of general observation, Mr. Chairman and
gentlemen, that I am addressing myself only to three or four parts of this bill;
to competitive rates, equalization, the transcontinental rates and a word on the
subsidy section, section 18.

Competitive rates—Section 331

2. Canadian Pacific complains that Section 331 dealing with competitive
rates will “hamstring” the railways. Mr. Evans made an extensive analysis of
the new requirements which would require the railway to furnish a good deal
of information to the Transport Board respecting a competitive rate—if, as and
when (and I emphasize those words f and when). the Board required such
information.

The heart of Mr. Evans’ submission is contained in this statement at p. 33
of the Committee’s Transcript:

What you can do and what I have no objection to your doing is to
permit that board to say, does that traffic officer exercise his judgment
in good faith and with good reason, and beyond that the regulatory
tribunal has no function, in my humble opinion.

Mr. Evans was there emphasizing what was so often emphasized by the
railways before the royal commission—the necessity of leaving railway manage-
ment free from almost all regulatory control.

I would ask the committee to examine the considerations which impelled
the royal commission to make the recommendations respecting competitive
rates which appear at p. 86 of the report and which are carefully reproduced
in section 331 of Bill 12. The observations of the royal commission are set out
at pages 83 and 84 of the report. In a word, the position of the western
provinces was that the administration by the board of the sections in the Railway
Act dealing with competitive rates was a negative administration. As the
commission report puts it, we argued that the board has allowed the railways
“too free a hand to institute competitive rates”. We asserted, without apology,
a real interest in central Canada’s competitive rates because, as the commission
reports at p. 85, we said that—

the railways necessarily have to recover their reduced intake on
competitive eastern traffic by charging higher rates on non-competitive
and long-haul traffic in western Canada.

In my submission no undue hardship is visited upon the railways by Sec-
tion ‘331. Without much question, the Transport Board teday has the power
to demand all the information set out in the séction 331.

Section 324 of the Railway Act reads:
All tariff by-laws and tariffs of tolls shall be in such form, size and
style, and give such information, particulars and details, as the board
may, by regulation, or in any case, prescribe,

Under this section of the Railway Act, general order 669 of 21st December
1944 